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PROCEEDINGS
(Transcript follows in sequence from
Volume 1.)
W. KEITH MILNER

continues his testimony on behalf of BellSouth
Telecommunications, Inc. and, having been previously
sworn, testified as follows:

CROSS EXAMINATION
BY MR. KARRE:

Q Mr. Milner, to clarify something again, you
mentioned that finding the first jack was a matter of
pulling the faceplate off the wall and seeing if the
network terminating wire comes in and inside wire goes
out, or something like that?

A Yes, sir.

Q Is network terminating wire visibly
distinguishable from inside wire?

A In some cases, yes. In other cases, no. It
depends on the type of wire that BellSouth chose to
use between the garden terminal or the wiring closet,
let's say, and the individual apartment.

Q Well, do you have any idea how often it
would be possible to determine this just by looking at
the wire?

¥ It's possible that that could happen quite a
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lot. Property owners sometimes have their own
contractors, for example, install what is inside wire.
In other cases BellSouth installs inside wire.

Q But you don't know if it's half the time,
three-quartersg?

A No, sir, I don't know.

Q When Mr. Beveridge was on the stand
Mr. Carver was asking him some questions about
BellSouth's -- 1 think I've got this right --
BellSouth's proposal for MediaOne to interconnect at
the apartment unit. Is that part of BellSouth's
proposal?

A Well, BellSouth, obvicusly, would allow an
ALEC such as MediaOne to run its own facilities to
each individual apartment, let's say. But the
proposal we have been talking about is MediaOne's use
of the BellSouth facility network terminating wire.

Q and when Mr. Carver was referring to
interconnecting at the apartment unit, was that your
understanding of what he meant, that MediaOne would
run its own facilities to the unit?

A I believe that's what he meant when he said
interconnecting at the network interface device, yes.

Q Thank you. You indicate, I believe it's in

your rebuttal testimony, that network terminating wire
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is a noninventoried item. What does that mean?

A That means that BellSouth generally does not
use its mechanized inventory systems, the largest of
which is referred to as TIRKS. T-I-R-K-S. Trunk
Inventory and Recordkeeping System. We don't use
mechanized systems to inventory which pairs are in
use, which are defective, that sort of thing.

Q Do you keep track of that information in
some other manner?

A Generally by notes on the devices
themselves, that is. The terminal blocks or something
like that.

Q Do those notes also indicate which NTW pairs
go to which units within a MDU?

A They generally do.

Q They generally do?

A Yeg, gir.

Q And when a BellSouth technician goes out to
the MDU to install service or disconnect service oOr
add service, can he or she rely on those notes to
determine which NTW pairs are involved?

A Not entirely, no. The stenciling or the
notes that may be there show that to someone's best
knowledge that's the way the pairs are arranged. It

does not show, for example, whether the pair is
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defective or not; it has been reserved for some other
purpose. For example, perhaps a second ALEC has
already said to BellSouth, "We'll take you up on your
offer to have a NTW pair to each apartment unit." We
may have already reserved that third pair, let's say,
for that new ALEC.

Q Well, in that circumstance, when the
technician can't rely on those notes out there, what
does he or she do?

A Then the technician does what MediaOne has
said it will do, that is, go to the apartment unit,
use a tone supply and determine the integrity of the
recordkeeping that way.

Q So if a -- if MediaOne were to choose to
pre-wire to some numbef or all of the units in a MDU,
the BellScuth technician might need te get into some
or all of the individual units to tone the wires?

A Yes, that's possible. My point earlier
about the technician not needing to get into the
individual apartment was for the purpose of
rearranging jacks and making certain lines appear on
certain jacks.

Q In your testimony you refer several times to
BellSouth's carrier of last resort obligation. Do you

know the source of that obligation?
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A Not by rule number. I know that it's

Commission rule.

Q Commission rule?
A Yes, sir.
Q Is it your understanding that that

obligation requires-Bellsouth to provision service
without dispatching a technician?

A No, gir. I believe it requires BeilSouth to
provide service to any requesting customer within
BellSouth's franchise area, even if no other local
gservice provider is so willing to provide service.

Q It doesn't require BellSouth to provide that
service using any particular network configuration or
technology, does it?

A I'm not sure I know what --

Q Well, let me rephrase it. That wasn't a
very good question.

Does it require BellSouth to have a
hardwired cable pair all the way through from the CO
to the end user?

A Well, I mean, ves, it would. I mean,
obviously to provide service -- unless we use some
other means of transmission, then obviously we'd use
that.

Q Doeg it require it to have that hardwired
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cable pair prior to the service being turned up for
the customer?

A No, sir. BAnd that's why we're willing to
relingquish our BellSouth's NTW pair if it's needed to
provide service from MediaOne, for example.

Q And would I be correct in assuming that the
carrier of last resort obligation does not regquire
BellSouth to retain use of the first pair, exclusive
uge?

A I don't believe it does. But obviously, if
a customer said, "I want BellSouth service," we'd have
to have some means of providing that service. It
would mean either reclaiming an unused network
terminating wire pair from a CLEC that was not using
it or placing new.

Q So when BellSouth retains the use of the
first pair until no other pairs are available for the
ALECs, that's a matter of BellSouth preference?

A I'm not sure that's a good way to
characterize it. We've not claimed that that's --
we've not claimed that we want that pair for reasons
of carrier of last resort. In the event that
customers come back to BellSouth at some poiﬁt, then
our ability to use our own facilities, just as

MediaOne could do, ig important to us. So it's an
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operational efficiency.

I'd also point out that, for example, if
MediaOne were to request that BellSouth pre-wire NIW
pairs, MediaOne can attach those to its facilities and
then on to its switch, and then can effectively market
to end users by saying, "Would you like MediaOne
gservice? All you need to do is to plug your phone
into that second jack and we'll have service there
right away."

COMMISSIONER CLARK: I'm sorry, Mr. Milner,
I did not understand your answer to the question of
why you want to reserve the first line. Did it boil
down to simply a matter of efficiency?

WITNESS MILNER: It is one of operational
efficiency.

COMMISSIONER CLARK: And how is it more
efficient to have that first line?

WITNESS MILNER: Because that first pair of
NTW stays connected to our loop facilities and perhaps
even to our switch, such that if a customer wants to
come back to us, then it's a matter -- we don't have
to dispatch to turn up service for that customer. By
like token, to the extent that MediaOne takes up
BellSouth's ocffer to pre-wire certain NTW pairs, it

doesn't have to dispatch either.
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COMMISSIONER CLARK: Now, under what
circumgtances have you indicated you'll let that first
wire go? When all the other ones are taken; is that
correct?

WITNESS MILNER: Yes. Exactly.

COMMISSIONER CLARK: How are you going to
know that for a particular location it's going to
regquire you to go out -- how are you going to know
that that particular line is not still hardwired into
your system? |

WITNESS MILNER: That's exactly our point.
That if we don't retain control over who is using
which pair, we have no way of knowing. So we don't
know in what cases it's right for us to relinguish
pairs. We don't know in what cases those pairs have
been taken from us or from other CLECs.

COMMISSIONER CLARK: I guess -- sSuppose you
have a setup like you have there and you have had lots
of ALECs in there and you have had to relinguish some
of your first pairs.

WITNESS MILNER: Yes.

COMMISSIONER CLARK: If you want to move
somebody's service within that building that wasn't on
your -- left you and went with somebody else, you're

going to have to go and look to see if that customer,
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in fact, still had his first line hardwired into you
or not. So the minute you give it up for one, you
lose your efficiencies; is that right?

WITNESS MILNER: That's exactly right.
Further, we don't think it ought to be a free-for-all,
but that there's no organization to what's available,
what's in use and who can -- you know, who can have
access to it. For example, if another ALEC called and
gaid, "We'd like a NTW pair in each building. Have
you got it or not?" Under MediaOne's proposal we'd
have to say, "We don't know if we do or not. We'll
have to go out to that apartment complex and see if
anybody is using our network terminating wire without
our knowledge, or if they are using someone else's,
either MediaCne's or another ALEC's still.

Sc that's at the root of our concern, is
that we would effectively lose all control of our
network by not knowing who was using it and in what
matter.

COMMISSIONER CLARK: Let me ask you this:
Is that a problem for you in Georgia and elsewhere
where your network services terminate at the closet?

WITNESS MILNER: By "at the clogset" do you
mean at a minimum point of entry?

COMMISSIONER CLARK: Yes.

FLORIDA PUBLIC SERVICE COMMISSION
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WITNESS MILNER: Well, again, this issue is
avoided by that. I'll be quick to add, though, that
in all of BellSouth's region, there are very, very
few -- meaning probably 30 or less -- properties where
we are -- where our demarcation point is at the MPOE
rather than at the end user, customer's premiges. Qur
preference is to be -- for the demarcation peint to be
at the end-user customer premise such that we can
guarantee the quality of ocur service all the way to
the customer without third parties being interposed.

COMMISSIONER CLARK: Let me ask you it this
way: In those 30 properties where your demarcation
peoint is at the minimum point of entry, then you have
that problem, because anyone can go into that closet
and make the changes in the wire.

WITNESS MILNER: Well, we don't have that
problem because we don't guarantee our service beyond
that MPOE. In other words, if the customer calls and
says, "My phone doesn't work." We would go to the
MPOE. We would test for dial tone. If we had dial
tone there, we'd say, "We're real sorry, but the
problem is not in BellSouth's network. Your phone
doesn't work but it's somewhere between this remote --
this MPOE and your telephone set."

COMMISSIONER CLARK: Let me ask it different

FLORIDA PUBLIC SERVICE COMMISSICN




10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

i8

i9

20

21

22

23

24

25

224

way. You have a customer in a building where the
demarcation point is at the minimum point of entry.
They have gone to somebody else. Now they want to
come back to you. You will have to go out to see
which wire is currently -- see if you still have a
wire currently connected to them. Or would you just
gimply connect it up and see if it works and then go
out?

WITNESS MILNER: Well, more of the latter.
But, again, let me try this a different way. If our
demarcation point ig at the MPOE, that's where our
gervice stops.

COMMISSIONER CLARK: I understand that.

WITNESS MILNER: So we don't make the
connéction forward beyond that point.

COMMISSIONER CLARK: Yeah. But I'm talking
about the physical work you have to do, not with
respect to whether it is part of your service or part
of inside wire.

WITNESS MILNER: Okay. In that case we'd
rely on, you know, whatever records are there and hope
for the best.

Q (By Mr. Karre) When MediaOne --

COMMISSIONER DEASON: Excuse me. But in

regponse tc that -- but you had -- would you actually
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have to physically dispatch someone to go to that
closet to reconnect that customer to your network?

WITNESS MILNER: Yes, sir, we would. We'd
have to make a connection between the -- what then
would be the inside wire rather than the network
terminating wire and BellSouth's loop which terminated
at the MPOE. Yes. We'd have to dispatch to make that
connection.

COMMISSIONER DEASON: And if you reserve
that first pair and always have it available, do you
have to physically dispatch to have a customer come
back to you?

WITNESS MILNER: Let me make sure I don't
mix and match.

In our proposal where we have retained use
of the first pair not in the MPOE environment, then we
would not have to dispatch in such a case.

Q (By Mr. Karre) Just to clarify something
that came up earlier today, when an ALEC purchases a
NTW pair, that pair goes to a specific unit, does it
not?

A Yes, it does.

Q So if we were to buy, say, 25 pairs in a
50-unit building, we could not use those 25 pairs to

gerve just any unit?
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A No, that's right. You choose which units, I
presume, thought you had a high probability of selling
to the customer and would choose those units, and then
those NTW pairs would be for your exclusive use,
meaning another ALEC could not come along and say, "I,
likewise, would like to have a NTW pair to those same
units. Why don't you give me MediaOne's?"

Q In your Direct Testimony, at Page 7, I
believe it is, at the top of the page you have a
couple of sentences there, and I'll read them, if I
may, "Note that the arrangement shown is one in actual
use by another ALEC. Thus, other ALECs have agreed
to, and are using, the form of access discussed
above." And I guess it jumped out at me in the first

sentence you used singular "ALEC" and in the second

sentence you used the plural, "ALECs." How many are
there?
A In Florida, I believe, there's only one.

But there are other ALECs in other statesg that
BellSouth does business that use the same arrangement.
I apoleogize for any confusion.

Q Is the ALEC that -- this Florida ALEC that's
using NTW, is that a facilities-based carriex?

A Yes, it is.

Q When BellSouth provides an unbundled local
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loop to an ALEC, does that include NTW?

A Yes, it does.

Q When an ALEC chooses to resell BellScuth's
local telephone service, would it have any need to
purchase NTW?

A No, sir.

Q Isn't it a fact that NTW would be useful
only to a facilities-based ALEC?

A Well, I mean, it's useful to any service
provider whether on a resale basis or not. Even in a
resell mode, I'm sure the reseller would want to make
sure that all of the components that were necessary to
provide service were, in fact, in use and operational.
I'd say it's important to both.

Q But only a facilities-based carrier would
have a need to purchase unbundled network terminating
wire separately from BellSouth; is that correct?

A Yeg. And more specifically, only those
facilities-based carriers that have chosen to use
BellSouth's network rather than some alternative form,
such as providing, you know, NTW themselves or using
an alternative form of access, such as wireless.

Q Could that explain why there's only one ALEC
in Florida that's using your NTW?

A I won't speculate why ALECs have made their
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choices of whether to use BellSouth's facilities or
not.

0 Tell me if you know how many
facilities-based ALECs are there in Florida, if you
know.

A I don't know the exact number. I can
probably name eight or ten.

Q In your rebuttal testimony at Page 2 --
strike that.

A couple of times in your testimony you
mention that MediaOne has refused dr refuses to pay
BellSouth for pre-wired connections or to install the
NID. By that do you mean that MediaOne has not
requested pre-wired connections or has not asked
BellSouth to install NIDs?

A That's fair to say.

Q I'm sorry?

A That's fair to say, yes. For whatever its
reason, MediaOne is not using the form of access that
we're talking about here nor has it asked BellSouth to
do inside wiring for them.

Q So it's not a matter that we asked you to do
the work and didn't pay you for it?

A Not to my knowledge, no, sir.

Q Thank you. You indicate in your testimony

FLORIDA PUBLIC SERVICE COMMISSION




10

11

i2

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

229

that the FCC identified six technically feasible
interconnection pointg in the local competition order
I believe it was?

A If by that you mean the First Report and

Order from August of '967

Q Right.
A Yes, sir.
Q Is it your understanding that that list was

exclusive or was it a minimum?
a I don't recall,.
MR. KARRE: That's all.
COMMISSIONER DEASON: GStaff.
MR. FORDHAM: No questions, Commissioner.
COMMISSIONER DEASON: Redirect?
COMMISSIONER CLARK: I have some qﬁestions.
COMMISSIONER DEASON: I'm sorry.
COMMISSIONER CLARK: Mr. Milner, did you
regspond to Mr. Beveridge's comment with respect to the
interconnection, I guess it's with Comcast?
WITNESS MILNER: I'm sorry, I don't
understand your gquestion.
COMMISSIONER CLARK: Would you give him
Page 2 of -- maybe it's rebuttal testimony -- maybe
that's it. Let me ask you the question then. Are you

aware of any Interconnection Agreement BellSouth has
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with Comcast Telephone Communications of Florida which
provides for a different interconnection to a
multitenant building than is being offered to
MediaOne?

WITNESS MILNER: My understanding is that
the serving arrangement for the other ALEC in Florida
I referred to is the same offer that BellSouth has
made to MediaCne. I don't know that we've made a
different proposal other than the one that's in use by
the one ALEC. Was my answer thoroughly confusing?

COMMISSIONER CLARK: Do you all talk about
this? I mean, you have rebuttal testimony saying that
interconnection is fine. Are you all talking past
each other?

WITNESS MILNER: Perhaps we are. The form
of interconnection that we have provided to that other
ALEC uses the access terminal that we propose, and,
thereby, secures our network sufficiently.

COMMISSIONER CLARK: I don't think we're
going to resclve it here, but certainly I would
suggest that the parties look at it. I mean, on cone
hand your witness -- MediaOne's witness indicated
what's in another agreement is fine with him.

Mr. Milner, are you willing to offer that --

what you've offered Comcast to MediaOne?

FLORIDA PUBLIC SERVICE COMMISSION




10

11

i2

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

231

WITNESS MILNER: We certainly are. And I'm
not speaking for MediaOne, but I believe they've not
agreed to accept the same terms as we've offered that
other ALEC.

COMMISSIONER CLARK: Okay. dJust to be
clear, would you look on Page 4 of your testimony.

WITNESS MILNER: Was that in rebuttal,
ma'am?

COMMISSIONER CLARK: I believe it is, yes.
And your quoting Mr. Beveridge as saying "When
BellSouth provisions service for one of its own retail
MDU customers, it has no need to call out a CLEC
technician, even 1f it is disconnecting the CLEC's
service. Do you agree?" And you say "No," you don't
agree. 1Isn't this only -- you only have to ask for a
CLEC technician to come out if you have given up your
first pair; is that right?

WITNESS MILNER: That's right. Or if the
CLEC was the first to serve a property and had
installed the NTW themselves, whereby it's offering it
to BellSouth rather than the contrary.

COMMISSIONER CLARK: Where you are the one
who installed it in a building, when a customer goes
back, you don't need the CLEC technician to come out

unless all of the pairs -- let me state it
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differently -- unless the first pair has been given to
another CLEC.

WITNESS MILNER: That's generally true
unless we had to go there for some other reason like
rewiring jacks, second lines or something of that
nature.

COMMISSIONER CLARK: But then you don't need
the CLEC person to go out.

WITNESS MILNER: No. That's right.

COMMISSIONER CLARK: Let me ask a gquestion
on the charges for those pre-wired pairs. When you
did your -- I'm really not sure how to ask this, so
I'm just going to sort of give an idea of a question.

When we did the total service or TELRIC or
whatever we did in terms of trying to set the price
for UNEs, we did not use that to set the price for
retail; is that correct?

WITNESS MILNER: Well, I'm not sure. You
might ask that question of Ms. Caldwell.

COMMISSIONER CLARK: Well, let me just ask
you this one: Do yvou know when -- for lack of a
better term, when the model was developed for
determining what plan you would deploy, as I recall
the argument was made that you, in affect, do 1.5

lines to each house and that was what was included in
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the cost.

WITNESS MILNER: I recall the factor, and,
again, I'm way out of my territory here -- but I
believe I recall that the factor of 1.5 referred to
the quantity of distribution pairs that BellSouth
might provide to gain on average one customer. In
fact, that distribution pair ends at that connector
block that MediaOne labeled the ILEC loop facilities.
So what is customary is that the closer to the central
office you might be, the closer you are to an
one-to-one relationship between the number of pairs
provided and the number of customers. And the reason
for that is that that part of the loop is more
reusable. The cloger you get to a specific customer,
generally the more often you'll see more pairs being
provided than there are customers. And for the reason
that MediaOne's counsel rose, and that is, the NTW
pair for Apartment A can't be used to serve Apartment
B. Whereas, the feeder pair, which is the closest to
the central office, can be used for either of those.
So I recall the multiple of 1.5 dealt with feeder and
with distribution pairs rather than with network
terminating wire.

COMMISSIONER CLARK: Okay.

COMMISSIONER DEASON: Let me ask you a
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question about the intermediate connecting block.
That's part of your proposal as an option?

WITNESS MILNER: Yes, it is.

COMMISSIONER DEASON: The other option being
that they could just put in their own network
terminating wire. But if they are going to use your
network terminating wire, there has to be an
intermediate connecting block.

WITNESS MILNER: Yes, we believe there
should be one. And it serves a number of different
purposes. One is that it sort of uncouples the
coordination required between BellSouth and MediaOmne.

COMMISSIONER DEASON: Unless the customer is
going to be without service for a period of time.

WITNESS MILNER: That's a possibility. If
there are excess -- let me say it this way: If there
are unused network terminating wire pairs, then
BellSouth can pre-wire one of those out, and we might
do that on Monday. The customer is still working on
let's call it the BellSouth NTW pair. MediaCne comes
out on Tuesday. BellSouth need ncot be present on
Tuesday, so MediaOne can do its work to connect its
gervice to the second NTW pair. So that's why it
helps uncouple the coordination that's required

between BellSouth's technicians and MediaOne's
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technicians. If MediaOne wants a NTW pair in each of
the apartment units, then the BellSouth technician can
pre-wire all of those at once and whenever MediaOne
wants on come back out. So that's the biggest
advantage.

Secondly, it clearly separates the two
service provider'’'s networks. If MediaOne wanted,
under BellSouth's proposal, it could put some sort of
cover over its terminal block and its network
terminating wire pairs and thereby protect them from a
third party tampering with those. So by physically
separating these, there are a number of different
advantages.

COMMISSIONER DEASON: 1It's not common
practice, though,_to cover those.

WITNESS MILNER: Not in wiring closets but
in some commercial buildings you'll find that lexan --
which is a clear plastic -- covers are put on over
certain kinds of connections. I wouldn't say it's
commonplace, but it's --

COMMISSIONER DEASON: That's to prevent
unauthorized access to those facilities?

WITNESS MILNER: Yes, sgir.

COMMISSIONER DEASON:; But in a typical

wiring closet in a multidwelling unit facility, is it
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commonplace for those wiring closets to contain
telephone connecting boxes as well as equipment that
cable television people have to have access to or

alarm company people have to have access to? Is that

.commonplace?

WITNESS MILNER: That happens, sure. That's
commonplace. And I have not seen as often cable
television equipment in that same room, although there
certainly are occasions. Alarm monitoring companies
often have their equipment there because they use the
gsame pairs; you know, they acguire pairs from
BellSouth, for example, to provide that alarm service
over. 8o generally the people that need to be in that
room have access to the room.

COMMISSIONER DEASON: Do you -- for\an alarm
service company, when they want to connect a pair to
activate an alarm service, what procedure do they
follow?

WITNESS MILNER: It's analogous to the
procedure we're proposing to Medialne, and that is, we
will provide the facility. We will provide it at the
demarcation point and they can attach whatever
equipment to the end of that they like. But we do not
allow them to make and remove connections on the

BellSouth side of that demarcation point.
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COMMISSIONER DEASON: And in Florida that
would be at the end-use premise there?

WITNESS MILNER: Yes, sir. Well, no, it may
be at a point similar to the wiring closet. But in
other words, we make certain pairs available to them
that go to the Apartment A or B or C. In other words,
we don't say go to the connector block and figure out
which pair you'd like to use and connect to it. We
designate it and make it available to them.

COMMISSIONER DEASON: So they have so many
available to them. &And then when they want to
connect, say, the customer who lives in Apartment C,
they know that there's going to be a facility there
that they can connect to to activate that service.

WITNESS MILNER: That's right.

COMMISSIONER DEASCON: Do they pay you a
monthly recurring charge to have that ability to do
that?

WITNESS MILNER: Yes, sir, they do. I don't
know the rate, but yes, they pay us a monthly rate.

COMMISSIONER DEASON: Redirect?

MS. WHITE: No redirect.

COMMISSIONER DEASON: Exhibits?

MS. WHITE: BellSouth moves Exhibit 14.

COMMISSIONER DEASON: Without objection,
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show Exhibit 14 admitted.
(Exhibit 14 received in evidence.)
MS. WHITE: May Mr. Milner be excused?
COMMISSIONER DEASON: Yes, he may.

(Witness Milner excused.)

COMMISSIONER DEASON: We're going to recess
for lunch. We'll reconvene at 2:00.

(Whereupon, a lunch recess was taken.)

COMMISSIONER DEASON: Call the hearing back
to order. Ms. White.
MS. WHITE: BellSouth calls Al Varner to the

stand.

ALPHONSO J. VARNER
was called as a witness on behalf of BellSouth
Telecommunications, Inc. and, having been duly sworn,
tegtified as follows:
DIRECT EXAMINATION
BY MS5. WHITE:
Q Mr. Varner, would you please gtate your
name, address and place of employment for the record.
A Yes. My name is Alfonso Varner. I'm

employed by BellSouth Telecommunications, and my
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business address ig 675 West Peachtree Street,
Atlanta, Georgia.

Q Have you previously caused to be prepared
and prefiled in this case Direct Testimony consisting

of 19 page and Rebuttal Testimony consisting of 12

pages?
A Yes.

Q Do you have any changes to that testimony at
this time? |

A No.

Q If I were to ask you the same guestions that
are posed in your prefiled Direct and Rebuttal
Testimony today, would your answers to those questions
be the same?

A Yes.

MS. WHITE: 1I'd like to have the Direct and
Rebuttal Testimony of Mr. Varner inserted into the
record as though read.

COMMISSIONER DEASON: Without objection, it
shall be so inserted.

Q (By Ma. White) Mr. Varner, did you prepare

four exhibits in connection with your direct

testimony?
A Yeg, I did.
Q Do you have any changes to those exhibits?
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A No, I do not.

MS. WHITE: I'd like to have the exhibits
that are attached to Mr. Varner's Direct Testimony
marked fdr identification.

COMMISSIONER DEASON: Exhibit 15.

(Exhibit 15 marked for identification.)

Q (By Ms. White) Mr. Varner, did you prepare
one exhibit associated with your Rebuttal Testimony?

A Yes.

Q And do you have any changes to that exhibit?

A No, I do not,

MS. WHITE: I'd like to have the exhibit
attached to Mr. Varner's Rebuttal Testimony marked for
identification.

COMMISSIONER DEASON: Exhibit 16.

{(Exhibit 16 marked for identification.)

FLORIDA PUBLIC SERVICE COMMISSION
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BELLSOUTH TELECOMMUNICATIONS, INC.

DIRECT TESTIMONY OF ALPHONSO J. VARNER
BEFORE THE FL.ORIDA PUBLIC SERVICE COMMISSION
DOCKET NO. 990149-TP
APRIL 1, 1999

PLEASE STATE YOUR NAME, YOUR POSITION WITH BELLSOUTH
TELECOMMUNICATIONS, INC. (“BELLSOUTH”) AND YOUR
BUSINESS ADDRESS.

My name is Alphonso J. Varner. I am employed by BellSouth as Senior
Director for State Regulatory for the nine-state BellSouth region. My business

address is 675 West Peachtree Street, Atlanta, Georgia 30375.

PLEASE GIVE A BRIEF DESCRIPTION OF YOUR BACKGROUND AND
EXPERIENCE.

I graduated from Florida State University in 1972 with a Bachelor of
Engineering Science degree in systems design engineering. I immediately
joined Southern Bell in the division of revenues organization with the
responsibility for preparation of all Florida investment separations studies for

division of revenues and for reviewing interstate settlements.

Subsequently, I accepted an assignment in the rates and tariffs organization

with responsibilities for administering selected rates and tariffs including
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preparation of tariff filings. In January 1994, I was appointed Senior Director
of Pricing for the nine-state region. I was named Senior Director for
Regulatory Policy and Planning in August 1994, and I accepted my current

position as Senior Director of Regulatory in April 1997.

WHAT IS THE PURPOSE OF YOUR TESTIMONY?

My testimony provides BellSouth’s policy position on several issues raised by
MediaOne Florida Telecommunications, Inc. (“MediaOne™) in its Petition for
Arbitration filed with the Florida Public Service Commission (“Commission’)
on February 9, 1999. Specifically, [ will address issues 2 through 4, issues 7

through 9, and portions of issues 11 and 13.

Issue 2: Should calls originated from or terminated to Internet Service Providers
(“ISPs”) be defined as “local traffic” for purposes of the MediaOne/BellSouth

Interconnection Agreement?

PLEASE DISCUSS WHAT IS MEANT BY “ORIGINATED FROM OR

TERMINATED TO” ISPs.

Use of the Internet is exploding precisely because it allows individuals quickly
to interact with computers located all over the nation and, indeed, the world.
Most individuals connect to the Internet through an Internet Service Provider
such as America Online or AT&T Worldnet. When a BellSouth customer logs

on to the Internet, he generally uses a modem to dial a seven-digit telephone
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number to connect his computer to the ISP’s facilities located in his local

telephone exchange.

Crucially, however, the call does not terminate at the ISP. A recent FCC
decision confirmed that the customer uses the ISP as a conduit — an
intermediary ~ to receive and transmit information between end users and
Internet sites located all over the country and the world. See Declaratory
Ruling in CC Docket Nos. 96-98 and 99-68, FCC 99-38, (rel. Feb. 26, 1999)
(“Declaratory Ruling™). The ISP connects the customer to the Internet site he
wants to visit and routes information from that site all the way back to the
customer. Through the use of “caching” or website “mirroring” techniques,
ISPs may choose to store the contents of popular websites in multiple servers.
This enables the ISP to obtain the contents of these websites without needing
to access the actual website. In these instances, the content of the “mirrored”
website resides at the ISP’s server. However, the ISP is still acting as a

conduit between the end user and the information.

SHOULD A CALL PLACED TO AN ISPs SEVEN-DIGIT NUMBER BE
CONSIDERED A LOCAL CALL? PLEASE EXPLAIN.

No. End users gain access to the Internet through an ISP. The ISP location,
generally referred to as an ISP point of presence (“POP”), represents the edge
of the Internet and usually consists of a bank of modems. ISPs can use the
public switched network to collect their subscribers’ calls to the Internet. In

this case, ISP subscribers access the ISP by dialing a seven (7) digit or ten (10)
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digit local telephone number via their computer modem to connect to the ISP.
As was the case prior to the implementation of Equal Access, end users dialed
seven digit telephone numbers in order to access to an IXC’s long distance
network utilizing Feature Group A or Feature Group B service. The end user
was then connected to the IXC’s network for completion of the long distance
call. Dialing of the seven-digit number in this case was not considered a local

call, just as dialing the seven-digit number to access an ISP is not a local call.

This issue has been a subject of considerable debate with CLECs claiming that
connections to the Internet consisted of two calls. One call that terminated at
the ISP and another call that exists between the ISP and end user. The FCC
recently settled this debate by rejecting the two call model and confirming that
the call to the website is one call from the end user through the ISP to the
website. The FCC stated in its Declaratory Ruling, “We disagree with those
commenters that argue that, for jurisdictional purposes, ISP-bound traffic must
be separated into two components: an intrastate telecommunications service,
provided in this instance by one or more LECs, and an interstate information
service, provided by the ISP. Thus, we analyze ISP traffic for jurisdictional
purposes as a continuous transmission from the end user to a distant Internet

site.” (See Declaratory Ruling, paragraph 13)

At the direction of the FCC, the ISP typically purchases business service lines
from local exchange company end offices and physically terminates those lines
at the ISP’s modem banks that connect to the Internet. The ISP converts the

signal of the incoming call to a digital signal and routes the call, through its
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modems, over its own network to a backbone network provider, where it is
ultimately routed to an Internet-connected host computer. In short, an ISP
transmits a portion of a call to and from the communications network of the
Internet backbone providers whereupon it is ultimately delivered to Internet
host computers, almost all of which are not located in the state PSC defined

local serving area of the end user.

WHAT HAS THE FCC DETERMINED REGARDING THE DEFINITION
OF LOCAL TRAFFIC?

The FCC has once again confirmed that ISP traffic is subject to interstate
jurisdiction rather than local traffic. In its Declaratory Ruling, the FCC
declared that Internet traffic is jurisdictionally mixed and appears to be largely
interstate in nature. The FCC noted in its decision that it traditionally has
determined the jurisdiction of calls by the end-to-end nature of the call.
Ultimately, the FCC concluded the calls at issue do not terminate at the ISPs’
location, but rather continue to their ultimate destination, specifically at
websites in other states or countries. The FCC found a substantial portion of
Internet traffic is interstate; thus, such traffic is subject to federal jurisdiction.
As stated in paragraph 12 of the FCC’s Declaratory Ruling, “As the
Commission stated in Be/lSouth MemoryCall, this Commission has jurisdiction
over, and regulates charges for, the local network when it is used in

conjunction with the origination and termination of interstate calls.”
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The FCC has made similar rulings for more than a decade. The FCC has
consistently ruled that ISP traffic is interstate traffic and not local. See
Memorandum Opinion and Order, MTS and WATS Market Structure, 97
F.C.C.2d 682, 715 9 83(1983); Amendment of Part 69 of the Commission’s
Rules Relating to Enhanced Service Providers, 3 FCC Red 2631, §2 (1988)
(describing companies that provide such services as “providers of interstate
services™); and Notice of Proposed Rulemaking, Amendments of Part 69 of the
Commission’s Rules Relating to Enhanced Service Providers, 2 FCC Red
4305, 4306, 9 7 (1987) (“enhanced service providers . . . use the network to

provide interstate services”™).

Under the FCC’s order, “[Internet] traffic is non-local interstate traffic.” See
Declaratory Ruling, n.87. In paragraph 12 of this same order, the FCC
concluded "that the communications at issue here do not terminate at the ISP’s
local server, as CLECs and ISPs contend, but continue to the ultimate
destination or destinations, specifically at a Internet website that is often
located in another state.” The FCC’s decision makes plain that no part of an
Internet communication terminates at the facilities of an ISP. Once it is
understood that Internet traffic “terminates” only at distant websites, which are
nearly always not in the same exchange as the end-user, it is evident that these

calls are not local.

IS BELLSOUTH’S POSITION REGARDING JURISDICTION OF ISP
TRAFFIC CONSISTENT WITH THE FCC’S FINDINGS AND ORDERS?
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Absolutely. BellSouth’s position is supported by, and is consistent with the
FCC’s findings and Orders, which state that for jurisdictional purposes, traffic
must be judged by its end-to end nature, and not in looking at individual legs
of a call. Therefore, for purposes of determining jurisdiction for ISP traffic,
the originating location and the final termination must be looked at from end-

to-end basis. This is consistent with long-standing FCC precedent.

HOW DOES THE ISP ACCESS CHARGE EXEMPTION AFFECT THIS
ISSUE?

The FCC concluded in its Declaratory Ruling that their determination that ISP-
bound traffic is interstate does not alter the current ISP exemption. ISPs
continue to be entitled to access the public switched telecommunications
network by paying business service line rates rather than by paying interstate

switched access tariff rates.

Issue 3: Should calls that originate from or terminate to ISPs be included in the

reciprocal compensation arrangements of the Interconnection Agreement?

Q.

ARE CALLS THAT ORIGINATE FROM OR TERMINATE TO ISPs

ELIGIBLE FOR RECIPROCAL COMPENSATION?

No. As I discussed in response to Issue 2, calls utilizing ISPs to access
information do not originate from or terminate to ISPs. The ISPs are an

intermediary, which provides a portion of such calls. As such, it is not
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appropriate to include these calls in the reciprocal compensation arrangements

of the Interconnection Agreement.

In accordance with the FCC’s recent Declaratory Ruling and prior Orders, it
has always been BellSouth’s position that reciprocal compensation only
applies when local traffic is terminated on either party’s network. One of the
Telecommunications Act of 1996’s {“the Act’s”) basic interconnection rules is
contained in 47 U.S.C. § 251(b)(5). That provision requires all local exchange
carriers “to establish reciprocal compensation arrangements for the transport
and termination of telecommunications.” Section 251(b)(5)’s reciprocal
compensation duty arises, however, only in the case of local calls. The FCC
has specifically ruled that “section 251(b)(5) reciprocal compensation
obligations should apply only to traffic that originates and terminates within a
local area.” First Report and Order in CC Docket No. 96-98, § 1034. This
interpretation is consistent with the Telecommunications Act of 1996, which
establishes a reciprocal compensation mechanism to encourage local
competition. The payment of reciprocal compensation for ISP traffic would
impede local competition. The FCC, in its August 1996, Local Interconnection
Order (CC Docket No. 96-98), paragraph 1034, made it perfectly clear that
reciprocal compensation rules did not apply to interstate or interLATA traffic
such as interexchange traffic:

We conclude that Section 251(b)(5), reciprocal compensation

obligation, should apply only to traffic that originates and

terminates within a local area assigned in the following paragraph.

We find that reciprocal compensation provisions of Section
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251(b)(5) for transport and termination of traffic do not apply to the
transport and termination of interstate or intrastate interexchange

traffic.

In Paragraph 1037 of that same Order, the FCC stated:
We conclude that section 251(b)(5) obligations apply to all LECs
in the same state-defined local exchange areas, including

neighboring incumbent LECs that fit within this description.

Therefore, because Internet traffic is not local traffic it is not subject to the

reciprocal compensation obligations contained in Section 251 of the Act.

IS COMPENSATION FOR TRAFFIC BETWEEN END USERS AND ISPs
SUBJECT TO ARBITRATION UNDER SECTION 252?

No. As previously discussed, this traffic is not local. Only local traffic is
subject to reciprocal compensation obligations. Since the FCC determined that
traffic discussed here is defined as interstate, reciprocal compensation under
Section 251 is not applicable. Consequently, compensation for such traffic is
not subject to arbitration under Section 252. Nor, is payment of such

compensation a requirement under Section 271,

CAN A STATE COMMISSION ARBITRATE THE ISSUE OF
COMPENSATION FOR TRAFFIC FROM END USERS TO ISPs?
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arbitrate this issue, such arbitration would not be subject to Section 252 of the
Act. In addition, it appears fruitless for states to deal with this issue at this

time.

The FCC apparently authorized state commissions to arbitrate compensation
matters for ISP traffic for a temporary period. However, it’s unclear whether
the FCC could delegate this undertaking. Even if states could do this, the
delegation is only valid until the FCC completes its rulemaking on the subject.
If states actually arbitrated, the FCC could overturn any state ruling when the
FCC’s rulemaking is completed. Consequently, states don’t appear to have
any real authority to resolve this issue. They can simply issue interim rulings

that may only be applicable until the FCC’s rulemaking is complete.

Nonetheless, any arbitration of ISP compensation issues would be separate
from Section 252 arbitration, which is the subject of this proceeding. Since
ISP traffic is not subject to reciprocal compensation, there is no basis for
including the compensation determination for such traffic as a subject of
arbitration under Section 252 of the Act. Although the FCC’s Order authorizes
states to arbitrate the issue of inter-carrier compensation for ISP traffic, the

FCC cannot simply expand the scope of Section 252 to cover such arbitrations.

Issue 4: What is the appropriate price for Calling Name (“CNAM?) database

queries?

-10-
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IS THIS ISSUE APPROPRIATE FOR ARBITRATION?

No. Because the CNAM agreement is not governed by the requirements of
Section 251 or Section 252 of the Act, the rates BellSouth charges for its
CNAM database service is not an issue appropriate for arbitration. In addition,
MediaOne already has an agreement with BellSouth for this service and is
inappropriately seeking to be relieved of its contractual obligations. BeliSouth
is honoring that agreement and MediaOne should be required to do so as well.

Therefore, the Commission should not consider this issue.

PLEASE DESCRIBE THE EXISTING CNAM AGREEMENT BETWEEN
MEDIAONE AND BELL.SOUTH.

In March 1997, MediaOne entered into a separate agreement with BellSouth to
provide MediaOne with CNAM database service throughout the BeliSouth
region. This agreement enables MediaOne to store their end-user names and
access name and number information in the BellSouth Calling Name database.
When the agreement with MediaOne was executed, BellSouth was developing
the capability to measure the queries into its CNAM database. Therefore, all
CNAM agreements with companies storing their names in BellSouth’s CNAM
database were negotiated at a flat rate per month based on the volume of names
stored. The terms and conditions of these agreements (including MediaOne’s
agreement) contain a provision for the recurring flat rate to convert to a per

query usage rate once query usage measurement capability becomes available

(See AIV-1: CNAM Agreement — Annex 314, Exhibit A). The flat rate pricing

-11-
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structure is no longer being offered in new CNAM agreements. BellSouth
plans to implement the capability to measure CNAM queries and convert all

existing CNAM agreements to per query billing beginning July 1, 1999.

WHAT IS CNAM DATABASE SERVICE?

BellSouth’s CNAM Database Storage service allows ALECs, independent
companies, wireless providers and paging companies to store and access name
and number information in the BellSouth Calling Name Database. With
BellSouth’s CNAM service, customers have access to a large volume of names
— from the extensive BellSouth customer database plus sharing agreements
with other large database owners. When an end user initiates a call to another
end user subscribed to Calling Name Service (e.g. Caller ID Deluxe), call setup
information is passed to the called party’s switch. The called party’s switch
then queries the BellSouth Signal Transfer Point (“STP”) for Calling Name
Information. If necessary, this connectivity can be accomplished through a
third party STP. The BellSouth STP then passes the query to the BellSouth
CNAM Service Control Point (“SCP”) for resolution. Calling Name
Information is then passed back through the BellSouth STP to the called
party’s switch and the subscriber’s Caller ID display unit. For out-of-region
callers, the BellSouth STP passes the query to an out-of-region CNAM SCP
for resolution. Calling Name Information is returned through the BellSouth
STP to the called party’s switch and display unit. BellSouth provides

information regarding its CNAM database offering on its Interconnection

-12-
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Services website (www.interconnection.bellsouth.com). A copy of this

CNAM product information is attached as Exhibit ATV-2.

IS CNAM AN UNBUNDLED NETWORK ELEMENT?

No. BellSouth began offering its CNAM database services to Independent
Telephone Companies (“ICOs™) several years prior to implementation of the
Act. As the CLEC market developed, the benefits of BellSouth’s CNAM
service could naturally be extended to facilities-based CLECs. As such,
BellSouth began offering CNAM to CLECs under the same terms and

conditions that were being provided to ICOs.

In some instances, BellSouth may have included rates, terms and conditions for
CNAM service as a part of an interconnection agreement. Including CNAM
service in the agreement is simply a matter of administrative ease. Such action
does not imply that CNAM is a UNE. As a practical matter, interconnection
agreements may include terms and conditions for services or capabilities that
BellSouth is not obligated or required to provide under Section 251 or Section
252 of the Act. In no case should Section 251 or Section 252 obligations be
extended to these functions merely because of its association with an

interconnection agreement.

The FCC’s Rule 51.319 defines call-related databases “as databases, other than
operations support systems, that are used in signaling networks for billing and

collection or the transmission, routing, or other provision of a

-13-
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telecommunications service.” (§51.319(e)(2)(1)) Access to BellSouth’s CNAM
database is not a necessary component for billing and collection, transmission,
or routing of an end user’s call. An end user’s call will complete whether or

not a query is made to a CNAM database.

Q. WHAT RATE DOES BELLSOUTH PROPOSE TO CHARGE MEDIAONE
FOR CNAM DATABASE SERVICE?

A. The rate BellSouth intends to charge MediaOne is one cent ($0.01) per query.
This is the same rate charged to any company that stores their end-user names
in BellSouth’s calling name database. Because CNAM is not an unbundled
network element (“UNE”), it is not subject to the pricing standards of Section
252(d) of the Act. As]I discussed earlier, MediaOne is asking to have this
Commission interfere with a properly executed agreement in an attempt to be
relieved of its contractual obligations. Such action is inappropriate and

unjustified.

Issue 7: What, if anything, should BellSouth be permitted to charge MediaOne for

access to Network Terminating Wire (“NTW?”)?

Q. WHAT IS BELLSOUTH’S POSITION ON THIS ISSUE?

A. BellSouth proposes to charge MediaOne the rates for access to Network
Terminating Wire contained in Exhibit AIV-3 attached to my testimony.

These proposed rates are appropriate and necessary to cover the cost of

-14-
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installing an access terminal as well as the maintenance of the NTW facilities.
As discussed by Mr. Milner, NTW is a part of BellSouth’s network.
Specifically, NTW is a sub-element of the unbundled loop network ¢lement.
As this Commission is aware, the specific list of network elements that must be
provided will not be known until the FCC completes its proceeding on remand
of Rule 51.319. As an accommodation to MediaOne, BeliSouth is willing to
provide the NTW capability prior to completion of that proceeding. However,
BellSouth reserves the right to reconsider whether it will continue to offer
NTW upon completion of the FCC’s proceeding. BellSouth’s NTW cost
study, which is supported and presented by BellSouth witness Ms. Daonne

Caldwell, is consistent with the Commission-approved cost methodology.

Issue 8: How many call paths should BellSouth be required to provide to MediaOne,
at no cost to MediaOne, for customers who are porting telephone numbers through
interim number portability?

Issue 9: What rate, if any, should BellSouth be allowed to charge for additional call
paths provided to MediaOne for customers who are porting telephone numbers

through interim number portability?

Q. WHAT IS BELLSOUTH CURRENTLY CHARGING MEDIAONE FOR
INTERIM NUMBER PORTABILITY VIA REMOTE CALL
FORWARDING?

A, In accordance with the current BellSouth/MediaOne Interconnection

Agreement, BellSouth charges MediaOne $1.25 per line per month per

-15-
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residential customer for one path and $1.50 per line per month per business
customer for one path. Additional paths are provided at a rate of $.50 per path

per month.

WHAT IS THE STATUS OF THE IMPLEMENTATION OF LOCAL
NUMBER PORTABILITY?

In compliance with the Telecommunications Act of 1996 (““Act”), and as
directed by the Federal Communications Commission (“FCC”), BellSouth has
deployed Local Number Portability (“LLNP”) in 21 Metropolitan Statistical
Areas (“MSAs”) in the BellSouth region. In these 21 MSAs, INP
arrangements are no longer necessary and no further INP orders are accepted.
The INP to LNP conversion schedule for the Florida MSAs requires all
existing INP lines to be converted to LNP by the end of March 1999.
Furthermore, BellSouth has developed a schedule to implement LNP in its
remaining central offices (See Exhibit AJV-4). This “office by office”
schedule calls for the remaining MSAs in Florida to be converted to LNP by

the end of first quarter 2000.

WHAT RATE DOES BELLSOUTH PROPOSE TO CHARGE MEDIAONE
FOR INTERIM NUMBER PORTABILITY PROVIDED VIA REMOTE
CALL FORWARDING?

BellSouth recognizes that long-term number portability is not available to

every ALEC in the state of Florida and that during the transition to long term
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1 number portability some ALECs may continue to use interim number

2 portability methods. However, because the demand for such service from

3 MediaOne is relatively small, BellSouth has put forth a proposal to no longer
4 charge MediaOne for interim number portability for up to six call paths for

5 business lines and three call paths for residence lines upon implementation of
6 the new interconnection agreement.

7

8 Issue 11: Should BellSouth be required to provide a point of contact to intervene in
9 the execution of LNP orders when changes or supplements are necessary for

10 customer-related reasons, and, if so, what charge, if any, should apply?

11

12 Q. WHAT IS BELLSOUTH’S POSITION ON THIS ISSUE?

13

14 A, As BellSouth witness Mr. Keith Milner discusses in his direct testimony, a

15 point of contact is not necessary since MediaOne is in control of when end-user
16 calls are routed to MediaOne’s switch. At the present time, BellSouth has not
17 conducted a cost study to determine the price for this service. However, the

18 provision of such a service is not a requirement under Section 251 and would
19 not be subject to the FCC’s pricing rules. Any price for this “point of contact”
20 service should be negotiated under a professional service agreement that would
21 be outside the scope of this arbitration proceeding.

22

23 Issue 13: Should the Florida Public Service Commission arbitrate performance
24 incentive payments and/or liguidated damages for purposes of the

25 MediaOne/BellSouth Interconnection Agreement?

-17-
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WHAT DOES MEDIAONE MEAN BY THE TERM “PERFORMANCE
INCENTIVE PAYMENTS”?

As used in the context of MediaOne’s Arbitration Petition, performance
incentive payments are nothing more than another term for financial penalties
for non-performance. Although I am not a lawyer, I have been informed that,
under Florida law, provisions of a contract that constitute penalties (as opposed
to liquidated damages) are not legally valid and are unenforceable. At the
same time, provisions that do appropriately provide for liquidated damages
require a reasonable assessment of the damages that will likely occur in the
event of a breach. The Florida Public Service Commission, however, lacks the
statutory authority to award damages, liquidated or otherwise. Thus,
MediaOne is simply employing the misnomer “incentive payment” to attempt
to extract either a legally impermissible penalty or liquidated damages that this

Commission can not legally award.

HAS THIS COMMISSION PREVIOUSLY ADDRESSED THIS ISSUE?

Yes. This Commission has previously determined that the issue of “incentive
payments” and/or liquidated damages is not subject to arbitration under Section
251 of the Act. In the AT&T/MCI Arbitration proceeding, the Commission
concluded, “we should limit our consideration in this arbitration proceeding to
the items enumerated to be arbitrated in Sections 251 and 252 of the Act, and

matters necessary to implement those items. A liquidated damages provision

18-
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does not meet that standard.” (Order No. PSC-96-1579-FOF-TP, dated
December 31, 1996, page 74). The Commission further concluded “it is not

appropriate for us to arbitrate a liquidated damages provision under state law.”

(1d.)

Even if a penalty or liquidated damage award could be arbitrated, it is
completely unnecessary. Florida law and Commission procedures are
available, and perfectly adequate, to address any breach of contract sitnation
should it arise.

WHAT IS BELLSOUTH’S POSITION ON THIS ISSUE?

Nothing has changed that makes the Commission’s previous determination

invalid. The Commission should not arbitrate this issue.

DOES THIS CONCLUDE YOUR TESTIMONY?

Yes.

-19-
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BELLSOUTH TELECOMMUNICATIONS, INC.

REBUTTAL TESTIMONY OF ALPHONSO J. VARNER
BEFORE THE FLORIDA PUBLIC SERVICE COMMISSION
DOCKET NO. 990149-TP
MAY 4, 1999

PLEASE STATE YOUR NAME, YOUR POSITION WITH BELLSOUTH
TELECOMMUNICATIONS, INC. (“BELLSOUTH”) AND YOUR
BUSINESS ADDRESS.

My name is Alphonso J. Varner. I am employed by BellSouth as Senior

Director for State Regulatory for the nine-state BellSouth region. My business

address is 675 West Peachtree Street, Atlanta, Georgia 30375.

HAVE YOU PREVIOUSLY FILED TESTIMONY IN THIS DOCKET?

Yes. Ifiled direct testimony and four exhibits on April 1, 1999,

WHAT IS THE PURPOSE OF YOUR TESTIMONY?

My testimony rebuts portions of the direct testimony filed by MediaOne

witness Gary Lane with the Florida Public Service Commission

(“Commission”) on February 9, 1999 and received by BellSouth on February
25, 1999.
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ON PAGE 11, MR. LANE DISCUSSES THE OBLIGATIONS FOR
RECIPROCAL COMPENSATION FOR LOCAL TRAFFIC IN THE
CURRENT STIPULATION AND PROPOSED INTERCONNECTION
AGREEMENT. IS HIS UNDERSTANDING CORRECT?

Yes. BellSouth and MediaOne are obligated to compensate one another for the
termination of one carrier’s local traffic over the network of the other.
However, the pertinent part of this obligation is that reciprocal compensation
applies only to the termination of local traffic. ISP traffic is not local traffic;

and therefore, is not covered by this obligation.

MR LANE ALSO STATES (PAGE 11) THAT THE 1996 ACT REQUIRES
INTERCONNECTED CARRIERS TO COMPENSATE ONE ANOTHER
FOR TERMINATING TRAFFIC. DOES THIS REQUIREMENT APPLY TO
INTERSTATE TRAFFIC?

No. The portion of the Act that Mr. Lane alludes to in his testimony is
contained in Section 251(b)(5). Since ISP traffic is interstate traffic, the
requirements of this section of the Act would not apply. Neither Section 251
nor Section 252 governs interstate inter-carrier compensation arrangements.
The duty to negotiate under Section 251 pertains only to fulfilling the duties set
forth in subsections (b) and (¢) of Section 251. Section 251(b) relates to local
exchange carriers’ obligations regarding resale, number portability, dialing

parity, access to rights-of-way, and reciprocal compensation. Inter-carrier
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compensation for jointly provided interstate services is unrelated to any of
these Section 251(b) obligations. The FCC concluded in its Declaratory
Ruling that “section 251(b)(5) of the Act and our rules promulgated pursuant to
that proviéion concern inter-carrier compensation of interconnected local
telecommunication traffic. We conclude in this Declaratory Ruling, however,
that ISP-bound traffic is non-local interstate traffic. Thus, the reciprocal
compensation requirements of section 251(b)(5) of the Act and Section 51,
Subpart H (Reciprocal Compensation for Transport and Termination of Local
Telecommunications Traffic) of the Commission’s rules do not govern inter-

carrier compensation for this traffic.” Declaratory Ruling at n.87.

Likewise, there is no link between Section 251(c) and interstate inter-carrier
compensation. The duty to negotiate under Section 251(c) pertains to the
terms and conditions that relate to interconnection, access to unbundled
network elements, resale, and collocation. There is nothing in Section 251(c)

that would govern interstate inter-carrier compensation.

WHAT AUTHORITY DO THE STATE COMMISSIONS HAVE TO
ARBITRATE COMPENSATION FOR ISP TRAFFIC?

A state commission’s arbitration authority under Section 252 extends only to
agreements negotiated pursuant to the requirements of Section 251. Because
inter-carrier compensation for interstate services is not governed by Section
251, state commissions are without the statutory authority to arbitrate disputes

over such matters.
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IS IT APPROPRIATE FOR THE FCC TO DELEGATE ITS AUTHORITY
REGARDING ISP COMPENSATION ISSUES TO STATE
COMMISSIONS?

No. The FCC does not have the authority to rewrite the Communications Act
and vest the state commissions with the power to regulate matters relating to
interstate communications that, under the Act, are specifically reserved to the
FCC. Aslindicated in my direct testimony, the FCC apparently authorized
state commissions to arbitrate compensation matters for ISP traffic for a
temporary period. However, it’s unclear whether the FCC could delegate this
undertaking. If the FCC were to delegate, such delegation would only be valid
until the FCC completes its rulemaking on the subject. If states actually
arbitrated the issue, the FCC could overturn any state ruling when the FCC’s
rulemaking is completed. Consequently, states don’t appear to have any real
authority to resolve this issue. They can simply issue interim rulings that may

only be applicable until the FCC’s rulemaking is complete.

Nonetheless, any arbitration of ISP compensation issues would be separate
from Section 252 arbitration, which is the subject of this proceeding. Because
it is not appropriate to pay local reciprocal compensation for ISP traffic, there
is no basis for including the compensation determination for such traffic as a
subject of arbitration under Section 252 of the Act. Although the FCC’s Order
authorized states to arbitrate the issue of inter-carrier compensation for ISP

traffic, the FCC cannot simply expand the scope of Section 252 to cover such
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arbitrations. BellSouth’s comments and reply comments filed with the FCC

relating to these issues are attached as Exhibits AJV-1 and AJV-2.

BEGINNING ON PAGE 11, MR. LANE ADDRESSES MEDIAONE’S
POSITION REGARDING RECIPROCAL COMPENSATION FOR ISP
TRAFFIC. IS MEDIAONE’S POSITION CONSISTENT WITH THE FCC’S
RECENT RULING?

No. Mr. Lane’s testimony was filed prior to the FCC’s recent Declaratory
Ruling, in which it declared that Internet traffic is jurisdictionally mixed and
appears to be largely interstate in nature. Contrary to MediaOne’s position
that the call is completed when it connects to the ISP’s equipment, the FCC
concluded the calls at issue do not terminate at the ISPs’ location, but rather
continue to their uitimate destination, specifically at websites that may reside
in other states or countries. As stated in my direct testimony, the FCC’s
decision makes plain that no part of an Internet communication terminates at
the facilities of an ISP. Once it is understood that Internet traffic “terminates”
at distant websites, which rarely reside in the same exchange as the end-user, it

is evident that these calls are not local.

ON PAGE 12, MR. LANE ADDRESSES BELLSOUTH’S POSITION
REGARDING ISP TRAFFIC. IS HIS UNDERSTANDING CORRECT?

Yes. BellSouth’s position has always been that ISP traffic is interstate traffic

and as such, would not be included in the reciprocal compensation arrangement
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in the proposed Interconnection Agreement. The language BellSouth put forth
during negotiations with MediaOne pertaining to the definition of “Local
Traffic” specifically excludes “traffic that originates from or terminates to an
Enhanced Service Provider (ESP) or Information Serviced Provider (ISP) until
the Commission, FCC or a court of competent jurisdiction determines in a final
and nonappealable order that such traffic is Local Traffic.” See Proposed
Agreement, General Terms and Conditions — Part B, Page 2. The FCC has
resolved this matter — ISP traffic is not local. Furthermore, it’s apparent from
this language that BellSouth has never had any intention of including ISP
traffic in the definition of local traffic in the MediaOne Interconnection

Agreement.

IS ISP-BOUND TRAFFIC ANALOGOUS TO OTHER ACCESS
SERVICES?

Yes. For ISP-bound traffic, the ISP is purchasing an access service to receive
communications from its subscribers and recovers its costs through fees
charged to those subscribers. For dial-up connections, the ISP is obtaining a

service that is analogous to a Feature Group A access service.

PLEASE DESCRIBE HOW ISP-BOUND TRAFFIC IS ANALOGOUS TO
FEATURE GROUP A ACCESS SERVICE.

As I discussed in my direct testimony, Feature Group A access service was

predominately used by Interexchange Carriers prior to the implementation of
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Equal Access. Feature Group A access service enabled end users of an
Interexchange Carrier to dial a seven digit telephone number in order to access
the IXC’s long distance network. The end user was then connected to the
IXC’s network of completion of the long distance call. ISP service is
analogous to Feature Group A access service in that it obtains a dial tone
service that has a 7/10 digit local number associated with it. The primary
difference between Feature Group A and the ISP dial-up connection is that
Feature Group A is based on two-way usage sensitive prices, whereas the FCC
has limited the price for a one-way ISP dial-up connection to the equivalent
business exchange service rate. Notwithstanding the pricing differences, the
Feature Group A and the ISP dial-up services provide the customers of these
services with the ability to communicate with their subscribers, and the fees
paid by these customers (e.g., IXCs or ISPs) are supposed to compensate the

LEC(s) for providing the service.

HOW DOES TREATING ISP TRAFFIC AS INTERSTATE ACCESS
SERVICE AFFECT THE ACCESS CHARGE EXEMPTION?

Further, the FCC has correctly found that the preponderance of ISP
communications is jurisdictionally interstate. There is no practical means of
distinguishing intrastate and interstate components of ISP communications. As
such, the dial-up connection obtained by the ISP should be considered
jurisdictionally interstate. Such jurisdictional assignment does not implicate
the access charge exemption for enhanced service providers. An interstate

dial-up access connection for ISPs can be provided by simply adding a
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regulation for ISP dial-up connections to the interstate access tariff that cross-
references the applicable business exchange rates that ISPs obtain from
intrastate tariffs. Thus, ISPs would retain the current rate treatment of paying a
rate that is no higher than a business exchange rate, but the service revenues
and costs would properly be assigned to the interstate jurisdiction. Use of a
cross-reference would have the further beneficial effect of making the

jurisdictional alignment of service, revenues and costs transparent to the ISPs.

BEGINNING ON PAGE 12, MR. LANE DISCUSSES COMPENSATION
FOR INTERSTATE TRAFFIC BETWEEN LOCAL EXCHANGE
CARRIERS AND LONG DISTANCE PROVIDERS. MR. LANE’S
POSITION IS THAT THE CURRENT INTER-CARRIER COMPENSATION
MODEL IS NOT APPROPRIATE FOR ISP TRAFFIC. DO YOU AGREE?

No. Mr. Lane incorrectly concludes that the FCC does not allow a
compensation mechanism for ISP-bound traffic that is similar to the inter-
carrier compensation mechanism used for other interstate traffic. To the
contrary, the FCC’s Notice of Proposed Rule Making (NPRM) in CC Docket
No. 99-68 regarding inter-carrier compensation for ISP-bound traffic seeks

comments to do just that.

WHY IS AN INTER-CARRIER COMPENSATION ARRANGEMENT
APPROPRIATE FOR ISP TRAFFIC?
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The interstate connection that permits an ISP to communicate with its
subscribers falls within the scope of exchange access and, accordingly,
constitutes an acccess service as defined by the FCC:

Access Service includes services and facilities provided for the

origination or termination of any interstate or foreign

telecommunications. (Emphasis added)
The fact that the FCC has exempted enhanced service providers, including
ISPs, from paying interstate access charges does not alter the fact that the
connection an ISP obtains is an access connection. Instead, the exemption
limits the compensation that a LEC in providing such a connection can obtain
from an ISP. Further, under the access charge exemption, the compensation
derived by a LEC providing the service to an ISP has been limited to the rates
and charges associated with business exchange services. Nevertheless, the
ISP’s service involves interstate communications. The ISP obtains a service
that enables a communications path to be established by its subscriber. The
ISP, in turn, recovers the cost of the telecommunications services it uses to
deliver its service through charges it assesses on the subscribers of the ISP’s

service,

Where two or more carriers are involved in establishing the communications
path between the ISP and the ISP’s subscriber, the access service to the ISP is
jointly provided. Such jointly provided access arrangements are not new or
unique nor are the associated mechanisms to handle inter-carrier compensation.
The services ISPs obtain for access to their subscribers are technically similar

to the line side connections available under Feature Group A. For such line
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side arrangements, the FCC has relied on revenue sharing agreements for the
purpose of inter-carrier compensation. The long history and precedent
regarding inter-carrier compensation for interstate services are instructive and

relevant to the FCC’s determinations in this proceeding.

WHAT WOULD BELLSOUTH PROPOSE TO BE A PROPERLY
CONSTRUCTED ISP COMPENSATION PLAN?

With regard to inter-carrier compensation for jointly-provided Internet access
service, the LEC providing dialtone to the ISP is the primary LEC and receives
the interstate equivalent of a business exchange rate. The non-dialtone LEC, or
secondary LEC, receives no interstate revenues other than the subscriber line
charge. Nevertheless, the secondary LEC incurs switching and trunking costs
associated with the provision of this interstate service. Consistent with FCC
precedent, the primary LEC, which has the relationship with the ISP, should

compensate or share revenues with the secondary LEC.

Any adopted inter-carrier compensation approach should: (1) recognize that
ISP traffic is interstate; (2) call for negotiations between the carriers jointly
providing the Internet access service; (3) be based on revenue sharing with the
primary carrier sharing revenue with the secondary carrier; and (4) use
negotiation to determine the amount of inter-carrier compensation. Such an
inter-carrier compensation approach promotes FCC goals and objectives. First
and foremost, the approach does not disrupt the enhanced service providers

access charge exemption. Next, while the enhanced service provider

-10-
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exemption remains intact, the mechanism crafted by BellSouth follows the
same path that the FCC has unwaveringly pursued over the last fifteen years
when it addressed LEC inter-carrier compensation matters. Finally, but
equally important, the approach is procompetitive. It avoids creating
regulatory incentives that artificially reward carriers that only serve selected
customers. It promotes efficient networks and encourages catriers to compete
across a broad range of services and customers because it ensures that carriers
are compensated fairly. For example, the mechanism proposed by BellSouth
would share the revenues derived from the services provided to ISPs. If such
services are flat-rated, then the inter-carrier compensation would not be usage

based.

IN LIGHT OF YOUR COMMENTS WHAT ACTION ARE YOU
RECOMMENDING TO THE FLORIDA PSC?

The FCC has determined that ISP-bound traffic is interstate and has asserted

jurisdiction. Consistent with this Commission’s comments with the FCC,
If the Commission determines that federal rules are necessary, then the
Commission should also be responsible for enforcement of those rules.
This would include arbitrating, or arranging for independent arbitration
of, any disputes regarding this traffic. The states should not be
obligated to enforce FCC rules on this matter. [FPSC Comments in CC
Docket No. 96-98 and CC Docket No. 99-68, p. 6.]

This issue is not arbitrable under Section 252 of the Act and it would serve no

purpose for this Commission to enter an interim ruling subject to the whims of

-11-
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the FCC. Parties should be instructed to negotiate a revenue sharing
arrangement for this traffic just as has been done for jointly-provided access
service since divestiture. If those negotiations are not fruitful (however, this
has not occurred in the past) they should be referred to the FCC.

DOES THIS CONCLUDE YOUR TESTIMONY?

Yes.

-12-
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Q (By Ms. White) Mr. Varner, would you
please give your summary, and in connection with that
summary, I believe Mr. Carver has handed out some
charts that Mr. Varner will use to assist in his
summary .

MR. CRAHAM: Excuse me, Commissioner Deason.
We've not seen these charts, as they are called,
before. Could we have an explanation of what they
are, and give usg a chance to consider whether we're
going to have any objection to the use of these?

MS. WHITE: Sure. All they are, they are
really diagrame -- charts is not the right word there
-- diagramg of ISP, various scenarios of ISP traffic
and reciprocal compensation that are taken from the
tegstimony in Mr. Varner's, I believe, Direct and
Rebuttal Testimony. They do not contain anything
that's outside either his Direct or Rebuttal
Testimony .

MR. GRAHAM: Well, I don't have support for
it, but it would certainly take me quite a bit of time
to go through these diagrams and then cross-reference
them to the Direct and Rebuttal Testimony.

MS. WHITE: I'm neot planning on entering
this as an exhibit for the record, but -- and I don't

know if that will make any difference to your opinion.

FLORIDA PUBLIC SERVICE COMMISSION
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MR. GRAHAM: I'm just curious as to what
they are intended for. 1If they are not going to
become part of the record, are we doing to dispose of
them at the conclusion of his testimony or what's the
intent?

MS. WHITE: These are intended simply as an
aide to the Commissioners with regard to Mr. Varner's
summary of his Direct and Rebuttal Testimony.

COMMISSIONER DEASON: I'm going to reserve
ruling if there is an objection until we get into the
summary and utilization of this document becomes
apparent. At that time, if it appears to be outside
the scope of the prefiled Direct or if there are
matter in here which counsel feels he's had inadequate
time to prepare for, I'll entertain an objection at
that time.

MR. GRAHAM: Thank you.

COMMISSIONER DEASON: Do you wish to have
this identified, Ms. White?

MS. WHITE: No, I do not.

Q (By Ms. White) Mr. Varner, would you
proceed with your summary.
A Yes.
Good afternoon. I'm going to talk about

three issues, two of them very briefly. The first one

FLORIDA PUBLIC SERVICE COMMISSION
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is the issue, obviously, should ISP-bound traffic be
subject to reciprocal compensation? The other one is
the appropriate price for calling name database
service, and the third one is the appropriate price to
charge MediaOne for access to network terminating
wire. I'll go to the first one that I discussed
first, which is the issue of ISP traffic.

The first thing I want to point out about
this is you've heard, I guess, cases involving ISP
traffic before. This is not the same as those cases.
The previcus cases all dealt with existing agreements
and interpreting the language of those agreements.
Here what we're dealing with is how ISP traffic should
be handled going forward. What is the policy that the
Commission wants to implement with respect to the
treatment of this traffic. There is no exigting
agreement to interpret. It's a matter of establishing
the language that will be in the agreement as we go
forward.

Now, as far as the policy is concerned, I
believe that reciprocal compensation really does two
things: It ends up subsidizing the ISPs and it
burdens end users. That's really the result of having
reciprocal compensation for this traffic. And I do

not believe it would be sound public policy to incent

FLORIDA PUBLIC SERVICE COMMISSION
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the development of this industry based on a subsidy.
The FCC did that and they've tried twice to undo it
and have been enable to do so. Once an industry is
established on that basis, it's proved virtually
impossible to undo it at a later peoint in time.

Now, the FCC has already determined that
ISP-bound traffic is local, and only local traffic is
subject to reciprocal compensation under the
obligations of the Act and the FCC's rules, and I
don't believe there's any dispute on those two points.

COMMISSIONER CLARK: Mr. Varner, I think you
just misspoke.

WITNESS VARNER: What's that?

COMMISSIONER CLARK: You said it was local
traffic. ISP-bound is local.

WITNESS VARNER: ISP-bound traffic is not
local and it's only local traffic that's subject to
reciprocal comp. I'm glad you pointed that one out.

Now, payments from ISPs to the carrier who
serves them, be it a CLEC or BellSouth, is supposed to
cover the cost of the facilities that's used to serve
that ISP. Now, since that traffic is not local, then
those paymentg, whatever they are, are not subject to
arbitration. The FCC has clearly asserted that they

have jurisdiction over this traffic and they've

FLORIDA PUBLIC SERVICE COMMISSION
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exercised that jurisdiction. This is really an FCC
igsue. And as a result of that, any ruling that this
Commission does make on this issue is really going to
be temporary until the FCC issues their rules. The
FCC was very clear about that in their order. That in
saying at this point state commissions may apply or
deal with this in 252-type arbitrations. However, at
some point the FCC will issue their rules and whatever
comes out of‘the rules is what will have to apply.

Now, next I'd like to go to the diagrams we
talked about and sort of explain what ISP traffic is
and why it should not be subject to reciprocal
compensation.

What I'd like to call your attention to
first is the Diagram A, which is in the third page
back. And all Diagram A does, A and B -- what I'm
trying to show there is.what was reciprocal
compensation intended to do? Diagram A is just simply
a plain old local call made by an end user, carried by
BellSouth to another end user on BellScouth's network.
Prior to the Telecom Act, that's the way local service
was typically provided. What happens ig the end user
paid their 1-FR, 1-FD rate. They got unlimited
calling. They paid that price to their local

telephone company for that. It covered the cost of
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facilities up to the terminating end office.

Now, with the Telecom Act you obviously
introduce competition for local telephone service. 8So
then you'd have the situation which is depicted in
Diagram B. You'd have an end user -- let's say it was
BellSouth's end user on the left-hand side. They made
a call. The call went through the tandem switch. It
was going to a CLEC's end user so it went through the
CLEC's end office and to the CLEC's end user.

What's happening there is that the customer
on the left-hand side is still paying the same price
he was paying before; he's still paying the 1-FR, 1-FD
rate. But you have a CLEC now that's incurring a cost
and it's providing part of the facilities to handle
that call. But they've got nobody to bill. They
can't bill BellSouth's end user. They can't bill
their end user and they are incurring a cost and they
don't have anybody to bill for it. So that's what
reciprocal compensation was degigned to do: For the
local traffic that got generated by either incumbent
LECs or CLECs -- bhecause it works both ways -- to have
the company who does not have the end user and is not
billing the end user a way to recover gome of their
cost that they are incurring for providing facilities

to terminate those local calls. 2aAnd that's what
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reciprocal compensation was designed to do.

Next, I'd like to turn to Diagram C. And
what Diagram C does -~

COMMISSIONER DEASON: Mr. Varner, let me ask
you a gquestion. The rate which is applied to
terminate traffic as part of your reciprocal
compensation, is that part of arbitration?

WITNESS VARNER: Yes. The price to be
charged for reciprocal compensation, yes -- for local
calls?

COMMISSIONER DEASON: Yesg.

WITNESS VARNER: Yes, of course. And the
Commission has éet those prices in previous
arbitration.

COMMISSIONER DEASON: Are parties free to
negotiate that price themselves?

WITNESS VARNER: Oh, ves.

COMMISSIONER DEASON: Does that occur?

WITNESS QARNER: Yeg, it does.

COMMISSIONER DEASON: Okay. Have you all --
for this particular -- have you negotiated a price?
There's a disagreement on what traffic qualifies for
the compensation but do you agree as to what the price
ig?

WITNESS VARNER: I don't believe we do. If

FLORIDA PUBLIC SERVICE COMMISSION
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my recollection is correct, we have not. I think we
have a price somewhere in the range of half a cent and
they're looking for a price in the range of a penny
and a half, if I remember correctly.

COMMISSIONER DEASON: I don't recall this
was an issue in thig proceeding; is that correct?

MS. WHITE: No. From what I understand --
and I may need some help here -- but I believe the
issue of what is the price for reciprocal compensation
rate for local traffic has been agreed to by the
parties.

MS. KEESON: That's correct. We're only
taking issue with what traffic is included in the
definition -- what traffic is subject to reciprocal
compensation, not the price to be charged.

WITNESS VARNER: I misspoke then.

What I turn to next on Diagram C is a
situation involving access service. And this is
traditional plain old access service. And this is
what happens when an end-user customer makes a long
distance call.

When an end-user customer makes a long
distance call they are a customer of the interexchange
carrier. They are not a customer of the local

exchange company for that call. BellSouth doesn't
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provide interstate service or intralATA service, SO
they get that service from the interexchange carrier.
They pick up their phone and they get their dial tone.
They dial their numbers. We take the call and deliver
it to IXC. The IXC takes the call and sends it on to
wherever it goes. What happens then is that BellSouth
bills the IXC for the costs of those facilities that's
utilized to gather up the traffic and send it to that
IXC. That's the way access service is traditionally
worked.

The bottom diagram, Diagram D, as you can
see is the same as the top one, except instead of an
IXC it's an ISP at the end. And what that depicts is
the same situation.

The FCC was very clear in their declaratory
ruling. ISPs get access service. They're not getting
local service, they are getting access service. Now,
for that access service they pay the business exchange
price for it. They don't pay the same switched access
charges that IXCs pay. They pay the business exchange
price but the service that they get is access service.

Now, the key point there is that for access
service it is the carrier, in this case the ISP, who
is supposed to pay the cost for the service that is

provided to them. That end user on the left when they
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call an ISP not a customer of BellSouth; they are a
customer of the ISP. They pay the ISP for that
service.

COMMISSTONER CLARK: Let me ask a question,
Mr. Varner. If, in fact, they're getting access
service as a business rate are they being subsidized,
the ISPs?

WITNESS VARNER: I believe that yes, they
would be.

COMMISSIONER DEASON: Are they being
subsidized or are they just avoiding paying a subsidy
to support other services?

WITNESS VARNER: I think they are being
subsidized. The volume of traffic that you have to
terminate, that typically terminates over one of those
ISP lines is pretty high. And for $30 a month, you're
not going to cover, you know, those levels of traffic.

COMMISSIONER CLARK: Would you explain to me
why requiring reciprocal compensation has the effect
of subsidizing ISPs but charging them a business rate
doesn't?

WITNESS VARNER: Oh, they both do. What
happens is -- and you'll see this in the last
diagram -- having the business rate already creates a

subgidy. If you go to the reciprocal comp, you just
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increase the level of the subsidy beyond what's
already being provided. Because at least now the
business rate -- to the extent that rate is below cost
they are receiving a subsidy. Now, not only are they
going to get the access service at that price, but
they are going to have the ILEC defray part of the
cost that they are incurring that that price is
supposed to cover. So you actually increase the level
of subsidy when you go to reciprocal comp over what
already exists.

The next thing I wanted to do was go to the
Diagrams E and F. And, again, Diagram E, all it is is
Diagram C and D put together. And what it says is
regardless of whether there is an ISP or IXC is the
carrier, they get access service and they're supposed
to pay the cost of facilities that gather up the
traffic and deliver it to them.

Diagram F, though, is the typical situation
that you have with access service when there's more
than one local carrier involved. Sometimes we
typically would have that with an independent company.

Let's say there's an end user on the left.
They are going through BellSouth's wire center to the
tandem switch, the interexchange carrier, the ISP is

served by a CLEC or an independent company; it could
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be either one.

The way that works with access is the two
companies do one or two things: Either the two
companies individually bill the carrier, you know, the
IXC, for the part of the access service they provide,
or one company bills the carrier and they settle up
with the other company on some sort of a revenue
sharing intercompany settlement-type arrangement. So
those are the two methods that happen with respect to
access. And what I submit to you is that's the same
thing that should happen with respect to traffic to
ISPs because it's access service. And if there are
two companies involved in the provision of access
service, there's no reason to treat this access
service any differently than any other access service.

COMMISSIONER DEASON: So how are you
compensated if your customer makes a call, a long
distance call that's routed to an IXC and the IXC is
receiving its access service from a competitive LEC.

WITNESS VARNER: Okay. One or two ways it
will happen. 2And the part we're talking about is the
part down there on Diagram F where I say "CLEC should
reimburse LEC for this cost," that part of the
facilities. We'll do that either one or two ways.

Either we would bill directly to the carrier -- the
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we do that all the time with interexchange carriers.
That's usually the way it's done with them. So you
can do it that way. Just bill them directly and then
the CLEC, or C-LEC, would bill for their piece. Or
the CLEC would bill all of the access service, and
there would be a revenue sharing arrangement between
them and the -- and us to cover our part of the
provision of the service like there is with access.

COMMISSIONER DEASON: So you're saying the
way, in a ideal situation, an ISP should be required
to pay for the costs they impose on the system are
just as IXCs are required to pay for those costgs for
service which is ungquestionably interstate or
interLATA; is that correct?

WITNESS VARNER: That's correct. Now, the
one thing that makes this one a little different is
the fact that those IXCs do pay usage sensitive
charges. 8o it's a very simple matter for the two
companies to bill them individually.

COMMISSIONER DEASON: I'm sorry, the ISP --

WITNESS VARNER: IXC.

COMMISSIONER DEASON: Oh, the IXC.

WITNESS VARNER: 1IXC. 1ISPs don't pay usage

sensitive charges; they pay a flat rate charge. So
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some sort of a usage sensitive-type billing
arrangement --

COMMISSIONER DEASON: When you say -- I'm
sorry. When you say flat rate charge, you're talking
about the 1-FB?

WITNESS VARNER: The 1-FB price or business
exchange. Typically what they buy is what we call a
PRI, which is a DS-1 type service.

COMMISSTONER DEASON: Mr. Varner, what I
hear you saying is that the problem is that ISPs don't
pay access charges, and that's the reason then that
you should not have reciprocal compensatiomn.

WITNESS VARNER: No. That's not the issue.
That's not correct.

COMMISSIONER DEASON: Explain to me how
that's incorrect.

WITNESS VARNER: The reason you should not
have reciprocal compensation is because they are
receiving access service. The fact they don't pay
access charges for it causes some other problems, but
that's not the issue with respect to reciprocal comp.
The reason it shouldn't be reciprocal comp is because
it's access service and with the access service, it is
the carrier, the access service, the--

COMMISSIONER DEASON: It's got to be one or
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the other. 1It's either got to be access or it's got
to be local, and you're saying it's not local so it

should be access, so there should be access charges.
But access charges are not being collected.

WITNESS VARNER: That's correct.

COMMISSIONER DEASON: Who dropped the ball?

WITNESS VARNER: Well, the FCC obviously set
up that arrangement.

COMMISSIONER DEASON: It's the same entity
that says it's interstate traffic.

WITNESS VARNER: That's correct.

COMMISSIONER DEASQON: It seems to be that
they're talking out both sides of their mouth.

WITNESS VARNER: Well, and again, sort of in
their defense, they've tried twice to fix it. They
have tried twice to remove the exemption and apply the
usage sensitive charges, and in both cases they
weren't able to do it.

COMMISSIONER DEASON: Well, it seems that
because of a failure of the FCC that means that
reciprocal compensation is invalid, is what I hear you
saying.

WITNESS VARNER: Ig what?

COMMISSIONER DEASON: Is invalid.

Reciprocal compensation is invalid because of a
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failure of the FCC to treat this traffic in a
appropriate way.

WITNESS VARNER: Not because of a failure by
them but because that's the nature of the traffic.
And whatever compensation arrangement should apply to
this traffic I believe is a compensation arrangement
that the FCC ought to decide, because, in fact, they
have said the traffic is under their jurisdiction,
this is their pricing arrangement, so they ought to
deal with the intercompany compensation issue.

COMMISSIONER DEASON: Well, tell me this, do
you agree with this statement: Even if we decline to
impose reciprocal compensation for this traffic, that
doeg not solve the ultimate problem?

WITNESS VARNER: It depends on which
ultimate problem you're referring to.

COMMISSIONER DEASON: The fact that ISPs
should be paying access charges and they are not.

WITNESS VARNER: That's correct. That's
exactly right. That's a problem only the FCC can
solve.

COMMISSIONER DEASON: Okay.

COMMISSIONER JACOBS: Can I ask you a
question? How are you doing?

WITNESS VARNER: All right. How are you?
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COMMISSIONER JACOBS: If you would go over
Lo your Diagram B. Now, here you agree that this is a
scenario where, indeed, it is reciprocal coﬁp that's
apprepriate.

WITNESS VARNER: That's correct.

COMMISSIONER JACOBS: Okay. And the reason
that is so is that the CLEC over here is terminating
your call and he can't bill back.

WITNESS VARNER: He's terminating a local
call.

COMMISSIONER JACOBS: He's terminating a
local call. The argument that has been raised is that
whoever is in this same posgition in an ISP scenario is
simply terminating a local call. Now, I understand
that that local call has a life that goes on. But how
do you respond to that?

WITNESS VARNER: Okay. That's where I
differ. It is not a local call in that case. And
that's what the FCC has said, it is not a local call
because it's access service. That means that it's no
longer a local call. And the basic difference between
that, what makes those two differeﬁt, is that if it's
a local call, it's the end user that's paying for it.
The end user is paying for that local call that's part

of their bill. When it's access service, it's whoever
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the carrier is, be it an IXC or an ISP, who is paying
the cost of those facilities and is supposed to be
paying the cost of those facilities; not the end user
that originates it.

COMMISSIONER JACOBS: Ckay. So the end user
over here on -- to the left of your diagram, according
to your statements, is not paying for the full
delivery of this call. Once it gets to the ISP's
point of presence, there are -- someone else is
picking up some charges there other than this end
user.

WITNESS VARNER: Even before that. The end
user, when it's a call that goes to a carrier, either
ISP or IXC, the end user pays the carrier their bill.
IXC bills for a toll call. ISP bills for Internet
access service whatever charges they charge to end
users. That end user is their customer for that
service. BellSouth is not providing, you know, the
Internet access gervice -- except we do in some cases
when we're the ISP -- but when we are not, we're not
providing the Internet access service and we're not
providing the long distance service.

What happens then is they are the party
that's ceollecting the money. It is their customer.

BellSouth is a supplier of access service to that
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party and is entitled to be paid for that access
service by that third party, be it an IXC or an ISP.
If that ISP or IXC happens to be behind a CLEC, the
CLEC is billing them for the access service. 2and
Bellsouth and that CLEC should work out an arrangement
by which BellSouth would get reimbursed for the costs
they are incurring since they don't have the access
service customer to bill, just like it would be if it
was an interexchange carvrier.

Now, the fact that the ISP doesn't pay
accegs charges doesn't change the way that this ought
to be treated. You still need an intercompany
settlement arrangement to settle up the revenues that
are being charged to that ISP for the access service
they are receiving. 1In this case they get charged
business rates. That's what they get charged for the
access service. So the two companies that's involved
in the provision of that access service should both
have a claim, if you will, on those revenues because
they are both incurring a cost.

COMMISSIONER JACOBS: The thing that strikes
me is that -- and I'm not prepared to go into this and
I don't think this proceeding does that -- it doesn't
appear costs are driving that, it's just a matter of

different tariffs and higher revenue that's coming out
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of that tariff. It's not so much cost driven.
WITNESS VARNER: I didn't quite follow you.
COMMISSIONER JACOBS: The latter
transaction, the transaction between the ISP and
it's -- the company it's buying access from -- which
is not you, you agree.
WITNESS VARNER: Is not whom?

COMMISSIONER JACQOBS: 1Is not the ILEC vou

agree.

WITNESS VARNER: That's right.

COMMISSTIONER JACOBS: What I see happening
there is -- your claim, if I can call it that, is not

something that's really necessarily cost driven, it's
the idea that over here this other guy is getting a
higher level of revenue, and arguably, you know, maybe
getting the benefit -- maybe having the opportunity to
get that revenue because you're there. I understand
that. But I'm not seeing that --

WITNESS VARNER: There's a cost issue.

COMMISSIONER JACOBS: Yeah.

WITNESS VARNER: OCkay. Let's go to
Diagram F. Let's assume that on the left side of the
tandem switch ig BellSouth and the right side is
MediaOne. When the end user calls that ISP, they are

going to use BellSouth's wire center on the left side;
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going to use the facilities that go to the tandem
switch, and the tandem switch then they'll use
MediaOne facilities to get to the ISP.

When they've done that, down there at the
bottom where I've got the brackets, CLECs reimburse
LEC for this cost.

COMMISSIONER JACOBS: Right.

WITNESS VARNER: We're incurring that cost.
That's a cost that we're incurring to provide service
to that ISP on the right-hand side. BAnd we have no
way of recovering that cost unless the CLEC, who
billed that ISP for the access service reimburses us
for that cost that we're incurring.

Now, if you make this reciprocal comp, you
actually go to Diagram G. It's really the same
diagram as you had before. Those facilities on the
left-hand side where it says "These are BST's
facilities. BST has no means to recover this cost."
Okay. That's the same problem that existed before.
It's the same facility. But in addition to that, we
will be paying the CLEC for some of their costs on the
right-hand side. That's what reciprocal comp does.
And that's why I was making the point that under
reciprocal comp you actually increase the level of

subsidy. Because not only do we not get reimbursed
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for the cost we incur, we end up defraying a part of
the cost that they incur that rightfully they should
collect from the ISP customer.

COMMISSIONER JACOBS: Okay.

COMMISSIONER DEASON: But it works in
reverse, does it not? You provide local service to an
ISP and a customer of MediaOne places a call to that
ISP, then the subsidy flows your way.

WITNESS VARNER: No, it does not, because we
exclude that from any reciprocal comp billings. We
don't bill for those minutes.

COMMISSIONER DEASON: You don't bill for
that?

WITNESS VARNER: No, we do not.

COMMISSIONER DEASON: Is that under your
arbitration agreement? Have you interpreted your
arbitration agreement that you cannot bill for that?

WITNESS VARNER: Yes, as far as the
Interconnection Agreement is concerned, because it's
not local traffic. We understand that our
Interconnection Agreement applies to local traffic.

We don't bill for that traffic.

COMMISSIONER DEASON: But if we rule that it

is, you're still not goihg to bill for it?

WITNESS VARNER: No. Because we don't
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believe it's local traffic.

COMMISSIONER CLARK: Let me ask you this:
In those cases where we have made a decision that ISP
traffic is subject to reciprocal compensation, are you
saying that BellSouth does not charge the CLECs for
that?

WITNESS VARNER: That's correct.

Q (By Mas. White) I think you were in the
middle of your summary. Could you wrap that up?

WITNESS VARNER: Yes. I think that was
about all I had to say on the ISP issue.

COMMISSIONER DEASON: Okay. Before you
leave that then, let me ask you another guestion. How
long have we had ISPg in existence?

WITNESS VARNER: You have had ISPs at least
30 years that I know of.

COMMISSIONER DEASON: So we had ISPs when
the only possible diagram in existence was Diagram A.

WITNESS VARNER: That's correct. What
happened is back then --

COMMISSIONER DEASON: Well, you're
anticipating -- let wme ask the question before you
answer it, okay.

I1f we had ISPs back then, before there were

the possibility of there being a multicarrier network,
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where was the subsidy then? And why was it not a
problem then?

WITNESS VARNER: I think there are two
reagsong for that. I think one, what generated the
subsidy was the volume of traffic and the volume of
traffic was not that great then.

COMMISSIONER DEASON: But in principle, even
who -- in principle the problem was that you weren't
getting access charges when the ISP took that call and
connected it to someone else. Here again --

WITNESS VARNER: Yes, at the time access
charges were established, that's correct. But if I
could give you one thing that might make it clear
about it, how you got to that point.

The existence of these type of entities
actually preceded access charges. They were called
value added networks. The one I remember was called
Compugerve, was the name of it, and it was back during
the days when you had time-share computers. And you
had, you know, carriers that you could sign up that
would take data, you know, and go back and forth to
time-share computers. There were like two of them.
And if you recall back during that time nobody could
resell service. 1In order for these -- they called

them data carrierg -- to be able to provide service at
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all they had to get a resale exemption. So, the FCC
said yes, this stuff is interstate so they can resell
it, and they let them access the local network at
business rates.

Rack during that time the volume of traffic
they were generating was not that great. And when the
FCC looked at it they said, "Look, the business rate
probably covers the cost of the traffic they are
putting on the network, so everybody ought to be
happy. There's no préblem here." Okay.

Then they came along with access charges.
And at the time they established access charges the
FCC attempted to take these carriers and put them on
switched access. But there was a good deal of
pressure from Congress not to do that, so they left
them with the business exchange price that they
historically had. About three years ago the FCC
attempted to do it again and they, for whatever
reason, decided not to do it again. So you had that
situation continually.

So it started out in a situation where I
really believe that you had a reasonably good match
between revenues and cost because the volume of
traffic just wasn't great enough to cause a problem.

But what's happened is that the volume of traffic has
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exploded such that that price really is no longer
compensatory and the FCC has been unable to fix the
problem,.

COMMISSIONER DEASON: So then because of
that problem, that makes reciprocal compensation an
invalid concept.

WITNESS VARNER: No. ©No, I think reciprocal
compensatiocn would be an invalid concept even if, in
fact, you did have switched access charges. What
happened, that problem creates a situation where there
is a subsidy. When you add reciprocal compensation to
it, it actually makes it worse because -- the
Diagram G, I guess, is the best place to kind of
illustrate that.

The facilities sort of on the left, where it
says "These are BST facilities and BST has no means to
recover this cost."” BAll right.

COMMISSIONER DEASON: Why don't you recover
those costs in your end user rates?

WITNESS VARNER: Because it is not the end
user service. That's not service that the end user is
purchagsing. That's the service the IXC is purchasing.

COMMISSIONER DEASON: The end user is not
getting any benefit out of making that call?

WITNESS VARNER: Yes, he is, but he's paying
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the ISP for that benefit. See, he's the ISP's
Customer, just like if he was making a long distance
call and he's an interexchange carrier customer. This
is access service. And when it's access service, it's
the carriexr that's supposed to pay the cost of those
facilities, not the end user.

COMMISSIONER DEASON: That's fine.

WITNESS VARNER: So when you -- the problem
that's generated by having the flat rate charge is, is
that the cost of the facilities to serve that ISP, the
price isn't high enough to cover the cost of those
facilities. What happens is, in reciprocal comp, is
that in addition to those costs not being great
enough, you're asking the ILEC in this case to defray
a part of the cost that the CLEC is incurring for
which they ought to be getting recovery from the ISP.
So you already have a subsidy problem. You've taken
the subsidy problem and taken the part of it that
should be the CLEC's and shifted it to the ILEC when
you go to reciprocal comp.

COMMISSIONER DEASON: Does that conclude
your summary?

WITNESS VARNER: On the ISP issue. The
other one is mercifully a lot shorter. And they have

to do with CNAM. And the only point I want to make
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there is that we're providing them the service under
an existing agreement. The only issue is what the
price should be; what the per query price should be.
The existing agreement provides for going to a per
query price.

COMMISSIONER CLARK: I'm sorry, but also the
issue is whether or not it's something we can
arbitrate, right?

WITNESS VARNER: On CNAM?

COMMISSIONER CLARK: Yes.

WITNESS VARNER: I was going to get to that.

COMMISSIONER CLARK: All right. Well, I
thought you said the only issue --

WITNESS VARNER: That's the issue that's
before the Commission is what's the price.

My belief goes to your point is that CNAM is
not an UNE. It's not an unbundled network element.
There are numerous alternatives for this. There's no
possible way it can pass the necessary and impaired
test. 8o since it's not an UNE, the price for it is
not subject to arbitration; it's not a 251 obligation,
and it doesn't have -- the price doesn't have to
comport with the FCC's rules, which I think that was
the issue we're getting to. Is that we don't believe

it's a UNE because there's no possible way it can pass
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the necessary and impaired standard. For that reason
it's not even a subject for arbitration.
The price that we've proposed, however, is a

price that essentially simulates a make-versus-buy

decisgion.
COMMISSIONER DEASON: Simulates what?
WITNESS VARNER: Make-versus-buy decision.
We've locked around the market. This is -- geveral

providers offer this service. We've looked at the
marketplace, seen what the prices are that generally
prevail, and we've come in with a price that's
competitive. In fact, I think our price tends to be a
little bit to the low end. We charge a penny; other
provider tend to charge 1.4, 1.5, 1.6 cents.

COMMISSIONER DEASON: S0 you're rnot
obligated to provide the service because it's not a
UNE, and you're not obligated to price it under some
type of incremental cost basis, but you've priced it
such that someone subscribing to it would, perhaps, be
indifferent as to whether they provided the service
themselves or obtained it from someone else.

WITNESS VARNER: Or got it from us. That's
what we were trying to simulate. We believe that way
we'll get the optimum price in the marketplace. And

our price is in range. It's actually, I think, is a
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little bit towards the low end of what prevails in the
marketplace.

The last one I had was the NTW issue. And
my issue is just the price. The price that we
propogsed in this case is, in fact, the price from the
TELRIC cost study and we set the price equal to the
cost that the cost study produced.

And that concludes my summary.

MS, WHITE: Mr. Varner's available.

CROSS EXAMINATION
BY MR. GRAHAM:
Q My name is Bill Graham. I've got some
questions for you.

First of all, we're dealing with Issues 2
and 3 concerning the ISP traffic.

The handout that we received a few minutes
ago has Diagrams A through G on it. In your rebuttal
testimony you propose a compensation plan for ISP

traffic. Propose it to BellSouth. Is that

proposal -- does it correspond with Diagram F in your
handout?

A Yes.

Q Has BellSouth offered that proposal,

Diagram F, to any other CLEC?

A No, I don't believe that we have. Because
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what we have said to CLECs is that we've been willing
to simply just not -- to forgo our cost recovery on
those up until now. Up until the FCC's declaratory
ruling that finally put this matter to rest, we've
been willing to forgo our cost recovery and simply
being content with not having to subsidize the CLEC's
facilities.

Q Does our proposal represent a departure from
how BellSouth treated its ISP traffic in the past?

A No.

Q It's been congistent straight through;
Diagram F?

A That's correct.

Q Hag BellSouth ever paid reciprocal
compensation for ISP traffic that terminated with
another carrier?

A We have. We have been ordered to. And when
we have been ordered to, we have had to make payments.
Q How does BellSouth charge for ISP calls

under its local tariffs?

a Charge for --

Q For such ISP calls under itg local tariff?

A We don't charge for -- I'm just not
following you.

Q All right. Has BellSouth ever treated ISP
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traffic as local traffic in any of its state rate
cases?

A For purposes of billing, yes, because that's
what the FCC required. They required the price for
that access service to be priced at local service
prices so those were the prices that applied, but
other than that, no.

Q How do you explain -- to me I view that as
an inconsistency. How do you explain that away?

A I don't. The FCC set up that inconsistency.
I mean, that's the way they decreed that it was toc be
done. I agree with you that it's an inconsistency
that you have an interstate access service that's
being paid for at local service rates. That is an
inconsistency that the FCC mandated.

Q Okay. Let's go on to CNAM, if we can.

One last question on the ISP traffic. It's
your opinion, and I guess you've testified, that ISP
traffic is interstate.

A Yes. I call it access sgservice. I would
agree with the FCC, it's largely interstate.

Q Largely interstate?

A Virtually entirely interstate. There may be
an intrastate component to it; it would be wvery minor.

Q If that traffic is interstate, or largely
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interstate, wouldn't it also be interLATA?
A Yes.
Q And is BellSouth authorized to provide

interLATA service in Florida?

A No, we're not.
Q Again, I see an inconsistency there.
A No. Because that's exactly the point I was

making. We're not authorized to provide interLATA
service. But yet and still we provide connections to
interexchange carriers who do. The service we're
providing to these ISPs is the same type service we
provide to interexchange carriers. 1In that case we're
not providing interLATA service, we're providing the
access gervice to the carrier who does provide the
interLATA or interstate service. The situation with
the IXC and ISP is -- they are comparable situations.
They're both getting the same service. They're both
getting access service from us.

Q Okay. Does BellSouth market Internet access
to end users under the name BellSouth Technology?

A BellSouth --

Q Or any business name? Do you market direct
to end users?

A Oh, ves. We have an Internet service,

BellSouth.Net, that we sell to end users.
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Q Let's talk about CNAM now, if we can.

In your Direct Testimony there was attached
an exhibit, the first exhibit -- it's AJV-1 and it's
the contract that currently exists between MediaOne
and BellSouth?

A Yes.

Q Have you had a chance to look at that?
A Yes.

Q Okay. On Page 11 of your testimony you
claim that MediaOne -- and I'm quoting --
"inappropriately seeking to be relieved of its
contractural obligations." I want to follow up on
that, please.

A Yes.

Q In that contract there's approximately, I
guess, five pages that deal with the delivery of the
CNAM database, and in the last page-of that exhibit is

a compensation or a price sheet?

A Yes.
Q Let me find my copy here.
And currently -- and I'm looking at the last
page of that exhibit -- it says that currently there's

a recurring flat rate of 550 per 1,000 access lines

per month, correct?

A That's correct. That was the rate at the
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time that this amendment was signed.

Q Correct. OCkay. And then it goes on tc say
below that, that the price will convert to a per query
usage at a later time when BellSouth was capable of

tracking that per guery usage.

A When the measurement capability becomes
available.
Q Ckay. So do you agree with me that it

states no price on this document for the per query
usage rate?

a That's correct.

Q And do you agree that it left that item or
that price unresolved and I guegs it would be
determined at a later time?

A That 's correct.

Q Well, do you think that it was reasonable,
or is reasonable to expect MediaOne to just agree to
any price that BellSouth came up with after you had
that measurement capability?

A No, I do not. Absolutely not. But it's not
necessary for MediaOne to do that. There are several
providers -- in fact, MediaOne already uses at least
two other providers to provide this service
themselves. BellSouth competes with those.

Q Okay, we'll get into that. But I guess I'm
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just going back, it seems inaccurate to claim that
MediaOne is seeking to be relieved of its contractural
obligation when, as I read the document, there is no
obligation in here; there's no pricé stated.

A Oh, there is an obligation. And what I was
referring to is that my understanding is MediaOne
wants to continue to pay the $50 per thousand access
lines per month. And this agreement clearly says that
once the measurement capability is available, it will
convert to a per query rate. And MediaOne is
unwilling to do that.

Q But it doesn't give what the rate is.

A But it says it will convert to a per query
rate. It certainly says MediaOne is not entitled to
continue to get the service at $50 per thousand access
lines per month.

Q One minute, please (Pause)

Okay. If we can, let's move forward and
look at some of your answers to Staff interrogatories.

Do you have them?

A I don't have them.
Q Okay. I can read it to you or maybe your
counsel can bring you -- a copy. I1I'm going to ask you

a question about your answer to Staff Interrogatory

No. 11.
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A 11°7?

Q Yeah.

A All right. I have that.

Q In 11-D you state that CNAM is appropriately
priced at market rates. And my qguestion is, which
price do you believe is market rate: The flat rate of
850 per 1,000 access line or the proposed rate of one
penny per guery?

A One penny per dJuery.

Q Would you agree with me that you can't have
two market rates when one of them is approximately 30
times greater than the other one?

A That's correct. The one penny per gquery, 1
believe, is the market rate. I mean, that's in line
with what other people are providing; in fact, other
people that MediaCne purchases its service from.

Q Okay. Would you agree that for either a
CLEC or an ILEC the inability to provide a CNAM
gervice to a customer would be a significant

competitive disadvantage?

A I couldn't say one way or the other.

Q You don't have an opinion --

A No.

Q -- on that?

A I mean, that depends on the CLEC, on what
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they want to do and what they are offering.

Q Is the CNAM database capability that
BellSouth has, do you regard that as an important
aspect of customer service?

A Yes. We think it's a valuable offering.

That's why we offer it.

Q QOkay. You stated earlier in your
summarization that -- and correct me if I say this
incorrectly -- but that you had priced -- or you

believe that CNAM is priced at a make price. 1Is that
the phrase you used?

A No. We were trying to simulate a make
versus buy.

Q Make-versus-buy price. How would a company
guch as MediaOne build a database without access to
the information contained in BellSouth's CNAM
database?

A The same way other people do it. I mean,
BellSouth is not the only provider. Illuminet, for
example, is a provider. They contract to get the
information, the data, to build a datab&ase, and they
have sharing arrangements with other database
providers who have data that they don't acquire and
install in their own database.

Q Okavy.
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A GTE does it. SBC, Ameritech, Bell Atlantic.
I mean, there are a number of people that offer that
service nationwide and that's the way to do it. And
you could do the same thing.

Q I'1l ask you about the sharing aspect
shortly. We'll get there.

COMMISSIONER CLARK: Mr. Varner, let me ask
you a question. Is directory service -- access to
directory information considered an UNE?

WITNESS VARNER: DA?

COMMISSIONER CLARK: Yes.

WITNESS VARNER: Yes, it is.

COMMISSIONER CLARK: Then why isn't this a
UNE?

WITNESS VARNER: Okay. Well, I probably
spoke too soon on that.

DA iz a UNE -- was defined as a UNE back
when the FCC set up their original list. So,
technically right now none of them are. We don't
believe DA would pass a necessary and impaired test
neither. Because if you look at it and you compare it
to this service, there are a lot of similarities.
There are a number of providers, there are a number of
sourceg by which you can get that kind of information.

COMMISSIONER CLARK: You need to -- you've
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confused me. Did you say the FCC included DA service
on its list of those things that were UNEs?

WITNESS VARNER: Right. Oxiginally.

COMMISSIONER CLARK: Originally.

WITNESS VARNER: Yes.

COMMISSIONER CLARK: That has changed now.

WITNESS VARNER: Yes. That list was vacated
by the Supreme Court.

COMMISSIONER CLARK: Okay. And we're
waiting for the FCC to put out a new list.

WITNESS VARNER: That's correct.

COMMISSIONER CLARK: Let's assume DA is on
that list.

WITNESS VARNER: Yes.

COMMISSIONER CLARK: What distinction would
you make in why DA should be considered an UNE but
CNAM shouldn't?

WITNESS VARNER: I really can't make one. I
do not believe either one of them would be. I don't
think either one of them pass the necessary and
impaired test. If the FCC decided to put DA on the
list, I'd be curious to see how they could distinguish
between the two myself, because I don't see how
they'll be able to.

COMMISSIONER CLARK: Would it be your
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position that if it's on the list, then CNAM should
also be considered an UNE?

WITNESS VARNER: As long as you have an
effective order out of the FCC, yes, that would be
correct. Subject, obviously, to whatever challenges
that may have.

COMMISSIONER CLARK: Well, if DA is finally
on it, you won't contest that CNAM should be a UNE.

WITNESS VARNER: I didn't hear you. I heard
you but it was garbled.

COMMISSIONER CLARK: If DA service is on a
final unappealable order from the FCC, then you would
concede that CNAM should likewise be treated as a UNE.

WITNESS VARNER: No. It would depend on why
they put DA on there.

COMMISSIONER CLARK: But -- all right.

Q {(By Mr. Graham) Mr. Varner, can you please
now go to your response to Staff Interrogatory 19; 19,
Page 3 of that response.

A Okay. I have it.

Q At the top of Page 19 you state, and I'll
paraphrase slightly, it says the market for the
provision of signalling and databases is a national
one, and that -- in the next sentence -- MediaOne is

free to link its switches to any signalling network to
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obtain access to call-related databases. I want to

talk to you about that word "access.™

A Where -- I see. I'm with you.

Q The first and second sentence on the top.
A I see it.

Q I want to focus on access as opposed to

owning an actual database.

A Yes.

Q Would you agree with me that there's only
one BellSouth CNAM database housed in a BellSouth
building somewhere?

A Yes.

Q and I1'll concede that MediaOne can access
that database. You were speaking earlier about
Illuminet, for instance. They have access capability

to the BellSouth database; is that right?

A That's right, which they can sell to
MediaOne.
Q Right.

a Or anybody else they want to sell it to.

Q Would you agree with me that there's a per
query charge every time that that BellSouth database
is accessed?

A By --

Q By Illuminet --

FLORIDA PUBLIC SERVICE COMMISSION




10

11

12

13

14

15

1s6

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

314

A -- the purchaser of the CNAM database
gservice, that's correct.
Q Okay. And if MediaOne were to access it

under your proposed cost, it would be a penny per

access?
A Penny per query.
Q Per query, rather. BAnd I don't know what

the price is for Illuminet, but I guess it's somewhere
around a penny?

A I don't know what it is for Illuminet. It's
a sharing arrangement. Because what we have with
other providers who have databases is we have a
reciprocal arrangement with them wherein they get
access to our database, we get access to their
database, and you work out the financial arrangement
based on the fact that you have this reciprocal access
arrangement as well.

Q That brings me to my question: Is it true
that if MediaOne has to go through scme other database
provider, then that other provider is going to tack on
its charge to help offset the charge that MediaCne has
already imposed upon it? In other words, if MediaOne
goes through Illuminet, for instance, isn't there
going to be another cost layer in order to get the

same information that could be obtained directly from
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A I don't see why it would be. I do know
this, the easiest way to avoid that is just to buy
the -- if you're concerned about that, you just buy
the service directly from BellSouth. We charge a
perny a minute. Illuminet charges 1.4 cents. So if
you want access to the BellSouth data at a penny a
minute you can get it directly from BellSouth. I
guess if you want it for 1.4 cents a minute, you can
get it from Illuminet.

Q Well, I'll go back to my gquestion. Do you
know, yes or no, whether -- if MediaOne goes through
another person, such as Illuminet, will that other
provider add on another layer of cost? Or do you not
know?

A No, they won't add on an ancther layer of
cost. What they will charge is whatever their price
ig. You'll get charged their price for access to the
CNAM database; their CNAM database.

COMMISSIONER CLARK: Let me sort of ask a
question. Suppose MediaOne chose to use Illuminet,
was that the other --

WITNESS VARNER: Illuminet.

COMMISSIONER CLARK: Tlluminet. Is

Illuminet always going to have to go to your database
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in order to answer the query from MediaOne?

WITNESS VARNER: That's correct. And we
have a sharing arrangement with them that allows them
to do that.

COMMISSIONER CLARK: Well, then it strikes
me nobody can provide CNAM service without using the
mother computer of BellSouth. Is that true?

. WITNESS VARNER: Not for the BellSouth data,
that's correct. Just like BellSouth can't provide it
for calls in SRBRC's territory, let's say, without their
data. Or Illuminet could, in fact, buy the data.
What they've chosen to do in our case is have a
sharing arrangement to access our database. They
could, in fact, buy data and put it in their own
database and not access ours.

COMMISSIONER CLARK: Yeah. But they}d have
to update that data daily, wouldn't they?

WITNESS VARNER: Or some degree of
frequency.

COMMISSIONER CLARK: If they didn't do it
daily, they wouldn't have changes that day.

WITNESS VARNER: That's probable -- yeah,
that's probably right.

COMMISSIONER CLARK: Let me ask it maybe a

different way.
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In order to get CNAM information for the
phone numbers or end users within BellSouth's
territory, anyone who wants to provide that service is
going to have to access your CNAM computer.

WITNESS VARNER: During the sharing
arrangement, that's true. If they build their own
database it's not.

COMMISSIONER CLARK: But if they build their
our databases, they have to update it daily.

WITNESS VARNER: That's correct.

COMMISSIONER CLARK: Okay.

WITNESS VARNER: And what happens with these
people like Illuminet, what they do is they build
their own databases for some part and they share in
others. You know, they have sharing arrangements to
get to other data. So they make the decision about
which part they want to maintain and try to keep
updated and which part -- which people they want to do
the sharing arrangements with.

COMMISSIONER CLARK: Well, would it be fair
to say in order to maintain a complete database, you
will always have to access, either on a per query
basis or downloading the data, you'll always have to
accegs BellSouth's computer?

WITNESS VARNER: Not CNAM. You could get

FLORIDA PUBLIC SERVICE CCOMMISSION




10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

318

the data from -- when you purchase the data you don't
get CNAM. CNAM is the live database.

COMMISSIONER CLARK: Okay.

WITNESS VARNER: You can purchase the data
and download it --

COMMISSIONER CLARK: But you would purchase
the data from BellSouth.

WITNESS VARNER: Yes, you would.

COMMISSIONER CLARK: There's no place else
you can go for data or CNAM sgervices.

WITNESS VARNER: Ultimately, that's right.
You may purchasgse it from that third party who
purchased it from BellSouth, like you do a DA, but at
some point it originated in BellSouth.

COMMISSIONER CLARK: I think that's what I
wanted to clarify.

Q (By Mr. Graham) Mr. Varner, in your answer
to Interrogatory 20 you stated that BellSouth had done
a TSLRIC cost study.

A To interrogatory number --?

Q 20,

MS. WHITE: I'm going to object to the
extent that Interrogatory No. 20 is not a response
that was provided by Mr. Varner. It was a response

provided from a director in our cost organization.
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Now possibly Ms. Caldwell --
MR. GRAHAM: I withdraw the question. It's

not important.

Q (By Mr. Graham) Let's go on to 21, answer
21, please. If you could, please -- after you have
had a chance to loock at that. (Pause)

A Yes.

Q Just yes or no. Is BellSouth's LNP database

gimilar to its CNAM database?

A I think Item A answers that. They are both
databases but the structure of the query is different
for the two.

Q I thought maybe you qualified that a bit in
A that's why I asked it yes or no. 8So the answer
would be yes?

A No. Because the way that you gquery them is
different. The way you have to gco about accessing
them is different.

Q All right. 1I'll take that.

Is it easier or simpler to accomplish a CNAM
query than it is to accomplish a LNP query?

A I don't believe it ig. You launch a guery
to the database that returns a response. It's just
the structure of how it asks the gquestion

electronically is what's different.
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Q So there's no distinction in the ease with
which the query is accomplished?

A I'm not sure I follow you. You mean from
the standpoint of an end user who is getting service
or from the standpoint of how the computer operates?

Q The latter.

A I don't know. I don't know the answer to
that.

Q Okay. Would it follow that the CNAM per
query cost to the BellSouth is less than the LNP per

query cost to the BellSouth?

A I've never compared the two costs so I can't
tell you.
Q So you don't know how much -- you don't know

the differential between the cost of a LNP query and a
CNAM qguery?

A I haven't compared them.

Q If you look at your answer B, please, to
No. 21, maybe I'm misreading?

a "Per query cost for BellSouth's CNAM per
query billing database service is approximately 27 --"
yes, I read that. My understanding that's the price,
not the cost.

Q QOkay.

A Price as charged for the services.
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Q Okay. All right. Maybe I'm confused and
maybe you can clarify that. If that is the case, then
why is the price charged to MediaOne for CNAM not also
27% of the LNP query price? It seemed like that would
be symmetrical?

A I would think it would be. The CNAM per
query price is a penny.

Q Do you know what the LNP per query rate is?

A Not off the top of my head, but I thought
the tariff was attached to --

Q It is attached and I thought it was quite a
bit different than what you just reflected. The

difference between .01 and .0005.

A No, it's 1.3 -- no, it's .01 -- let me see
if I can say this right. .0013 1s the per query LNP
charge.

Q Okay. And the per query CNAM charge is
.017

A No. I spoke too soon. Because there's
another charge -- another half a cent charge -- I
really can't tell from here without adding them up.

Q Ckay. Let's move on to your answer to the
next interrogatory, which is No. 22.

A All right.

Q In your answer you state that CNAM is
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appropriately priced at market rates. And later in B
you state that "the per query rate was determined by
considering the cost a customer would incur if they
built their own database.”

A Yes.

Q Is that the same methodology that would be
used in a TSLRIC cost study?

A No.

Q Okay. Can you tell me which method the
TSLRIC cost study, or the method described in this
interrogatory, which was how much it would cost the
customer to build their own database, which of those
methods did you use in coming to the decision to
charge one cent per query?

A It's the method described here. That's not
a TELRIC price or a price set equal to TELRIC cost.

Q Okay. Do you agree with me there's a
difference between having the information on your own
database as opposed to having the ability to access

that same information on somecone else's database?

A Yes.

Q Okay. Do you agree that the CNAM database
has a retail benefit to it? In other words, that
BellSouth earns a profit off of the database?

a I believe your guestion is do we think the
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database -- the price for the CNAM database, is it
priced above cost?

0 No. I'm asking a more simple question than
that. I'm just assuming that the existence of the
CNAM database is of -- has a retail benefit; that the
company makes money off of it in a broad sense?

A Yes. That's why we provide it is so that we
can --

Q Right. 1It's not a hard question. I just
wanted to make sure of that. And my guestion then is,
is there a similar retail benefit to BellSouth for the
LNP database?

a I don't think so.

Q Ckay. I'll try to ask this in a simple
manner. Bear with me.

Does BellSouth pay out to other CNAM
database providers when it queries those databases
proximately the same amount of money that it receives
from those same other database providers when they
gquery BellSouth for BellSouth information?

A I don't know. I don't know the details of
those sharing agreements between us and other
providers. I know we have them. I just don't know
what the details are of the rates.

Q S0 you don't know if it's just a wash dollar
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for dollar or if -- you know, maybe a two-to-one ratio
or you don't have any idea?

A I don't have any idea.

Q Would you agree with me that there would be
far less chance that it would be an even wash between
a new entrant in the market and an established
company, like BellSouth, that has a very significant
CNAM database?

A I'm sorry, I just am completely lost there.
What would be a wash?

Q The money changing hands between the two
databases I think would be greatly uneven between an
established database and one for a new entrant to the
market.

A Ch, no, not at all. Not at all. It depends
on what the size of the two databases are. Just
because somebody is new doesn't mean that their
database is smaller. 1Illuminet is obviously a lot
newer than some of the others, than some of the RBOCs.

Q But if -- in this case if MediaOne was to
create their own database, and they have a smaller
universe of customers than does BellSouth, then my
example would held, would you agree?

A No, not necessarily, because MediaOne is

free to put in whatever listings or information they
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want to put into their database. For example, if
MediaOne were to create a database that had the
listings of SBC's customers in it, we might enter into
a sharing agreement with MediaOne to get access to SBC
listings and drop SBC.

Q But in my example I'm thinking only of
customers who live within the MediaCne service area,
not the fact that MediaOne could choose to buy
information from SBC or Ameritech or otherwise.

A Okay. Would you ask the gquestion again?

Q Okay. In that case, would you agree that
there would be a large differential between the flow
coming in and the flow going out in terms of who needs
the information?

A You mean in terms of which database gets
access more?

Q Correct.

A I would suspect, yes, if MediaOne has --
you know, just say a database that has let's say a
thousand names in it and BellSouth has one that has
a million names in it, well, the likelihood is that
the MediaOne database is going to get accessed less
than the BellSouth database. That's the question
you're asking.

Q That's what I'm trying to ask. Thank you.
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Ckay.
MR. GRAHAM: I have no further questions.
COMMISSIONER DEASON: Staff.
MR. FORDHAM: Thank you, Commissioner
Deasorn.

CROSS EXAMINATION
BY MR. FORDHAM:

Q Mr. Varner, several times in your earlier
testimony on the subject of ISPs you referred to,
quote, "the ruling, the FCC ruling." 1Is that
Declaratory Ruling FCC 99-38 issued in February of

this year, sir?

A Yes it is.

Q That's the one you're referring to?

A Yes.

Q Going back to the question that Commissioner

Deason asked earlier on longevity, if that ruling
traced the history of sorts of the ESPs and ISPs
correctly, it indicates that the first time the FCC
acknowledged and dealt with ESP traffic was in 1983,
would that seem right to you, sir?

A Well, that's the first time that they dealt
with it with respect to access charges because that's
when they established access charges. They actually

dealt with them as entities prior to that but they
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didn't have access charges before that.

Q Okay. At that time, in 1983, would it be
fair to say that they recognized the unique nature of
ESP traffic and carved out an exception, if you will,
for it at that time in 19837

A No, actually the exception predated 1983.
What they did was they continued the exception in 1983
when they established access charges. The exception
had already been established long before 1983.

Q So does that mean that the ruling is in
error if it states the first time that they dealt with
it at all was 19837 Would that be in error?

A No, because what the ruling says was the
first time that they dealt with it with respect to
access charges was 1983. That is a correct statement
because access charges didn't exist prior to 1983.

Q Can you tell usg, sir, whether they have
continuously, since 1983, maintained the same policy
of treating it as local traffic without any
interruption in that philosophy or policy?

A I disagree slightly with the
characterization. The FCC has historically treated it
as access service and they said that several times in
their ruling. What they have done and have continued

to do is require that the billing for that access
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gervice be at local service prices. They have never
said that it was local traffic or that it was local
service. They've consistently said it's access
service but it's to be billed as local service prices.

Q I understand what you're saying, sir. We
may be having a semantical problem here.

Acknowledging that they say it technically is
interstate traffic, have they not said it should be
treated as if it were local traffic?

A Only for purposes of the charge that
appliesg; for no other purpose. And they were very
clear about that in the ruling.

Q In Ruling 99-38, would it be fair to say
that they made it very clear in that ruling that at
this time it still should be subject to the control of
the state commissions until such time as they
promulgated a rule to supersede that?

A No. No, I didn't see it that way at all.

Q May I just read one sentence from that

ruling to you, sir, and see how you will interpret

that?

A Yeah. I have it here if you want to refer
me to it.

Q Well, Paragraph 24, Page 16.

A Paragraph 24.
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Q Correct.
A I have it.
Q Toward the end of the paragraph. "Nothing

in this Declaratory Ruling, therefore, necessarily
should be construed to question any determination a
state commission has made, or may make in the future,
that parties have agreed to treat ISP-bound traffic as
local traffic under existing interconnection
agreements."

A That's right. That's dealing with voluntary
arrangements between party. That's what they're
talking about there. Nothing about this ruling would
vacate any voluntary arrangements the parties may have
agreed to.

Q Does not the ruling also say that it would
appropriately be the subject of arbitrations before
state commissions?

A It gives the state commissions the ability
to do it. It says that until they deal with it in
their rules, that the mere fact that it's largely
intergstate does not necegsarily remove it from the
Section 251-252 negotiation arbitration process. It
never says that it should be in that process or be
part of it. It just says that that fact just doesn't

necessarily remove it. 8o it's a qualified, I guess,
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capability for permission, I guess, for the states to
deal with it, subject to whatever the FCC later
decides.

MR. FORDHAM: No further questions.

COMMISSIONER CLARK: Let me follow up on
that. As I understand your position, you question the
FERC's authority to find or to authorize --

COMMISSIONER DEASON: Not FERC.

COMMISSIONER CLARK: Yegs. I'm sorry. The
FCC -- you question their authority to say it can be
arbitrated under 252; is that right?

WITNESS VARNER: Yes.

COMMISSIONER CLARK: What?

WITNESS VARNER: Yes.

COMMISSIONER CLARK: Okay. And then you're
saying even assuming that they can delegate it or they
can let us do it under 252, we shouldn't do it because
PERC -- the FCC is going to adopt rules on the subject
so just let them do it?

WITNESS VARNER: The second part of that,
yeg. The first part I have a slightly -- a slightly
different view on it.

It's not clear to me that the FCC has
definitively said that it is the subject of 252. What

they have said is they haven't made a finding that

FLORIDA PUBLIC SERVICE COMMISSION




10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

15

20

21

22

23

24

25

331

it's not. But they never did say certainly that they
would agree that it is.

COMMISSIONER CLARK: Okay. And your
position is it can't be part of a 252 arbitration.

WITNESS VARNER: That's right. Because it's
not local. Because that same -- one of the very clear
things that's in that ruling, it says however -- when
it talks about 251-252 process, in fact it's the
sentence after the one I just read, it says "However,
any such arbitration must be consistent with governing
federal law." It's very clear about that.

When you go to Footnote 87 of the Order it
says their interpretation of what federal law. It
says "It's noted Section 251(b) (5) of the Act and our
rules promulgated pursuant to that provision concern
intercarrier compensation for interconnected local
telecommunications traffic. We conclude in this
declaratory ruling, however, that ISP-bound traffic is
nonlocal interstate traffic. Thus, the reciprocal
compensation requirements of Section 251(B) (5) of the
Act, Section 52, sub Part A to the Commission's rules,
do not govern intercarrier compensation for this
traffic.” That's their view of what governing federal
law is right now. And they are very clear in this

Order. It says anything that's done has to be
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congistent with governing federal law.

COMMISSTIONER CLARK: So what you're saying
ig that the FCC has said it's not local. Therefore,
they are being a little inconsistent when they say
that they are not making a ruling on whether it can be
arbitrated under 252.

WITNESS VARNER: Just a little. I think
what they're doing is they're saying, "Okay, we're not
going to tell the states it's not a 252." They can't
do it. We're not go to tell them that they can
either. We won't prohibit them from doing it, but we
won't say that it's okay.

COMMISSIONER CLARK: But they are also
saying it's not local.

WITNESS VARNER: That's right. And also
saying that only local is subject to reciprocal
compensation.

COMMISSIONER CLARK: Thanks.

WITNESS VARNER: If that's confusing,
it's --

COMMISSIONER DEASON: It's confusing.
(Laughter)

COMMISSICNER DEASON: Redirect.

REDIRECT EXAMTINATION

Q (By Ms. White) Mr. Varner, could you turn
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to Paragraph 25 of the FCC's Order on ISP.

A Yes.

Q In the middle, if you'd look at the first
sentence, if you'd read the first sentence, please?

A "Even where parties to Interconnection
Agreements do not voluntarily agree on an intercarrier
compensation mechanism for ISP-bound traffic, state
commissions, nonetheless, may determine in their
arbitration proceedings at this point that reciprocal

compensation should be paid for this traffic.”

Q What is your interpretation of "at this
point"?

A Until they issue their rules.

Q And then what happens when the FCC issues

their ruling?

A Then whatever their rules say, that's what
will govern this traffic. The FCC is very clear in
its order they have jurisdiction over this traffic and
they will make rules about how the intercarrier
compensation will work.

And what they have said here is that if
state commissions want to deal with this now until
they make the rules, that's fine. But once we make
the rules, those are the rules that's going to apply.

COMMISSIONER DEASON: Would it have just
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effect for prospective arbitrations or would it have a

retroeffect on exisgting arbitrations?

WITNESS VARNER: I don't think it can

predict that. They'll probably address that when they

issue the

which way

further.

and 16.

show then

15-minute

to order.

rules. But I don't have a way of predicting
that would go.

MS. WHITE: Thank you. I have nothing

COMMISSIONER DEASON: Exhibits.

MS. WHITE: BRellSouth would move Exhibits 15

COMMISSIONER DEASON: Without objection,
Exhibits 15 and 16 are admitted.

Thank you Mr. Varner. We'll take a
recess at this time.

(Exhibits 15 and 16 received in evidence.)

(Brief recess taken.)

COMMISSIONER DEASON: Call the hearing back

Ms. White.
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D. DOANNE CALDWELL
was called as a witness on behalf of BellSouth
Telecommunications, Inc. and, having been duly sworn,
testified as follows:

DIRECT EXAMINATION
BY MS. WHITE:

Q Ms. Caldwell, could you please state your
name and address for the record, as well as by whom
you're employed?

A Doanne Caldwell, 675 West Peachtree Street,
Atlanta, Georgia. BellSouth Telecommunications.

Q And in what capacity are you employed by

BellSouth?
A I'm a director in the Finance Department.
Q And have you previously caused to be

prepared and prefiled in this case Direct Testimony
congisting of six pages?

A Yes, I have.

Q Do you héve any changes to make to that
testimony at this time?

A No, I deo not.

Q If I were to ask you the same questions that
are posed in your prefiled Direct Testimony today
would your answers to those questions be the same?

A Yes.
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BELLSOUTH TELECOMMUNICATIONS, INC.
DIRECT TESTIMONY OF D. DAONNE CALDWELL
BEFORE THE FLORIDA PUBLIC SERVICE COMMISSION
DOCKET NO. 990149-TP
APRIL 1, 1999

. PLEASE STATE YOUR NAME, ADDRESS AND OCCUPATION.

. My name is D. Daonne Caldwell. My business address is 675 W. Peachtree St.,

N.E., Atlanta, Georgia. Tam a Director in the Finance Department of BellSouth
Telecommunications, Inc. (hereinafter refetred to as “BellSouth” or “the

Company™). My area of responsibility relates to economic costs.

. PLEASE PROVIDE A BRIEF DESCRIPTION OF YOUR EDUCATIONAL

BACKGROUND AND WORK EXPERIENCE.

. T attended the University of Mississippi, graduating with a Master of Science

Degree in mathematics. I have attended numerous Bell Communications
Research, Inc. (Bellcore) courses and outside seminars relating to service cost

studies and economic principles.

My initial employment was with South Central Bell in 1976 in the Tupelo,
Mississippi, Engineering Department where I was responsible for Outside Plant
Planning. In 1983, I transferred to BeliSouth Services, Inc. in Birmingham,

Alabama, and was responsible for the Centralized Results System Database. 1

-1-
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moved to the Pricing and Economics Department in 1984 where [ developed
methodology for service cost studies until 1986 when I accepted a rotational
assignment with Bellcore. While at Belicore, I was responsible for development
and instruction of the Service Cost Studies Curriculum including courses such as
“Concepts of Service Cost Studies™, “Network Service Costs”, “Nonrecurring
Costs”, and “Cost Studies for New Technologies”. In 1990, I returned to
BellSouth and was appointed to a position in the cost organization, which is now a
part of the Finance Department, with the responsibility of managing the
development of cost studies for transport facilities, both loop and interoffice. My
current responsibilities encompass witnessing in cost-related dockets, cost

methodology development, and the coordination of cost study filings.

. WHAT IS THE PURPOSE OF YOUR TESTIMONY?

. MediaOne Florida Telecommunications, Inc. (MediaOne) requested access to

network terminating wire (NTW) in their Petition for Arbitration filed February 9,
1999. The purpose of my testimony is to present the cost study results for NTW.
Additionally, I describe the underlying cost methodology used in this study. The
study is filed both in paper form and on a CD-ROM, with this testimony as Exhibit
DDC-1. Included in Exhibit DDC-1 are an executive overview, a summary of
results, element descriptions, factor development, TELRIC Calculator® input and

outputs, and investment development work papers.

Q. WHAT COST METHODOLOGY IS USED IN THE COST STUDY?
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A. The cost study is based on the cost study methodology accepted by this
Commission in Order No. PSC-98-0604-FOF-TP in Docket Nos. 960757-TP,
960833-TP and 960846-TP dated April 29, 1998. This Order established rates for
numerous network capabilities, ranging from 2-Wire Analog Loop Distribution to
Physical Collocation. On page 12 of the Order, the Commission ordered rates that
“cover BellSouth’s Total System (Service) Long-run Incremental Costs (TSLRIC)

and provide some contribution toward joint and common costs.” !

! The Florida Public Service Commission initially set the foundation
for cost methodology in its December 31, 19%6 Order PS5C-96-1579-FOF-
TP. This Order established Total Service Long Run Incremental Cost
(TSLRIC) as the appropriate methodeology for determining the costs
associated with network capabilities. However, this Order also
states that the Commission does not “believe there is a substantial
difference between the TSLRIC cost of a network element and the
TELRIC cost of a network element.” (Page 24) In fact, this Order
further allows the consideration of joint and ¢ommon costs in setting
rates. (Page 33} By the definitions cutlined in Order PSC-96-1579-
FOF-TP, the combination of TSLRIC plus shared (joint) and common
costs equates to the Federal Communication Commission’s {FCC)
definition of econcomic costs {TELRIC plus a reasonable allocation of
forward-locking joint and common costs). BellSouth’'s cost study

filed in this docket develops TSLRIC plus shared and common costs.
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. On November 13,1997, BellSouth filed cost studies to support prices for network

capabilities for which this Commission had previously established interim rates.
The studies were filed electronically with complete documentation. With these
studies, BellSouth introduced a new cost model, the TELRIC Calculator®. The
TELRIC Calculator© converts material prices and labor work times to cost. The
Commission accepted the TELRIC Calculator® as a viable model to determine the
TSLRIC plus shared and common costs associated with network capabilities.

However, the Commission did make adjustments to the inputs filed by BellSouth.

. ARE THE ADJUSTMENTS TO BELLSOUTH’S INPUTS ORDERED BY

THE COMMISSION IN ORDER NO. PSC-98-0604-FOF-TP
INCORPORATED IN THE COST STUDY RESULTS FILED IN EXHIBIT

DDC-1?

. Yes. Even though BellSouth does not necessarily agree with the input

adjustments, the relevant modifications to the cost elements in this proceeding, are
included. The cost studies in Exhibit DDC-1 include the Commission-ordered cost
of money, tax factors, and shared and common factors. Exhibit DDC-1 follows the
intent of each Commission adjustment. However, where appropriate, the input has

been updated to reflect the study period, 1998-2000.

Cost of Capital — On page 29 of the Order, the Commission states that

-4-
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“BellSouth’s overall cost of capital is 9.9%. This number falls out from the capital
structure of 60% equity and 40% debt, a forward-looking cost of debt of 6.7% and
a cost of equity of 12%”. The 9.9% overall cost of capital was utilized in this

filing.

Taxes — The Order stated that Florida-specific tax factors are to be applied when
they are available.” This filing included the following Florida-specific tax factors: a
combined state and federal income tax factor of 38.57%, a gross receipts factor of
1.37%, and an ad valorem factor of .85%, These values reflect an update to the

1998-2000 time frame.

Shared and Commoh Costs — The Commission established the wholesale common
cost factor as 5.12%° and recalculated the shared cost factors, Table VIL. These
values were based on a reduction in the network operating expenses as discussed
on pages 59-60 of the Order. Additionally, the Commission felt it appropriate to
exclude the shared component from the labor rate. The values determined by the
Commission are reflected in this filing, both in the factors and in the labor rates.

In the study, BellSouth used the version of BeilSouth’s Shared and Common

model that the Florida Staff adjusted in Order No. PSC-98-0604-FOF-TP.

The Commission also made adjustments to depreciation lives, drop lengths, fill

factors, and disconnect costs. However, these items aren’t involved in developing

2

3

Order at page 44.

Order at page 45.
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the costs of network terminating wire.

Additionally, Order No.PSC-98-0604-FOF-TP instructed BellSouth to recalculate
the work time estimates used to determine the nonrecurring costs associated with
provisioning the network capabilities. Since the elements presented in this filing
are new items, the time estimates considered in BellSouth’s study reflect BellSouth
expert estimates. This order also removed all Local Carrier Service Center
(LCSC) costs associated with order processing. Thus, BellSouth’s NTW study

does not include the cost associated with the LCSC.

It is important to remember that even though the Commission made a number of
input modifications; they accepted the TELRIC Calculator©® as an appropriate
means of determining BellSouth’s costs associated with making an investment and

with provisioning a network capability.

. PLEASE SUMMARIZE YOUR TESTIMONY.

. The cost study filed in this proceeding determines the total service long run

incremental costs plus shared and common costs specific to Florida for network
terminating wire. The costs were developed using the basic study methodology

and approved input values previously authorized by this Commission.

. DOES THIS CONCLUDE YOUR TESTIMONY?

. Yes.
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Q (By Ms. White) Ms. Caldwell, would you
please give a summary of your testimony.
A Yes. Good afternoon.

The purpose of my testimony is to present
the cost study results for unbundled network
terminating wire, often referred to as UNTW, and to
also describe the underlying cost methodology used in
this study.

This Commission, in its April 29th, 1998,
order, laid the foundation for the methodology to be
used to develop cost in support of unbundled network
elements. That methodology was total service long run
incremental cost, or TSLRIC methodology. This
Commission also recognized that consideration must be
given to an appropriate level of shared and common
cost. Additionally, this Commission determined that
the appropriate modeling technique and set of basic
inputs that should be utilized were identified in that
order.

BellSouth has incorporated the Commission's
recommendations into the cost study submitted here as
DDC-1, which is the cost study for unbundled network
terminating wire. Specifically, let me just cover the

major categorieg of where the Commigsion's adjustments

were included.
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First of all, for the cost of capital we
used a 9.9%. For taxes we used Florida-specific. For
the shared cost, we excluded them from the TELRIC
labor rate as had been ordered, and we also reduced
the network operating expense by the amount ordered.
The common cost equalled 5.12% and, in fact, what we
did was used the shared and common model that the
Florida Staff made changes to and submitted back to
BellSouth as a result of the docket on unbundled
network elements. So it is the exact same model.

The Commission also determined that ordering
costs should be established in a separate and future
docket. Thus it was recommended that the local
carrier service center, or the LCSC, cost should be
eliminated from the cost study. This is one area
where BellSouth has deviated slightly from the
Commission's order and it's based on our
interpretation of that order.

BellSouth removed all LCSC cost from any
ordering function for unbundled network terminating
wire. However, associated with unbundled network
terminating wire there is, prior to any order being
established, functions for service inquiry. And that
does include some LCSC time, so we did include only

that service inquiry time in these studies and is
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identified as such. Otherwise, we followed all of the
recommendations in exact numbers, et cetera.

Basically, in conclusion, the studies that
I've submitted here follow the methodology that this
Commission has already adopted with their
recommendations. Thank you.

MS. WHITE: Ms. Caldwell is available for
crogss examination.

MR. GRAHAM: We have no questions.

COMMISSIONER DEASON: Staff.

MR. FORDHAM: Thank you, Commissioner.

CROSS EXAMINATION

BY MR. FORDHAM:

Q Ms. Caldwell, you just stated in your
summary that the cost study is based on the
methodology of PSC Order 980604 of April 29, 1998; is
that correct?

A That is correct.

Q Okay. If you would, do you have your
exhibit DDC-1 in front of you?

A Yes.

Q If you would turn, please, to Page 32, is
that the cost study for network terminating wire, NTW
site survey per MDU/MTU complex?

A Page 32. Correct.
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Q Now, included in the activities for the site
survey is a category "Service Inquiry." Do you find
that?

A Yes.

Q Now, the Service Inquiry category includes

the account team, installation and maintenance and the
LCSC; 1g that correct?

A That 1s correct.

Q Now, if you'd turn, please, to the next
page, Page 33 of that same exhibit, and that page
details the components of the nonrecurring cost study
for NTW site setup for access terminal at the same
MDU/MTU complex, right?

A Correct.

Q Now, included in the activities for the site
survey is the category "Service Ingquiry," correct?

A Correct.

Q Would you agree that the LCSC is the only
function listed under Service Ingquiry?

A Yes, for this one.

Q Now, turn, please, on over to Page 37 of
that same exhibit. This page details the components
of the nonrecurring cost study for a service visit
charge associated with provisioning same MDU/MTU

complex per LSR; is that correct?
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A Correct.

Q Now, included in the activities for the
service visit charge is the category "Service Order."
Do you find that?

A Yez, I do.

Q Okay. Service Order includes the work
management center and the installation and
maintenance, does it not?

A Yesg, it does.

MR. FORDHAM: Now, with Commissioner
Deason's permission I'd like to hand each of the
Commigsioners and the attorneys pages from that Order
that I'd like to cite to. (Documents handed out.)

Q (By Mr. Fordham) If you would,

Mz. Caldwell, read the highlighted portion on Page 90.

A "We eliminate service inquiry and service
order from consideration for the reasons set forth in

Part 4 below."

Q Okay. Now, if I can hand you next an
excerpt -- you probably already have that, it was
handed out the same time -- Page 165. If you'd read

the highlighted portiecn of 165, please.
A "Upon congideration, we find that
BellSouth's LCSC costs are components of its 0SS and,

therefore, they must be excluded from recovery in
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these proceedings. Indeed, all ordering charges,
manual or electronic, shall be excluded from the
nonrecurring rates in these proceedings."

Q Okay. Ms. Caldwell, now if your cost study
ig based on the Order that we menticned earlier, I'm
having trouble understanding why the Service Inguiry
and Service Order categories are included in the cost
studies for the three rate elements we just discussed.

A Yes. I think I mentioned this in my
gummary. The way we looked at this is we interpret
this is in terms of firm order, and if you look at in
particular the first item, I believe that was on
Page 32, which was the site survey per MDU/MTU
complex. What we're doing there is we do not have an
order at this time. We're just surveying the
particular site where the NTW would be ordered. So
our interpretation was that was a specific type
activity that would be handled by the LCSC that was
not as a result of an ordering.

Q Okay. I had read that Order to totally
eliminate that category.

A I guess it's in terms of just how we
interpreted it. It is identified in the study
geparately, so it could be handled in any way the

Commigsaion sees fit. We can do that.
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Q Okay.

MR. FORDHAM: No further guestions.

COMMISSIONER DEASON: Commissioners.

COMMISSIONER JACOBS: On your page -- I want
to figure out what the exact amount of that is. And
I'm looking at your exhibit that's labeled Page 1, but
there are several Page 1s. I guess this is right
after the introduction and summary of your exhibit,
and this is the Summary Report. Unbundled Network
Cost Element Summary Report.

WITNESS CALDWELL: Yesg, sir.

COMMISSIONER JACOBS: 1Is that amcunt
included in one of these categories here?

WITNESS CALDWELL: Yes, sir. In particular,
the item that's labeled 15.2, the survey per MDU/MTU
complex.

COMMISSIONER JACOBS: Okay.

WITNESS CALDWELL: That $171 is a result of
the calculations on Page 32. It's not all of it but
it is a portion. For instance, I believe the account
team is like five minutes.

COMMISSIONER JACOBS: Okay. Thank you.

COMMISSIONER DEASON: Redirect.

REDIRECT EXAMINATION

Q (By Ms. White) Ms. Caldwell, on Page 32 of
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your exhibit, under Service Inquiry.

A Yes.

Q How much time do you have down there for the
LCSsC?

A The LCSC has -- that would be Item 2300. It

has half an hour.

Q What about the -- how much total time for
the service inquiry?

A An hour and five minutes.

Q On Page 37 of your exhibit, how much time is
there for the Service Order?

A Half hour.

Q And under that Service Order on Page 37, the
work that is being accomplished under that
description, Service Order, does that have to do with
putting the order together itself?

A No, it does not. The order has already been
passed through the LCSC. That time was excluded. The
only thing included here is the time to dispatch the
technician, and then for the I&M gentlemen that's
being dispatched to set up their records.

Q Thank you.

MS. WHITE: I have nothing further.
COMMISSIONER DEASON: Exhibits.

MS. WHITE: BellSouth would move Exhibit 17.
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COMMISSIONER DEASON: Without objection,
Exhibit 17 is admitted.

(Exhibit 17 received in evidence.)

COMMISSIONER DEASON: Mg. Caldwell, you may
be excused.

(Witness Caldwell excused.)

MR. GRAHAM: Thank you, Commissioner Deasomn.

MediaOne would call its last witnesg, Mr. Jim Maher.

JIM MAHER
wag called as a witness on behalf of MediaOne Florida
Telecommunications, Inc. and, having been duly sworn,
testified as follows:
DIRECT EXAMINATION
BY MR. GRAHAM:

Q Good afternoon, Mr. Maher. For the record,
please, could you state your name and address, please?

A My name is Jim Maher and my address is 188
Inverness Drive West, Englewood, Colorado 80112.

Q Could you describe your current position
with MediaOne and give a short description of your
employment background?

A My current position with MediaOne, I am an

Access Product Manager and responsible for our access
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services arrangements, as well as contractural
arrangements with other carriers. I have had 22 years
experience in the telecommunications industry working
in product management and product development,
associated with database and AIN S87 services, as well
as network planning, and have worked for U.S. West
Communications, Qwest Communications and now MediaOne.

Q And what's the purpose of your prefiied
testimony today?

A The testimony I filed regarding CNAM
database queries was filed to demonstrate the
following points: One, that MediaOne intends to honor
its existing calling name delivery contract with
BellSouth and migrate to a per query usage rate.

Two, BellSouth has proposed a CNAM rate of
one cent per gquery. We believe that rate is
exorbitant compared to the rates under the existing
BellSouth MediaCne calling name contract, and far in
excess of the cost and prices of similar sexrvices such
as local number portability database.

BellSocuth is the only database provider of
CNAM for BellSouth telephone numbers, and MediaOne's
Caller ID service is extremely dependent upon
BellSouth's CNAM data. And also CNAM should

potentially be considered an unbundled network element
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and the price based on cost.

BellSouth and MediaOne currently have a
calling name contract that provides for calling name
delivery at $50 per month for every 1,000 MediaOne
telephone lines, about five cents per line per month.
That contract allows BellSouth to implement a per
query rate once measurement capability is available.
That measurement availability is there now and
BellSouth is proposing a rate of one cent per CNAM
query.

Based on BellSouth's suggested average 225
queries per line per month, that equates to $2.25 per
line, a 40 fold increase over the exigting price.

BellSouth has similar database services that
are.priced at a query rate far below the CNAM rate
proposed by BellSouth. One such service, the local
number portability service, is priced at approximately
5% to 13% of the proposed CNAM rate, depending on
volume.

The BellSouth CNAM database should have
significantly more volume that the LNP database
because it is used by BellSouth for providing its own
Caller ID retail service offering. If anything, CNAM
queries should be priced below the LNP rate.

For purposes of this proceeding, the
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Commigsgion should determine the CNAM database is an
unbundled network element and it should require
BellSouth to submit an appropriate cost study so the
Commiggion can determine a cost base rate. In the
interim, the Commission should allow BellSouth to
charge no more than its highest per query rate for LNP
database. Thirteen hundredths of a cent per query.

Q Thank you. Is that an accurate
summarization of the Rebuttal Testimony that you have
previously filed with the Commission?

A Yes, it is.

Q If T asked you any of the questions today
that are contained within your rebuttal testimony,
would you change any of those answers?

A No, I wouldn't.

MR. GRAHAM: At this time I'd ask that
Mr. Maher's testimony be submitted into the record as
though read.

COMMISSIONER DEASON: Without objection, it

shall be inserted into the record.
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1Q: Please state your name and business address.
2A: My name is Jim Maher. My business address is 188 Inverness Drive West, Englewood,
3 CO.
4Q: Please identify your employer and your current position.
5A: I am employed by MediaOne as Product Manager , Access Services. In that position, I
6 manage access and interconnection agreements and arrangements between MediaOne and
7 other carriers.

8Q: Please describe your employment history.

9A: I have twenty years experience in the telecommunications industry with U S WEST,
10 Qwest and MediaOne, including work in product management and product development,
11 network engineering, and carrier account management.

12Q: What is the purpose of your rebuttal testimony?

13A: The purpose of my rebuttal testimony is to rebut the testimony of Alphonso J. Varner of
14 BellSouth Telecommunications (BST) on the pricing of Calling Name (CNAM) database
15 queries.

16Q: What is the CNAM database?

17A; The CNAM database contains telephone numbers and the associated customer names.

18 When a MediaOne customer with Caller ID receives a call, the calling party’s carrier will
19 transmit the calling party’s telephone number. When the call reaches MediaOne's switch,
20 the switch launches a query to the CNAM database; the database matches the calling

21 party’s telephone number to a customer name and transmits the name back to the switch.
22 The switch then transmits the telephone number and the name to the called party, where
23 the information shows up on the called party’s Caller ID display.
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Who provides CNAM databases?

The incumbent LECs. In Florida, BST provides the competitive LECs, including
MediaOne, with access to its CNAM database. BST also stores MediaOne's customers’
names and telephone numbers in its CNAM database.

Can any other supplier provide MediaOne with access to BST's CNAM data?

No. Each ILEC’s CNAM database includes only its subscribers and the subscribers of
other LECs who store their subscribers’ names and telephone numbers there. We can get
CNAM access from, say, Bell Atlantic in Massachusetts and Virginia, but not in Florida or
Georgia. BST is our only option here,

Does MediaOne need CNAM access to provide Caller ID?

Yes. MediaOne customers who get Caller ID, and nearly all of them do, have come to
expect that they will receive both the calling number and calling name. If MediaOne could
not get access to calling-name mformation, we would be at a tremendous competitive
disadvantage. Indeed, in Exhibit AJV-2 attached to Mr. Vamer’s testimony, BellSouth
argues that its carnier-customers should purchase its CNAM service because, in “a
competitive environment,” carriers must “ensure they offer the features customers want . .
Mr. Varner claims (at page 14, lines 13-16) MediaOne is attempting to be relieved of its
obligations under its existing CNAM agreement with BST. Is that true?

No. MediaOne fully intends to live up to its obligations under the existing agreement (Ex.
AJV-1). That agreement provides that BST will charge MediaOne fifty dollars per 1,000
access lines per month for CNAM service (see Exhibit A to the agreement). It further

states that this rate will “convert to a per query usage rate” once BST has the necessary



3Q:

5A:

10

11

12

13

14

15

16Q:
17A:

18

19

20

21

22

23

557

system capabilities, but it does not establish what that rate will be. MediaOne has not
agreed to pay whatever rate BST might wish to charge.

Do you agree with Mr. Varner’s contention that CNAM is not an unbundled network
element?
I am not aware that any regulatory commission (including the FCC) has ruled one way or
the other on this issue. The Communications Act defines a “network element” to include
“databases . . . used in the transmission, routing, or other proviéion ofa
telecommunications service” (47 USC, 153(29)). Mr. Varmner contends that CNAM
cannot be a network element because it plays no role in the completion of a call. His
argument overlooks the fact that the FCC has ruled that Calling Name Delivery is
“adjunct-to-basic” (CC Docket No. 91-281, 10 FCC Red. 11700, para. 131) and thus
itself a telecommunications service (see, CC Docket No. 96-149, 11 FCC Red. 21905,
para. 107). Because BST's CNAM service is essential to MediaOne's delivery of calling
name to its Caller ID customers, the Public Service Commission can and should determine
that it is an unbundled network element.

What would be an appropriate rate for CNAM?

I cannot say precisely because I do not know what it costs BST to provide the service. I.
can suggest three comparative benchmarks. First, the current flat-rate price ($50 per
1,000 access lines per month) equates to about six cents per line per month for MediaOne.
Assuming an average line generates 225 queries per month (see Ex. AJV-2), BST's
proposed price (one cent per query) equates to a charge of $2.25 per line per month, more
than a thirty-fold increase.

Second, the PSC should also consider BST's charges for local number portability (LNP)
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database queries; the LNP database is similar to the CNAM database and has similar costs.
BST charges for LNP queries on a sliding scale based on volumes. At very low volumes,
BST charges $.0013 per query, at the highest volumes, it charges $.0005 per query.
Finally, BST charges $.00383 for 800 database queries. The 800 database also has similar
costs to CNAM. BST’s CNAM database will, however, receive many more queries
because its primary use is to provide calling name to BST's own Caller ID customer. The
CNAM rate should thus be much lower than the 800 database fate.
BST's proposed rate is far too high when compared to other similar services. Until BST
can submit a proper cost study, the PSC should allow BST to charge no more than its
highest rate for LNP query service, $.0013 per query. That equates to about 30 cents per
month per Caller ID line, which still represents a five-fold increase over current rates.
Does that conclude your testimony?

Yes.
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COMMISSIONER DEASON: The witness is
tendered.
MR. GRAHAM: Oh, vyes.
COMMISSIONER DEASON: Mr. Carver.
MR. CARVER: Thank you.
CROSS EXAMINATION

BY MR. CARVER:

Q Good afternoon, Mr. Maher.

A Good afternoon.

Q Any name is Phil Carver and I represent
BellSouth.

You mentioned in your summary the current
CNAM contract between BellSouth and MediaOne. That
earlier agreement is a stand-alone agreement, is it
not?

A That's my understanding.

Q So in other words, it was not part of the
prior Interconnection Agreement between MediaOne and
BellSouth, correct?

A Correct.

Q Doeg MediaOne have an Interconnection
Agreement with any ILEC in the entire country that
includes access to CNAM databases?

A That I don't know.

359

Q If they do, you're not aware of it, in other
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words.

A That's right.

Q Now, I believe you sald in your summary
that -- just to confirm -- that the rate that

BellSouth has proposed is per query rate of one cent
per gquery, correct?

A Correct.

Q Now, the access to the CNAM database,
regardless of where you get it from, is used by
MediaCne to provide the caller name portion of Caller
ID, correct?

A That 's correct.

Q You did not use that to provide any other
service, do you?

A No, we don't.

Q And Caller ID is a vertical service,
correct?

A Yes.

Q So in other words, you do not need access to

the CNAM database to complete the telephone call
itself, correct?

A That's correct.

Q Okay. Now, MediaOne has contracted to
obtain caller name databases or access to databases

with other companies around the country, correct?
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A Correct.

Q And I believe you have contracted with Bell
Atlantic, with Ameritech and with a company called
Illuminet; is that right?

A We don't have a contract with Bell Atlantic
for CNAM database at this point I believe. In the
deposition I misstated it and thought that in
Richmond, Virginia we had CNAM database capability
with Bell Atlantic, but in fact that is with
Illuminet. We signal, through our signalling network,
to Bell Atlantic in Richmond, but we don't have a
arrangement with Bell Atlantic.

Q So if I understand your correction
accurately, then in Virginia you use Illuminet to
provide you with access to CNAM databases, correct?

A We provide access to the Bell Atlantic
databagse, that's correct.

Q So in other words, you're ultimately
accessing the Bell Atlantic data base but you get that
service from Illuminet?

A That's correct.

Q and I believe you also use Illuminet in
California; is that correct?

A Yes.

Q So Illuminet in that case is giving you
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access to whose database?

A To Pac Bell and GTE.

Q And are you using Illuminet anywhere else to
get access to ILEC databases?

A No, we're not.

Q Now, 1f you wanted to you certainly could
enter into an arrangement with Illuminet to get access
to BellSouth's CNAM database in Florida, could you
not?

A We could do that, yes. It would be -- as
was pointed out earlier, it would be the BellSouth per
query charge in addition to an additional rate, a
hubbing charge, that Illuminet would charge us.

Q Well, have you actually talked to Illuminet

to ask them what they would charge you for Florida?

A For Florida, yes, we have.

Q You have?

A Yeg. We also have a contract with
Illuminet. It's under a nondisclosure, but it does

demonstrate that we would pay a higher charge to go
through Illuminet to go to BellSouth, and verbally
they've even gquoted us a rate that's high than the
contract specified. So we would need to get that
clarified.

COMMISSIONER DEASON: What do you say --
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contract rate with BellSouth?

WITNESS MAHER: No. It's a contract rate
with Illuminet.

COMMISSIONER DEASON: That rate is higher
than what?

WITNESS MAHER: That it is higher than the
BellSocuth proposed rate of cne cent per query. The
language ig that basically they will charge the query
rate plus a transport charge.

In addition to that, we do have a proposal
from another source to get CNAM data from BellSouth
for Florida, but that, too, would be much more
expensive because they charge a higher price than
BellSouth, plus a transport charge. Because obviously
they have a cost in providing that service and theh
the penny per query charge from BellSouth to them.

Q I'm a little confused. Do you recall being
deposed three days ago?

A Yes.

Q Now, at that time do you recall telling me
that MediaOne had not investigated to determine what
other carriers -- or I'm sorry, what other companies
would charge it for access to BellSouth database?

A That's true. So if this -- if you're asking

me on my depogition what I stated, that's true. What
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we immediately did, and what I went out and verified
was what our contractural arrangements were and then
immediately got in touch with Illuminet to find out
what they would charge us, as well as verifying that
we had any other alternative proposals in front of
MediaOne.

Q OCkay. So at the time you filed your
arbitration petition, you had made no effort at all to
investigate what other companies would charge you?

A At that time I didn't know what they would
charge us, no. The reason is I just assumed it would
be the same charge of BellSouth's per guery rate plus
their hubbing charge.

Q And if I understand your testimony, what
you're telling us is that in the last three days you
have investigated that and you found that these other
companies will charge you a higher amount, but you
can't tell us what the amount would be. Is that
correct?

A I'm not c¢lear -- it's under contract and
nondisclosure and I'm not clear on whether this is a
forum for providing that information.

o] So, I'll just ask you the question. Can you
tell me what they quoted you?

A Oh, yes. We were guoted 1.8 cents to guery
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the BellSouth database.

Q Okay. So, for example, if you wanted -- was
thig from Illuminet?

A Yes.

Q Okay. 8o Illuminet told you that if you
wanted to use them to guery the BellSouth database it
would cost you 1.8 centg?

A That's correct.

Q And that's what you actually pay Illuminet

to gquery the database of PacTel in California,

correct?
A Yes.
Q Okay. And in Bell Atlantic territory, what

do you pay Illuminet there to query their database?

A Bell Atlantic is also 1.8 cents. Through
Illuminet.
Q I just want to clarify one thing about

technically the way this works. The access to the
CNAM database is tied in to the customer who initiates

the call, correct?

A It's tied inte the -- sgay that again,
please.
Q Okay. Let me try to give you an example.

Let's see 1f I can make it a little more concrete.

Let's assume that MediaOne is providing
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gervice in Florida and one of your customers gets a
call from a customer in, say, Maryland, okay. Then
the information that you would utilize would come from
Bell Atlantic's database, even though you're providing
the service in Florida, right?

A Right.

Q Okay. So for purposes of serving customers
in Florida, you're actually going to be drawing on all
of these different databases that you've contracted
for around the country, right?

A But we don't contract with the database
providers themgelves, it's a contract through
Illuminet.

Q Right. But my peoint is that part of your
providing service in Florida, you'll be drawing on the
Illuminet contract, the contract with Ameritech that I
believe you have; is that correct? You have a
contract with Ameritech?

A That -- I'm not clear on our arrangements
with Ameritech.

Q Well, you will be drawing on databases from
Illuminet or other carriers from other parts of the
country even though you're providing telephone service
in Florida correct?

A Right.
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Q Okay.

COMMISSIONER CLARK: Mr. Maher, have you
requested this service be included in any other of
your negotiated interconnection agreements?

WITNESS MAHER: I can't speak to that. I
know that we've only -- the only other arbitration we
have is in Massachusetts and it wasn't part of our
Massachusetts agreement because we're using Illuminet.
I don't know if we've -- I don't know the relationship
into our other interconnection agreements.

COMMISSIONER CLARK: Well, let me ask it
this way: Why didn't you ask it be part of the
arbitration if you're asking that it be priced a
certain way? Why didn't you ask it -- as I understand
what you're asking here, you're saying it should be an
UNE.

WITNESS MAHER: Right.

COMMISSIONER CLARK: And because it should
be an UNE, there are certain pricing guidelines that
BellScuth has to adhere to.

WITNESS MAHER: Right.

COMMISSIONER CLARK: If those were important
to you, why didn't you negotiate the same things with
the incumbent local exchange companies rather than

Illuminet?
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WITNESS MAHER: The only arbitration we have
been involved in, again, ig Massachusetts, and Bell
Atlantic doeg not have the capacity at this peoint to
store our data. And that's why in both Richmond and
in Boston we have chosen to store our data, or have
had to store our data with Illuminet and BellSouth --
and I don't want to mix up the storage issue with the
per query price that the ILECs are charging. But this
was the real first opportunity that we had to have a
contract and then arbitrate on behalf of the per query
price.

COMMISSIONER CLARK: Let me see if I can

understand it clearly. The reason you're saying you

did not -- who is in Massachusetts?

WITNESS MAHER: Bell Atlantic.

COMMISSIONER CLARK: Bell Atlantic. And
they did not have the capability to store your data in
addition to their data and you wanted it had located
in one query area?

WITNESS MAHER: No. It just wasn't part of
our Interconnection Agreement sc we didn't arbitrate
it at that point. And I would have to defer to
counsel on some of the specifics.

COMMISSIONER CLARK: Well, I'm just

questioning, if it is important here to be a UNE and
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part of your Interconnection Agreement, I'm curious as
to why it was not important in Bell Atlantic to be
part of your Interconnection Agreement.

WITNESS MAHER: And I think this is our
first real opportunity to arbitrate the CNAM rate.

Our intention with MediaOne nationwide will be going
forward at any opportunity to arbitrate the CNAM rate
because we think it's at market rates that are
excessive and are a hindrance to a new entrant.

But --

COMMISSIONER CLARK: Well, I guess you're
saying this is your first opportunity to arbitrate it.
Why wasn't it included in your initial interconnection
charges, I mean in your initial interconnection
agreements with all local incumbent telephone
companies?

WITNESS MAHER: I don't know if that's
because as MediaOne opted into existing agreements or
not, I can't answer that.

COMMISSIONER CLARK: Okay.

COMMISSIONER JACOBS: Do you know if in
those other areas it was available as a UNE?

WITNESS MAHER: Pardon?

COMMISSIONER JACOBS: Do yvou know if in

those other areas it was available as a UNE?
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WITNESS MAHER: I don't know that it is
available as UNE anywhere else, no. I would say that
the pricing that we've seen would suggest that it's
not -- if a UNE dictates a pricing level, it's
definitely not an UNE based on the pricing that's out
there in the market today.

MR. GRAHAM: Commissioner Deason, this might
be a little out of line, but Mrs. Keesen has been the
person at MediaOne that's been involved in the
gituation in Magsachusetts that would answer the
question that Commissioner Clark has, if you'd like to
hear from the attorney.

MR. CARVER: No, I object to their attorney
presenting testimony as to what's occurred in other
states. There's a witness on the stand under oath and
he's the person who should answer if anyone answers.

MR. GRAHAM: Well, the witness didn't cover
that in his direct, or rather in his rebuttal
testimony. It's just an ability to get an answer
across.

COMMISSIONER CLARK: Mr. Chairman, I don't
see any need for an attorney to testify. It strikes
me that it would be part of the witness's testimony to
corroborate why he thinks it should be a UNE, and to

the extent it wasn't covered and he doesn't have
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333/12, 361/6, 366/14, 36873, 368/22, 37373

pointed 275/18, 36211

points  229/2, 27510, 352/12

policy 274/14, 274/20, 274/25, 327118, 327/20
portability 352/20, 353/17

portion 347/15, 34722, 349/20, 360/10

posed 239/12, 335/23

position 288/13, 312/1, 330/6, 33114, 351/21, 351/24
possibllity 234/15, 294/18

possible 214/23, 214/25, 217/18, 294118, 299/19,
299/25

practice 23515

pre-wire 217/15, 220/3, 220/24, 234/18, 235/3
pre-wired 228/12, 22814, 232/11

preceded 295/16

predated 327/6

predict 334/4

predicting 334/5

preference 219/18, 2237

Prefiled 213/7, 213/8, 21311, 213/14, 239/4, 239/12,
273113, 335M16, 335/23, 352/8, 376/10

premise 223/8, 237/2

premises  223/6

prepare 239/21, 240/7, 273/15, 336/7

prepared 239/3, 190/22, 335/16

prescribed 37610

I presence 289/9
2::i:] presenting 370/14

pressure 296/15

pretty 281116, 31/10

prevail 300/t3

prevails 30171

prevent 23521

PRI 285%/8

price 232115, 232016, 274/3, 274/4, 276/24, 27711,
278/8, 27816, 278/21, 218/23, 2792, 219/3, 27919,
279/15, 280/19, 280/21, 282/8, 282/7, 285/6, 29¢/16,
29711, 298/11, 299/3, 299/5, 29915, 299/20, 299/22,
300/3, 300/4, 300/11, 300712, 300/17, 300/24, 300/25,
301/4, 3015, 301/6, 303/4, 305/18, 306/3, 366/9,
306/13, 306/18, 307/4, 308/6, 309/10, 309/14, 314/8,
315/17, 315/18, 320/22, 320/28, 321/3, 321/4, 32177,
32216, 323/, 353/1, 353/13, 36313, 368/8, 368/11,
372/28, 3731

priced 300/18, 303/5, 308/5, 308/9, 309/10, 322/1,
32372, 353/15, 353/17, 353/24, 367113

prices 278/13, 300/10, 303/6, 328/1, 328/4, 352119,
371/8

pricing 287/9, 367/1%, 370/3, 370/4, 370/5
principle 295/7, 295/8

probability 226/2

problem 222/21, 223/14, 22317, 223/22, 285/10,
287/14, 287/16, 287/20, 292119, 295/2, 295/8, 296/10,
296/24, 29713, 297/5, 297/10, 298/8, 298/17, 298/18,
328/6

problems 285720

procedure 236/17, 236/20

proceed 273/22

proceeding 279/6, 290/23, 353/15
PROCEEDINGS 212/12, 333/9, M8/1, M8,
376/8, 376/9

process 329/12, 329/23, 331/8

produced 30177

Product 351/15, 352/4

profit 322/24

prohiblt 332/11

promulgated 328/17, 331/15

properties 223/4, 223/12

Property 21511, 231119

proposal 215/10, 218/12, 215/16, 222/10, 225/15,
mg, 234/2, 235/8, 301/20, 301/23, 302/8, 36310,
372

proposals 364/8

propose 230/17, 301/18, 301719

proposed 300/3, 301/5, 308/7, 314/4, 352/15, 353/16,
353/18, 360/5, 363/7, 3718, 37317

proposing 23620, 35309

protect 235/10

proved 275/4

provide 218/9, 218/11, 218/12, 218/22, 219/8,
227/13, 233/6, 236/12, 236/21, 280/1, 283/8, 2929,
193/6, 295/25, 300/16, I04/3, 304/8, 304/9, 304/12,
304/14, 306/23, 308/18, 316/6, 3169, 31713, 32317,
360/10, 360/13, 361/15, 361/16

provider 218/11, 227/10, 300/14, 309/19, 349116,
314/20, 315714, 352/21, 3ININT

provider’s 235/7

providers 300/9, 306/22, 306/23, 309/23, 310/23,
314/12, 323117, 323/19, 323123, 366/12

provides 226/25, 230/2, 299/4, 3533

provision 218/6, 283713, 284/9, 290/18, 312/23,
331115

provisioning 346/24

provisions 231/11

PSC 345116

PUBLIC 212/1, 274/25, 376/5

pulling 214/12

purchase 227/5, 227/16, 318/1, 318/4, 318/8, 318112
purchased 318/13




ST/PLT PUNOS

9LLE ‘OUSIE ‘SI/L6T ‘PI/IBT ‘1/S8T

‘L/C8T “11/9LT ‘BISET ‘LIAEL ‘CEIJTET ‘LOIT MO8
IZ/L8T ‘PL/L8T dates

IZ/PZE ‘SIPTE I BWS

SLFTE TS

LLSEE ‘16T XIS

S0 SUOHEBNJS

OI/OLE ‘SL/FOE “O1/L6T “12/96T ‘0T/96T

‘LI/PBT ‘SITBT ‘PLIOBT ‘SI/GLT ‘¥/LLT wuofenNs
SL/8PE ‘CLBPE ‘SLIOPE ‘TLIOVE ‘I/O¥E ‘PTSHE WS
sicz  rendus

9/00€ ‘P/OOE SHIBNUIS

TI/60E '£T/00E NB[NuUNs

oz61E  anduys

PL/ETE ‘€/STE “6L¥8T Nduns

TLOIE SMLIBpURY

i/90f poudis

08/19€ ‘STTIE ‘€TTIE Bupeudis

¥TLE ‘OL/I9E [euds

oz/s6r uhs

€1/987 SIpIS

TTT6T "LL/T6T ‘01/T6T

‘ST/U6T ‘CTIN6T “TTN6T “LIJLLT ‘9LLT ‘ST/HET IPIS
SUPLE ‘ELYEE ‘LLOLT ‘LBET 'ST/9IT ‘ET9IT MOYS
PT/B6T IIIOUS

IZISE 1I0YS

61/86T PINUS

BL/S0E 1S

PIITLE “9TLE

‘IJTLE “VISTE ‘TLICTE “SULIE ‘SULIE “S/LIE "CL9IE
‘¢/91E "LLPIE “S/OKE “TT/GOE ‘LPBT ‘S/isr  Bulieys
LIPPE ‘E/PFE ‘STEPE pRIBYS

FLLIE 3IBYS

ziore ‘ayiry dmas

g/£87  dL)-JuanIs

JUIUI NS

€1/06T ‘9/€8T HNIS

PISLE

‘$rTLE “ET/OSE ‘LULYE ‘LUEYE ‘N/LIE ‘S101E ‘OL/E0E
*O/10€ ‘L/98T ‘C1/BLT ‘OLITET ‘SL/TET PTLTT WF
L99E ‘9/0€7 Juiadas

FI/ESE ‘61/TSE ‘S/Z5E

“LZSE ‘STOTE “OUBIE ‘TL/IBT ‘TZTIT SINALIE
§/9LE "LI/TLE ‘LI/ILE *TVILE

‘EILIE *ET/I9E ‘S1/99E ‘SI99E I/99E ‘SI/EIE “0T/I9E
‘SL09E ‘FI/09E ‘CTLSE ‘LI/ESE *ILESE ‘ETTSE
‘'SL/OSE ‘CLASE ‘TLAOSE ‘SSE ‘1/0SE “L/ArE ‘9/8rE
QUILIE ‘YLPE ‘SILYE "CTIOVE “GL/9PE ‘LI ‘SIPE
“TIOVE ‘STIVIE ‘STIPIE “PIYE ‘TLEVE ‘p/BTE "€/81€
“I/8T€ “STILTE ‘LISTE “1T/0ZE “PIOTE ‘CILIE ‘9/91€
‘SISTE “TIPIE “1I/TIE “I/LIE “TTIOLE “$/OTE ‘€/0IE
‘PIGOE ‘G1/B0E “IL/BOE “ST/LOE ‘CT/90L “¥T/FOE ‘SLIPOE
‘LLIVOE ‘STFOE “PLIVOE ‘ET/MOE “TLI/FOE “OLFOE ‘6/P0C
‘PIOC “0Z/EOE “PL/COE ‘EI/EOE ‘SIEOE '0T/00E ‘91/00€
“SI00E “1/S6T ‘PIBGT ‘LTILET ‘NTIL6T ‘STISET ‘VUSET
SYE6T ‘TIFLET “ST6T ‘ST/06T *L1/O6T ‘P1/06T ‘B/06T
‘w06 ‘T/06T ‘ST/68T *TT/68T “1T/68T ‘S1/68T ‘RL/6BT
‘Q1/687 ‘ST/RRT 0T/RBT “PZ/SBT ‘€T/SBT “61/S8T
*8/SBT ‘PIVET '6/VET *9O/vET ‘GIIERT "SUEST ‘YL/EST
“ZL/E8T “S/E8T *61/TBT “S1/TBT ‘S/TRT “9/IST ‘T/IST
YEIORT *ST/08T *1T/08T ‘SLOBT ‘LE/OST ‘91/087 ‘6/08T
‘ZHRT “1/08T ‘SI/6LT *BLI6LT ‘€/LLT “1TIOLT ‘PIPLT
‘PULET ‘LL/IET “OL/9ET ‘TWIET ‘LISET 'ETIPET ‘PLIPET
‘PITET *PI/ICT “WYIET ‘CULTT *GILTT “PILTT 'SWPTT
STLPTT “LI/STT “G/ETT *CUILT *TLOTT “BI0TT *L/0ZT
“TLGIT *LI/6IT *S/6NT “1/6IT ‘TYBIT ‘C1/RIT 1L
‘BT "9/81T “OTIIT ‘6LI9IT ‘TIT ADIAYAS
0Z/SLT ‘0LYET WAL

ST/TRT PIASE

/86T “1Z/SLT ‘BULEET “6I/IET ‘STYSTT A1

1414 %4 aduanbas

ysie Jaquindag

zyser Jupsaedes

9/567 sapeIedas

rr/ove ‘LyLzr Kpoversdas

Tirre Neaedos

0T/97T SOUNUIS

P/EEE ‘6/IEE

“SYBTE ‘PELE PTTIE “91/9ZT “SLITT dUNUaS
yssr adA)-samusuas

LI/98T ‘ST/PBT ‘BIPST IADSUM

9/EIE WIS

S/087 SpUIS

$/087 PUIR

9/R7€ |$IPUBIIIS

9Tz Bumes

OZ/ELE ‘LV/EIE ‘STPOE 1S

£PLE ‘TILOE ‘KIS0E  BuDpIs

SI/0ET SIINNRE

1Z/ISE OZ/IEE ‘PLASE ‘TTGTE *LRIT WODRIG
OTHREE

‘BICIS ‘CTVET ‘SITET ‘SHOTT ‘$0TT ‘TILIZ PUORE

———e L ———————— e —————— T — e e ———
e e e e e —

guec adods

SLE ‘6L/PLE  PANPIYIS
TT/pLE INPIYIS
£1/TLT FOLIBUIDS
€I/8RT ‘C/RRT  OLIBUADE
£/57€ ‘0191 5,048

6/STE ‘S/STE ‘PISTE ‘LOLE  DUS

ZUERE ‘IT/S1T ‘PU/SIZ unJ

SI/EEE ‘S/TEE

‘QIIEE “LILEE ‘ST/6TE ‘TL/6TE “PI6ZE ‘OZ/BTE ‘PI/BTE
‘CL/RTE ‘TI/BIE *YLIE “CI/LIE ‘OILIE ‘LI/9TE
L1/9Z€ “O1/9T€ ‘WTOE ‘9T/08T ‘7/9LT ‘O1ELT Bupna
SIVEE “PT/EEE ‘CTEEE

“GI/EEE *IN/ELE ‘CI/EEE “LT/IEE *SIIEE ‘BUOEE
‘0T/6TE ‘CT/66T “6/ILT “B/9LT “PIOLT ‘6/SLT SAHNI
L/BTE *€TE6T ‘€/81T “UMIT ‘IBIT 0

PLALE ‘€9LE 1LTIT dd¥

81/€87 panos

LLEET asox

91/27T 1001

PL/9ET ‘BI9EL ‘S1TIT W00y

yeer  Ainpydi

TLT6T ‘OLTeT  pusy-1uBi

P/89E “11/19€ *$/19€ PUOWIYIY

SEr Burapmax

9/E67 ISIIAIL

€T/967 ‘SL6T ‘C1/06T SINUIAIL

LU/16T *SI/16T ‘ST/06T *L¥8T 'L/EBT INUIAAL
PLEET J1qesnaa

£2/61€ SUINAI

TIrEE 19312011l

91/617 SWEBII

SLSTIT pIUIEI3l

TYIIT ‘Y61 MBI

£T/ESE “LI/ETE *SIETE “CT/TTE ‘LLTET “LUIET 118t
S/EPE  B)NSAT

BUGFE ‘GL/8FE ‘GIVPE “TILT ‘ETPLT NNSIX

PITOE 153X

sz/ise  Aqueuodsas

£2/61€

‘PRI ‘CTBIE ‘SLTIE ‘SITIE STpIT dsuoedsaa
S1/88T ‘81/677 puodsaa

PLILZE ‘€19 “1Z/SBT

LL/EST 6/E8T *SIPLT ‘BLI6TT ‘BIpzT 103dsaa
TT/6IT “LI6LT *PTILIT 1A0SHL

oz,rogz n[o%.l

SIIZ ‘YLIT paAdsax )
G/CLT *6/STT ‘TUOTT AIISIX | 0.

ILIT J9983L
T/96T “PT/S6T ‘11/LIT “EILTT 9891
/967 *01/L2T dBSA

6¢I/18z Junnnbax

$/81Z ‘9817 seambau

oz/1Es  susnanbas

$/E0E ‘SLVET “LIAST “PUPET ‘TUPET PImnbax
k45 47%

‘STLTE ‘HUTT *L6IT ‘STSIT "SUBIT ‘TIMIZ anbas
6/817 Bupsanbaa

£/L9€ ‘¥1/87T psenbax

g/0zz wanbad

o/6sE “grzoe Juasaadan

£9L€ ‘17717 Bupaoday

¥9LE ‘I/9LE ‘PTEIT SHALAOJTH
L9LE “1TTIT AALIOdTH

oLsvE ‘6/6pE ‘visTT 1oday

sus1z aswaydas

SL/PPE  PAAOWIAL

ST/6TE ‘IT/6LE “91/98T ‘PT/9ET IAOWL
€LETT Aourds

TTELE “LY/S6T ‘pl6LT  TAQUIIEISL
LZ/PTT ‘SILIL ‘OUINT APz

61/1ZZ ‘P1/ITT ‘pi61e  ysiabunaa
TILOE ‘LU/SO0E  PIAIM

6/L9¢ ‘LieET  diysuoneRd

TUT6L SIsanquIsd

ST/T6T ‘9/067 PISANYUII

$/T6T ‘£T/EST  AFINQUIIT

kT vodaa

SIBNJIIL

187z pasngar | -
TUETE PP |

P/PPE  PIONPAT
LIKLE ‘SUELE ‘FLIGYE ‘CT/6PE ‘PLIEE

“CT/TEE “TLILET “1TLET “PUETT ‘SUEIT 13 NP
€Z/SOE LILET BuLndal

STILYE ‘SITOE “TITOE ‘91867 A13A0334

1767 Buasaodaa

KI/L6T ‘LIIL6T “SL/T6T ‘ETILLT IIA0IM

1Z/0SE ‘LT/¥PIT SPIOIL

gLz ‘sP17 Bupdaaypiodey

ELPLE "OTPSE “LIASE “LI/ISE

‘§/9EE “BJSEE ‘C/ELT ‘PT/TLL ‘BU/GET ‘EUBET PIOINI
£/8€7 AUIAUOIA

USTT 1DIUUODI

fL/PPE  PODUIIIUIOIDS

9/SFE ‘T/SPE ITIEFE  SUOHRPUINIWIONNI

T/6LT UONRI[0I3S

£1/617  Buyupedax

H/EEE “OI/LEE

‘SI/IEE “QUPIE ‘ELPIE “PLITOE ‘0T/86L ‘TIB6T
‘LI/LET “LIL6T ‘SILET ‘PIVET ‘OL/E6T ‘PT/T6T ‘TLT6L
‘PLIT6T ‘€/88T ‘CI/LBT ‘ST/IRWT “LT/98T *TT/SBT ‘1T/58T
‘QU/SRT ‘ZI/SBT 6/TRT ‘ST/IRT ‘SL/18T ‘PI/GLT "6/6LT
‘6/BLT “9/SLT ‘LISLT ‘SL/LLT ‘LEOLT "TI/9LT ‘SL/SLT
‘ISLT ‘PTPLT ‘LUPLT “TPLT ‘PIILT 1wd0xdioad
LIFEE ‘SUPEE “6/BET “L/BET S5

SI/06Z “61/SBT "61/C8T “pT8T Bujapadas

SIATE  SIALI

S/ISE ‘QUPEE ‘OI/I0E ‘TBET DIARI

TUPLE “0T/LLE ‘OT/EIE ‘LI/EIE “E£T/56T

‘SI6LT ‘TT/EET “PIEET *TEET *ET/LET OV/6TT BT
YSLE DX

81/0LE

CLPSE “G/PSE ‘LIJIOE ‘SELT ‘TTTLT “LLTLT UL
‘CL/OPT ‘SIO¥T ‘LI/6ET ‘TI/6ET ‘S/66T “WIEL ‘THOLT
‘ETI6TT “HBTT ‘ST/SIT ‘TUEIT ‘REIT  1ENNGIY
LU/LPE ‘PSET '1T/617 SUOSEIT

LI/90E ‘91/90¢ qeuoseat

SL89E

‘LI/FOE ‘LAOOE “61/96T “9/88T ‘TL/SBT *L1/S8T “L1/S8T
‘YL/ERT “OL/EET ‘TI/EET ‘¥/TET ‘6I/BTT WOSBAX
171z 3nduerieax

FUPSE ‘OTBYE “LT/LPE ‘SLLPE *€/9EE ‘P/EEE “6/1EE
“61/8T€ “TTOTE “TL/LOE “C/LOE 'SL/GET “OLTT PRI
sLi¥Ze $D09A

L/pZE onea

8/69€ ‘LI/ISE ‘€/8PE ‘FT/ELE 1TTE

‘LI/BOE ‘S/B0E ‘FLIEOE ‘GLILET ‘#/96T ‘FLIO6T $BI
CTELE 'WELE "9/ELE "T/ELE ‘CLITLE "LI6%E

‘SI69€ “TUPIE “6/€9€ “LIEIE ‘#/E9E ‘TN ‘L/E9E
ZTITIE “TLTIE *S/09€ “PIOIE *9PSE ‘FIFSE ‘PLIESE
‘BI/ESE ‘SI/ESE *6/ESE ‘LIESE ‘ILMTSE ‘SUTSE “yUISE
‘Y/RPE ‘PIFYE ‘LITIE *B1TE ‘PLBOL ‘L/BOE ‘9/80C
‘YILOE TILOE “OL/LOE “O1/90€ ‘ST/SOE ‘ET/SOE “1/E0E
“6/867 ‘LI6T ‘P/SBT ‘STYRT “€/I8T ‘PT/IRT '0T/18T
*9/18T ‘OV/6LT ‘S/BLT ‘ET/LLT ‘ETIILT OT/LET NEJ
STOOE “E/6LT ‘T/6LT IBuw

TI/88T pasted

LTsE 1M

or/soc ‘otz Juponb

STHFIE “YUveE ‘TLToE pooub

o197 nenb

yerr xnb

LIPLE “TISE

TIGPE “GISPE ‘PUISEE ‘TT/SEE “PIOEE “T/ITE ‘EVI0E
‘CL6ET ‘LI/6ET ‘SI/6TT ‘C1/62T ‘B/51T smopsanb
$7/89¢ Fwmuopsanb

SL/1LE “SI/1LE *LIMIE

‘STPE ‘OV/OEE “9/0EE ‘S/6TE ‘ILIITE “ET/STE ‘OL/STE
“OU/ETE *6/ETE *CIETE ‘STTTC PUGIE ‘T6IE ‘IT/SIE
‘TLI/SIE “BLPIE “B/OLE *S/80€ ‘YT/LOE LUEOE ‘TL/¥6T
‘TLIPGT ‘PTILET ‘P/IRT *S/BLT “IPET “61TET ‘EVIET
BLTET PT6TT “1T/6LT “11/0ZT ‘LI/FIT uonsInd
TITLE ‘GJTLE ‘STLLE "TILLE OL/LLE

‘GL/S9E ‘OL/B9E ‘8/89% ‘PL/SIE ‘OL/FIE “9/59K ‘ST
“TLYOE “OT/EE ‘BIESE “LIESE ‘TL/TIE ‘909 ‘§/0%
“LYSE “9/PSE ‘SU/ESE ‘OVESE *LESE ‘9LASE FLISE
‘OL/ETC TS ‘TTTE ‘LIS ‘SYITE ‘$NTE ‘LITE
‘pIATE “1Z/OZE “0L/OZE “ILOTE “S1/0TC ‘11/OTE “01/0TE
ZHTE “TTGIE FLIEIE ‘SUSIE “LIGIE ‘TTLIE 'IMIE
SUPIE ‘OIFIE ‘TTEIE ‘CLRO0E “6/80€ '8/80€ ‘EL/L0E
SOL/LOE ‘6/00F “S/90C ‘€/90€ "S/66T ‘€667 Aomb
1Z/TLE “PT/ESE “TUESE ‘LITSE ‘Lu/fTe spanb
LELE ‘e pasanb

s/eez  Apuenb

sigTr  Appead

TI/BLT SyIEND

ST/6TE “S61E  Paunenh

91/05¢ *6/967 Bupynd

/ST “STVIE ‘YUIIE ‘SITIE “ITIIE ‘olng
‘170 'CI/96T ‘EI/8T *SUSET “W/ser “spper ad
L/99€ ‘ST/ESE “OL/STE ‘€60 ‘TIIpey sewodmd
TPLE ‘BITSE ‘PILPE “11/8TE 0ZILIT “TILRT asodand
zzji6r  Bugssypmd
omoc ‘susTe sasegpand
yric  Jaseyand




source 217/25, 36311

sources 310/24

specified 362/23

speculate 227/285

S87 358

Staff 220112, 307119, 307/24, 312118, 3263, 344/8,
34510, 37312, 3421, 37511

stand 218/7, 238/14, 370118

stand-alone 359/14

standard 300/1

standpoint 320/4, 320/5

started 296/21

siate 231/28, 238/22, 276/6, 303/1, 308/, 312121,
321128, 32272, 32816, 329/6, 329/17, 329/18, 33377,
333122, 33811, 351118, 31611

statement 287/12, 327115

statements 289/7

states 226719, 306/9, 327/11, 33011, 332/8, 370115
stays 220/19

stenciling 216/22

stenographically 376/7

stops 224/12

storage 3681

store 368/4, 368/S, 368/6, 368/17

straight 302/1%

Street 23911, 33510

sirike 228/9

strikes 290721, 316/5, 370/22

structure 319/11, 319/24

stuck 3711

studies 344/25, 345/3, 348/8

study 301/6, 301/7, 31819, 32217, 322/10, 343/5,
343/6, 33/21, MI22, M4/15, 45715, 345/23, M6/,
346/23, 348/4, 348/23, 3S4/3

stuff 296/2

sub 331721

subject 274i2, 275/8, 275/17, 27513, 176/12, 279714,
294/4, 299121, 300/2, 312/5, 326/9, 328/15, 329/16,
33012, 33018, 330/24, 332116

submit 283/10, 354/3

submitied 343/21, 344/8, 345/4, 354/17
subscriber 37272

snbscribers 3723

subscribing 300/19

subsidize 302/6

subsidized 281/6, 281/11, 281/14

subsidizing 274722, 281/20

subsidy 275/1, 281/11, 281/25, 282/1, 282/4, 28209,
292/25, 293/8, 295/t, 295/5, 297/11, 298/17, 298/18
substantive 336/10

sufficiently 230/18

summarization 309/8, 354/9

summarize 371/6

294/9, 298/22, 301/8, 34372, 345/15, 348/10, 349/8,
349/9, 349/10, 359/12, 360/3

supersede 328/17

supplier 289/25%

supply 21712

support 272/12, 281/12, 343/11

Supreme 311/8

survey 345/24, 346/2, 34616, 348/13, 349/15
surveying 348118

SUSAN 212114

suspect 325/18

switch 220/5, 220/20, 2777, 282/24, 291/23, 292/2
switched 280/19, 296/14, 297/9

switches 312/25

sworn 214/7, 238/18, 335/3, 351113
symmetrical 321/5

System  216/5, 221/10, 284/12

systems 216/3, 216/6

summary 272/2, 272/3, 272/8, 2738, 27311, 273/22,

T-I-R-K-§ 216/4
tack 31420

talk 230111, 273/24, 305/1, 313/2

talked 276/11, 362/14

talking 215/16, 224/16, 228/20, 230/13, 283/21,
285/4, 286113, 329112, 37

talks 331/8

Tallshassee 212/20

tampering 235/11

tandem 277/7, 282/24, 291/23, 292/1, 29272
tariff 291/1, 302/22, 321110

tariffs 290/28, 302/20

taxes 344/2

team 346/6, 349/21

technician 216/18, 217/8, 217116, 217116, 217119,
218/7, 2MA3, 231116, 231/24, 235/2, 350120
techniclans 234/25, 23811

technique 343717

technology 218/14, 304/20

Telecom 276/21, 27712

Telecommunications 212/5, 2126, 21277, 214/6,
238/18, 138/25, 331117, 338/3, 335/11, 351/13, 35213
telephone 213/24, 227/4, 230/1, 23612, 276/25,
27713, 352/12, 353/5, 360/20, 36623, 369/15
television 236/3, 236/8

TELRIC 232114, 301/, 322/16, 344/3

temporary 276/4

ten 22877

tend 300/14, 372/5

tendered 3592

tends 300/12

term 232/22

terminal 214/20, 216/11, 230/17, 235/9, 346/12
terminate 222122, 271/18, 278/6, 281115
termintated 225/6, 302/15

terminates 28115

terminating 214/13, 214/16, 215117, 215125, 219/14,
222113, 225/6, 227116, 233/23, 234/6, 234/7, 234/17,
235110, 274/S, 277/1, 288/7, 288/9, 288/11, 288/14,
343/6, 343/23, 344/20, 344/22, 345/23

terms 23173, 232/15, 325713, 325115, 348111, 348/22,
3mn

territory 233/3, 316/10, 3113, 365/13

TERRY 212114

test 223/20, 299/2¢, 310/20, 311/21

testified 214/7, 238/19, 303/18, 335/4, 351/14, 372/25
testify 370/22, 372/22

Testimony 213/7, 213/, 213/11, 213/14, 214/5,
215/28, 217123, 226/8, 228/8, 228/10, 228/25, 229/23,
230/12, 231/6, 239/4, 239/5, 239/8, 239/13, 239117,
239/23, 240/3, 240/8, 240113, 272115, 272116, 212118,
272/22, 273/4, 27318, 30118, 305/2, 305/9, 326/9,
335/16, 335/20, 335/23, 336/2, 336/8, 336/15, 343/2,
343/4, 352/9, 352110, 354/9, 354/13, 35417, 364/14,
376114, 370/1%, 370/23, 371/8, 376110

Thank 215/24, 228/25, 273/17, 325/25, 326/4, 334/7,
334/14, 35/6, I45/11, 349/22, 350/22, 351/8, 354/8,
359/5, 3T1/8, 313110, 374117, 375/6

Thanks 332118

they’ve 231/2, 275/2, 275/18, 277115, 28615, 292/4,
36/, 328/3, 362/22

third 217/5, 223/10, 235/11, 274/4, 276/15, 290/2,
318/12

Thirteen 354/7

thousand 307/7, 307/18, 325/20

three 273125, 296/17, 348/8, 363/18, 364/15
three-quarters 2158/5

tied 36519, 365/21

TIME 212/17, 215/4, 234/34, 239/9, 272/20, 27312,
273115, 273116, 2715/5, 28472, 295/11, 295/23, 296/5,
296/12, 306/1, 306/4, 306/14, 313/22, 326/19, 326/22,
32772, 3278, 327111, 327114, 328/18, 328/16, 34/,
335/20, 344/24, 344/25, 347/21, 348/15, 350/3, 350/7,
350/10, 350/18, 350/19, 354/16, 363/20, 364/7, 364/10Q,
3T4/21, 376/6

time-share 295/19, 295/22

times 217/23, 228010, 30812, 326/8, 327/23
TIRKS 216/4

token 220/23

toll 289/15

tone 217412, 217/17, 223/20, 223/21, 280/3

top 226/9, 280/12, 312/21, 313/4, 321/9

touch 364/3

traced 326/18

track 216/8

tracking 306/

traditional 279/1%

traditionally 280/

wraffic 272113, 27401, 27417, 274710, 274113, 274716,
274/24, 275/7, 27518, 27516, 215117, 275/22, 275/28,
276/11, 277/20, 278/6, 278/22, 279/10, 279/13, 27914,
280/8, 281/14, 281/17, 282117, 283111, 286/10, 287/1,
287/4, 287/6, 287/8, 28713, 293/20, 293/21, 293/22,
294/1, 294/4, 295/5, 29516, 296/5, 296/8, 296/24,
296/25, J01/15, 301/19, 302/9, 30215, 3031, H0N17,
303/19, 303/28, 326/20, 327/4, 327119, 318/2, 328/8,
328/9, 329/7, 329/8, 331/17, 33118, 331119, 331/23,
333/7, 333110, 33317, 333/18

transaction 291/4

transcribed 376/8

Transcript 14/2, 376/8

transcription 376/

transcripis 374/24

transmission 218/23

transport 363/9, 363/14

treat 283/14, 287/1, 329/7

treated 29012, 302/9, 302/25, 312/13, 327/22, 328/9
treating 327119

treatment 274/i6

trouble 348/

true 232/3, 314/18, 316/7, M7/, 363/24, 363/25,

———er

W

3769

Trunk 216/4

TSLRIC 318/19, 32277, 322110, 343113

Tuesday 23421, 234/22

turn  220/22, 278/2, 279117, 332/25, 345/22, 346/9,
346/21

turned 219/1

two 235/6, 273/25, 17421, 275/10, 283/2, 28373,
283/9, 283/13, 283/20, 283/24, 284/19, 238/22, 290/17,
295/3, 295/22, 306/23, 308/11, 311/23, 319412, 320/12,
32411, 324716, ARL18, 373/16

two-to-one 324/1

type 214019, 285/8, 295/15, 300/18, 304/11, 348/17

.S 3526
unappeaiable 312/12
unauthorized 23%5/22
unbundled 226/28, 227/16, 299/17, 343/, 343/11,
343/22, 3419, 344120, 344/21, M5/9, 382/25, 35472
uncouple 234/24

uncouples 234/11

underlying 343/7

undo 2752, 278/§

UNE 299117, 299/20, 299/28, 300/17, 310/, 310/14,
316717, 311716, 312/2, 312/8, 312/13, 367/16, I67/19,
368/25, 369/22, 369/15, 370/2, 370/4, 370/5, 370/24
UNEs 23216, 311/2

vneven 324/12

unit 215/11, 215819, 21521, 217/4, 217/11, 225720,
22525, 2351258

units 216/14, 217/15, 217117, 226/1, 226/3, 226/7,
23512

universe 324/22

unlimited 27623

unresolved  306/13

UNTW  343/6

unused 21913, 234/17

unwilling 307711

update 31617, 317/9

updated 317/18

usage 284/18, 284/24, 285/1, 286/17, 306/4, 306/5,
306/10, 352/14

useful 227/7, 227/9

user 218/20, 223/6, 276/19, 276/20, 276/22, 277/5,
27706, 27718, 27719, 221416, 27117, 277122, 277123,
280/25, 282/22, 288/23, 288/24, 289/3, 289/5, 289/11,
289713, 289/14, 289117, 291/24, 29719, 297/21,
297/23, 298/6, 320/4

users 220/6, 274/23, 289/17, 304/20, 304/23, 304/25,
Nz

utilization 27311

utilize 366/3

utilized 280/8, 343/18

vacate 32913

vacated 311/7

valuable 209/5

value 295/17

YARNER 21¥/6, 238/13, 238/16, 238124, 275113,
275/16, 278/8, 278112, 278/17, 278/19, 27825, 279/16,
281/8, 281/13, 281/22, 183120, 28416, 284/22, 284/24,
285/6, 285/13, 28517, 286/5, 286/1, 286/11, 286114,
286/23, 287/3, 287/15, 287/19, 287/15, 288/S, 288/9,
288/17, 28912, 291/2, 291/7, 291110, 29119, 29121,
29218, 2939, 293/14, 29318, 293/25, 294/7, 294/10,
294/15, 294759, 295/3, 295711, 297/7, 297/20, 297/25,
298/8, 298/23, 299/9, 298/11, 299/14, 30017, 300/22,
310/10, 310/12, 310/15, 311/3, 311/5, 311/7, 31i/11,
311/14, 311118, 312/3, 312/9, 312/14, 315123, 316/2,
31678, 316/18, 316/22, 317/8, 31710, 31TN2, 317/28,
318/4, 318/8, 318/11, 330/12, 330/14, 33020, 331/5,
332/7, 332/18, 332/19, 334/3

verbally 362721

verified 36471

verifying 364/4

vertical 360/16

view 303/8, 330/22, 331/23

Virginia 361/8, 361/14

visibly 214716

visit 346/23, 3473

YOLUME 21210, 214/3, 281/14, 295/5, 296/5,
296/23, 296/25, 153/19, 353/21

Volumes 37649

voluntarily 333/6, 371/11

voluntary 329/10, 329/13
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wall 214/12

wash 323728, 324/5, 324/10

West  239/1, 335/10, 351/20, 352/6

wherever 280/

willing 218/11, 219/3, 230/24, 301/1, 302/5

wire 214/13, 214/16, 214/17, 214119, 214/24, 21512,
215/3, 215/17, 215/25, 219/14, 221/3, 222/13, 223115,
22415, 224/6, 224/19, 225/5, 225/6, 227117, 233723,
23476, 234/7, 234/17, 235/10, 274/6, 282/23, 291/18,
3436, 343/23, 344/21, 344/22, 345/23

wireless 227/22

wires 217117

wiring 214/20, 228/21, 235/15, 135/25, 236/1, 237/4
wish 27318

withdraw 31972

WITNESS 220114, 220/18, 221/5, 221/11, 221/21,
222/4, 22223, 22311, 223116, 224/9, 224/14, 224/20,
22503, 225113, 229/20, 230/8, 230/15, 230/22, 2311,
23117, 231118, 23273, 232/9, 232/18, 233/2, 234/3,
234/9, 2M/18, 235/16, 235/23, 236/6, 236/1%, 23713,
23718, 237/19, 238/5, 238/17, 275/13, 275/16, 278/8,
278112, 27817, 27819, 278/25, 279/16, 281/8, 281/13,
281/22, 28320, 284/16, 284/22, 284/24, 285/6, 285/13,
185/17, 286/5, 286/7, 286/11, 286/14, 286/23, 287/3,
287/15, 287/19, 287/25, 288/5, 288/9, 288/17, 289/12,
29172, 291/7, 291110, 291/19, 291/21, 292/8, 29379,
293/14, 293118, 293/25, 294/7, 294/16, 294/15, 294/19,
295/3, 295/11, 297/7, 297/20, 297/25, 29878, 298/23,
299/9, 299/11, 299/14, 300/7, 300/22, 310/10, 310/12,
310/15, 3113, 311/5, 311/7, 311/11, 311/14, 311/18,
312/3, 312/9, 312/14, 315/23, 316/2, 316/8, 316/18,
316/22, 317/5, 31710, 31112, 317/25, 318/4, 318/8,
318/11, 330/12, 330/14, 330/20, 331/5, 33277, 332115,
332119, 33413, 335/2, 349/11, 349/14, 349/18, 351/6,
35119, 351712, 359/1, 363/2, 363/6, 367/5, 367117,
367/21, 36811, 368/15, 368/20, 369/4, 36917, 369/23,
37071, 370/15, 370/17, 374/8, 376/10

witness’s 370/23

WITNESSES 21372, 37419

word 272712, 3132

words 223/18, 237/, 237/6, 314/22, 322/23, 359117,
360/1, 360/19, 361/18

work 223/19, 223/23, 224/17, 228/23, 234/22, 290/5,
314/15, 333/20, 347/6, 350/14

worked 280/10, 352/6

working 234/19, 352/3

works 22477, 277/21, 2832, 293/5, 365/18, 371/22
wrap 29479

year 326/12
years 294/16, 256/17, 352/2
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BellSouth Telecommunications, Inc.
FPSC Docket No. 990149-TP
Staff’s First Set of Interrogatories
March 15, 1999

Item No. 11

Page 1 of |

REQUEST: On page 13, lines 10-24, and page 14;4, lines 1-9, witness Lane discusses
CNAM database queries.

(a) What does BellSouth currently charge MediaOne for CNAM database
queries?

{b) What are BellSouth’s proposed rates to MediaOne for CNAM
database queries?

(c) If the current and proposed CNAM rates are different, please explain
in detail why they are different.

(d) Are either the current CNAM rates or the proposed CNAM rates based
on a cost study?

(e) If the answer to (d) is yes, what are the results from the cost study?

(f) If the answer to (d) is yes, when was the cost study prepared?

RESPONSE:

(a) Because the ability to bill on a per query basis is not currently
available, BellSouth bills its CNAM database storage customers on a
flat rate basis. The current flat rate billed to MediaOne is $50 per
month per 1000 names stored. Per query billing capability will be
implemented beginning July 1, 1999.

(b) The per query rate for companies that store their end user names in
BellSouth’s CNAM database is $.01 (one cent per query).

(c) The current flat rate being charged to MediaOne is different from the
proposed rate due to the inability to bill on a per query basis.

(d) No. CNAM is appropriately priced at market rates.

(e) N/A

) N/A

RESPONSE PROVIDED BY: Alphonso J. Varner
Senior Director
675 West Peachtree Street
Atlanta, GA 30375

1



REQUEST:

RESPONSE:

BellSouth Telecommunications, Inc.
FPSC Docket No. 990149-TP
Staff’s First Set of Interrogatories
March 15, 1999

Item No. 15

Page | of 2

On page 8, Attachment 2, Agreement, Section 6.1, it is stated that “Where
facilities permit and necessary to comply with an effective Commission
order, BeliSouth shall offer access to its Unbundled Sub-Loop (USL),
Unbundled Sub-Loop Concentration (USLC) System and Unbundled
Network Terminating Wire (UNTW) elements.”

(a) Please describe the facility conditions or characteristics that would
permit access to UNTW in a multi-tenant building (MTB).

(b) Please describe the facility conditions or characteristics that would not
permit access to UNTW in a multi-tenant building (MTB).

(c) Please provide an estimate of the total number of MTBs at issue in this
arbitration.

(d) Of the total number identified in (c), how many MTBs have the
necessary conditions or characteristics that would permit access to the
UNTW?

(a) BellSouth initially offers access to UNTW through the offering of any
spare pairs that are available to an end-user’s premises. Available
spare pairs are defined as pairs that are not being utilized by BellSouth
or by a third party to provide an end-user with working service at the
time of an ALEC’s request for UNTW. BellSouth will retain the first
pair of UNTW going into each end-user premises. If no spare pairs
are available and the end-user is no longer using BellSouth’s local
service, BellSouth will relinquish the first pair to the ALEC. If, after
BellSouth has relinquished the first pair to the ALEC, the end-user
decides to reinstate BellSouth as its local service provider, the ALEC
will relinquish the first pair back to BellSouth.

(b) BellSouth does not offer UNTW in a MTB in which BellSouth does
not own the wiring to the end-user demarcation point. Additionally,
UNTW will not be available in situations where all pairs are being
used to provide service to the end-user and the end-user has expressed
no plans to disconnect service.

W,



BellSouth Telecommunications, Inc.
FPSC Docket No. 990149-TP
Staff’s First Set of Interrogatories
March 15§, 1999

Item No. 15

Page 2 of 2

RESPONSE: (Cont.)

(¢) BellSouth does not know the total number of MTBs in which
MediaOne will request access to UNTW. Furthermore, BeliSouth has
no basis upon which to make an estimate of such a number.

(d) Each MTB in which MediaOne requests access to UNTW would have
to be judged on a case by case basis to determine if the conditions
described in part (a) preceding exist to provide UNTW. Therefore,
the total number is not known and can not readily be determined.

RESPONSE PROVIDED BY: ° W. Keith Milner
Senior Director
675 West Peachtree Street
Atlanta, GA 30375



REQUEST:

RESPONSE:

BellSouth Telecommunications, Inc.
FPSC Docket No. 990149-TP
Staff’s First Set of Interrogatories
March 15, 1999

Item No. 16

Page 1 of 2

As provided on page 10, Attachment 2, Agreement, Section 6.4,
MediaOne’s preferred NTW arrangement is a common cross-connect
arrangement at a single Minimum Point of Entry (MPOE) location.
Assuming MediaOne’s preferred NTW arrangement is incorporated in the
agreement: '

(a) Which party (MediaOne or BST) would be responsible for providing
the hardware and performing the installation of the common cross-
connect in qualifying multi-tenant buildings (MTBs)?

(b) If the responsible party identified in (a) is BellSouth, what rate(s)
would be assessed for establishing the common cross-connect?

(c) If the responsible party identified in (a) is not BellSouth, would
BellSouth anticipate a charge from MediaOne for providing the
common cross-connect? Please explain your response.

(d) If a price is provided in response to (b), please itemize each cost
element and explain the rationale for each cost element.

BellSouth believes its response will be more clearly understood if the
opening sentence of the request is reworded as follows:

As set forth on page 10, Attachment 2, Agreement, Section 6.4,
MediaOne’s position statement supporting its suggested changes to this
section, MediaOne states that its preferred NTW arrangement is a

common cross-connect arrangement at a single Minimum Point of Entry
(MPOE) location.

Background Information

As BellSouth understands the Florida PSC’s rules regarding demarcation
points, the MediaOne concept of a Minimum Point of Entry (MPOE) is
not in accordance with those rules. According to Florida PSC rules,
BellSouth must extend its network facilities into each end-user’s premises
in a multi-tenant building (MTB). The MPOE referred to by MediaOne
would require that a central demarcation point be established for each
building or complex in violation of the PSC demarcation rule.

g



BellSouth Telecommunications, Inc.
FPSC Docket No. 990149-TP
Staff’s First Set of Interrogatories
March 15, 1999

Item No. 16

Page 2 of 2

RESPONSE: (Cont.)

The following responses are provided for the hypothetical situation where
the Florida PSC’s demarcation rules would not apply.

(a) BellSouth will always be the party that performs or otherwise provides
for any work associated with its network. Therefore, BeliSouth would
perform or have performed this work if the Commission so required
such an arrangement.

(b) The rates would be established based on a time & materials charges
associated with moving the demarcation point from the end-user
premises to a central point. The cost would include installing the
comimon cross-connect, installing outside network interface points to
replace the inside network interfaces in each premises, and re-
terminating the necessary wiring. No such cost analysis has been
conducted to date.

(c) Not Applicable

(d) Not Applicable

RESPONSE PROVIDED BY: W. Keith Milner
Senior Director
675 West Peachtree Street
Atlanta, GA 30375



REQUEST:

RESPONSE:

BellSouth Telecommunications, Inc.
FPSC Docket No. 990149-TP
Staff’s First Set of Interrogatories
March 15, 1999

Item No. 17

Page I of 1

On page 10 of Attachment 2, Agreement, Section 6.4, it is stated
“BellSouth would be free to terminate the disconnection wire pairs on the
carrier side of the MPOE in any fashion it so chooses.”

(a) Does termination of the disconnection wire pairs require dispatch of a
BellSouth technician to the MTB?

(b) If the response to (a) is no, please explain why dispatch of a BellSouth
technician is not necessary.

(c) If the response to (a) is yes, please explain why dispatch of a
BellSouth technician is necessary.

(d) If the response to (a) is yes, would BellSouth anticipate billing
MediaOne for the dispatched technician? Explain.

(e) Please identify any charges that would be incurred by MediaOne for
the dispatch of a BST technician.

BeliSouth does not know the meaning of “disconnection wire pair” as
used by MediaOne and is thus unabie to answer this interrogatory.

RESPONSE PROVIDED BY: W. Keith Milner

Senior Director
675 West Peachtree Street
Atlanta, GA 30375



BellSouth Telecommunications, Inc.
FPSC Dkt. No. 990149-TP

Staff’s 2" Set of Interrogatories
May 20, 1999

[tem No. 19

Page 1 of 3

REQUEST: Please refer to BellSouth witness Vamer’s direct testimony, page 11, lines 1-9. '
Please identify all FCC and FPSC orders and other documents which support
witness Varner’s statement that the CNAM “is not governed by the requirements
of Section 251 or Section 252 of the Act, (therefore) the rates BellSouth charges
for its CNAM database service is not an issue appropriate for arbitration.

RESPONSE: Section 251(d)(2) of the Telecommunications Act of 1996 contains the access
standards for determining what network elements should be made available to
CLECs. In making this determination, the FCC was to “consider, at a minimum,
whether — (A) access to such network elements as are proprietary in nature is
necessary; and (B) the failure to provide access to such network elements would
impair the ability of the telecommunications carrier seeking access to provide the
services that it seeks to offer.”

In the Supreme Court’s decision in AT&T Corp., et al v. [owa Utilities Board, et
al, issued January 25, 1999, the Supreme Court vacated the FCC’s Rule 51.319
regarding the specific unbundling requirements. The Supreme Court found that

“the FCC did not adequately consider the “necessary and impair” standards
when it gave blanket access to these network elements, and others, in Rule
319”. (Sup. Ct. Order, at pg. 20)

The Supreme Court also found that,

“the Act requires the FCC to apply some limiting standard, rationally related
to the goals of the Act, which it has simply failed to do.” (Sup. Ct. Order, at

pg.21)
On page 22 of the Supreme Court’s decision, the Court concluded,

“The Commission cannot, consistent with the statute, blind itself to the
availability of elements outside the incumbent’s network. That failing alone
would require the Commission’s rule to be set aside. In addition, however,
the Commission’s assumption that any increase in cost (or decrease in quality)
imposed by denial of a network element renders access to that element
“necessary”, and causes the failure to provide that element to “impair” the
entrant’s ability to furnish its desired services is simply not in accord with the
ordinary and fair meaning of those terms”.
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BellSouth Telecommunications, Inc.
FPSC Dkt. No. 990149-TP

Staff’s 2" Set of Interrogatories
May 20, 1999

Item No. 19

Page 2 of 3

RESPONSE: (Cont.)

The Supreme Court has sent the FCC back to the drawing board with some
specific instruction on how to approach Section 251(d)(2). Those instructions
require the FCC to draw from Section 251(d)(2) a rational limiting standard on
network element unbundling. The Supreme Court also instructed the FCC that in
applying its limiting standard it must look beyond incumbent LEC networks in
assessing the availability of present alternatives and the ability of CLECs to create
alternatives through self-provisioning. The Supreme Court’s instructions were
informed by the fact that forced sharing may in fact displace competition with
regulation rather than the reverse.

The FCC, as well as this Commission, must focus its test on maximizing benefits
to customers. Creating entitlements for competitors to unbundled network
elements under the FCC’s current TELRIC pricing scheme cannot be the focus of
a rational limiting standard on network element unbundling. The FCC could take
an important initial step towards this goal by adopting a test it has already applied
to network elements as the standard. Thus, the test under Section 251(d) should
relate to whether an element is necessary to, or whether the failure to unbundle
would impair, and efficient CLEC’s meaningful opportunity to compete.

Until the FCC concludes its efforts to determine the elements that must be made
available to CLECs on an unbundled basis, which will probably be several
months, there is no minimum list of UNEs that BellSouth is required to offer. As
an interim measure, BellSouth is proposing to provide CNAM database service
although, technically, it is not a UNE, until the FCC’s new rules become final.
Because the required list of UNEs is unknown, it would not be appropriate to
require application of FCC rules that apply to UNEs to BellSouth’s CNAM
database service during this interim period. When the FCC rules become
finalized, BellSouth should be permitted to modify its CNAM database service
offering to conform to the FCC’s rules.



BellSouth Telecommunications, Inc.
FPSC Dkt. No. 990149-TP

Staff’s 2" Set of Interrogatories
May 20, 1999

Item No. 19

Page 3 of 3

RESPONSE: (Cont.)

The market for the provision of signaling and databases is a national one. A
CLEC that deploys its own switches, as MediaOne does, is free to link them to
any signaling network it chooses in order to obtain access to call-related
databases. CLECs may deploy their own signaling networks, or instead link to
the signaling network of a third party. Many CLECs already use one or the other
of these two options. CLECs do not need to replicate the ILEC architecture to
provide ubiquitous signaling and database services. As noted in the response to
Item No. 23, there are many CNAM database providers available that enable
CLEC:s to provide their end users with deluxe caller ID services (name and
number delivery). Thus, a CLECs ability to obtain access to an ILEC's CNAM
database service is not necessary and as such, the CLEC would not be impaired
without access to BellSouth’s CNAM database service on an unbundled basis.

RESPONSE PROVIDED BY: Alphonso J. Varmner
Senior Director
675 W Peachtree Street
Atlanta, GA 30375



REQUEST:

BellSouth Telecommunications, Inc.
FPSC Dkt. No. 990149-TP

Staff’s 2™ Set of Interrogatories
May 20, 1999

Item No. 21

Page 1 of 2

Please refer to MediaOne witness Maher’s rebuttal testimony, beginning on page
3, line 23 and continuing through page 4, line 7.

a. Is BellSouth’s LNP database “similar” to the CNAM database? Please
explain your answer.

b. Are the costs of BellSouth’s LNP database “similar” to those of the CNAM
database? Please explain your answer.

¢. What are the rates that BellSouth charges for each LNP database query?

d. Are the costs of the 800 database “similar” to those of the CNAM database?
Please explain your answer.

e. What are the rates that BellSouth charges for each 800 database query?

RESPONSE: a. While both LNP and CNAM databases are stored on BellSouth’s Advanced

Intelligent Network (“AIN") platform, the structure of the query to each of
these databases is different.

b. The per query cost for BellSouth’s CNAM per Query Billing Database Service
is approximately 27% of the per query cost for BellSouth’s LNP Query
Database Service. Differences are due primarily to differences in architecture
and demand for the services. Though the services require the same type Signal
Control Points (SCPs), the quantities of SCP pairs and service demand vary.

¢. The rates BellSouth charges for each LNP database query are contained in
BellSouth’s FCC Tariff No. 12, Section 6.8.12. A copy of the tariff page
containing the rates for LNP query is attached.



BellSouth Telecommunications, Inc.
FPSC Dkt. No. 990149-TP

Staff’s 2™ Set of Interrogatories
May 20, 1999

Item No. 21

Page 2 of 2

RESPONSE: (Cont’d)

d. BellSouth’s 800 Access 10-Digit Screening Cost Study develops the cost per
call (query) for 800 database service. BellSouth’s CNAM cost per query is
approximately 9% of the TSLRIC per query cost for BellSouth’s 800 database
service filed in Florida. Differences are due primarily to the differences in
architecture, SCP vendors and service demand.

e. The rates BellSouth charges for each 800 database query are contained in
BellSouth’s FCC Tariff No. 1, Section 6.8.11 for interstates access and in
BellSouth’s Florida Access Services Tariff, Section E6.8.4. A copy of the
tariff pages containing the query rates for 800 database is attached.

RESPONSE PROVIDED BY: Al Varner
Reg Starks
Directors
675 W. Peachtree St.
Atlanta, GA 30375



TARIFF F.C.C. NO. 1

1ST REVISED PAGE 6-178.2
Cancels ORIGINAL PAGE 6-178.2
EFFECTIVE: May 15, 1999

ACCESS SERVICE

BELLSOUTH TELECOMMUNICATIONS, INC.

BY: Operations Manager - Pricing
29G57, 675 W. Peachtree St., N.E.
Atlanta, Georgia 30375

ISSUED: April 30, 1999

6 - BellSouth SWA Service (Cont'd)
6.8 Rates and Charges (Cont'd)
6.8.12 BellSouth Local Number Portability Database Services
(A) Bel1South LNP Query Service

Per Query

(1). Month to Month Plan $0.0013
(2) Volume and Term Plan

based on a monthly

commitment of:

Monthly Query Rate per Query

Volume 3 Years 5 Years 7 Years
16,500,000 $0.00126000 $0.00120000 $0.00114000
18,500,000 $0.00110000 $0.00105000 $0.00100000
21,500.000 $0.00095000 $0.00090000 $0.00086000
25,500,000 $0.00084000 $0.00080000 $0.00076000
29,500,000 $0.00074000 $0.00070000 $0.00067000
35,000,000 $0.00063000 $0.00060000 $0.00057000
100,000,000 - - $0.00050000

Per Query
(B) Bel1South LNP Call Routing Service -
per call delivered to the Telephone Company
requiring a query and subsequently completed
to the end user $0.0050

{x) Issued under authority of and in compliance with FCC Order DA 98-2534.
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BELLSOUTH TELECOMMUNI CATIONS, INC.

BY: rati ons Manager - Pricing
9G57, 675 W chtree St N E
Atl anta, Georgia 30375

|SSUED:  OCTOBER 21, 1998

TARIFF F.C.C. NO. 1
6TH REVI SED PAGE 6-178. 1
CANCELS 5TH REVI SED PAGE 6-178. 1

EFFECTIVE:  NOVEMBER 5, 1998

ACCESS SERVICE
6 - Bell South SWA Service (Cont' d)

6. 8 Rates and Charges (Cort' d)
6.8.11 Tol | Free Dialing Database

Bel | South SWA Tol | Free Dialing Ten Digit Screening
Senvice

rvi
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OFFICIAL APPROVED VERSION. RELEASED BY BSTHQ AL

BELLSQUTH ACCESS SERVICES TARIFF ' First Revised Page 129

TELECOMMUNICATIONS, INC, ) Cancels Original Page 129
FLORIDA

ISSUED: February 14, 1997 EFFECTIVE: March 1, 1997

BY: Joseph P. Lacher, President -FL
Miami, Florida

E6. BELLSOUTH SWA SERVICE

E6.8 Rates and Charges (Cont'd)
E6.8.3WATS Access Line (a.k.a. BellSouth SPA WATS Line) Service (Cont'd)
Installation Charges (Cont'd)

B.

4, Conversion to a Four-Wire Termination Arrangement
Nonrecurring
Charge UsSOC
(a)  Each arrangement' $85.75 NA
E6.8.4 BellSouth SWA 8XX Toll Free Dialing Ten Digit Screening Service
A. BellSouth SWA 8XX Toll Free Dialing Ten Digit Screening Service
1.  Per 800 Call Utilizing Be/lSouth SWA 8XX Toll Free Dialing
Ten Digit Screening Service with 800 Number Delivery
Monthly
Rate UsocC
{a)  Per query {all companies except Vista-United) $.004 NA
(b)  Per query (Vista-United) 0081 NA
2. Per 800 Call Utilizing BellSouth SWA 8XX Toll Free Dialing
Ten Digit Screening service with 800 Number Delivery for
800 Numbers with Optional Complex Feature, i.e.,
Call Handling and Destination Features®
(a)  Per query (all companies except Vista-United) 0045 NA
(b)  Per query (Vista-United) 0094 NA
3. Per 800 Call Utilizing BellSouth SWA 8XX Toll Free Dialing
Ten Digit Screening service with POTS Number Delivery
(a)  Per query (all companies except Vista-United) 004 NA
(b)  Per query (Vista-United) 0081 NA,
4. Per 800 Call Utilizing BellSouth SWA 8XX Toll Free Dialing
Ten Digit Screening Service with POTS Number Delivery for
800 Numbers with Optional Complex Feature, i.c.,
Call Handling and Destination Features®
(a)  Per query (all companies except Vista-United) 0045 NA
{b)  Per query (Vista-United) 0094 NA

Note 1: Central Office Work Charge is applicable for all access lines connected.

Note 2: This element cannot be billed prior to July 1, 1993. Prior to July 1, 1993, the applicable
query rate element, with 800 number delivery or with POTS number delivery, will be
applied.

1%

2006128 REPRO DATE: 03/05/97 REPRO TIME: 04:43 PM
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NR

Rate April.xls Page 10l 4
SWITCHED ACCESS FGD
AL FL GA KY LA MS NC SC TN FCC
oCcCL 0.004212 0.01000 0.00333 0.00000 0.00441 0.01000 0.000000 0.01000 0.011400 0.014127
TCCL 0.004212 0.01767 0.00333 0.00000 0.0006830" 0.000352 0.04300° 0.02639 0.020800 0.000056
TRANSPORT
DS1 LOCAL CHANNEL - ZN1 = 0.000765 0.000765 0.000765 0.000857 0.000765 0.000785 0.000765 0.000765 0.000765 0.000857
INTERCONNECTION 0.00000 0.00000 0.000101 - 0.00000 0.001066 0.007772 0.005750 0.004937 -
Criginating - - - 0.000518 - 0.000000 - - - 0.000518
Terminating - - - 0.000000 - 0.000000 - - - 0.000000
DS1 INTEROFFICE CHANNEL - ZN1 *** 0.001566 0.001107 0.001589 0.001566 0.001107 0.001586 0.001568 0.001566 0.001566 0.001566
LS2 0.007480 0.008760 0.00787 0.004773 0.007550 0.006953 0.010880 0.010850 0.01316 0.004773
DS1 Direct End Office Trunk - - - 0.000803 - 0.000803 - - 000803
Information Surcharge 0.000322 . - 0.000321 - - - 0.000374 - 0.000321
Composile FGD Originating - ZN1 ** 0.014325 0.020632 0013855 0.008838 0.013832 0.020087 0020083 0.029405 0.031828 0022965
Composite FGD Terminating - ZN1 ** 0.014325 0.028302 0.013655 0.008320 0.016252 0.010439 0.064383 0.045795 0.041228 0.008378
NTSRRR - - - 0 030800 - - - - . -
FGD Orig & Term - ZN1 ** 0.028650 0.048934 0.027310 0.047958 0.030084 0.030526 0.085366 0.075200 0.073056 0.031301
FGD Orig & Term - ZN2 ** 0.048028 0,031503
FGOD Orig & Term - ZN3 ** 0 048084 0.031651
PICC - - - . - - - - - 0.004017
SLC - - - . . - - - - 0.001564
LNA - Listed Narme and Address, Per Record 0.060 0.060 0.060 0060 0.060 0.060 - 0.080 0.060 -
CAR - Change Aclivity Regisler, Per Record 0.062 - 0.062 5062 0.062 0.062 - 0.062 0082 - *
800 Data Base —
Per 800 call with 800 Delivery 0.00365 0.004 0.00365 G H421 0004 0.00365 0.004 0.004 0.004 0.00421
Per 800 call with 800 Delivery for 800 0.00431 0.0045 0.00431 S LAN 0.0045 0.00431 0.0045 0.0045 0.0045 0.00431
numbers with complex fealures
Per 800 callt with POTS Delivery 0.00383 0.004 0.00383 - wudnd 0.004 0.00383 0.004 0.004 0.004 0.002383
Per 800 call with POTS Delivery for 800 0.00431 0.0045 0.00431 S 3| 0.0045 0.00431 0.0045 0.0045 0.0045 0.00431
numbers with complex features
500 Access Service, Per Call 0.010 0.010 0010 La .00 ¢.0v0 0.010 0.010 0.10 0010
* The NC High Cost Fund of $0 0001 and the LA Exchange Association Fund Surcharge if 30.000242 are nCiuded o1 v Tl e
** Composde iates include Carner Common Line, Local Transpont 8-15, DS 1 Swilched Transport, LoCal Swilchid 2 & -3 vier e 10 o w e (Par 100 MOU)
" Reflecis 7.290 minvies of use per voica grade squivaient, 151 Switchad Transpon and IntarpMice Switcred Tra st 2 v
FCC - Access Relorm Adustiments - Fileg: 12/17/08 Efiecuve: 1189
GA - ACcass Reduction - ($15m) - Fied. 12/22/98 Effective: 1/1/99
5 - Annual Price Regulation and Access Reform adjustments - Filed: 12/2/98 Effective 1/1/89
Tis - Teecommuncanons Relay Services adjusimest - Fied 100/4/98 EHtecuve 1/1/99
nY - Ac@ss Relorm Adusiments - Filed /1599 Eflecliva: 1/18/29
wrgwed JHiz2Zone 1 IN2=Zone2 IN3=Zone3d
Betty Byrd {404) 927-7604
axe/9g

Shel44



REQUEST:

RESPONSE:

BellSouth Telecommunications, Inc.
FPSC Dkt. No. 990149-TP

Staff’s 2™ Set of Interrogatories
May 20, 1999

Item No. 22

Page 1 of 1

Please refer to BellSouth’s response to Staff’s First Set of Interrogatories, Item
No. 11 (d). This response states that “CNAM?” is appropriately priced at market
rates.”

How did BellSouth determine the market, ¢.g., what other services/database

' queries did BellSouth consider to be in the CNM market?

. What are the rates of the services that BellSouth considered to be in the

CNAM market?.

a. BellSouth considered the CNAM market to consist of any provider of a Calling

Name database service offering. For example, most RBOCs, Illuminet, GTE
and Sprint/United are ail providers of calling name database services, and
comprise the CNAM market. These providers would market their calling
name database service to any CLEC or Independent Telco that offers a caller
id/calling name display service to their end users.

b. Prior to July 1999, BellSouth charged a flat monthly rate of $50/1000 names

stored for those companies that stored their names in BellSouth’s calling name
database. This rate structure was established when the database was initially
created since the ability to measure on a per-query basis was not available.
Beginning July 1999, BellSouth will begin measuring queries to its calling -
name database and convert all CNAM storage agreements from flat rate
billing to per-query billing. The per-query rate was determined by
considering the cost a customer would incur if they built their own database.
Such costs would include purchasing the necessary hardware and software to
support the database and providing query access to the database. BellSouth is
not aware of the specific pricing arrangements other companies charge for
storing names in their CNAM database. However, based on customer
response to BellSouth’s rates, BellSouth believes that other provider’s rates
are comparable to BellSouth’s.

RESPONSE PROVIDED BY: Alphonso J. Varner

Senior Director
675 West Peachtree Street
Atlanta, GA 30375
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REQUEST:

RESPONSE:

BellSouth Telecommunications, Inc.
FPSC Dkt. No. 990149-TP

Staff’s 2™ Set of Interrogatories
May 20, 1999

Item No. 23

Page 1 of 2

Is BellSouth aware of any other provider of a CNAM database with BellSouth ‘
information in its database?

a. [If the answer to Interrogatory No. 5 is yes, what are the name and address of
the providers?

b. If the answer to Interrogatory No. 5 is yes, what are the prices for queries to
the database?

Yes. BeliSouth provides access to the information contained in its CNAM
database on a reciprocal basis with other companies that have maintained a
CNAM database. This “sharing” arrangement enables any company which stores
their end user names in a CNAM database to have access to the names in the
databases of the sharing agreement companies. For instance, BeliSouth currently
has sharing agreements with several RBOCs, ILLUMINET, Sprint/United and
GTE. Any CLEC that stores their end user’s names in these company’s CNAM
database would have access to all of the names in BellSouth’s CNAM database.
In addition, any CLEC that stores their end user names in BellSouth’s CNAM
database would hve access to the names in the sharing company’s CNAM
database.

(a) BellSouth is aware of the following companies that offer a comparable
service to BellSouth’s CNAM service:

= ILLUMINET - Information obtained from ILLUMINET s website regarding
their Calling Name Database and Calling Name Delivery Access and
Transport services are attached. (www.illuminet.com/local/localdb.htm)

=> Sprint United - Information regarding Sprint United’s Calling Name
Database service can be obtained by contacting Greg Simmons, 2330
Shawnee Mission Parkway, Mailstop KSFRWB0301, Westwood, Kansas
66205

=> US West - Offers comparable service to store names in US West’s Line
Information Database (LIDB). A copy of the information regarding US
West’s LIDB Data Storage offering, which was obtained from the US West
Internet website, is attached.
(www.uswest.com/carrier/guides/interconnect/html/LIDB4-H.html)

/G



BellSouth Telecommunications, Inc.
FPSC Dkt. No. 990149-TP

Staff’s 2™ Set of Interrogatories
May 20, 1999

Item No, 23

Paged of 2

RESPONSE: (Cont.)

= Bell Atlantic ~ Offers comparable service to store names in Bell Atlantic’s
Line Information Database (LIDB). Information regarding Bell Atlantic’s
LIDB is contained in BellAtlantic’s CLEC Handbook Volume iII, Section 3.0
(Database Interconnection). The attached information was obtained from
BellAtlantic’s Internet website (www.Bellatlantic.com/tis/clec_hndbks.htm)

= GTE - Information regarding GTE’s Calling Name Database Storage service
can be obtained by contacting the CLEC’s designated Account
Representative.

(b) BellSouth is not aware of the pricing arrangements of other companies for
storing names in their CNAM database.

RESPONSE PROVIDED BY: Alphonso J. Varner
Senior Director
675 West Peactree Street
Atlanta, GA 30375
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REQUEST:

RESPONSE:

BellSouth Telecommunications, Inc.
FL Docket No. 990149-TP
Staff’s 4® Set of Interrogatories

Item No. 26
Page 1 of 2

For these questions, please refer to page 4, lines 22-23.

(a) Which inputs have been updated to reflect the 1998-2000 study

period?

(b) What are the old and new values for each of the updated inputs?
(c) How have these inputs been updated? Please explain your answer.
(d) Which inputs have not been updated to reflect the 1998-2000 study

period? Please explain why they have not been updated.

(a) The gross receipts tax factor, labor rates, labor inflation rates, and
levelized inflation factors/investment were updated to reflect the 1998-

2000 study period.

(b) The old factors/rates are provided in the locations identified below in
BellSouth’s cost study filed on November 13, 1997 in Florida Docket

Nos. 960833-TP, 960846-TP and 960916-TP:

Input Appendix  Page No(s).
Gross receipts tax factor E 1404
Labor rates E 1445 t0 1519
Labor inflation rates E 1458
Levelized inflation E 1355
factors/investment

The new factors/rates are provided in the locations identified below in
BellSouth’s cost study filed on April 1, 1999 in Florida Docket No.

990149-TP:
Input Appendix  Page No(s).
Gross receipts tax factor A 44
Labor rates A 46 to 122
Labor inflation rates A 62
Levelized inflation * *
factors/investment

*Note: See POD Item No. 14.

/¢



BellSouth Telecommunications, Inc.
FL Docket No. 990149-TP

Staff’s 4th Set of Interrogatories
[tem No. 26

Page 2 of 2

RESPONSE: (Continued)

(c) The factors and rates are calculated annually using the latest available
data. The updated gross receipts tax factor was based on actual
booked tax expense data as of 12/31/97. The updated labor rates were
based on actual 1996 labor costs and hours, which were then inflated
to the 1998-2000 study period. The labor inflation rates and levelized
inflation factors were based on the latest plant indexes and forecasts
provided in the BellSouth Region Telephone Plant Indexes dated

11/97.

(d) Common Cost and Cost of Capital were not updated. These items
were adjusted and adopted in the Florida Order for Docket Numbers
960833-TP, 960846-TP and 960619-TP and were used in this filing,

RESPONSE PROVIDED BY: Robert McKnight & Charles Lee
~ Directors
- 3535 Colonnade Parkway
Birmingham, AL 35243



BellSouth Telecommunications, Inc.
FL Docket No. 990149-TP

Staff’s 4™ Set of Interrogatories
June 7, 1999

Item No. 27

Page 1 of 1

REQUEST: For these questions, please refer to page S, lines 7-10.

(a) What are the old and new values for each of the updated inputs
(combined state and federal income tax factor, gross receipts factor,
and ad valorem factor)?

(b) How are the new values calculated?

RESPONSE: (a) The old and new values and their associated references in the
BellSouth cost study filings cited in the response to Item No. 26(a) are:

Input Old Reference New Reference
Value Value
Combined 38.71% Section 3, Page  38.57% Not used*
income tax 20
Grossreceipts  1.50%  Appendix E, 1.37%  Appendix A,
tax Page 1404 Page 44
Ad valoremtax 1.20% Appendix E, 0.85%  Not used*
Page 1404

*NOTE: The Florida Commission Order states that Florida-specific
tax factors are to be applied when they are available. In
BellSouth’s cost study filing in Docket No. 990149-TP, the
combined state and federal income tax and ad valorem tax
were not necessary inputs required to calculate costs.

(b) See response to Item No. 26(c).

RESPONSE PROVIDED BY: Charles Lee
Director
3535 Colonnade Parkway
Birmingham, Alabama 35243
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BellSouth Telecommunications, Inc.
FL Docket No. 990149-TP

Staff’s 4" Set of Interrogatories

June 7, 1999

Item No. 28

Page 1 of 1

REQUEST:  For this question, please refer to page 5, beginning at line 21, and
continuing through page 6, line 1. Please explain why depreciation lives
“aren’t involved in developing the costs of network terminating wire.”

RESPONSE: Network Terminating Wire (Account No. 6362) is reported on the books
of the Company as an expensed item. Expenses carry a one-year life on
the books of the Company. Since no capital dollars are reported, a
depreciation life is not applicable.

RESPONSE PROVIDED BY: Robert McKnight & Charles Lee
Directors
3535 Colonnade Parkway
Birmingham, AL 35243



BellSouth Telecommunications, Inc.
FL Docket No. 990149-TP

Staff’s 4™ Set of Interrogatories
June 7, 1999

Item No. 29

Page 1 of 1

REQUEST:  For the following questions, please refer to page 6, lines 6-7.

(a) Who developed the time estimates (e.g., outside plant managers)?

(b) How were the estimates developed (e.g., average of survey results)?

(¢) Was any actual data used in developing the time estimates? Please
explain your answer.

{d) Were the estimated developed using Florida-only experts or data, or
were other states, experts or data included?

RESPONSE: (a) Subject Matter Experts (SMEs) in each work group (i.e. Installation
and Maintenance, Outside Plant Engineering, Assignment Facilities
Inventory Group, Work Maintenance Center) developed the time
estimates.

(b) Time estimates were provided based on knowledge and experience
about the specific work functions.

{(c) No. Please see response to (b).

(d) The estimates are regional values as work functions are consistent
across the BST region, and are not based on Florida specific data.

RESPONSE PROVIDED BY: Robert McKnight
Director
3535 Colonnade Parkway
Birmingham, AL 35243

Robert Green

Manager
100 Perimeter Center Place
Atlanta, GA 30346
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BellSouth Telecommunications, Inc.
FL Docket No. 990149-TP

Staff’s 4™ Set of Interrogatories
June 7, 1999

Item No. 30

Page 1 of 1

REQUEST:  For this question, please refer to Section 5, page 16. What is amphenal
cable?

RESPONSE: The term amphenal cable refers to the cables of various sizes (for
example, 25 pair cables) used inside buildings, which have connectors on
each cable end. The term amphenal denotes the type of connector found
on the ends of the cable. These connectors allow the connection or
disconnection of all pairs in the cable at once rather than by connecting or

disconnecting individual pairs.
RESPONSE PROVIDED BY: W. Keith Milner
Senior Director
675 West Peachtree Street

Atlanta, GA 30375



BellSouth Telecommunications, Inc.
FL Docket No. 990149-TP

Staff’s 4® Set of Interrogatories
June 7, 1999

Item No. 31

Page 1 of 1

REQUEST: For this question, please refer to Bates-stamped pages 17 and 18, as
examples. Why is the gross receipts tax factor applied before the
common cost factor? Please explain your answer.

RESPONSE: By the Commutative Law of Multiplication, that is (a)(b)=(b)(a),
mathematically, it does not matter which value is applied initially, the
same answer will result. However, it is appropriate to apply the common .
factor last because it should be applied across all costs of the cost element.

RESPONSE PROVIDED BY: Daonne Caldwell
Director
675 West Peachtree Street
Atlanta, GA 30375
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BellSouth Telecommunications, Inc.
FL Docket No. 990149-TP

Staff’s 4" Set of Interrogatories
June 7, 1999

Item No. 32

Page 1 of 1

REQUEST:  For this question, please refer to Bates-stamped page 32. Is the I&M
Svr” the Installation and Maintenance Supervisor? If the answer is no,
what is the actual job title?

RESPONSE: Yes.

RESPONSE PROVIDED BY: Robert McKnight
: Director
3535 Colonnade Parkway
Birmingham, AL 35243



BellSouth Telecommunications, Inc.
FL Docket No. 990149-TP

Staff’s 4™ Set of Interrogatories
June 7, 1999

Item No. 34

Page 1 of 1

REQUEST:  For these questions, please refer to Bates-stamped pages 34-36,
Assumptions 4 and 6, and page 37, Assumption 2. These assumptions
refer to separate charges for a Manual Service Charge (4), Incremental
Manual Order Coordination, and Incremental time associated with
handling CLEC Specified Conversion time.

(a) What are these charges?
(b) When are they imposed?
(c) Are they based on cost studies?

RESPONSE: (a) The Manuai Service Charge is not applied in Florida as instructed in
the Florida Public Service Commission Order dated April 29, 1998, in
Docket Nos. 960757, 960833, 960846-TP, stating that the LCSC
expenses should not be reflected in the UNE prices. The Incremental
Manual Order Coordination Charge is recommended at $75.00 per
pair, and the CLEC Specified Conversion Time is recommended at
$55.00 per order.

(b) These charges are imposed based on request by the CLEC.

(c) No.

RESPONSE PROVIDED BY: Robert McKnight
Director
3535 Colonnade Parkway
Birmingham, AL 35243

Karen Fields

Manager

3535 Colonnade Parkway
Birmingham, AL 35243
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BellSouth Telecommunications, Inc.
FL Docket No. 990149-TP

Staff’s 4" Set of Interrogatories
June 7, 1999

Item No. 35

Page 1 of 1

REQUEST:  For this question, please refer to Bates-stamped page 37, Service Order,
1&M handles service request per order. What tasks or duties are
contained in “handles?” Please explain your answer.

RESPONSE: This refers to the service order related activities of an installation and
maintenance technician which may include time for all or part of the
following:

CAT (Craft Access Terminal) and/or telephone with work center to obtain
data about order

Analysis of order and resolution of discrepancies
Ordering equipment in connection with order

These activities begin when the technician receives the order and ends
when the technician is ready to proceed with the field visit.

RESPONSE PROVIDED BY: Robert McKnight
Director
3535 Colonnade Parkway
Birmingham, AL 35243

Robert Green

Manager

100 Perimeter Center Place
Atlanta, GA 30346
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BellSouth Telecommunications, Inc.
FL Docket No. 990149-TP

Staff’s 4® Set of Interrogatories
June 7, 1999

Item No. 36

Page 1 of |

REQUEST:  For this question, please refer to Bates-stamped page 62, Inflation Rate.
Are these inflation factors applied only to labor rates? Please explain
your answer.

RESPONSE: Yes, the inflation rates on page 62 are only applied to labor rates in
order to inflate the basic hourly labor rates to the study period of 1998-

2000.
RESPONSE PROVIDED BY: Robert McKnight
Director
3535 Colonnade Parkway

Birmingham, AL 35243
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BellSouth Telecommunications, Inc.
FL Docket No. 990149-TP

Staff’s 4* Set of Interrogatories
June 7, 1999

Item No. 37

Page 1 of |

REQUEST:  For the following question, please refer to pages 15-17 and 31.

(a) Is the $.5641 value shown on page 17 under Direct Cost the same
value derived on page 31, shown on line 347

(b) If the response to (a) is affirmative, please explain in detail how the
derivation on page 31 reflects and accounts for the two types of
installation, and their associated components as shown on page 16.

(c) If the response to (a) is not affirmative, please explain in detail
precisely how and where the value on line 34 of page 31 enters into the
derivation of the recurring cost of Network Terminating Wire.

RESPONSE: (a) Yes. The values as shown on Page 17 and Page 31 are the same. The
value shown on Page 17 ($.5641) represents a four-digit display and
the value shown on Page 31, Line 34 ($.56) represents a two-digit
display.

(b) The derivation of $.5641 is based on the books of the company for the
maintenance dollars reported in Account No. 6362-Other Terminal
Equipment Expense. Since this value is derived from booked data, the
two access terminal scenarios (garden terminal and wiring closet) do
not impact the development of network terminating wire maintenance
expense.

{c) Not applicable.
RESPONSE PROVIDED BY: Robert McKnight
Director

3535 Colonnade Parkway
Birmingham, AL 35243
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REQUEST:

RESPONSE:

BellSouth Telecommunications, Inc.
FL Docket No. 990149-TP

Staff’s 4" Set of Interrogatories
June 7, 1999

Item No. 38

Page 1 of 2

For the following questions, please refer to pages 15-16.

(a) Referring to page 15, please describe the differences between the
various types of “cross-connect pane!l designed for ALEC access to the
NTW...... ”

(b) Referring to page 16, please identify the unit cost used in the study for
each of the components reflected in the Garden Terminal scenario.

(¢) Referring to page 16, please identify the unit cost used in the study for
each of the components reflected in the Wiring Closet scenario.

(d) Referring to page 16, please describe what constitutes an access
terminal housing.”

(e) Referring to page 16, please identify the percentage of occurrence
values used to meld the material prices of the equipment investment.

(f) To the extent not indicated in response to (b) and (¢}, please identify
the sources for the material prices of each component included in the
recurring cost study.

(g) Please explain why the same length of cable is assumed in both the
Garden Terminal and the Wiring Closet scenarios.

(a) Only one type of cross-connect panel is recommended at the access
point. This is a 25-pair, 66 type block protector also known as an
RJ21X. The same cross-connect panel is required in a garden terminal
and a wiring closet scenario.

(b) The 1998 material prices of the components reflected in the Garden
Terminal scenario are provided in Attachment 1 to Interrogatory Item
No. 33.

(c) The 1998 material price of the components reflected in the Wiring
Closet scenario are provided in Attachment 1 to Interrogatory Item
No. 33.



BellSouth Telecommunications, Inc.
FL Docket No. 990149-TP

Staff’s 4th Set of Interrogatories
June 7, 1999

Item No. 38

Page 2 of 2

RESPONSE: (Continued)

(d) The access terminal housing is a weatherproof housing typically
mounted on the side of a building.

(e) The probability of a garden terminal application is 60% and a wiring
closet application is 40%.

(f) Material prices are not used in development of the recurring cost study.

(g) The cable used to connect two terminals is available in 10', 15', 30", 60’
or 100 lengths. The typical application for side-by-side terminals
requires no more than 15' of cable,

RESPONSE PROVIDED BY: Robert McKnight
Director
3535 Colonnade Parkway
Birmingham, AL 35243

W. Keith Milner

Sentor Director

675 West Peachtree Street
Atlanta, GA 30375
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BellSouth Telecommunications, Inc.
Florida Docket. No. 990149-TP
Staff’s 4™ Set of Interrogatories
June 7, 1999

Item No. 39

Page 1 of 1

REQUEST:  For this question, please refer to Bates-stamped pages 34 and 35, Material
Cost. How is the total weighted material cost developed? Please provide
a detailed explanation.

RESPONSE: See response to Item No. 38 and documents provided in response to POD

Item No. 14.
RESPONSE PROVIDED BY: . Robert McKnight
Director
3535 Colonnade Parkway
Birmingham, AL 35243
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For the following questions, please refer to BellSouth witness Milner’s
rebuttal testimony.
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REQUEST:

RESPONSE:

BellSouth Telecommunications, Inc.
FL Docket No. 990149-TP

Staff’s 4™ Set of Interrogatories

June 7, 1999

[tem No.40

Page 1 of 2

Please refer to page 4, lines 16-25. Witness Milner’s testimony addresses
conditions when BellSouth’s technician requires dispatch, but does not
address witness Beveridge” claim regarding a CLEC technician.

(a) Will BellSouth call out a CLEC technician when it is disconnecting
CLEC service to provision BellSouth service?

(b) If the answer to (a) is no, please explain.

(c) If the answer to (a) is yes, please explain and provide rationale for
compensating or not compensating the CLEC for the technician’s
service.

(d) Describe all circumstances that would require BellSouth to call out a
CLEC technician and require BellSouth to Compensate the CLEC?

(a) In a situation in which BellSouth wins back an end-user customer in a
MDU in which the previous occupant had a CLEC’s local service,
BellSouth has no need to call out a CLEC technician.

(b) Assuming the premisé of this question is that BellSouth had to earlier
surrendered its first pair on which it initially provided working service
to an end-user customer, then BellSouth would dispatch its own
technician to retrieve that pair from the access terminal/cross-connect
panel assuming that the pair would no longer be needed by the CLEC
for service provision. The BellSouth technician would then reconnect
that pair to BellSouth’s Garden Terminal/Wiring Closet connection
point. Since BellSouth used its resources to initially provide the
network terminating wire and garden terminal/wiring facilities,
BellSouth does not need to call out a CLEC service technician to
provision BellSouth’s services on its own facilities

(c)NA
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BeliSouth Telecommunications, Inc.
FL Docket No. 990149-TP

Staff’s 4" Set of Interrogatories
June 7, 1999

Item No.40

Page 2 of 2

REQUEST: (Cont.)

(d) BellSouth is not aware of any circumstances that would require
BellSouth to call out a CLEC technician for which BellSouth would be

required to compensate the CLEC.

RESPONSE PROVIDED BY: W. Keith Milner
Senior Director
675 West Peachtree Street
Atlanta, GA 30375



REQUEST:

RESPONSE:

BellSouth Telecommunications, Inc.
FL Docket No. 990149-TP

Staff’s 4® Set of Interrogatories

June 7, 1999

Item No. 41

Page 1 of 2

For these questions, please refer to page 6, lines 14-20.

(a) Are all BellSouth provisioned MDU complex end user units’ jacks
configured to allow use of a “splitter jack™? If the answer is no, what
percent are configured to all use of a “splitter jack™?

(b) If a “second pair” is already provisioned on the end user’s unit jacks,
will this arrangement result in the NID being a mute point relative to
wiring changes? Please explain.

(¢) Under what circumstances will BellSouth deny MediaOne access to
the second pair on the end user’s unit jacks?

(d) Will MediaOne’s use of a “splitter jack™ to access the second pair
preclude any need for MediaOne’s technician to reconfigure wiring
within a tenant’s unit for a single line installation? If the answer is no,
explain.

(e) If BellSouth lost all accounts in a MDU unit, would BellSouth have an
objection to relinquishing the primary and secondary pair to MediaOne
for a two-line installation? What are the objections?

(f) If the COLR requirement is an objection issue in (e), how many cases
has BellSouth historically experienced where the COLR requirement
has been subject to undue risk? Please provide specific examples.

(a) No. BellSouth does not have records by which the percentage
requested might be determined. Property owners typically install the
jacks, not BellSouth; and typically they are 2 pair, 2 line (4 conductor,
4 pin) jacks. BellSouth believes the great majority of jacks are wired
for 2 lines. Any typical 4 pin, 2-line jack can accommodate a splitter.

(b) If the end user customer is already using both the first and second pair,
then changes to the inside wiring and jacks would be required.

(c) BellSouth assumes Staff’s question to mean denying access to the
second NTW pair since BellSouth cannot deny access to anything on
any end user jacks. The end user is totally in control of the jacks
within the unit. Regarding NTW, BellSouth would deny access if
there was a working BellSouth line on the second NTW pair.
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BellSouth Telecommunications, Inc.
FL Docket No. 990149-TP

Staff’s 4™ Set of Interrogatories
June 7, 1999

Item No. 41

Page 2 of 2

RESPONSE: (Cont.)

(d) Conditionally yes; if the second pair of the inside wire is already wired
to all of the unit jacks, and the second pair of NTW is already
connected to the second pair of the inside wire of the network
interface, then a MediaOne visit to the unit would not be required.
This assumes that an additional network interface was not placed for
the MediaOne-leased NTW pair. If a network interface was placed for
MediaOne and, when placing it, BeliSouth wired the leased NTW pair
to the second pair of inside wire at the MediaOne network interface,
then a MediaOne visit would not be required. Also, a MediaOne visit
would not be required if BellSouth wired the NTW pair provided to
the CLEC to the first pair of the inside wire.

(e) BellSouth would want to retain the first pair assuming there were two
or more other NTW pairs for MediaOne to use. The reason is that
BellSouth maintains a CT (Connect Through or hard wired cable pair)
on the first pair all the way back to the BellSouth central office. That
way, if the customer changed service back to BellSouth, BeliSouth
could provide dialtone at the BellSouth network interface without a
technician dispatch. If there were only two pairs of NTW, then
BellSouth would relinquish both to MediaOne.

(f) BellSouth does not object to relinquishing the first and second pair to
MediaOne based on BellSouth’s Carrier of Last Resort (COLR)

obligations.

RESPONSE PROVIDED BY: W. Keith Milner
Senior Director
675 West Peachtree Street
Atlanta, GA 30375
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For the following questions, please refer to MediaOne witness
Beveridge’s rebuttal testimony.
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BellSouth Telecommunications, Inc.
FL Docket No. 990149-TP

Staff’s 4" Set of Interrogatories
June 7, 1999

Item No.42

Page 1 of 2

REQUEST:  For these questions, please refer to page 2, line 8 through page 3, line 16.

(a) Explain why an access terminal was not required for the Garden
Terminal Interconnection in the interconnection agreement between
BellSouth and Comcast.

(b) Explain why an access terminal was required for the Wiring Closet
Interconnection in the interconnection agreement between BeliSouth
and Comcast.

(c) Explain the conditions or circumstances that require a Garden
Terminal Interconnection.

(d) Explain the conditions or circumstances that require a Wiring Closet
Interconnection.

(e) Which interconnection arrangement is most cost effective for a
requesting party? Please explain why.

() Did BellSouth allow Comcast to extend an interconnect cable from its
cross-connect block to BellSouth’s Garden Terminal without using an
Access Terminal?

(g) If the answer to (f) is yes, what objection does BellSouth provide for
not allowing MediaOne the same access?

RESPONSE: (a) This is not accurate. Pursuant to Section 5(a)(2) of the
BellSouth/Comcast agreement, for access to BellSouth’s network
terminating wire at a Garden Terminal, Comcast is required to install a
Garden Terminal or equivalent at the relevant MDU.
For Comcast, BellSouth will also install an access terminal with cross-
connect panel for the purpose of attaching the requested UNTW pairs.
The Garden Terminals in most cases are not large enough to
accommodate additional cross-connect panels thereby requiring a
terminal outside the Garden Terminal.

(b) BellSouth requires a “Common Connecting Block” to be placed at a
mutually agreeable location within the wiring closet to (1) enable the
requesting party to obtain access to the spare pairs terminating on it
without a premises visit by the other party and (2) ensure security of its
own network.

£y,



BellSouth Telecommunications, Inc.
FL Docket No. 990149-TP

Staff’s 4” Set of Interrogatories
June 7, 1999

[tem No.42

Page 2 of 2

RESPONSE: (Cont.)

(c) When a CLEC elects to interconnect at an end user’s premises for which access to
BellSouth’s network terminating wire is obtained via 2 Garden Terminal. This
condition generally occurs with single or separate living units.

(d) When the CLEC elects to interconnect at an end user customer’s premises at which
access to BellSouth’s network terminating wire is obtained via a wiring closet. This
condition generally occurs with high rise and muiti-tenant buildings.

(e) The cost effectiveness would depend on the particular needs of the CLEC .

(f) To date, there have been no requests for installation of UNTW at a Garden Terminal
site. However, when there is a request for UNTW at a Garden Terminal site,
BellSouth will allow an interconnect cable to be extended to the Access Terminal in
which the requested UNTW pairs will be terminated rather than the Garden Terminal
itself. This is due to lack of space in most Garden Terminals for additional equipment
to be installed. The use of an access terminal is part of the standard provisioning
procedures for interconnection in a garden terminal situation.

(g) See answer to (f)

RESPONSE PROVIDED BY: W. Keith Milner
Senior Director
675 West Peachtree Street
Atlanta, GA 30375



BellSouth Telecommunications, Inc.
FL Docket No. 990149-TP

Staff’s 4™ Set of Interrogatories
June 7, 1999

Item No. 43

Page 1 of 1

REQUEST:  For these questions, please refer to page 6, lines 1-13 and Attachment A1,
page 40.

(a) Did BellSouth install multiple initial pairs in either or both Garden
Terminals and Wiring Closets during the site preparation as specified
in the interconnect agreement between it and Comcast? Please explain
your response.

(b) Does BellSouth charge Comcast monthly recurring charges for spare
pairs only upon activation as provided in the interconnect agreement
between it and Comcast? If the answer is yes, what are the monthly
recurring charges?

(c) Does BellSouth propose to charge MediaOne for spare pairs that are
not activated? Please explain your response.

RESPONSE:

(a) If multiple pairs were requested and were available, BellSouth
provisioned the pairs during the “site preparation”. The site
preparation in the Interconnection Agreement refers to the
provisioning party’s work efforts associated with actual installation of
the requested UNTW pairs.

(b) BellSouth charges a recurring charge for activated spare pairs. The
monthly charge is $.49 per pair per month

(¢) Yes. BellSouth will charge for requested spare pairs that BellSouth
has provisioned to MediaOne since these pairs would no longer be
available to BeilSouth or other CLECs.

RESPONSE PROVIDED BY: Pat Finlen
Manager
675 West Peachtree Street
Atlanta, GA 30375
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BeliSouth Telecommunications, Inc.
FL Dkt No. 990149-TP

Staff’s 5 Set of Interrogatories
Item No. 44

Page 1 of 1

REQUEST:  All information requested by MediaOne’s First Set of Interrogatories
(Al}) filed May 12, 1999, in this proceeding.

RESPONSE: See attached.

RESPONSE PROVIDED BY: Evelyn P. Peters
. Manager
675 West Peachtree Street
Atlanta, GA 30375
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) Lega! Department

J. PHILLIP CARVE
Generai Attorney

BellSouth Telecommunications, Inc.
150 South Monroe Street

Room 400

Tailahassee, Fiorida 32301

(404) 335-0710

June 14, 1999

Via Hand Delivery

William B. Graham, Esq.
Graham & Moody, P.A.
101 N. Gadsden Street
Tallahassee, Florida 32301

Re: Docket No. 990149-TP

Dear Mr. Graham:

Enclosed are BellSouth Telecommunications, Inc.'s Responses and
Objections to MediaCne’'s First Set of Interrogatories, Nos. 1-18, and
Responses and Objections to MediaOne's First Request for Production of
Documents and Motion for Protective Order.

Sincerely,

LTS Cr
A J. Phi{ﬁp Céﬂer

v
Enclosures

cc: All parties of record
Marshail M. Criser, Hi
Nancy B. White
William J. Ellenberg Il (w/c enclosures)
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Legal Department

J. PHILLIP CARVER
General Attorney

BellSouth Telecommunications, Inc.
150 South Monroe Street

Room 400

Tallanassee, Florda 32301

(404} 335-0710

June 14, 1999

Ms. Blanca S. Bayé

Director, Division of Records and Reporting
Florida Public Service Commission

2540 Shumard Oak Boulevard
Tallahassee, FL 32399-0850

Re: Docket No. 990149-TP

Dear Ms. Bayé:

Today, BellSouth Telecommunications, Inc. served its Responses to
MediaOne's First Set of Interrogatories, Nos. 1-18, dated May 10, 1998.

A copy of this letter is enclosed. Please mark it to indicate that the

original was filed and return the copy to me. Copies have been served on the
parties shown on the attached Certifi cate of Service.

Sincerely

7,

J
J. Phill;;i arver
Enclosures
cc: All parties of record
Marshall M. Criser, 11l

Nancy B. White
William J. Ellenberg 1l (w/o enclosures)
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BellSouth Telecommunications, Inc.
FPSC Docket No. 990149-TP
MediaOne’s First Set of Interrogatories
May 10, 1999

Item No. la.

Page 1 of |

REQUEST: State whether the “garden terminal” referred to in witness Milner’s
testimony (beginning at page 5) is the same device or facility that is
defined in section 2(a) of the Comcast Agreement.

RESPONSE: Yes.

RESPONSE PROVIDED BY: W. Keith Milner
Senior Director
675 West Peachtree Street
Atlanta, GA 30375
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BeliSouth Telecommunications, Inc.
FPSC Docket No. 990149-TP
MediaOne’s First Set of Interrogatories
May 10, 1999

Item No. 1b.

Page 1 of 1

REQUEST: If the answer to the foregoing question is in the negative, define
“garden terminal” as that term is used in witness Milner’s testimony.

RESPONSE: N/A

RESPONSE PROVIDED BY: W. Keith Milner
Senior Director
675 West Peachtree Street
Atlanta, GA 30375



BellSouth Telecommunications, Inc.
FPSC Docket No. 990149-TP
MediaOne’s First Set of Interrogatories
May 10, 1999

Item No. 2a.

Page 1 of 1

REQUEST: State whether BST utilized one or more cost studies in establishing the
prices set forth in Attachment Al to the Comcast Agreement. If so, -
please identify and describe all such studies.

RESPONSE: Cost studies were not utilized.

RESPONSE PROVIDED BY: Daonne Caldwell
Director
675 West Peachtree Street
Atlanta, GA 30375
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BeilSouth Telecommunications, Inc.
FPSC Docket No. 990149.TP
MediaOne’s First Set of Interrogatories
May 10, 1999

Item No. 2b

Page 1 of 1

REQUEST: If BST did not utilize any cost studies in establishing the prices set forth
- in Attachment Al to the Comcast Agreement, explain in detail how
BST established those prices.

RESPONSE:  The prices set forth in Attachment A1 to the Comcast were based on the
rates that were provided to MediaOne in the network terminating wire
amendment to the MediaOne Interconnection Agreement, dated April 7,
1997.

The rates used m the MediaOne network terminating wire amendment
were based on the special assembly cost study done for MediaOne GA-
case number GA96-5993-00.

RESPONSE PROVIDED BY: Jerry Hendrix
Room 34891
675 W, Peachtree, N.E.
Atlanta, GA 30375
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BellSouth Telecommunications, Inc.
FPSC Docket No. 990149-TP
MediaOne’s First Set of Interrogatories
May 10, 1999

Item No. 3

Page 1 of 1

REQUEST: State, as a percentage of all MDUs served by BST in the State of
Florida, the percentage of such MDUs in which BST utilizes one or
more garden terminals to interconnect its distribution plant with NTW,
If precise figures are not available, please provide an estimate and so
note in your response.

RESPONSE:  Precise figures are not available, as BellSouth does not track such data.

RESPONSE PROVIDED BY: W. Keith Milner
Senior Director
675 W. Peachtree St., N.E.
Atlanta, Georgia 30375
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BeliSouth Telecommunications, Inc.
FPSC Docket No. 990149-TP
MediaOne’s First Set of Interrogatories
May 10, 1999

Item No. 4

Page | of |

REQUEST: State, as a percentage of all MDUs served by BST in the State of
Florida, the percentage of such MDUs in which BST utilizes one or
more “wiring closets” (as that term is defined in section 2 (h) of the
Comcast Agreement) to interconnect its distribution plant with NTW.
If precise figures are not available, please provide an estimate and so
note in your response.

~ RESPONSE:  Precise figures are not available, as BellSouth does not track such data.

RESPONSE PROVIDED BY: W. Keith Milner
Senior Director
675 W. Peachtree St., N.E.
- . Atlanta, Georgia 30375



BellSouth Telecommunications, Inc.
FPSC Docket No. 990149-TP
MediaOne’s First Set of Interrogatories
May 10, 1999

[tem No. §

Page 1 of 1

REQUEST: State, as a percentage of all residential MDUs s served by BST in the
' State of Florida, the percentage of such MDUs in which BST utilizes
one or more garden terminals to interconnect its distribution plant with
NTW. If precise figures are not available, please provide an estimate
and so note in your response.

RESPONSE: Precise figures are not available, as BellSouth does not track such data.

RESPONSE PROVIDED BY: W. Keith Milner
Senior Director
675 W, Peachtree St., N.E.
Atlanta, Georgia 30375
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BellSouth Telecommunications, Inc.
FPSC Docket No. 990149-TP
MediaOne's First Set of Interrogatories
May 10, 1999

Item No. 6

Page 1 of 1

REQUEST: State, as a percentage of all residential MDUs served by BST in the
' State of Florida, the percentage of such MDUs in which BST utilizes
one or more “wiring closets” as that term is defined in section 2(h) of
the Comcast Agreement) to interconnect its distribution plant with
NTW. If precise figures are not available, please provide an estimate
and so note in your response.

RESPONSE:  Precise figures are not available, as BellSouth does not track such data.

RESPONSE PROVIDED BY: W. Keith Milner
Senior Director
675 W. Peachtree St., N.E.
Atlanta, Georgia 30375
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REQUEST:

RESPONSE:

BellSouth Telecommunications, Inc.
FPSC Docket No. 990149-TP
MediaOne’s First Set of Interrogatories
May 10, 1999

Item No. 7

Page 1 of 1

Identify the ALEC referred to on page 7, line 2 of witnesses Milner’s
testimony.

BellSouth objets to this interrogatory because it calls fo1 the disclosure
of customer specific, proprietary information that cannot be disclosed
without violating Section 364.24, Florida Statutes.
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BellSouth Telecommunications, Inc.
FPSC Docket No. 990149-TP
MediaOne’s First Set of Interrogatories
May 10, 1999

Item No. 8

Page 1 of 1

REQUEST: Identify each ALEC with whom BST has a PSC-approved
interconnection agreement that addresses the provision of NTW by
either party or both parties.

RESPONSE:  Exhibit A to this response list all of the agreements that BellSouth has
with competitive local exchange carriers that address network
terminating wire.

RESPONSE PROVIDED BY: Jerry D. Hendrix
' Director
675 West Peachtree Street
Atlanta, GA 30375
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BellSouth Telecommunications, Inc.
FPSC Docket No. 990149-TP
MediaOne’s First Set of Interrogatories

May 10, 1999
Item No. 8
Exhibit A
Access Integrated Networks
ACI Corp

Advance Phone System, Inc.

Advent Consulting and Technology, Inc.
AL-CALL, Inc.

ALLL-PRO Communications, Inc.
American MetroComm Corporation
Arrow Communications

AXSYS, Inc.

. Bayou Telephone Company

. Columbia Telecommunications

. Comecast Telephony Communicatios of Florida, INC.

. Community Telecommunications Corporation (Wright Business, INC.)

COMPASS Telecommunications, INC.

. Computer Business Science, INC.
. Dakota Services, Limited

. Daytona Telephone Company

. Diamond Telephone Services

DIECA Communications, INC., d/b/a Covad Communications Company
Eastland of Orlando Telephone Corporation

. Electric Power Board of Chattanooga
. Frontier Local Services, INC.
. Gainesvill Regional Utilities, d/b/a GRU Communications

GulfPines Communication, LLC

. IDS Long Distance, INC.

. International Telecom LTD

. Kexa, d/b/a Capitol Explorations Communications
. Mebtel Integrated Comm Solutions LLC. d/b/a Integrated Comm Solutions (ICS)
. MGC Communications, INC

. National Comm Link, LLC

. NationNet Communications Corporation

. Navigator Telecommunications, LLC

. Network Telephone Corporation

. New Millinium Comm Corporation

. NEXTLINK Florida INC

. North American

. North Point Communications, INC.

. Palm Beach Telephone Company
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BeliSouth Telecommunications, Inc.
FPSC Docket No. 990149-TP
MediaOne’s First Set of Interrogatories
May 10, 1999

Item No. 8

Exhibit A

39, Philacom, INC.

40. Supra Telecommunications and Information Systems, INC,
41. Telepak, INC.

42. Teligent, INC.

43. Access One Communications, INC.

44, Touchtone Communications, INC.

45. Tricom, INC,

46. Tristar Communications (Satcom Systems)
47. Utilicore Corporation

48. Winstar Telecom, INC.

49. E-spire Communications, INC. (ACSI)
50. Orlando Business Telephone System, INC.,
51. Interprise America
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REQUEST:

RESPONSE:

BellSouth Telecommunications, Inc.
FPSC Docket No. 990149-TP
MediaOne’s First Set of Interrogatories
May 10, 1999

Item No. 9

Page 1 of |

Referring to witness Milner’s testimony, page 1, lines 19-23, identify
each company referred to and list the period of time (month and year)
that witness Milner was employed by each of them. |

Mr. Milner was hired by Southern Bell Telephone Company (now
BellSouth Telecommunications, Inc.), a local telephone company, on
June 1970 and was continuously employed by Southern Bell in various
assignments in North Carolina, Georgia and Florida until March 16,
1983, at which time Mr. Milner was transferred to AT&T in Basking
Ridge, New Jersey.

Mr. Milner was continuously employed by AT&T, a local and long
distance telephone company, until January 1984 at which time he was
transferred to Beli Communications Research, Inc., a research and
development company in Morristown, New Jersey.

Mr. Milner was continuously employed by Bell Communications
Research until May 1986, at which time he was transferred to BellSouth
Telecommunications, Inc. in Atlanta, Georgia.

Mr. Milner was continuously employed by BellSouth
Telecommunications, Inc. until September 1993, at which time he was
transferred to BellSouth International and assigned to BellSouth Chile,
a long distance company doing business in South America. Mr. Milner
was continuously employed by BellSouth Intemnational until May 1994,
at which time he was transferred to BellSouth Telecommunications,
Inc.

Mr. Milner has been continuously employed by BellSouth
Telecommunications, Inc. to the present.

RESPONSE PROVIDED BY: W. Keith Milner

Senior Director — Interconnection Services
675 West Peachtree Street, NE
Atlanta, Georgia 30375
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REQUEST:

RESPONSE:

BellSouth Telecommunications, Inc.
FPSC Docket No. 990149.TP
MediaOne’s First Set of Interrogatories
May 10, 1999

Item No. 10

Page 1 of 2

Referring to witness Milner’s testimony, page 9, lines 13-14:

a. State whether, in establishing the demarcation point for an MDU

in Florida, BST typically confers with the owner or manager of the
MDU to ascertain their wishes on the location of the demarcation

point.

. If the answer to the preceding question is in the negative, state
whether, in establishing the demarcation point for an MDU in
Florida, BST ever confers with the owner or manager of the MDU
to ascertain their wishes on the location of the demarcation point.

. State whether BST, at the request of the owner or manager of an
MDU in Florida, would locate the demarcation point for the MDU
at the MPOE.

d. State whether BST, at the request of the owner or manager of an

MDU in Florida, would move the demarcation point for the MDU
to the MPOE.

. If the response to any of the foregoing questions (10.a through
10.d) is in the affirmative, describe how BST documents and
records its interactions and agreements with MDU owners and/or
managers on the subjects covered by those questions.

a) Yes.
b) N/A

c) BellSouth would not establish a MPOE demarcation point without

authorization by the Florida Public Service Commission and known
end users. The Florida Public Service Commission Rules require
demarcation at the customer premises.

1
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Page 2 of 2

RESPONSE: (Cont.)

d) BellSouth would not move existing demarcation points to the
MPOE without authorization by existing end users and the Florida
Public Service Commission.

e) BellSouth typically confirms, in writing, the results of negotiations
with property owners for owner-provided support structures. The
owner’s agreement to provide structures to end user locations
indicates the owner’s acknowledgement that BST will establish the
demarcation point for its services at end users’ premises.

RESPONSE PROVIDED BY: W. Keith Milner
Senior Director
675 W, Peachtree St., N.E.
Atlanta, Georgia 30375
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REQUEST: Describe in detail the methodology utilized by BST to establish its price
for CNAM database service.

RESPONSE:  To develop the per query price for customers that store their end user’s
names in BellSouth’s Calling Name Database, BellSouth considered the
costs a customer would incur if they built their own database. Such
costs would include purchasing the necessary hardware and software to
support the database and providing query access to the database.

RESPONSE PROVIDED BY: Alphonso J. Vamer
Senior Director
675 West Peachtree Street
Atlanta, GA 30375



BellSouth Telecommunications, Inc.
FPSC Docket No. 990149-TP
MediaOne’s First Set of Interrogatories
May 10, 1999

Item No. 11b.

Page 1 of 1

REQUEST: State whether BST has performed a TSLRIC or TELRIC cost study (as
' those terms are used in witness Caldwell’s testimony) for its CNAM
database service. If so, please identify and describe all such studies.

RESPONSE:  The following TSLRIC studies were used to develop the regional cost
of provisioning CNAM per Query Billing Database Service:

Calling Name (CNAM) per Query Billing Database Service
SS§7 Fundamentals ‘

Unbundled Interoffice Transport — Dedicated (DS0)
BellSouth AIN SMS Access Service

Operational Support Systems — Billing (CNAM)

RESPONSE PROVIDED BY: Reginald Starks
Director
675 West Peachtree Street
Atlanta, GA 30375

6/



BeliSouth Telecommunications, Inc.
FPSC Docket No. 990149-TP
MediaOne’s First Set of Interrogatories
May 10, 1999

[tem No. 11¢

Page 1 of |

REQUEST: State the price(s) charged by BST for access or queries to its 800
database.

RESPONSE:  The prices BeliSouth charges for interstate queries associated with Toll
Free Dialing Ten Digit Screening Service are contained in BellSouth’s
FCC Tariff No. 1, Section 6.8.11. Intrastate query rates for Toll Free
Dialing Ten Digit Screening Service are contained in each state’s
General Subscriber Services Tariff, Section E6.8.4.

BellSouth’s tariffs containing the requested information can be obtained
from the following Internet website:
http://cpr.bst.bellsouth.com/index2.html

RESPONSE PROVIDED BY: Alphonso J. Vamer
Senior Director
675 West Peachtree Street
Atlanta, GA 30375 .
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REQUEST: State the number of queries processed by BST’s 800 database (for ali
states served by BST) for the most recent 12-month period for which
data are available.

RESPONSE:  BellSouth objects to producing information that is not specificto
Florida. The number of queries processed by BellSouth’s 800 database
for the most recent 12-month period (Jan. 98 — Dec. 98) for Florida is
attached.

RESPONSE PROVIDED BY: Alphonso J. Vamer
Senior Director
675 West Peachtree Street
Atlanta, GA 30375
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MediaOna's 13t Set of intermogatories
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1998 Query Volumes for BeliSouth Toll Free Diating Service lem No. 114,
Attachiment 1 of 1

Interstate Toll Free Dialing Queries

Entity

1968 Jan 1998 Feb 1998 Mar 1998 May 1996 Jun 1998 Jul

FL - NORTH 56,760,807 57.980,392  G7 474,251 66,642,804 58,201,010

T2228,857 69,600,463 67,934,250 65,848,773 64,750,988
Fi. - SOUTH 76,480,524 78,108,993 90,916,010 89,795,824 78,421,080

71,603,011 73,032,580 792,937.215
97,322,450  93.902,173 91,535,821 88,725,811 87,246,637

06,470,174 99 483,335 1,068,417 831

intrastate Toll Free Dialing Queries

Entity 1998 Jan 1996 Feb 1998 Mar 1988 Apr

1998 Jun 1998 Oct 1998 Nov 1998 Dec

N FL-NORTH 23288781 23704131 27,148,448 23,547,576

20,260,560 25382,145 24,022 353 22,387.237 21,737,928
FL - SOUTH 31370.715 31,939,369 36,580,303 31,728,424

27209440 34,200,355 32,368,147 30,138,014 29,290,072

30,289,026 14,374,412 23,432,556 279,555,152
40811974 19,368,339 31,573,444 376,677,598

18540
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REQUEST: State the price(s) charged by BST for access or queries to its local
number portability (LPN) database.

RESPONSE: The prices BellSouth charges for queries to its LNP database are
available in BellSouth’s Tariff FCC No. 1, Section 6.8.12.

BellSouth’s tariffs containing the requested information can be obtained

from the following Internet website:
http://cpr.bst.bellsouth.com/index2 .html

RESPONSE PROVIDED BY: Alphonso J. Vamer
Senior Director
675 West Peachtree Street
Atlanta, GA 30375
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BellSouth Telecommunications, Inc.
FPSC Docket No. 990149-TP
MediaOne’s First Set of Interrogatories
May 10, 1999

Item No. 11f

Page 1 of |

State the number of queries processed by BST’s LNP database (for ail
states served by BST) for the most recent 12-month period for which
data are availabie (if data for 12 months are not available, provide the
requested data for the longest period for which data are available).

Although BellSouth generally objects to producing information not
related to Florida, BellSouth does not maintain the requested
information on a state-by-state basis. Therefore, BellSouth will provide
regional information in response to this interrogatory, but does not
waive its objection to producing regional information when Florida-
specific information is available.

The number of queries processed by BellSouth’s LNP Query Service,
for the period of mid-November 1998 and April 1999, is attached.

RESPONSE PROVIDED BY: Alphonso J. Vamer

Senior Director
675 West Peachtree Street
Atlanta, GA 30375
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REQUEST:

RESPONSE:

BellSouth Telecommunications, Inc.
FPSC Docket No. 990149-TP
MediaOne’s First Set of Interrogatories
May 10, 1999

Item No. 11g

Page 1 of 1

State the number of queries processed by BST’s CNAM database (for
all states served by BST) for the most recent 12-month period for which
data are available (if data for 12 months are not available, provide the
requested data for the longest period for which data are avatlable).

BellSouth objects to producing information that is not specific to
Florida. However, without waiving this objection, BeliSouth states that
information regarding the number of queries processed by BellSouth’s
CNAM database is not available as BellSouth currently bilis at a flat
rate. BellSouth is scheduled to migrate from flat rate billing to per
query billing on July 1, 1999 for customers that store their end user’s
names in BellSouth CNAM database.

RESPONSE PROVIDED BY: = Alphonso J. Varner

Senior Director
675 West Peactree Street
Atlanta, GA 30375

68



BellSouth Telecommunications, Inc.
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Page 1 of 1

REQUEST: Identify by name, address and location, any and all alternative sources by
which MediaOne may obtain services comparable or equivalent to BST’s
CNAM service.

a. Describe how such alternative CNAM services are provided.

RESPONSE: BeilSouth is aware of the following companies that offer a comparable
or equivalent service to BellSouth CNAM service:

= ILLUMINET - Information obtained from ILLUMINET’s website regarding their
Calling Name Database and Calling Name Delivery Access and Transport services
dre attached. (www.illuminet.com/local/localdb.htm)

= Sprint United — Information regarding Sprint United’s Calling Name Database
service can be obtained by contacting Greg Simmons, 2330 Shawnee Mission
Parkway, Mailstop KSFRWB0301, Westwood, Kansas §6205

= US West — Offers comparable service to store names in US West’s Line Information
Database (LIDB). A copy of the information regarding US West’s LIDB Data
Storage offering, which was obtained from the US West Internet website, is attached.
(www.uswest.com/carrier/guides/interconnecthtml/LIDB4-H.html)

=> Bell Atlantic - Offers comparable service to store names in Bell Atlantic’s Line
Information Database (LIDB). Information regarding Bell Atlantic’s LIDB is
contained in BellAtlantic’s CLEC Handbook Volume III, Section 3.0 (Database
Interconnection). The attached information was obtained from BellAtlantic’s Internet
website (www.Bellatlantic.com/tis/clec_hndbks.htm) _

= GTE - Information regarding GTE’s Calling Name Database Storage service can be
obtained by contacting the CLEC’s designated Account Representative.

RESPONSE PROVIDED BY: Alphonso J. Varner
Senior Director
675 West Peactree Street
Atlanta, GA 30375
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RESPONSE:

BellSouth Telecommunications, Inc.
FPSC Docket No. 990149-TP
MediaOne’s First Set of Interrogatories
May 10, 1999

Item No. 13

Page 1 of 1

Identify any and all marketing and/or service studies conducted by BST
on the provision of telecommunications services to MDUs, and as to
each state:

a. The date on which such study was conducted and/or prepared.

b. The purpose for the study.

c. The identity of each person responsible for the conduct and/or
preparation of the study.

BellSouth has not conducted any marketing and/or service studies on
the provisioning of telecommunications services to MDUs. BellSouth,
as an incumbent Local Exchange Carrier, LEC, is obligated to provision
telecommunications services when requested to do,so.

RESPONSE PROVIDED BY: Larry Manning

Manager
675 West Peachtree Street
Atlanta, GA 30375



BellSouth Telecommunications, Inc.
FPSC Docket No. 990149-TP
MediaOne’s First Set of Interrogatories
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Item No. 14

Page 1 of |

REQUEST: Identify any and ail documents maintained by or in the possession of
BST regarding the manner in which incumbent local exchange carriers
other than BST establish the demarcation point.

RESPONSE:  BellSouth has no documents describing the manner in which other
carriers establish demarcation points.

RESPONSE PROVIDED BY: W. Keith Milner
Senior Director
675 W. Peachtree St.,, N.E.
-Atlanta, Georgia 30375
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May 10, 1999

[tem No. 15

Page 1 of 1

REQUEST: As to NTW installed by BST in MDUss in Florida state:
a. The book cost new of such NTW
b. The accumulated book depreciation on such NTW.

¢. The net book value of such NTW.

RESPONSE: Costs for NTW are not separately identified on BST - Florida’s books.

RESPONSE PROVIDED BY: T. F. Lohman
Director
675 West Peachtree St.
Atlanta, Georgia 30375
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Page 1 of 1

REQUEST: Identify any study or report conducted or prepared by BST, or in its
possession, that discusses in any manner the effect on local exchange
competition of locating the demarcation point at a particular point, or
the relative effects on local exchange competition of locating the
demarcation point at alternative locations. For purposes of this
question, “local exchange competition” means competition for the
provision of local exchange telecommunications service.

RESPONSE:  BellSouth has no such studies or reports.

RESPONSE PROVIDED BY: W. Keith Milner
Senior Director
675 W. Peachtree St., N.E.
Atlanta, Georgia 30375
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Item No. 17

Page 1 of 1

REQUEST: State the number of minutes of use of traffic originated by BST
customers and terminated by MediaOne to Intemet service providers or
enhanced service providers in the State of Florida during the period
beginning January 1, 1998, and ending with the date for which the most
current data are available.

RESPONSE:  Beginning January 1, 1998 through April 30, 1999, an estimated
1,045,247,120 MOUs of traffic were originated by BellSouth customers
and terminated by MediaOne to Intermnet service providers.

RESPONSE PROVIDED BY: Alphonso J.Varner
Senior Director
675 West Peachtree Street
Atlanta, GA 30375
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MediaOne’s First Set of Interrogatories
May 10, 1999

[tem No. 18

Page 1 of |

REQUEST: State the amount of reciprocal compensation that would be due to
MediaOne from BST if the traffic identified in response to question
number 17 were treated as local traffic for purposes of determining
reciprocal compensation.

RESPONSE:  In order to respond to this request, the parties must have agreed upon a
rate for reciprocal compensation. Since there is no contract to set a rate,
BellSouth is unable to respond to this request.

RESPONSE PROVIDED BY: Alphonso J.Varner
Senior Director
675 West Peachtree Street
Atlanta, GA 30375
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Interrogatories Item 20 - Page 1

Confidential Response to Staff’s 4th Set of
Interrogatories Item 33 -Page 3
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EXHIBIT NO.

DOCKET NO.: 990149-TP

WITNESS: Stip -2

PARTY: BellSouth

DESCRIPTION:

1.

Responses to Staff’s 1st Set of Productions of Documents
Items 1,3, & 4 - Page 1

Responses to Staff’s 2nd Set of Production Of Documents
Items 5, 7-8 - Page 2

Responses to Staff’s 4th Set of Production Of Documents Items
11-13 & 15-20 - Page 390

Responses to Staff’s Sth Set of Production Of Documents Item
21 - Page 398

PROFFERING PARTY: STAFF

FLORIDA PUBLIC SERVICE COMMISSION

o i

DOCK .

N0. 290/ 4 D-7F exumitno. __ 4 L.D. # Stip-2
COMPANY/ I

WITNESS: RSC

DATE: -7 |
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SPECIFIC RESPONSES

4, With respect to Request No. 1, BeliSouth has no responsive documents in

its possession, custody, or control.

6. With respect to Request No. 3, BellSouth has no responsive documents

in its possession, custody, or control.

7. With respect to Request No. 4, BellSouth has no responsive documents in

its possession, custody, or controi.
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ON WRITS OF CERTIORARI TO THE UNITED STATES COURT OF
APPEALS FOR THE EIGHTH CIRCUIT

[January 25, 1999]

JUSTICE SCALIA delivered the opinion of the Court.

In this case, we address whether the Federal Communi-
cations Commission has authority to implement certain
pricing and nonpricing provisions of the Telecommunica-
tions Act of 1996, as well as whether the Commission’s
rules governing unbundled access and “pick and choose”
negotiation are consistent with the statute.

|

Until the 1990s, local phone service was thought to be a
natural monopoly. States typically granted an exclusive
franchise in each local service area to a local exchange
carrier (LEC), which owned, among other things, the local
loops (wires connecting telephones to switches), the
switches (equipment directing calls to their destinations),
and the transport trunks (wires carrying calls between
switches) that constitute a local exchange network. Tech-
nological advances, however, have made competition
among multiple providers of local service seem possible,
and Congress recently ended the longstanding regime of
state-sanctioned monopolies.
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The Telecommunications Act of 1996, Pub. L. 104-104,
110 Stat. 56, (1996 Act or Act) fundamentally restructures
local telephone markets. States may no longer enforce
laws that impede competition, and incumbent LECs are
subject to a host of duties intended to facilitate market
entry. Foremost among these duties is the LEC's obliga-
tion under 47 U. 8. C. §251(c) (1994 ed., Supp. II) to share
its network with competitors.. Under this provision, a
requesting carrier can obtain access to an incumbent's
network in three ways: It can purchase local telephone
services at wholesale rates for resale to end users: it can
lease elements of the incumbent’s network “on an unbun-
dled basis”; and it can interconnect its own facilities with
the incumbent’'s network.! When an entrant seeks access

147 U. 8. C. §251(c) (1994 ed., Supp. II) provides as follows:
“Additional Obligations of Incumbent Local Exchange Carriers.

“In addition to the duties contained in subsection (b) of this section,
each incumbent local exchange carrier has the following duties:

“(1) Duty to Negotiate

“The duty to negotiate in good faith in accordance with section 252 of
this title the particular terms and conditions of agreements to fulfill the
duties described in paragraphs (1) through (5) of subsection (b) of this
section, and this subsection. The requesting telecommunications
carrier also has the duty to negotiate in good faith the terms and
conditions of such agreements.

“(2) Interconnection

“The duty to provide, for the facilities and equipment of any re-
questing telecommunications carrier, interconnection with the local
exchange carrier's network—

“(A) for the transmission and routing of telephone exchange service
and exchange access;

“(B) at any technically feasible point within the carrier's network;

“(C) that is at least equal in quality to that provided by the local
exchange carrier to itself or to any subsidiary, affiliate, or any other
party to which the carrier provides interconnection; and

“(D) on rates, terms, and conditions that are just, reasonable, and
nondiscriminatory, in accordance with the terms and conditions of the
agreement and the requirements of this section and section 252 of this
title.
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through any of these routes, the incumbent can negotiate
an agreement without regard to the duties it would other-
wise have under §251(b)2 or (c). See §252(a)(1). But if

“(3) Unbundled Access

“The duty to provide, to any requesting telecommunications carrier
for the provision of a telecommunications service, nondiscriminatory
access to network elements on an unbundled basis at any technically
feasible point on rates, terms, and conditions that are just, reasonable,
and nondiscriminatory in accordance with the terms and conditions of
the agreement and the requirements of this section and section 252 of
this title, An incumbent local exchange carrier shall provide such
unbundled network elements in a manner that allows requesting
carriers to combine such elements in order to provide such telecommu-
nications service.

“(4) Resale

“The duty-—

“{A) to offer for resale at wholesale rates any telecommunications
service that the carrier provides at retail to subscribers who are not
telecommunications carriers; and

“(B) not to prohibit, and not to impose unreasonable or discrimina-
tory conditions or limitations on, the resale of such telecommunications
service, except that a State commiission may, consistent with regula-
ticns prescribed by the Commission under this section, prohibit a
reseller that obtains at wholesale rates a telecommunications service
that is available at vetail only to a category of subscribers from offering
such service to a different category of subscribers.

“(5) Notice of Changes

“The duty to provide reasonable public notice of changes in the
information necessary for the transmission and routing of services
using that local exchange carrier’s facilities or networks, as well as of
any other changes that would affect the interoperability of those
facilities and networks.

“(6) Collocation

“The duty to provide, on rates, terms, and conditions that are just,
reasonable, and nondiscriminatory, for physical collocation of equip-
ment necessary for interconnection or access to unbundled network
elements at the premises of the local exchange carrier, except that the
carrier may provide for virtual collocation if the local exchange carrier
demonstrates to the State commission that physical collocation is not
practical for technical reasons or because of space limitations.”

?Section 251(b) imposes the following duties on incumbents:
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private negotiation fails, either party can petition the
state commission that regulates local phone service to
arbitrate open issues, which arbitration is subject to §251
and the FCC regulations promulgated thereunder.

Six months after the 1996 Act was passed, the FCC is-
sued its First Report and Order implementing the local-
competition provisions. In re Implementation of the Local
Competition Prouvisions in the Telecommunications Act of
1996, 11 FCC Red 15499 (1996) (First Report & Order).
The numerous challenges to this rulemaking, filed across
the country by incumbent LECs and state utility commis-
sions, were consolidated in the United States Court of Ap-
peals for the Eighth Circuit.

The basic attack was jurisdictional. The LECs and state
commissions insisted that primary authority to implement
the local-competition provisions belonged to the States

“(1) Resale _

“The duty not to prohibit, and not to impose unreasonable or dis-
criminatory conditions or limitations on, the resale of its telecommuni-
cations services.

“(2) Number Portability

“The duty to provide, to the extent technically feasible, number
portability in accordance with requirements prescribed by the Commis-
sion.

“(3) Dialing Parity

“The duty to provide dialing parity to competing providers of tele-
phone exchange service and telephone toll service, and the duty to
permit all such providers to have nondiscriminatory access to telephone
numbers, operator services, directory assistance, and directory listing,
with no unreasonable dialing delays.

“(4) Access to Rights-of-Way

“The duty to afford access to the poles, ducts, conduits, and rights-of-
way of such carrier to competing providers of telecommunications
services on rates, terms, and conditions that are consistent with section
224 of this title.

“(5) Reciprocal Compensation

“The duty to establish reciprocal compensation arrangements for the
transport and termination of telecommunications.”
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rather than to the FCC. They thus argued that many
of the local-competition rules were invalid, most notably
the one requiring that prices for interconnection and
unbundled access be based on “Total Element Long Run
Incremental Cost” (TELRIC)—a forward-looking rather
than historic measure.® See 47 CFR §§51.503, 51.505
(1997). The Court of Appeals agreed, and vacated the
pricing rules, and several other aspects of the Order, as
reaching beyond the Commission’s jurisdiction. Jowa
Utilities Board v. FCC, 120 F. 3d 753, 800, 804, 805-806
(1997). It held that the general rulemaking authority
conferred upon the Commission by the Communications
Act of 1934 extended only to interstate matters, and that
the Commission therefore needed specific congressional
authorization before implementing provisions of the 1996
Act addressing intrastate telecommunications. Id., at 795.
It found no such authorization for the Commission’s rules
regarding pricing, dialing parity,! exemptions for rural
LECs, the proper procedure for resolving local-competition
disputes, and state review of pre-1996 interconnection
agreements. JId.,, at 795-796, 802-806. Indeed, with
respect to some of these matters, the Eighth Circuit said

3TELRIC pricing is based upon the cost of operating a hypothetical
network built with the most efficient technology available. Incumbents
argued below that this method was unreasonable because it stranded
their historic costs and underestimated the actual costs of providing
interconnection and unbundled access. The Eighth Circuit did not
reach this igsue, and the merits of TELRIC are not before us.

*Dialing parity, which seeks to ensure that a new entrant's custom-
ers can make calls without having to dial an access code, was addressed
in the Commission's Second Report and Order. See In re Implementa-
tion of the Local Competition Prouvisions of the Telecommunications Act
of 1996, 11 FCC Red 19392 (1996). In a separate opinion that is also
before us today, the Eighth Circuit vacated this rule insofar as it went
beyond the FCC's jurisdiction over interstate calls. People of California
v. FCC, 124 F. 3d 934, 943 (1997).
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that the 1996 Act had affirmatively given exclusive
authority to the state commissions. Id., at 795, 802, 805.

The Court of Appeals found support for its holdings in
47 U. S. C. §152(b) (§2(b) of the Communications Act of
1934), which, it said, creates a presumption in favor of
preserving state authority over intrastate communica-
tions. 120 F. 3d, at 796. It found nothing in the 1996 Act
clear enough to overcome this presumption, which it de-
scribed as a fence that is “hog tight, horse high, and bull
strong, preventing the FCC from intruding on the states’
intrastate turf.” Id., at 800.

Incumbent LECs also made several challenges, only
some of which are relevant here, to the rules implement-
ing the 1996 Act’s requirement of unbundled access. See
47 U. S. C. §251(c)(3} (1994 ed., Supp. II). Rule 319, the
primary unbundling rule, sets forth a minimum number of
network elements that incumbents must make available
to requesting carriers. See 47 CFR §51.319 (1997). The
LECs complained that, in compiling this list, the FCC had
virtually ignored the 1996 Act’s requirement that it con-
sider whether access to proprietary elements was “neces-
sary” and whether lack of access to nonproprietary ele-
ments would “impair” an entrant’s ability to provide local
service. See §251(d)(2). In addition, the LECs thought
that the list included items (like directory assistance and
caller I.D.) that did not meet the statutory definition of
“network element.” See §153(29). The Eighth Circuit
rebuffed both arguments, holding that the Commission’s
interpretations of the “necessary and impair” standard
and the definition of “network element” were reasonable
and hence lawful under Chevron U. S. A. Inc. v. Natural
Resources Defense Council, Inc., 467 U. S. 837 (1984). See
120 F. 3d, at 809-810. :

When it promulgated its unbundling rules, the Commis-
sion explicitly declined to impose a requirement of facility
ownership on carriers who sought to lease network ele-
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ments. First Report & Order 19328-340. Because the list
of elements that Rule 319 made available was so exten-
sive, the effect of this omission was to allow competitors to
provide local phone service relying solely on the elements
in an incumbent's network. The LECs argued that this
“all elements” rule undermined the 1996 Act's goal of
encouraging entrants to develop their own facilities, The
Court of Appeals, however, deferred to the FCC's ap-
proach. Nothing in the 1996 Act itself imposed a require-
ment of facility ownership, and the court was of the view
that the language of §251(c)(3) indicated that “a request-
ing carrier may achieve the capability to provide telecom-
munications service completely through access to the un-
bundled elements of an incumbent LEC's network.” 120
F. 34, at 814.

Given the sweep of the “all elements” rule, however, the
Eighth Circuit thought that the FCC went too far in its
Rule 315(b), which forbids incumbents to separate net-
work elements before leasing them to competitors. 47
CFR §51.315(b) (1997). Taken together, the two rules al-
lowed requesting carriers to lease the incumbent’s entire,
preassembled network. The Court of Appeals believed
that this would render the resale provision of the statute a
dead letter, because by leasing the entire network rather
than purchasing and reselling service offerings, entrants
could obtain the same product—finished service—at a
cost-based, rather than wholesale, rate. 120 F. 3d, at 813.
Apparently reasoning that the word “unbundled” in
§251(c}(3) meant “physically separated,” the court vacated
Rule 315(b) for requiring access to the incumbent LEC’s
network elements “on a bundled rather than an unbun-
dled basis.” Ibid.

Finally, incumbent LECs objected to the Commission’s
“pick and choose” rule, which governs the terms of agree-
ments between LECs and competing carriers. Under this

|0
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rule, a carrier may demand that the LEC make available
to it “any individual interconnection, service, or network
element arrangement” on the same terms and conditions
the LEC has given anyone else in an agreement approved
under §252—without its having to accept the other provi-
sions of the agreement. 47 CFR §51.809 (1997); First Re-
port & Order Y91309-1310. The Court of Appeals vacated
the rule, reasoning that it would deter the “voluntarily
negotiated agreements” that the 1996 Act favored, by
making incumbent LECs reluctant to grant quids for quos,
so to speak, for fear that they would have to grant others
the same quids without receiving quos. 120 F. 34, at 801.

The Commission, MCI, and AT&T petitioned for review
of the Eighth Circuit's holdings regarding jurisdiction,
Rule 315(b), and the “pick and choose” rule; the incumbent
LECs cross-petitioned for review of the Eighth Circuit's
treatment of the other unbundling issues. We granted all
the petitions. 521 U. S, (1998).

11

Section 201(b), a 1938 amendment to the Communica-
tions Act of 1934, provides that “[tjhe Commission may
prescribe such rules and regulations as may be necessary
in the public interest to carry out the provisions of this
Act.” 52 Stat. 588, 47 U. S. C. §201(b). Since Congress
expressly directed that the 1996 Act, along with its local-
competition provisions, be inserted into the Communica-
tions Act of 1934, 1996 Act, §1(b), 110 Stat. 56, the Com-
mission’s rulemaking authority would seem to extend to
implementation of the local-competition provisions.s

SJUSTICE BREYER says, post, at 10, that “Congress enacted [the] lan-
guage [of §201(b)] in 1938," and that whether it confers “general
authority to make rules implementing the more specific terms of a later
enacted statute depends upon what that later enacted statute contem-
plates.” That is assuredly true. But we think that what the later

[l
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Respondents argue, however, that §201(b) rulemaking
authority is limited to those provisions dealing with purely
interstate and foreign matters, because the first sentence
of §201(a) makes it “the duty of every common carrier
engaged in interstate or foreign communication by wire or
radio to furnish such communication service upon reason-
able request therefor....” It is impossible to understand
how this use of the qualifier “interstate or foreign” in
§201(a), which limits the class of common carriers with the
duty of providing communication service, reaches forward
into the last sentence of §201(b) to limit the class of pro-
visions that the Commission has authority to implement.
We think that the grant in §201(b) means what it says:
The FCC has rulemaking authority to carry out the “pro-
visions of this Act,” which include §§251 and 252, added by
the Telecommunications Act of 1996.5

statute contemplates is best determined, not by speculating about what
the 1996 Act (and presumably every other amendment to the Commu-
nications Act since 1938) “foresees,” ibid,, but by the clear fact that the
1996 Act was adopted, not as a freestanding enactment, but as an
amendment to, and hence part of, an Act which said that “[t]he Com-
mission may prescribe such rules and regulations as may be necessary
in the public interest to carry out the provisions of this Act.” JUSTICE
BREYER cannot plausibly assert that the 1996 Congress was unaware of
the general grant of rulemaking authority contained within the Com-
munications Act, since §251(i} specifically provides that “[nlothing in
this section shall be construed to limit or otherwise affect the Commis-
sion’s authority under section 201."

S§JUSTICE BREYER appeals to our cases which say that there is a
“'presumption against the pre-emption of state police power regula-
tions,'” post, at 10, quoting from Cipaollone v. Liggett Group, Inc., 503
U. 8. 504, 518 (1992), and that there must be “‘clear and manifest’
showing of congressional intent to supplant traditional state police
powers,” post, at 10, quoting from Rice v. Santa Fe Elevator Corp., 331
U. S. 218, 230 (1947). But the question in this case is not whether the
Federal Government has taken the regulation of local telecommunica-
tions competition away from the States. With regard to the matters
addressed by the 1996 Act, it unquestionably has. The question is

| L
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Our view is unaffected by 47 U. S. C. §152(b) (§2(b) of
the 1934 enactment), which reads:

“Except as provided in sections 223 through 227 ...,
inclusive, and section 332 .. ., and subject to the pro-
visions of section 301 of this title .. ., nothing in this
chapter shall be construed to apply or to give the
Commission jurisdiction with respect to ... charges,
classifications, practices, services, facilities, or regula-
tions for or in connection with intrastate communica-
tion service....”

The local-competition provisions are not identified in
§152(b)’'s “except’ clause. Seizing on this omission, re-
spondents argue that the 1996 Act does nothing to dis-
place the presumption that the States retain their tradi-
tional authority over local phone service.

Respondents’ argument on this point is (necessarily) an
extremely subtle one. They do not contend that the
“nothing ... shall be construed” provision prevents all
“appl[ication]” of the Communications Act, as amended in
1996, to intrastate service, or even precludes all “Commis-
sion jurisdiction with respect to” such service. Such an

whether the state commissions’ participation in the administration of
the new federal regime is to be guided by federal-agency regulations. If
there is any “presumption” applicable to this question, it should arise
from the fact that a federal program administered by 50 independent
state agencies is surpassing strange.

The appeals by both JUSTICE THOMAS and JUSTICE BREYER to what
might loosely he called “States' rights” are most peculiar, since there is
no doubt, even under their view, that if the federal courts believe a
state commission is not regulating in accordance with federal policy
they may bring it to heel. This is, at bottom, a debate not about
whether the States will be allowed to do their own thing, but about
whaether it will be the FCC or the federal courts that draw the lines to
which they must hew. To be sure, the FCC’s lines can be even more
restrictive than those drawn by the courts—but it is hard to spark a
passionate “States’ rights” debate over that detail.

[5
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interpretation would utterly nullify the 1996 amendments,
which clearly “apply” to intrastate service, and clearly
confer “Commission jurisdiction” over some matters. Re-
spondents argue, therefore, that the effect of the “noth-
ing ... shall be construed” provision is to require an ex-
plicit “appl(ication]” to intrastate service, and in addition
an explicit conferral of “Commission jurisdiction” over in-
trastate service, before Commission jurisdiction can be
found to exist. Such explicit “applfication],” they acknowl-
edge, was effected by the 1996 amendments, but “Com-
mission jurisdiction” was explicitly conferred only as to a
few matters.

The fallacy in this reasoning is that it ignores the fact
that §201(b) explicitly gives the FCC jurisdiction to make
rules governing matters to which the 1996 Act applies.
Respondents argue that avoiding this pari passu expan-
sion of Commission jurisdiction with expansion of the
substantive scope of the Act was the reason the “nothing
shall be construed” provision was framed in the alterna-
tive: “nothing in this Act shall be construed to apply or to
give the Commission jurisdiction” (emphasis added) with
respect to the forbidden subjects. The italicized portion
would have no operative effect, they assert, if every “appli-
cation” of the Act automatically entailed Commission ju-
risdiction. The argument is an imaginative one, but ulti-
mately fails. For even though “Commission jurisdiction”
always follows where the Act “applies,” Commission juris-
diction (so-called “ancillary” jurisdiction) could exist even
where the Act does not “apply.” The term “apply” limits
the substantive reach of the statute (and the concomitant
acape of primary FCC jurisdiction), and the phrase “or give
the Commission jurisdiction” limits, in addition, the FCC’s
ancillary jurisdiction.

The need for both limitations is exemplified by Louisi-
ana Pub. Serv. Comm’n v. FCC, 476 U.S. 355 (1986),
where the FCC claimed authority to issue rules governing

ki
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depreciation methods applied by local telephone compa-
nies” The Commission supported its claim with two
arguments. First, that it could regulate intrastate be-
cause Congress had intended the depreciation provisions
of the Communications Act to bind state commissions—
i.e., that the depreciation provisions “applied” to intrastate
ratemaking. Id., at 376-377. We observed that “[w]hile it
is, no doubt, possible to find some support in the broad
language of the section for respondents’ position, we do
not find the meaning of the section so unambiguous
or straightforward as to override the command of § 152(b)
...” Id., at 377. But the Commission also argued that,
even if the statute's depreciation provisions did not apply
intrastate, regulation of state depreciation methods would
enable it to effectuate the federal policy of encouraging
competition in interstate telecommunications. Id., at 369,
We rejected that argument because, even though the
FCC’s broad regulatory authority normally would have
been enough to justify its regulation of intrastate depre-
ciation methods that affected interstate commerce, see id.,
at 370; cof. Shreveport Rate Cases, 234 U.S. 342, 358
(1914), §152(b) prevented the Commission from taking
intrastate action solely because it furthered an interstate
goal. 476 U. S,, at 374.8

"We discuss the Louisiana case because of the light it sheds upon the
meaning of §152(b). We of course do not agree with JUSTICE BREYER's
contention, post, at 11, that the case “raised a question almost identical
to the one before us.” That case involved the Commission’s attempt to
regulate services over which it had not explicitly been given rulemaking
authority; this one involves its attempt to regulate services over which
it has explicitly been given rulemaking authority.

#Because this reasoning clearly gives separate meanings to the provi.
sicns “apply” and “give the Commission jurisdiction,” we do not under-
stand why JUSTICE THOMAS asserts, post, at 9-10, that we have not
given effect to every word that Congress used. Nor do we agree with
JUSTICE THOMAS that our interpretation renders §152(b) a nullity. See

IS



14 AT&T CORP. v. IOWA UTILITIES BD.

Opinion of the Court

The parties have devoted some effort in this case to
debating whether §251(d) serves as a jurisdictional grant
to the FCC. That section provides that “[w]ithin 6 months

post, at 9. After the 1996 Act, §152(b) may have less practical effect.
But that is because Congress, by extending the Communications Act
into local competition, has removed a significant area from the States’
exclusive control. Insofar as Congress has remained silent, however,
§152(b) continues to function. The Commission could not, for example,
regulate any aspect of intrastate communication not governed by the
1996 Act on the theory that it had an ancillary effect on matters within
the Commission’s primary jurisdiction.

JUSTICE THOMAS admits, as he must, that the Commission has
authority to implement at least some portions of the 1996 Act. See
post, at 7. But his interpretation of §152(b} confers such inflexibility
upon that provision that he must strain to explain where the Commis-
sion gets this authority. A number of the provisions he relies on plainly
read, not like conferrals of authority, but like references to the exercise
of authority conferred elsewhere (we think, of course, in §201(b)). See,
e.g., §251(b){2) (assigning State commissions “[tjhe duty to provide, to
the extent technically feasible, number portability in accordance with
requirements prescribed by the Commission.”); §251(d)(2) (setting forth
factors for the Commission to consider “[ijn determining what network
elements should be made available for purposes of subsection (c)(3)");
§251() (requiring that any pre-existing “regulation, order, or policy of
the Commission” governing exchange access and interconnection agree-
ments remain in effect until it is “explicitly superseded by regulations
prescribed by the Commission”). Moreover, his interpretation produces
a most chopped-up statute, conferring Commission jurisdiction over
such curious and isolated matters as “number portability, . . . those
network elements that the carrier must make availabie on an unbun-
died basis for purposes of §251(c), . . . numbering administration, . ..
exchange access and interconnection requirements in effect prior to the
Act’s effective date, . . . and treatment of comparable carriers as incum-
bents . ..."” post, at 7, but denying Commission jurisdiction over much
more significant matters. We think it most unlikely that Congress
created such a strange hodgepodge. And, of course, JUSTICE THOMAS's
recognition of any FCC jurisdiction over intrastate matters subjects his
analysis to the same criticism he levels against us, post, at 10: Just as it
is true that Congress did not explicitly amend §152(b) to exempt the
entire 1996 Act, neither did it explicitly amend §152(b) to exempt the
five provisions he relies upon.
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after [the date of enactment of the Telecommunications
Act of 1996,] the Commission shall complete all actions
necessary to establish regulations to implement the re-
quirements of this section.” 47 U. S. C. §251(d) (1994 ed.,
Supp. II). The FCC relies on this section as an alternative
source of jurisdiction, arguing that if it was necessary for
Congress to include an express jurisdictional grant in the
1996 Act, §251(d) does the job. Respondents counter that
this provision functions only as a time constraint on the
exercise of regulatory authority that the Commission has
been given in the six subsections of §251 that specifically
mention the FCC. See §§251(b)(2), 251(c)(4)(B), 251(d)}(2),
251(e), 251(g), 251(h)}2). Our understanding of the Com-
mission’s general authority under §201(b) renders this
debate academic.?

The jurisdictional objections we have addressed thus far
pertain to an asserted lack of what might be called un-
derlying FCC jurisdiction. The remaining jurisdictional
argument is that certain individual provisions in the 1996

9 JUSTICE THOMAS says that the grants of authority to the Commission
in §251 would have been unnecessary “[i]f Congress believed . . . that
§201(b} provided the FCC with plenary authority to promulgate regula-
tions.” Post, at 9, We have already explained that three of the five
provisions on which JUSTICE THOMAS relies are not grants of authority
at all. See n. 9, supra. And the remaining two do not support his
argument because they are not redundant of §201(b). Section 251(e),
which provides that “[t]he Commission shall create or designate one or
more impartial entities to administer telecommunications numbering,”
requires the Commission to exercise its rulemaking authority, as
opposed to §201(b), which merely authorizes the Commission to prom-
ulgate rules if it so choocses. Section 251(h)(2) says that the FCC “may,
by rule, provide for the treatment of a local exchange carrier ... as an
incumbent local exchange carrier for purposes of [§251]" if the carrier
satisfies certain requirements. This provision gives the Commission
authority beyond that conferred by §201(b); without it, the FCC cer-
tainly could not have saddled a nonincumbent carrier with the burdens
of incumbent status.

()
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Act negate particular aspects of the Commission’s im-
plementing authority. With regard to pricing, the incum-
bent LECs and state commissions point to §252(c), which
provides:

“(c) Standards for Arbitration

“In resolving by arbitration under subsection (b)
any open issues and imposing conditions upon the
parties to the agreement, a state commission
shall—

“(1) ensure that such resclution and conditions
meet the requirements of section 251, including the
regulations prescribed by the Commission-pursuant
to section 251;

“(2) establish any rates for interconnection, serv-
ices, or network elements according to subsection
(d); and

“(3) provide a schedule for implementation of the
terms and conditions by the parties to the agree-
ment.”

Respondents contend that the Commission’s TELRIC rule
is invalid because §252(c}(2) entrusts the task of estab-
lishing rates to the state commissions. We think this at-
tributes to that task a greater degree of autonomy than
the phrase “establish any rates” necessarily implies. The
FCC’s prescription, through rulemaking, of a requisite
pricing methodology no more prevents the States from es-
tablishing rates than do the statutory “Pricing standards”
set forth in §252(d). 1t is the States that will apply those
standards and implement that methodology, determining
the concrete result in particular circumstances. That is
enough to constitute the establishment of rates.
Respondents emphasize the fact that §252(c)(1), which
requires state commissions to assure compliance with the
provisions of §251, adds “including the regulations pre-
scribed by the Commission pursuant to section 251,”
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whereas §252(c)(2), which requires state commissions to
assure compliance with the pricing standards in subsec-
tion (d), says nothing about Commission regulations ap-
plicable to subsection (d). There is undeniably a lack of
parallelism here, but it seems to us adequately explained
by the fact that §251 specifically requires the Commission
to promulgate regulations implementing that provision,
whereas subsection (d) of §252 does not. It seems to us not
peculiar that the mandated regulations should be specifi-
cally referenced, whereas regulations permitted pursuant
to the Commission’'s §201(b) authority are not. In any
event, the mere lack of parallelism is surely not enough
to displace that explicit authority. We hold, therefore,
that the Commission has jurisdiction to design a pricing
methodology.

For similar reasons, we reverse the Court of Appeals’
determinations that the Commission had no jurisdiction to
promulgate rules regarding state review of pre-existing
interconnection agreements between incumbent LECs and
other carriers, regarding rural exemptions, and regarding
dialing parity. See 47 CFR §§51.303, 51.405, and 51.205-
51.215 (1997). None of the statutory provisions that these
rules interpret displaces the Commission’s general rule-
making authority. While it is true that the 1996 Act en-
trusts state commissions with the job of approving inter-
connection agreements, 47 U.S.C. §252(e) (1994 ed,,
Supp. II), and granting exemptions to rural LECs, §251(f),
these assignments, like the rate-establishing assignment
just discussed, do not logically preclude the Commission’s
issuance of rules to guide the state-commission judgments.
And since the provision addressing dialing parity,
§251(b)(3), does not even mention the States, it is even
clearer that the Commission’s §201(b) authority is not
superseded.1¢

10 JUSTICE THOMAS notes that it is well settled that state officers may
interpret and apply federal law, see, e.g., United States v. Jones, 109
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Finally (as to jurisdiction), respondents challenge the
claim in the Commission’s First Report and Order that
§208, a provision giving the Commission general authority
to hear complaints arising under the Communications Act
of 1934, also gives it authority to review agreements ap-
proved by state commissions under the local-competition
provisions. First Report & Order §9121-128. The Eighth
Circuit held that the Commission’s “perception of its au-
thority . .. is untenable ... in light of the language and
structure of the Act and . .. operation of section {152(b)].”
120 F. 3d, at 803. The Court of Appeals erred in reaching
this claim because it is not ripe. When, as is the case with
this Commission statement, there is no immediate effect
on the plaintiff's primary conduct, federal courts normally
do not entertain pre-enforcement challenges to agency
rules and policy statements. Toilet Goods Assn., Inc. v.
Gardner, 387 U. S. 158 (1967); see also Lujan v. National
Wildlife Federation, 497 U. S. 871, 891 (1990).

U. 8. 513 (1883), which leads him to conclude that there is no constitu-
tional impediment to the interpretation that would give the States
general authority, uncontrolled by the FCC's general rulemaking
authority, over the matters specified in the particular sections we have
just discussed. Post, at 12-13. But constitutional impediments aside,
we are aware of no similar instances in which federal policymaking has
been turned over to state administrative agencies. The arguments we
have been addressing in the last three paragraphs of our text assume a
scheme in which Congress has broadly extended its law into the field of
intrastate telecommunications, but in a few specified areas (ratemak-
ing, interconnection agreements, etc.} has left the policy implications of
that extension to be determined by state commissions, which—within
the broad range of lawful policymaking left open to administrative
agencies—are beyond federal control. Such a scheme is decidedly
novel, and the attendant legal questions, such as whether federal
courts must defer to state agency interpretations of federal law, are
novel as well.
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ory, see generally 3A P. Areeda & H. Hovenkamp, Anti-
trust Law §9Y771-773 (1996), opening up only those “bot-
tleneck” elements unavailable elsewhere in the market-
place. We need not decide whether, as a matter of law, the
1996 Act requires the FCC to apply that standard; it may
be that some other standard would provide an equivalent
or better criterion for the limitation upon network-element
availability that the statute has in mind. But we do agree
with the incumbents that the Act requires the FCC to
apply some limiting standard, rationally related to the
goals of the Act, which it has simply failed to do. In the
general statement of its methodology set forth in the First
Report and Order, the Commission announced that it
would regard the “necessary” standard as having been met
regardless of whether “requesting carriers can obtain the
requested proprietary element from a source other than
the incumbent,” since “[r]equiring new entrants to dupli-
cate unnecessarily even a part of the incumbent’s network
could generate delay and higher costs for new entrants,
and thereby impede entry by competing local providers
and delay competition, contrary to the goals of the 1996
Act.” First Report & Order §283. And it announced that
it would regard the “impairment” standard as having been
met if “the failure of an incumbent to provide access to a
network element would decrease the quality, or increase
the financial or administrative cost of the service a re-
questing carrier seeks to offer, compared with providing
that service over other unbundled elements in the incum-
bent LECs network,” id., 1285 (emphasis added)—which
means that comparison with self-provision, or with pur-
chasing from another provider, is excluded. Since any
entrant will request the most efficient network element
that the incumbent has to offer, it is hard to imagine when
the incumbent’s failure to give access to the element would
not constitute an “impairment” under this standard. The
Commission asserts that it deliberately limited its inquiry

A3
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to the incumbent’s own network because no rational en-
trant would seek access to network elements from an
incumbent if it could get better service or prices elsewhere.
That may be. But that judgment allows entrants, rather
than the Commission, to determine whether access to
proprietary elements is necessary, and whether the fajlure
to obtain access to nonproprietary elements would impair
the ability to provide services. The Commission cannot,
consistent with the statute, blind itself to the availability
of elements outside the incumbent’s network. That failing
alone would require the Commission’s rule to be set aside.
In addition, however, the Commission’s {assumption that
any increase in cost (or decrease in quality) imposed by
denial of a network element renders access to that element
“necessary,” and causes the failure to provide that element
to “impair” the entrant's ability to furnish its desired
services is simply not in accord with the ordinary and fair
meaning of those terms. \ An entrant whose anticipated
annual profits from the proposed service are reduced from
100% of investment to 99% of investment has perhaps
been “impaired” in its ability to amass earnings, but has
not ipso facto been “impairfed] . . . in its ability to provide
the services it seeks to offer”; and it cannot realistically be
said that the network element enabling it to raise its
profits to 100% is “necessary.”!! In a world of perfect

1L JUSTICE SOUTER points out that one can say his ability to replace a
light bulb is “impaired” by the absence of a ladder, and that a ladder is
“necessary” to replace the bulb, even though one “could stand instead
on a chair, a milk can, or eight volumes of Gibbon." True enough (and
nicely put), but the proper analogy here, it seems to us, is not the
absence of a ladder, but the presence of a ladder tall enough to enable
one to do the job, but not without stretching one’s arm to its full exten-
sion. A ladder one-half inch taller is not, “within an ordinary and fair
meaning of the word,” post, at 4, “necessary,” nor does its absence
“impair” one's ability to do the job. We similarly disagree with JUSTICE
SOUTER that a business can be impaired in its ability to provide serv-

24
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competition, in which all carriers are providing their
service at marginal cost, the Commission’s total equating
of increased cost (or decreased quality) with “necessity”
and “impairment” might be reasonable; but it has not
established the existence of such an ideal world. We
cannot avoid the conclusion that, if Congress had wanted
to give blanket access to incumbents’ networks on a basis
as unrestricted as the scheme the Commission has come
up with, it would not have included §251(d}(2) in the
statute at all. It would simply have said (as the Commis-
sion in effect has) that whatever requested element can be
provided must be provided.

When the full record of these proceedings is examined,
it appears that that is precisely what the Commission
thought Congress had said. The FCC was content with its
expansive methodology because of its misunderstanding of
§251(c)(3), which directs an incumbent to allow a request-
ing carrier access to its network elements “at any techni-
cally feasible point.” The Commission interpreted this to
“impos[e] on an incumbent LEC the duly to provide all
network elements for which it is technically feasible to
prouvide access,” and went on to “conclude that we have
authority to establish regulations that are coextensive”
with this duty, First Report & Order 9278 (emphasis
added). See also id., 1286 (“[w]e conclude that the statute
does not require us to interpret the ‘impairment’ standard
in a way that would significantly diminish the obligation
imposed by section 251(c)(3)"). As the Eighth Circuit held,
that was undoubtedly wrong: Section 251(c)(3) indicates
“where unbundled access must occur, not whick [network]
elements must be unbundled.” 120 F.3d, at 810. The

ices—even impaired in that ability “in an ordinary, weak sense of
impairment,” ibid., at 4—when the business receives a handsome profit
but is denied an even handsomer one.
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Commission does not seek review of the Eighth Circuit’s
holding on this point, and we bring it into our discussion
only because the Commission’s application of §251(d)(2)
was colored by this error. The Commission began with the
premise that an incumbent was obliged to turn over as
much of its network as was “technically feasible,” and
viewed (d)(2) as merely permitting it to soften that obliga-
tion by regulatory grace:

“To give effect to both sections 251(c)(3) and 251(d)(2),
we conclude that the proprietary and impairment
standards in section 251(d)(2} grant us the authority
to refrain from requiring incumbent LECs to provide
all network elements for which it is technically feasi-
ble to provide access on an unbundled basis.” First
Report & Order 9279.

The Commission’s premise was wrong. Section 251(d)(2)
does not authorize the Commission to create isolated ex-
emptions from some underlying duty to make all network
elements available. It requires the Commission to deter-
mine on a rational basis which network elements must be
made available, taking into account the objectives of the
‘Act and giving some substance to the “necessary” and
“impair” requirements. The latter is not achieved by dis-
regarding entirely the availability of elements cutside the
network, and by regarding any “increased cost or de-
creased service quality” as establishing a “necessity” and
an “impair[ment]” of the ability to “provide . . . services.”
The Commission generally applied the above described
methodology as it considered the various network ele-
ments seriatim. See id., 17388-393, 419-420, 447, 481-
482, 490-491, 497-499, 521-522, 539—-540. Though some
of these sections contain statements suggesting that the
Commission’s action might be supported by a higher stan-
dard, see, e.g., §9521-522, no other standard is consis-
tently applied and we must assume that the Commission’s

Al
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expansive methodology governed throughout. Because the
Commission has not interpreted the terms of the statute
in a reasonable fashion, we must vacate 47 CFR §51.319
(1997).

C

The incumbent LECs also renew their challenge to the
“all elements” rule, which allows competitors to provide
local phone service relying solely on the elements in an
incumbent’s network. See First Report & Order 7328~
340. This issue may be largely academic in light of our
disposition of Rule 319. If the FCC on remand makes
fewer network elements unconditionally available through
the unbundling requirement, an entrant will no longer be
able to lease every component of the network. But
whether a requesting carrier can access the incumbent's
network in whole or in part, we think that the Commis-
sion reasonably omitted a facilities-ownership require-
ment. The 1996 Act imposes no such limitation; if any-
thing, it suggests the opposite, by requiring in §251(c)(3)
that incumbents provide access to “any” requesting car-
rier. We agree with the Court of Appeals that the Com-
mission’s refusal to impose a facilities-ownership require-
ment was proper.

D

Rule 315(b) forbids an incumbent to separate already-
combined network elements before leasing them to a com-
petitor. As they did in the Court of Appeals, the incum-
bents object to the effect of this rule when it is combined
with others before us today. TELRIC allows an entrant to
lease network elements based on forward-looking costs,
Rule 319 subjects virtually all network elements to the
unbundling requirement, and the all-elements rule allows
requesting carriers to rely only on the incumbent’s net-
work in providing service. When Rule 315(b) is added to

2
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these, a competitor can lease a complete, preassembled
network at (allegedly very low) cost-based rates.

The incumbents argue that this result is totally incon-
sistent with the 1996 Act. They say that it not only evis-
cerates the distinction between resale and unbundled
access, but that it also amounts to Government-sanctioned
regulatory arbitrage. Currently, state laws require local
phone rates to include a “universal service” subsidy. Busi-
ness customers, for whom the cost of service is relatively
low, are charged significantly above cost to subsidize serv-
ice to rural and residential customers, for whom the cost of
service is relatively high. Because this universal-service
subsidy is built into retail rates, it is passed on to carriers
who enter the market through the resale provision. Carri-
ers who purchase network elements at cost, however,
avoid the subsidy altogether and can lure business cus-
tomers away from incumbents by offering rates closer to
cost. This, of course, would leave the incumbents holding
the bag for universal service.

As was the case for the all-elements rule, our remand of
Rule 319 may render the incumbents’ concern on this
score academic. Moreover, §254 requires that universal-
service subsidies be phased out, so whatever possibility of
arbitrage remains will be only temporary. In any event,
we cannot say that Rule 315(b) unreasonably interprets
the statute. '

Section 251(c)(3) establishes:

“The duty to provide, to any requesting telecommuni-
cations carrier for the provision of a telecommunica-
tions service, nondiscriminatory access to network ele-
ments on an unbundled basis at any technically feasi-
ble point on rates, terms, and conditions that are just,
reasonable, and nondiscriminatory in accordance with
the terms and conditions of the agreement and the re-
quirements of this section and section 252.... Anin.

A8
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cumbent local exchange carrier shall provide such un-
bundled network elements in a manner that allows
requesting carriers to combine such elements in order
to provide such telecommunications service.”

Because this provision requires elements to be provided in
a manner that “allows requesting carriers to combine”
them, incumbents say that it contemplates the leasing of
network elements in discrete pieces. It was entirely rea-
sonable for the Commission to find that the text does not
command this conclusion. It forbids incumbents to sabo-
tage network elements that are provided in discrete
pieces, and thus assuredly contemplates that elements
may be requested and provided in this form (which the
Commission’s rules do not prohibit). But it does not say,
or even remotely imply, that elements must be provided
only in this fashion and never in combined form. Nor are
we persuaded by the incumbents’ insistence that the
phrase “on an unbundled basis” in §251(c)(3) means
“physically separated.” The dictionary definition of “un-
bundled” (and the only definition given, we might add)
matches the FCC’s interpretation of the word: “to give sep-
arate prices for equipment and supporting services.”
Webster's Ninth New Collegiate Dictionary 1283 (1985).
The reality is that §251(c)(3) is ambiguous on whether
leased network elements may or must be separated, and
the rule the Commission has prescribed is entirely ra-
tional, finding its basis in §251(c)(3)’s nondiscrimination
requirement. As the Commission explains, it is aimed at
preventing incumbent LECs from “disconnect[ing] pre-
viously connected elements, over the objection of the re-
questing carrier, not for any productive reason, but just to
impose wasteful reconnection costs on new entrants.”
Reply Brief for Federal Petitioners 23. It is true that Rule
315(b) could allow entrants access to an entire preassem-
bled network. In the absence of Rule 315(b), however,
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incumbents could impose wasteful costs on even those
carriers who requested less than the whole network. It is
well within the bounds of the reasonable for the Commis-
sion to opt in favor of ensuring against an anticompetitive
practice.

v

The FCC’s “pick and choose” rule provides, in relevant
part:

“An incumbent LEC shall make available without un-
reasonable delay to any requesting telecommunica-
tions carrier any individual interconnection, service,
or network element arrangement contained in any
agreement to which it is a party that is approved by a
state commission pursuant to section 252 of the Act,
upon the same rates, terms, and conditions as those
provided in the agreement.” 47 CFR §51.809 (1997).

Respondents argue that this rule threatens the give-and-
take of negotiations, because every concession as to an “in-
terconnection, service, or network element arrangement”
made (in exchange for some other benefit) by an incum-
bent LEC will automatically become available to every
potential entrant into the market. A carrier who wants
one term from an existing agreement, they say, should be
required to accept all the terms in the agreement.

Although the latter proposition seems eminently fair, it
is hard to declare the FCC’s rule unlawful when it tracks
the pertinent statutory language almost exactly. Section
252(i) provides: '

“A local exchange carrier shall make available any in-
terconnection, service, or network element provided
under an agreement approved under this section to
which it is a party to any other requesting telecom-
munications carrier upon the same terms and condi-
tions as those provided in the agreement.”
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“access to such network elements as are proprietary in
nature is necessary,” §251(d)(2)(A), and whether “the
failure to provide access” to network elements “would
impair the ability of the telecommunications carrier seek-
ing access to provide the services that it seeks to offer,”
§251(d)(2¥B). The Commission interpreted “necessary” to
mean “prerequisite for competition,” in the sense that
without access to certain proprietary network elements,
competitors’ “ability to compete would be significantly
impaired or thwarted.” In re Implementation of the Local
Competition Provisions in the Telecommunications Act of
1996, 7282, 11 FCC Red 15,499, 15641-15642 (1996) (First
Report & Order). On this basis, it decided to require
access to such elements unless the incumbent LEC could
prove both that the requested network element was
proprietary and that the requesting competitor could offer
the same service through the use of another, nonpropri-
etary element offered by the incumbent LEC. Id., 283, at
15642.

The Commission interpreted “impair” to mean “dimin-
ished in value,” and explained that a potential competi-
tor's ability to offer services would diminish in value when
the quality of those services would decline or their price
rise, absent the element in question. Id., 1285, at 15643.
The Commission chose to apply this standard “by evalu-
ating whether a carrier could offer a service using other
unbundled elements within an incumbent LEC’s network,”
ibid., and decided that whenever it would be more expen-
sive for a competitor to offer a service using other avail-
able network elements, or whenever the service offered
using those other elements would be of lower quality, the
LEC must offer the desired element to the competitor,
ibid.

In practice, as the Court observes, ante, at 18, the
Commission’s interpretation will probably allow a com-
petitor to obtain access to any network element that it
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wants; a competifor is unlikely in fact to want an element
that would be economically unjustifiable, and a weak
economic justification will do. Under Chevron, the only
question before us is whether the Commission's interpre-
tation, obviously favorable to potential competitors, falls
outside the bounds of reasonableness.

As a matter of textual justification, certainly, the Com-
mission is not to be faulted. The words “necessary” and
“impair” are ambiguous in being susceptible to a fairly
wide range of meanings, and doubtless can carry the
meanings the Commission identified. If I want to replace
a light bulb, I would be within an ordinary and fair
meaning of the word “necessary” to say that a stepladder
18 “necessary” to install the bulb, even though I could
stand instead on a chair, a milk can, or eight volumes of
Gibbon. I could just as easily say that the want of a ladder
would “impair” my ability to install the bulb under the
same circumstances. These examples use the concepts of
necessity and impairment in what might be called their
weak senses, but these are unquestionably still ordinary
uses of the words.

Accordingly, the Court goes too far when it says that
under “the ordinary and fair meaning” of “necessary” and
“Impair,” ante, at 18, “{a]ln entrant whose anticipated
annual profits from the proposed service are reduced from
100% of investment to 99% of investment . . . has not ipso
facto been ‘impairfed] . . . in its ability to provide the serv-
ices it seeks to offer’; and it cannot realistically be said
that the network element enabling it to raise profits to
100% is ‘necessary,’” ante, at 18-19. A service is surely
“necessary” to my business in an ordinary, weak sense of
necessity when that service would allow me to realize
more profits, and a business can be said to be “impaired”
n delivery of services in an ordinary, weak sense of im-
pairment when something stops the business from getting
the profit it wants for those services.

3¢
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service began in 1877 until the expiration of key patents
in 1893 and 1894, Alexander Graham Bell's telephone
company—which came to be known as the American
Telephone and Telegraph Company—enjoyed a monopoly.
J. Brooks, Telephone: The First Hundred Years 59, 67, 71—
72 (1976). In the decades that followed, thousands of inde-
pendent phone companies emerged to fill in the gaps left
by the telephone giant and, in most larger markets, to
build rival networks in direct competition with it. Id., at
102-111. As competition developed, many municipalities
began to adopt ordinances regulating telephone service.
See, e.g., K. Lipartito, The Bell System and Regional Busi-
ness 177-186 (1989).

During the 1900’s, state legislatures came under in-
creasing pressure to centralize the regulation of telephone
service. See, e.g., id., at 185-207. Although the gquasi-
competitive system had significant drawbacks from the
consumers’ standpoint—principally the refusal of com-
peting systems to interconnect—perhaps the strongest ad-
vocate of state regulation was AT&T itself. Ibid. The
company’s arguments that telephone service was naturally
monopolistic and that competition was resulting in waste-
ful duplication of facilities appealed to Progressive-era
legislatures. Cohen, The Telephone Problem and the Road
to Telephone Regulation in the United States, 3 J. Policy
Hist. 42, 55-57 (1991); see generally, Lipartito, supra, at
185--207. By 1915, most States had established public
utility commissions and charged them with regulating
telephone service. Brooks, supra, at 144. Over time, the
Bell Companies’ policy of buying out independent pro-
viders coupled with the state commissions’ practice of
prohibiting competitive entry led back to the monopoly
provision of local telephone service. See R. Garnet, The
Telephone Enterprise: The Evolution of the Bell system'’s
Horizontal Structure, 1876—1909, 146—153 (1985).

Early federal telecommunications regulation, which
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began with the Mann-Elkins Act of 1910, did not displace
the States’ fledgling efforts to regulate intrastate tele-
phone service. To the contrary, the Mann-Elkins Act
extended the jurisdiction of the Interstate Commerce Com-
mission (ICC) to cover only interstate and international
telecommunications services.2 As a result, state and fed-
eral agencies were required to meticulously separate the
intrastate and interstate aspects of telephone services.
Accordingly, in Smith v. Illinois Bell Telephone Co., 282
U. S. 133 (1931), this Court invalidated an Ilinois Com-
merce Commission order establishing rates for the city of
Chicago because it failed to distinguish between the intra-
state and interstate property and business of the tele-
phone company. In so doing, the Court emphasized that
“[t]he separation of the intrastate and interstate property,
revenues and expenses of the Company is .. . essential to.
the appropriate recognition of the competent governmen.
tal authority in each field of regulation.” Id., at 148.

In the Communications Act of 1934, 48 Stat. 1064, as
amended, 47 U.S. C. §151 et seq., Congress transferred
authority over interstate communications from the ICC to
the newly created Federal Communications Commission
(FCC or Commission). As in the Mann-Elkins Act, Con-
gress chose not to displace the States’ authority over intra-
state communications. Indeed, Congress took care to pre-
serve it explicitly in §2(b), which provides, in relevant
part, that “nothing in this chapter shall be construed to
apply to or give the Commission jurisdiction with respect

3The Mann-Elkins Act provided, in relevant part, that “the provisions
of this Act shall apply to . . . telegraph, telephone, and cable companies
... engaged in sending messages from one State, Territory, or District
of the United States, to any other State, Territory or District of the
United States, or to any foreign country, who shall be considered and
held to be common carriers within the meaning and purpose of this
Act” Act of June 18, 1910, ch. 309, §7, 36 Stat. 544-545.

¢1-
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to ... charges, classifications, practices, services, facilities,
or regulations for or in connection with intrastate commu-
nication service.” 47 U.S. C. §152(b). We have cz.areful_ly
guarded the historical jurisdictional division codified in
§2(b). See Louisiana Pub. Serv. Comm’n v. FCC, 476 U. 8.
355 (1986). In Louisiana, we held that §2(b) precluded the
FCC from pre-empting state depreciation regulations. In
so doing, we rejected the FCC's argument that §220 of the
Communications Act of 1934 provided it with authority to
displace 'state regulations that were inconsistent with
federal depreciation standards. We instead concluded that
§2(b) “fences off from FCC reach or regulation intrastate
matters—indeed, including matters ‘in connection with’
intrastate service,” id., at 370, and we further indicated
that the FCC could breach §2(b)’s jurisdictional “fence”
only when Congress used “unambiguous or straightfor-
ward” language to give it jurisdiction over intrastate com-
munications. Id., at 377.

Congress enacted the Telecommunications Act of 1996
(Act), Pub. L. 104-104, 110 Stat. 56, against this back-
drop. To be sure, the 1996 Act marked a significant
change in federal telecommunications policy. Most im-
portant, Congress ended the States’ longstanding practice
of granting and maintaining local exchange monopolies.
See 47 U. 8. C. §253(a) (1994 ed., Supp. II). It also re-
quired incumbent local exchange carriers to allow their
competitors to access their facilities in three different
ways. As the majority describes more completely, ante,
at 3, n. 1, incumbents must: interconnect their networks
with requesting carriers’ facilities and equipment,
§251(c)(2); provide nondiscriminatory access to network
elements on an unbundled basis at any technically feasible
point, §251(c)(3); and offer to resell at wholesale rates any
telecommunications service that they provide to subscrib-
ers who are not telecommunications carriers, §251(c)(4).
The Act sets forth additional obligations applicable to all

4
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telecommunications carriers, §251(a), and all local ex-
change carriers, §251(b). To facilitate rapid transition
from monopoly to competitive provision of local telephone
service, Congress set forth a process to ensure that the
incumbent and competing carriers fulfill these obligations
in §252.

Section 252 sets up a preference for negotiated inter-
connection agreements. §252{a). To the extent that the
incumbent and competing carriers cannot agree, the Act
gives the state commissions primary responsibility for
mediating and arbitrating agreements. Specifically, Con-
gress directed the state commissions to mediate disputes
between carriers during the voluntary negotiation period,
§252(a)(2), and—after the negotiations have run their
course—to arbitrate any “open issues,” §252(b)(1). In con-
ducting these arbitrations, state commissions are directed
to ensure that open issues are resolved in accordance with
the requirements of §251, “establish . . . rates for intercon-
nection, services, or network elements” according to the
standards that Congress set forth in §252(d), and to pro-
vide a schedule for implementing the agreement reached
during arbitration. §252(c). The state commissions are
also to approve or reject any interconnection agreement,
whether adopted by negotiation or arbitration, §252(e}(1),
guided by the standards set forth in §252(e)}(2). The 1996
Act permits the FCC to intervene in this process only as a
last resort, when “a State commission fails to act to carry
out its responsibilit[ies]).” §252(e)(5). In that event, “the
Commission shall issue an order preempting the State
commission’s jurisdiction . . . and shall assume the respon-
sibility of the State commission ... and act for the State
commission.” Ibid.

To be sure, the Act directs the state commissions, in
conducting arbitrations, to ensure that open issues are
resolved in accordance with the “regulations prescribed by
the [FCC] pursuant to section 251, §252(c)(1), and pro-

St
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vides that the state commissions may reject an arbitrated
agreement if it does not meet the requirements of §251,
“including the regulations prescribed by the Commission
pursuant to section 251,” §252(e}(2)(B). But the scope of
the FCC's rulemaking authority under the Act is quite
limited. Section 251(d)(1) directs the Commaission to “com-
plete all actions necessary to establish regulations to im-
plement the requirements of this section” within a certain
time period. I believe that this subsection is a time limita-
tion upon, and a mandate for, the exercise of rulemaking
authority conferred elsewhere. The source of that author-
ity, as I describe below, is not §201(b), but rather, §251
itself. Section 251 specifically identifies those subjects
upon which the FCC may regulate. The FCC has author-
ity to regulate on the subject of number portability,
§251(b)(2); those network elements that the carrier must
make available on an unbundled basis for purposes of
§251(c), §251(d)(2); numbering administration, §251(e);
exchange access and interconnection requirements in
effect prior to the Act's effective date, §251(g); and treat-
ment of comparable carriers as incumbents, §251(h)(2).

I1

The regulations that are the subject of respondents’
jurisdictional challenge contravene the division of author-
ity set forth in the 1996 Act and disregard the 100-year
tradition of state authority over intrastate telecommunica-
tions. In the introduction to its First Report and Order,
the FCC peremptorily declared that §§251 and 252 “re-
quire fit] to establish implementing rules to govern inter-
connection, resale of services, access to unbundled net-
work elements, and other matters, and direct the states to
follow the Act and those rules in arbitrating and approv-
ing arbitrated agreements under sections 251 and 252."
In re Implementation of the Local Competition Provisions
in the Telecommunications Act of 1996, 11 FCC Red
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15544—-15545 (1996) (emphasis added). In fulfilling its
perceived statutory mandate, the FCC promulgated pains-
takingly detailed regulations dictating to the state com-
missions how they must implement §§251 and 252. I
agree with the Eighth Circuit that the FCC lacked juris-
diction to promulgate the regulations challenged on juris-
dictional grounds.?

A

In endorsing the FCC's claim that it has general rule-
making authority to implement the local competition
provisions of the 1996 Act, the majority relies upon a
general grant of authority that predates the Act, 47
U. S. C. §201(b). The last sentence of that provision, upon
which the majority so heavily relies, provides that “[t]he
Commission may prescribe such rules and regulations as
may be necessary in the public interest to carry out the
provisions of this chapter.” This grant of authority, how-
ever, cannot be read in isolation. As the first Justice
Harlan once observed: “{IJt is a familiar rule in the inter-
pretation of . . . statutes that ‘a passage will be best inter-
preted by reference to that which precedes and follows it.’”
Neal v. Clark, 95 U. 8. 704, 708 (1878). Section 201(a)
refers exclusively to “interstate or foreign communication
by wire or radio,” and the first sentence of §201(b) refers to
“charges, practices, classifications, and regulations for and
in connection with such communication service.” “Under
the principle of ejusdem generis, when a general term
follows a specific one, the general term should be under-
stood as a reference to subjects akin to the one with spe-

3] agree with the majority, ante, at 18, that respondents’ challenge to
the FCC's assertion that it has authority under 47 U. S. C. §208 to
consider complaints arising under the 1996 Act is not ripe for review.
It appears to me, however, that the Court of Appeals conclusion that
the FCC lacks such authority carries considerable force,

46
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cific enumeration.” Norfolk & Western R. Co. v. Train
Dispatchers, 499 U.S. 117, 129 (1991). Applying this
principle here, it is clear that the last sentence of §201(b)
only gives the FCC authority to promulgate regulations
governing interstate and foreign communications. By fail-
ing to read §201(b)'s grant of rulemaking authority in light
of the limitation that precedes it, the majority attributes to
the provision “a meaning so broad that it is inconsistent
with its accompanying words, thus giving ‘unintended
breath to the Acts of Congress.”” Gustafson v. Alloyd Co.,
513 U. S. 561, 575 (1995) (quoting Jarecki v. G. D. Searle &
Co., 367 U. S. 303, 307 {1961)).

That Congress apparently understood §201(b) to be so
limited is demonstrated by the fact that the FCC is spe-
cifically charged, under the 1996 Act, with issuing regula-
tions that implement particular portions of §251, as [ have
described, supra, at 7. If Congress believed, as does the
majority, that §201(b) provided the FCC with plenary au-
thority to promulgate regulations implementing all of the
1996 Act's provisions, it presumably would not have
needed to make clear that the FCC had regulatory au-
thority with respect to particular matters.

B

Moreover, I cannot see how §201(b) represents an “un-
ambiguous” grant of authority that is sufficient to over-
come §2(b)'s jurisdictional fence. In my view, the ma-
jority’s interpretation of §201(b) necessarily implies that
Congress sub silentio rendered §2(b) a nullity by extending
federal law to cover intrastate telecommunications. That
conclusion is simply untenable in light of the fact that
§2(b) is written in the disjunctive. Section 2(b), 47 U. S. C.
§152(b), provides that “nothing in this chapter shall be
construed to apply to or to give the Commission jurisdic-
tion with respect to” intrastate telecommunications service
(Emphasis added.) Contrary to the majority's suggestion,

¥7
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ante, at 12, there is nothing “subtle” or “imaginative”
about the principle that “{i]n construing a statute we are
obliged to give effect, if possible, to every word Congress
used. Canons of construction ordinarily suggest that
terms connected by a disjunctive be given separate mean-
ings, unless the context dictates otherwise ....” Reiter v.
Sonotone Corp., 442 U. 8. 330, 339 (1979) {citation omitted).
Nor is the majority correct that Louisiana supports its
reading of §2(b). Indeed, the disjunctive structure of the
provision led us to conclude in Louisiana Pub. Seruv.
Comm™m v. FCC, 476 U. S. 355 (1986), that §2(b) contains
both “a rule of statutory construction” and a “substantive
jurisdictional limitation on the FCC's power.” Id., at 372—
373. It follows that we should give independent legal sig-
nificance to each. Thus, it is not enough for the majority
simply to demonstrate that the 1996 Act “appl[ies] to”
intrastate services; it must also point to “unambiguous”
and “straightforward” evidence that Congress intended to
eliminate §2(b)’'s “substantive jurisdictional limitation.”

This they cannot do. Nothing in the 1996 Act eliminates
§2(b)’s jurisdictional fence. Congress has elsewhere dem-
onstrated that it knows how to exempt certain provisions
from §2(b)’s reach; indeed, it has done so quite recently.
For example, in 1992, Congress enacted legislation pro-
viding that §2(b) shall apply “except as provided in sec-
tions 223 through 227"of the Communications Act of 1934.
Pub. L. 102-243. The following year, Congress also ex-
empted §301 from §2(b)’s purview. Pub. L. 103-66. With
the 1996 Act, Congress neither eliminated §2(b) altogether
nor added §§251 and 252 to the list of provisions exempted
from its jurisdictional fence. I believe that we are obliged
to honor that choice.

C

Even if the rulemaking authority granted by §201(b)
was not limited to interstate and international communi-
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cations and the 1996 Act rendered §2(b) a nullity, the
FCC's argument would still fail with respect to its pricing
rules and its rules governing the state commissions’ ap-
proval of interconnection agreements. We have made it
clear that “[w]here there is no clear intention otherwise, a
specific statute will not be controlled or nullified by a gen-
eral one.” Crawford Fitting Co. v. J. T. Gibbons, Inc., 482
U. S. 437, 445 (1987) (emphasis omitted; internal quota-
tion marks omitted). Section 201(b) at best gives the FCC
general rulemaking authority. But the 1996 Act gives the
state commissions the primary responsibility for conduct-
ing mediations and arbitrations and approving intercon-
nection agreements. Indeed, as I have described, Congress
set forth specific standards that the state commissions are
to adhere to in setting pricing, §252(d), and in approving
interconnection agreements, §252(e). The majority ap-
pears to believe that Congress expected that the FCC
would promulgate rules to “guide the state-commission
judgments.” Ante, at 18. [ do not agree. It seems to me
that Congress consciously designed a system that re-
spected the States’ historical role as the dominant author-
ity with respect to intrastate communications. In giving
the state commissions primary responsibility for conduct-
ing mediations and arbitrations and for approving inter-
connection agreements, I simply do not think that Con-
gress intended to limit States' authority to mechanically
apply whatever methodologies, formulas, and rules that
the FCC mandated. Because Congress set forth specific
provisions giving primary responsibility in certain areas to
the States, and because the subsections setting forth the
standards that the state commissions are to apply make
no mention of FCC regulation, I believe that we are
obliged to presume that Congress intended the specific



12 AT&T CORP. v. IOWA UTILITIES BD.

Opinion of THOMAS, J.

grant of primary authority to the States to control.4
D

My interpretation, of course, would require the state
commissions to interpret and implement the substantive
provisions of the 1996 Act in those instances where the
1996 Act gave the state commissions primary authority.
Several parties have suggested that it is inappropriate for
the States to do so. One of the many petitioners in this
case goes so far as to suggest that under our decision in
Printz v. United States, 521 U. S. 898 (1997), the “legiti-
macy of any such delegation of federal substantive au-
thority [to the States] would be suspect.” Brief for Peti-
tioner in No. 97-829, p. 40. To be sure, we held in Printz
that the Federal Government may not commandeer state
executive agencies. But I do not know of a principle of
federal law that prohibits the States from interpreting and
applying federal law. Indeed, basic principles of fed-
eralism compel us to presume that States are competent to
do so. As Justice Field observed over 100 years ago in a
decision upholding a federal law delegating to the States
the authority to determine compensation in takings cases:

“[I]t was the purpose of the Constitution to establish a
general government independent of, and in some re-
spects superior to, that of the State governments—one
which could enforce its own laws through its own offi-
cers and tribunals . .., Yet from the time of its estab-
lishment that government has been in the habit of
using, with the consent of the States, their officers,
tribunals, and institutions as its agents. Their use

My conclusion applies with equal force to other FCC regulations
that trump the state commissions’ responsibilities, including exemp-
tions, suspensions, and modification, §251(f); approval of agreements
predating the Act, §252(a); and pre-emption of state access regulations
that are inconsistent with FCC dictates, §251(d)(3).
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has not been deemed violative of any principle as in
any manner derogating from the sovereign authority
of the federal government; but as a matter of conven-
ience and as tending to a great saving of expense.”
United States v. Jones, 109 U, 8. 513, 519-520 (1883).

When, in 1996, Congress decided to attempt to introduce
competition into the market for local telephone service, it
deemed it wise to take advantage of the policy expertise
that the state commissions have developed in regulating
such service. It is not for us—or the FCC—to second-
guess its decision. :

L ] * *

Contrary to longstanding historical practice, this Court's
precedents respecting that practice, and the 1996 Act’s ad-
herence to it, the majority grants the FCC unbounded au-
thority to regulate a matter of state concern. Because [ do
not believe that Congress intended such a result, I respect-
fully dissent from Part II of the majority’s opinion.
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JUSTICE BREYER, concurring in part and dissenting in
part.

A statute’s history and purpose can illuminate its lan-
guage. When read in light of history, purpose, and prece-
dent, the Telecommunications Act of 1996 (1996 Act or
Act), Pub. L. 104-104, 110 Stat. 56, is not the “model of
ambiguity” or “self-contradiction” of which the majority
complains. Ante, at 29. Neither does it permit the Federal
Communications Commission to promulgate the pricing
and unbundling rules before us.

1

The FCC's pricing rules fall outside its delegated
authority because both (1) a century of regulatory history
establishes state authority as the local telephone service
ratemaking norm and (2) the 1996 Act nowhere changes,
or creates an exception to, that norm. JUSTICE THOMAS’
opinion describes the history that has created the norm.
Ante, at 2-5. In my view, the Act's purposes, its language,
relevant precedent, and the nature of the FCC's rules
provide added support for his conclusion.

A

The Act's purposes help explain why its language and
structure foresee, not national rate uniformity, but tradi-
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tional local ratemaking—FCC views to the contrary not-
withstanding. See Inre Implementation of the Local
Competition Prouvistons in the Telecommunications Act of
1996, 9113, 11 FCC Red 15499, 15558 (1996) (First Report
& Order). To understand those purposes, one must recall
that AT&T once dominated the national telecommunica-
tions industry. It controlled virtually all long-distance
telephone service, most local telephone service, and a
substantial amount of all telephone equipment manufac-
turing. See generally United States v. American Tel. &
Tel. Co., 552 F.Supp. 131, 165 (DC 1982) (describing
AT&T's “commanding position” in the Nation's telecom-
munications business), affd sub nom. Maryland v. United
States, 460 U. S. 1001 (1983). In 1982, however, AT&T
entered into an antitrust consent decree, which ended its
industry dominance. See 552 F. Supp., at 160-170.

The decree split AT&T from its local telephone service
subsidiaries. By doing so, the decree sought to encourage -
new competition in long-distance service by firms such as
MCI and Sprint. And it also encouraged new competition
in telephone equipment markets. But the decree did not
introduce new competition into the local telephone service
markets. Rather, it left each local market in the hands of
a single state-regulated local service supplier, such as
NYNEX in New York, or Bell Atlantic in Washington, D.C.
That circumstance may have reflected the belief, current
at the time, that local service competition could prove
wasteful, leading to the unwarranted duplication of ex-
pensive physical facilities by requiring, say, the unneces-
sary digging up of city streets to install unneeded wires
connecting each house with a series of new but redundant
local switches. See, e.g., United Slates v. Western Elec.
Co., 673 F. Supp. 525, 537-538 (DC 1987); P. Huber, M.
Kellogg, & J. Thorne, The Geodesic Network II: 1993
Report on Competition in the Telephone Industry pp. 2.3—
2.5 (1992).

At the same time, the decree forbade most such local
service suppliers from entering long-distance markets.

st
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United States v. American Tel. & Tel. Co., supra, at 186~
188. That prohibition, by preventing entry by local firms
willing and able to supply long-distance service, risked
less long-distance competition. Cf. P. MacAvoy, The Fail-
ure of Antitrust and Regulation to Establish Competition
in Long-Distance Telephone Services 179183 (1996). But
the decree reflected a countervailing concern. Local firms
might enjoy special long-distance advantages not available
to purely long-distance companies. See United States v.
American Tel. & Tel., supra, at 186—-188. Perhaps a local
service company would find it unusually easy to attract
local customers to its long-distance service; perhaps it
could use its control of local service to place its long-
distance competitors at a disadvantage. See T. Kratten-
maker, Telecommunications Law and Policy 411-412 (2d
ed. 1998) (explaining rationale of the decree). And though
some argued that any such special advantages were inno-
cent, rather like those enjoyed by a transcontinental air-
line that dominates a local hub, others claimed they were
unfair, like those that had once helped AT&T (through its
control of local service) maintain long-distance dominance.
See United States v. American Tel. & Tel., supra, at 165;
see generally A. Kahn, Letting Go: Deregulating the Proc-
ess of Deregulation, or: Temptation of the Kleptocrats and
the Political Economy of Regulatory Disingenuousness 37—
38 and n. 53 (1998) (discussing the debate). Whether the
decree’s trade-off made sense—i.e., whether the existence
of some such local-firm/long-distance-service advantage
warranted the decree's prohibition limiting the number of
potential long-distance competitors—became a fertile
source for later argument. See, e.g., MacAvoy, supra, at
171-177 (arguing that oligopolistic conditions in long-
distance markets have produced supranormal profits that
would not be sustainable with increased competition);
Robinson, The Titanic Remembered: AT&T and the
Changing World of Telecommunications, 5 Yale J. Reg.



Cite as: U. 8 __ (1999 5

Opinion of BREYER, J.

517, 537 (1988) (arguing that the rationale for the decree’s
restrictions on local service companies was “just as per-
suasive” as that underlying the decree).

The Act before us responds to this argument by chang-
ing the postdecree status quo in two important ways.
First, it creates a legal method through which local tele-
phone service companies may enter long-distance markets,
thereby providing additional long-distance competition.
See 47 U. S. C. §271(c)}(2)(B) (1994 ed., Supp. II) (listing 14
conditions that, if met, permit incumbent local firms to
enter long-distance market). Second, it conditions that
long-distance entry upon either (1) the introduction of
competition into local markets, or (2) the failure of a com-
peting carrier to request access to or interconnection with
the local service supplier (or the competing carrier's fail-
ure to engage in “good faith” negotiations). §§271(c)(1)(A),
(B). The existence of these two alternatives is important.
In setting forth the first alternative, actual local competi-
tion, the statute recognizes that local service competition
would diminish any special long-distance advantages that
the local firm has, thereby lessening the need for the
decree’s long-distance-market entry prohibition. See
supra, at 4; Krattenmaker, The Telecommunications Act
of 1996, 49 Fed. Comm. L. J. 1, 15-16 (1996). In setting
forth the second alternative, the Act recognizes that actual
local competition might not prove practical; in some
places, to some extent, local markets may not support
more than a single firm, at least not without wasteful
duplication of resources. See Note, The FCC and the
Telecom Act of 1996: Necessary Steps to Achieve Substan-
tial Deregulation, 11 Harv. J. L. & Tech. 797, 810, n. 57
(1998).

These alternatives raise a difficult empirical question.
To what extent is local competition possible without
wasteful duplication of facilities? The Act does not pur-
port to answer this question. Rather, it creates a set of

56
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legal rules which, through interaction with the market-
place, aims to produce sensible answers. In particular, the
Act permits new local entry by dismantling existing legal
barriers that would otherwise inhibit it. 47 U.S.C.
§253(a) (1994 ed., Supp. II). Equally important, the Act
promotes new local entry by requiring incumbents (1) to
“interconnect” with new entrants (thereby allowing even a
partial new entrant’s small set of subscribers to call others
within an entire local area), §251(c)(2); (2) to sell retail
services to new entrants at wholesale rates (thereby al-
lowing newly entering firms to become “resellers,” com-
peting in retailing), §251(c)(4); and (3) to provide new
entrants “access to network elements,” say, house-to-street
telephone lines, “on an unbundled basis” (thereby allowing
new entry in respect to some aspects of the local service
business without requiring wasteful duplication of the
entire business), §251(c)(3). The last mentioned “unbun-
dling” requirement does not specifically state which ele-
ments must be unbundled, a difficult matter that I shall
discuss below. See infra, at 18-21. But one can under-
stand the basic logic of “unbundling” by imagining that
Congress required a sole incumbent railroad providing
service between City A and City B to share certain basic
facilities, say, bridges, rights-of-way, or tracks, in order to
avoid wasteful duplication of those hard-to-duplicate
resources while facilitating competition in the remaining
aspects of A-to-B railroad service. Indeed, one might
characterize the Act’'s basic purpose as seeking to bring
about, without inordinate waste, greater local service
competition both as an end in local markets and as a
means towards more competition, and fair competition, in
long-distance markets.

For the present cases, the most important characteristic
of the Act’s purposes is what those purposes do not re-
quire. Those purposes neither require nor suggest reading
the Act’s language to change radically the scope of local

57
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regulators’ traditional rate-setting powers. A utility’s rate
structure consists of complex sets of typically interdepend-
ent individual rates, the determination of which depends
upon numerous considerations, many of which are local in
nature and fall outside the Act’s purview. The introduc-
tion of competition into a particular locality does not
diminish the importance of place-specific factors, such as
local history, geography, demands, and costs. And local
regulators are likely more familiar than are national
regulators, for example, with a particular utility’s physical
plant, its cost structure, the pattern of local demand, the
history of local investment, and the need for recovery of
undepreciated fixed costs.

Moreover, local regulators have experience setting rates
that recover both the immediate, smaller, added costs that
demand for additional service imposes upon a local system
and also a proper share of the often huge fixed costs (of
local loops, say, or switches) and overhead needed to pro-
vide the dial tone itself. Indeed, local regulators would
seem as likely, if not more likely, than national regulators
to know whether, when, or the extent to which, particular
local charges or systems of charges will lead new entrants
to abandon efforts to use a local incumbent’s elements,
turning instead to alternative technologies. And local
regulators would seem as likely as national regulators to
know whether or when use of such alternative technolo-
gies in the local circumstances will prove more beneficial
than wasteful. It is the local communities, and, hence,
local regulators, that will directly confront the problems
and enjoy the benefits associated with local efforts to
integrate new and old communications resources and
communications firms. These factors, along with the fact
that the relevant technology changes rapidly, argue in
favor of, not against, local rate-setting control, including
local rate-setting differences, for those differences can
amount to the kind of “experimentation” long thought a
strength of our federal system.

5%
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At most, the Act’s purposes argue for a grant to the FCC
of authority to set federal limitations preventing States
from adopting forms of ratemaking that would interfere
with the Act's basic objectives. The Act explicitly grants
the FCC a particular pre-emption tool, not here invoked,
which is apparently suited to that job. 47 U. S. C. §253(d)
(1994 ed., Supp. II) (permitting the FCC to pre-empt, after
notice and comment, any state legal requirement that has
the effect of prohibiting entry into local service). Such a
grant could not help the FCC here, however, for, as I
discuss below, infra, at 13-17, the FCC’s rules do not just
create an outer envelope or simply prevent the States from
going too far. Rather, they effectively supplant much of a
local regulator’s local rate-setting work.

B

Read in light of its purposes, the Act's language more
clearly foresees retention, not replacement, of the tradi-
tional allocation of state-federal rate-setting authority.
Ante, at 6-7 (THOMAS, J., concurring in part and dissent-
ing in part). Sections 251 and 252, which establish and
provide for implementation of new local service obliga-
tions, contain the relevant language.

Section 251 lists basic obligations that the Act imposes
upon local incumbents. These include obligations to inter-
connnect, to unbundle, to sell at wholesale rates, to pro-
vide “number portability,” to assure “dialing parity,” to
negotiate with potential entrants in good faith, and gener-
ally to encourage local competition. Section 251 also refers
to the FCC, but only in respect to some of these obliga-
tions. See, e.g., §251(d)(2) (“[TJhe Commission shall con-
sider” certain standards in determining which network
elements must be unbundled); §251(b)(2) (local firms have
duty to provide “number portability in accordance with
requirements prescribed by the Commission™); see ante, at
7 (THOMAS, J., concurring in part and dissenting in part).

s7
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It makes no mention of a regulator in respect to other
matters, which others include ratemaking. Thus, §251's
language leaves open the relevant question—which regu-
lator has the authority to set rates.

Section 252, which specifically describes how §251's
obligations are to be implemented, is less ambivalent. Its
implementation system consists of negotiation between
incumbents and new entrants, followed by state regulatory
commission arbitration if negotiations fail. §§252(a), (b).
Certain of §252’s language, I concede, can be read to favor
the majority—in particular its statement that the results
of state arbitration must be consistent with §251 and with
“regulations prescribed by the [FCC] pursuant to section
251." §252(c)(1). But the word “regulations” here might or
might not include rate regulations. Ante, at 13—-14. And
the immediately following language indicates that it does
not.

That immediately following language, beginning with
the immediately subsequent subsection and including nine
paragraphs, speaks separately, and specifically, of rates.
§§252(c)(2), (d). And that language expressly says that the
“State commissionfs]” are to “establish any rates.” It adds
that they are to do so “according to” a further subsection,
“subsection (d).” And this further subsection (d), headed
by the words “Pricing standards” and focusing upon
“charges,” sets forth the pricing standards for use by the
state commissions. It speaks of “[d]eterminations by a
[S]tate commission of the just and reasonable rate” (which,
it adds, must be “nondiscriminatory” and “based on ...
cost”), but it says nothing about a role for the FCC, § 252's
references to the state commissions, its rate-setting detail,
and its silence about the FCC's role all favor a reading of
the earlier word “regulations” that excludes, rather than
includes, FCC rate regulations.

Thus, §251 is silent about local rate-setting power.
Section 252 speaks of state, not federal, ratemaking. As
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most naturally read, the structure and language of those
sections foresee the traditional allocation of ratemaking
authority—an allocation that within broad limits assumes
local rates are local matters for local regulators.

I recognize that the majority finds the relevant rule-
making authority, not in §§251 and 252, but in a different
section containing a general grant of rulemaking author-
ity. Ante, at 9-10 (citing 47 U. S. C. §201(b)). But Con-
gress enacted that language in 1938, see 52 Stat. 588. The
scope of the FCC’s legal power to apply an explicit grant of
general authority to make rules implementing the more
specific terms of a later enacted statute depends upon
what that later enacted statute contemplates. Cf Louisi-
ana Pub. Seruv. Comm’nv. FCC, 476 U. 8. 355, 376-377,n. 5
(1986). And here, as just explained, the 1996 Act foresees
the reservation of most local rate-setting authority to local
regulators.

C

The most the FCC can claim is linguistic ambiguity.
But such a claim does not help the FCC, for relevant
precedent makes clear that, when faced with ambiguity,
we are to interpret statutes of this kind on the assumption
that Congress intended to preserve local authority. See,
e.g., Cipollone v. Liggett Group, Inc., 505 U.S. 504, 518
(1992) (“presumption against the pre-emption of state
police power regulations”); Rice v. Santa Fe Elevator Corp.,
331 U. S. 218, 230 (1947) (requiring “clear and manifest”
showing of congressional intent to supplant traditional
state police powers). Moreover, the Communications Act
itself, into which Congress inserted the provisions of the
1996 Act with which we are here concerned, comes
equipped with a specific instruction that courts are not to
“construe” the FCC's statutory grant of authority as

“givling] the Commission jurisdiction with respect to
. charges ... for or in connection with intrastate
communication.” 47 U. S. C. §152(b).

4
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Thus, as JUSTICE THOMAS points out, ante, at 10, it is not
surprising to find that this Court has interpreted the
Communications Act as denying the FCC authority to
determine local rate-related practices in the face of statu-
tory language far more helpful to the FCC than anything
present here. Louisiana Pub. Serv. Comm™n v. FCC, supra.
That precedent requires a similar result here.

Louisiana raised a question almost identical to the one
before us: Does a statute granting the FCC authority to
set certain general rate-related rules (there, depreciation
rules) also grant the FCC authority to set primarily local
rate-related rules (i.e., local depreciation rules)? Writing
for the Court, Justice Brennan stated that the basic “rule
of statutory construction” contained in §152(b) and just
quoted above requires interpretations that favor the res-
ervation of ratemaking authority to the States. Louisiana,
id., at 373. Hence, the statute did not permit the FCC to
write depreciation rules that would apply to equipment
insofar as it was used for local service. Ibid.

Consider the similarities between Louisiana and the
present cases. The relevant rules of statutory construc-
tion—the general and explicit presumptions favoring
retention of local authority—are the same. See id., at 369
(asking whether “Congress intended that federal regula-
tion supersede state law” and citing Rice v. Santa Fe
Elevator Corp., supra); 476 U. S., at 371-373 (relying on
§152(b)). The subject matter is highly similar—both cases
involve the way in which local rates will be set for equip-
ment used for both intrastate and interstate calls. Com-
pare Brief for Federal Petitioners 36-38, with Louisiana,
supra, at 374-376. And both cases involve intrastate
charges that could affect interstate rates, here because of
local competition’s interstate impact, see First Report &
Order §84, 11 FCC Red, at 15544, in Loutsiana because
more (or less) stringent local depreciation rules would
affect the rate of replacement of equipment used for inter-
state calls, 476 U. S., at 362-363.
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Consider, too, the differences. The language of the
relevant statute here explicitly refers to “State commis-
sionfs],” which, it says, will “establish any rates.” 47
U. 8. C. §252(c)(2) (1994 ed., Supp. II) (emphasis added).
The language of the relevant statute in Louisiana, by
contrast, was far more easily read as granting the FCC the
authority it sought. That statute said that the FCC would
“prescribe” depreciation practices for the relevant local
telephone companies, and it prohibited “any depreciation
charges . . . other than those prescribed by the [FCC),”
§220(b); it made it “unlawful . . . to keep any other [depre-
ciation] accounts ... than those so prescribed or ... ap-
proved” by the FCC, §220(g); it ordered the FCC to hear
from state commissions before establishing its own rules,
§220(1); and it authorized the FCC to exempt state-
regulated companies from its depreciation rules, §220(h).
See Louisiana, supra, at 366-367. These differences, of
course, make the argument for local ratemaking in these
cases stronger, not weaker, than in Louisiana.

The majority says its view is “unaffected” by §152(b).
Ante, at 11. But Congress’ apparently was not, for when it
enacted the 1996 Act, it initially considered amending
§152(b) to make it inapplicable to the provisions that we
here consider, thereby facilitating an interpretation, like
the majority’s, that would give the FCC the local rate-
setting power it now seeks to exercise. See S. 652, 104th
Cong., lst Sess., §101(cX2) (1995); H.R. 1555, 104th
Cong., 1st Sess., §101(e)(1) (1995). The final legislation,
however, rejected that proposed language. See 47 U. S. C.
§152(b). It cannot be thought that Congress “intend[ed]
sub silentio to enact statutory language that it ha[d] ear-
lier discarded in favor of other language.” INS v. Car-
doza-Fonseca, 480 U.S. 421, 442-443 (1987) (internal
quotation marks and citation omitted).

(2
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D

The FCC's strongest argument, in my view, is that its
rate rules do not actually supplant local rate-setting
authority; they simply set forth limits, creating a kind of
envelope marking the outer bounds of what would consti-
tute a reasonable local rate-setting system. The majority
may accept a version of this argument, for it says the FCC
has prescribed a “requisite pricing methodology” that “no
more prevents the States from establishing rates than do
the statutory ‘Pricing standards’ set forth in §252(d).”
Ante, at 16. That, however, is not what the FCC has done.

The FCC’s rate regulations are not at all like §252(d)’s
pricing standards. The statute sets forth those standards
in general terms, using such words as, “based on . . . cost,”
“nondiscriminatory,” and “just and reasonable.” Terms
such as these give rate-setting commissions broad meth-
odological leeway; they say little about the “method em-
ployed” to determine a particular rate. FPC v. Hope Natu-
ral Gas Co., 320 U. S. 591, 602 (1944). The FCC's rules, on
the other hand, are not general. The dozens of pages of
text that set them forth are highly specific and highly
detailed. See First Report & Order §9672-715, supra, at
15844-15862. They deprive state commissions of meth-
odological leeway. Their rate-setting instructions grant a
state commission little or no freedom to choose among
reasonable rate-determining methods according to the
State’s policy-related judgments, assessing local economic
circumstance or community need. I grant the fact that the
rules leave it to the state commissions to fix the actual
rate, but that is rather like giving a restaurant chef the
authority to choose a menu while restricting him to one
dish, an omelette, and to one single favorite recipe.

Nor can the FCC successfully argue that the Act re-
quires the particular rate-setting system that its regula-
tions contain. The FCC's system, which the FCC calls
“forward-looking,” bases the charge for the use of an un-

A
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bundled element (say, a set of local wires connecting a
subscriber to a local switch) upon a hypothetical set of
costs—the costs of providing that service using the incum-
bent’s actual wire center, but otherwise assuming use of
the most efficient technology that the incumbent could use
(not the equipment the incumbent actually does use). See
First Report & Order §7682, 685, supra, at 15847-15849.
The FCC does not claim that the statute’s language
(though ruling out certain kinds of rate-of-return pro-
ceedings, 47 U. 8. C. §252(d)(1)(A)(i) (1994 ed., Supp. II))
forces use of this forward-looking cost determination
system. Moreover, I have explained above why I do not
believe the Act's purposes demand what its language
denies, namely, a single nationwide rate-setting system.
Supra, at 7-8; compare First Report & Order §114, supra,
at 155568-15559 (arguing that a single pricing methodol-
ogy is needed to assure uniform administration of the Act).

The FCC does argue that the Act’s purpose, competition,
favors its system. For competition, according to the FCC,
tends to produce prices that reflect forward-looking re-
placement costs, not actual historical costs. E.g., id., §672,
11 FCC Rcd, at 15844. But this argument does not show
that the Act compels the use of the FCC’s system over any
other. How could it? The competition that the Act seeks
is a process, not an end result; and a regulatory system
that imposes through administrative mandate a set of
prices that tries to mimic those that competition would
have set does not thereby become any the less a regulatory
process, nor any the more a competitive one.

Most importantly, the FCC's rules embody not an effort
to circumscribe the realm of the reasonable, but rather a
policy-oriented effort to choose among several different
systems, including systems based upon actual costs or
price caps, which other systems the FCC'’s rules prohibit.
A few examples, focusing upon some of the claimed weak-
nesses of the FCC's preferred system, will illustrate, how-

65
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ever, how easily a regulator weighing certain policy con-
siderations (for example administrative considerations)
differently might have chosen a different set of reasonable
rules:

—Consider the FCC’s decision to deny state commis-
sions the choice of establishing rates based on actual
historic, rather than hypothetical forward-looking, costs.
See First Report & Order 4705, 11 FCC Rcd, at 15857~
15858. dJustice Brandeis, joined by Justice Holmes,
pointed out the drawback of using a forward-looking,
rather than an actual historic, cost system many years
ago. They wrote that whatever the theoretical economic
merits of a “reproduction cost” system (a system bearing
an uncanny resemblance to the FCCs choice), the
hypothetical nature of the regulatory judgments it
required made such a system administratively
unworkable. See Missouri ex rel, Southwestern Bell
Telephone Co. v. Public Serv. Comm’n of Mo., 262 U. 8. 276,
292-296 (1923) (Brandeis, dJ., dissenting).

The passage of time has not outdated the Brandeis and
Holmes criticism. Modern critics question whether regu-
lators can accurately determine the “efficient” cost of
supplying telephone service, say, to a particular group of
Manhattan office buildings, by means of hypothetically
efficient up-to-date equipment connected to a hypotheti-
cally efficient New York City network built to connect with
NYNEX’s existing (nonhypothetical) wire center. See, e.g.,
Kahn, Letting Go, at 93, and n. 135. The use of historic
costs draws added support from one major statutory aim—
expeditious introduction of competition. That is because
efforts to determine hypothetical (rather than actual) costs
means argument, and argument means delay, with re-
spect to entry into both local and long-distance markets.
See supra, at 4-5. Though the FCC disfavors actual or
historic costs, it does not satisfactorily explain why their

(Lo
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use would be arbitrary or unreasonable.

—Consider the FCC's decision to prohibit use of an
“efficient component pricing rule.” See First Report &
Order {708-711, supra, at 15859-15860. Where an in-
cumbent supplies an element to New Entrant B that it
otherwise would have provided Old Customer A, that ruie,
roughly speaking, permits the incumber* to charge a price
measured by either (1) the element’'s m. =t price, if it is
sold in the marketplace, or (2), if it is n¢  he incumbent’s
actual costs (including the net revenu. the incumbent
loses from foregoing the sale to Old Customer A). See
generally, e.g., W. Baumol & J. Sidak, Toward Competi-
tion in Local Telephony 95-97 (1994). This pricing system
seeks to assure the incumbent that it will obtain from B
the contribution, say, to fixed costs or to overhead, that A
had previously made. Many experts prefer such a system.
See, e.g., Sidak & Spulber, The Tragedy of the Telecom-
mons: Government Pricing of Unbundled Network Ele-
ments Under the Telecommunications Act of 1996, 97
Colum. L. Rev. 1081, 1111-1113, and nn. 75-85 (1997);
Kahn & Taylor, The Pricing of Inputs Sold to Competitors:
A Comment, 11 Yale J. Reg. 225, 228-230 (1994). The
FCC rejected that system, but in-doing so it did not claim,
nor did its reasoning support the claim, that the use of
such a system would be arbitrary or unreasonable. See
Sidak & Spulber, supra, at 1095-1098.

—Consider the FCC’s decision to forbid the use of what
regulators call “Ramsey pricing,” see First Report & Order
5696, supra, at 15852-15853. Ramsey pricing is a classi-
cal regulatory pricing system that assigns fixed costs in a
way that helps maintain services for customers who can-
not (or will not) pay higher prices. See generally, e.g., 1 A.
Kahn, The Economics of Regulation: Principles and Insti-
tutions 137-141 (reprint 1988). Many experts strongly
prefer the use of such a system. See, e.g., Sidak & Spul-
ber, supra, at 1109 (arguing that the FCC's prohibition of
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Ramsey pricing will “minimize rather than maximize
consumer welfare”). The FCC disfavors Ramsey pricing,
but it does not explain why a contrary judgment would
conflict with the statute or otherwise be arbitrary or un-
reasonable.

These examples do not show that the FCC’s rules them-
selves are unreasonable. That question is not now before
us, and | express no view on the matter. The examples
simply help explain why the FCC's rules could not set
forth the onily rate-setting system consistent with the Act's
objectives. The FCC’s regulations do not set forth an outer
envelope surrounding a set of reasonable choices; instead,
they constitute the kind of detailed policy-related rate-
setting that the statute in respect to local matters leaves
to the States.

* * *

Two Terms ago the Court held that Congress could not
constitutionally require a state sheriff to fill out a form
providing background information about a buyer of a gun.
Printzv. United States, 521 U. S. 898, 935 (1997). Dissent-
ers in that case noted that the law deprived the States of a
power that had little practical significance. See id., at 961
(STEVENS, J., dissenting); td., at 977 (BREYER, J., dissent-
ing). Today's decision does deprive the States of practi-
cally significant power, a camel compared with Printz's
gnat. The language of the statute nowhere reveals any
“clear and manifest purpose,” Rice, 331 U. 8., at 230, that
such was Congress’ intent. History, purpose, and prece-
dent all argue to the contrary. I would hold that, in re-
spect to local ratesetting, the FCC’s reach has exceeded its
legal grasp.

II

I agree with the Court’s disposition of the FCC’s “un-
bundling” rules. As earlier explained, the Act seeks to
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introduce competition int6 local markets by removing legal
barriers to new entry, by requiring interconnection, by
requiring incumbents to sell to potential retail competitors
at wholesale rates, and by requiring the sharing, or “un-
bundling,” of certain facilities. Supra, at 6; see 47 U. S. C.
§8251(c)(2)—(4), 253(a) (1994 ed., Supp. II). The Act ex-
presses this last-mentioned sharing requirement in gen-
eral terms, reflecting congressional uncertainty about the
extent to which compelled use of an incumbent’s facilities
will prove necessary to avoid waste. Will wireless technol-
ogy or cable television lines, for example, permit the effi-
cient provision of local telephone service without the use of
existing telephone lines that now run house to house?

Despite the empirical uncertainties, the basic congres-
sional objective is reasonably clear. The unbundling
requirement seeks to facilitate the introduction of compe-
tition where practical, i.e, without inordinate waste.
Supra, at 6-7. And although the provision describing
which elements must be unbundled does not explicitly
refer to the analogous “essential facilities” doctrine (an
antitrust doctrine that this Court has never adopted), the
Act, in my view, does impose related limits upon the FCC's
power to compel unbundling. In particular, I believe that,
given the Act's basic purpose, it requires a convincing
explanation of why facilities should be shared (or “unbun-
dled”) where a new entrant could compete effectively
without the facility, or where practical alternatives to that
facility are available. §251(d)(2); see generally Areeda,
Essential Facilities; An Epithet in Need of Limiting Prin-
ciples, 58 Antitrust L. J. 841, 852853 (1989).

As the majority points out, the Act's language itself
suggests some such limits. Ante, at 20—-25. The fact that
compulsory sharing can have significant administrative
and social costs inconsistent with the Act's purposes sug-
gests the same. Even the simplest kind of compelled
sharing, say, requiring a railroad to share bridges, tun-
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nels, or track, means that someone must oversee the terms
and conditions of that sharing. Moreover, a sharing re-
quirement may diminish the original owner’s incentive to
keep up or to improve the property by depriving the owner
of the fruits of value-creating investment, research, or
labor. And as one moves beyond the sharing of readily
separable and administrable physical facilities, say, to the
sharing of research facilities, firm management, or techni-
cal capacities, these problems can become more severe.
One would not ordinarily believe it practical, for example,
to require a railroad to share its locomotives, fuel, or
workforce. Nor can one guarantee that firms will under-
take the investment necessary to produce complex tech-
nological innovations knowing that any competitive ad-
vantage deriving from those innovations will be dissipated
by the sharing requirement. The more complex the facili-
ties, the more central their relation to the firm’s manage-
rial responsibilities, the more extensive the sharing de-
manded, the more likely these costs will become serious.
See generally 1 H. Demsetz, Ownership, Control, and the
Firm: The Organization of Economic Activity 207 (1988).
And the more serious they become, the more likely they
will offset any economic or competitive gain that a sharing
requirement might otherwise provide. The greater the
administrative burden, for example, the more the need for
complex proceedings, the very existence of which means
delay, which in turn can impede the entry into long-
distance markets that the Act foresees. See supra, at 5.
Nor are any added costs imposed by more extensive
unbundling requirements necessarily offset by the added
potential for competition. Increased sharing by itself does
not automatically mean increased competition. It is in the
unshared, not in the shared, portions of the enterprise
that meaningful competition would likely emerge. Rules
that force firms to share every resource or element of a
business would create, not competition, but pervasive
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regulation, for the regulators, not the marketplace, would
set the relevant terms.

The upshot, in my view, is that the statute’s unbundling
requirements, read in light of the Act's basic purposes,
require balance. Regulatory rules that go too far, ex-
panding the definition of what must be shared beyond that
which is essential to that which merely proves advanta-
geous to a single competitor, risk costs that, in terms of
the Act’s objectives, may make the game not worth the
candle.

I believe the FCC’s present unbundling rules are unlaw-
ful because they do not sufficiently reflect or explore this
other side of the unbundling coin. See Motor Vehicle Mfrs.
Assn. of United States, Inc. v. State Farm Mut. Automobile
Ins. Co., 463 U. S. 29, 43 (1983). They do not explain satis-
factorily why, for example, an incumbent must share with
new entrants “call waiting,” or various operator services.
Nor do they adequately explain why an incumbent should
be forced to share virtually every aspect of its business.
As the majority points out, ante, at 22—-23, they seem to
assume, without convincing explanation, that the more
the incumbent unbundles, the better. Were that the Act’s
objective, however, would Congress have seen a need for a
separate wholesale sales requirement (since the “unbun.
dling” requirement would have led to a similar result)?
Indeed, would Congress have so emphasized the impor-
tance of competition? A totally unbundled world—a world
in which competitors share every part of an incumbent’s
existing system, including, say, billing, advertising, sales
staff, and work force (and in which regulators set all un-
bundling charges)—is a world in which competitors would
have little, if anything, to compete about.

I understand the difficulty of making the judgments
that the statute entrusts to the FCC and the short time
that it gave the FCC in which to make them. 47 U.S.C.
§251(d)(1) (1994 ed., Supp. II). I also understand that the
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law gives the FCC considerable leeway in the exercise of
its judgment. E.g., R. Pierce, S. Shapiro, & P. Verkuil,
Administrative Law and Process §7.4, p. 353 (2d ed. 1992).
But, without added explanation, I must conclude that the
unbundling rules before us go too far. They are inconsis-
tent with Congress’ approach. They have not been ade-
quately justified in terms of the statute’s mandate, read in
light of its purposes. See 5 U.S.C. §706(2). For this
reason, as well as the reasons set forth in the majority’s
opinion, I agree with its conclusion that Rule 319 must be
vacated.
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SUMMARY

The Supreme Court has sent the Commission back to the drawing board with some
specific instructions on how to approach section 251(d)(2). Those instructions require the
Commission to draw from section 251(d)(2) a rational limiting standard on network element
unbundling. The Court also instructed the Commission that in applying its limiting standard it
must look beyond incumbent LEC networks in assessing the availability of present alternatives
and the ability of CLECs to create alternatives through self-provisioning. The Court's
instructions were informed by the fact that forced sharing may in fact displace competition with
regulation rather than the reverse.

The Commission must focus its test on maximizing benefits to consumers.. Creating
entitlements for competitors to unbundled network elements under the Commission's current
TELRIC pricing scheme cannot be the focus of a rational limiting standard on network element
unbundling. The Commission could take an important initial step towards this goal by adopting
a test it has already applied to network elements as the standard. Thus, the test under section
251{(d) should relate to whether an element is necessary to, or whether the failure to unbundle
would impair, an efficient CLEC's meaningful opportunity to compete.

The presence of competitive alternatives, the possibility of entry through self-
provisioning and whether an efficient CLEC has a meaningful opportunity to compete can only
be assessed by looking at properly defined product and geographic markets. The Commission
practice when assessing competitive alternatives has been to define markets as the first step in its

analysis. This proceeding requires the same approach.
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When markets are defined and exarnined, one inegcapable fact emerges - local
conditions vary to the extent that no single one-size-fits-all national list can reflect this variation.
Constructing a one-size regulatory straight-jacket would be contrary to the Commission's own
attempts to "move away from 'one size fits all' regulation and reduce the regulatory requircmeflts
on incumbent carriers as competition develops in discrete geographic areas," Local Competition
Survey at 4, let alone Congress's pro-competitive de-regulatory goals for the 1996 Act.

The Commission has adopted a three zone approach to aggregating local markets in its
Special Access and Switched Transport orders discussed below. These zones were drawn by the
Commission to reflect competition and underlying economic forces that influence competition in
local markets. This three zone approach provides one way to develop national lists for local
elements that adequately reflect the presence of alternatives to incumbent LEC facilities and the
ability of CLECSs to self-provision.

CLECSs have raised billions of dollars of capital and have invested that capital in
alternative facilities. Thousands of miles of local fiber and hundreds of switches have been
deployed in the last two years. CLECs have conccntraied on using these facilities to serve the
business market. The Commission has recognized that competition for larger businesses has
been a fact for some time, and that CLEC competition for those customers continues to grow
rapidly. Cable telephony presents a rapidly growing direct and complete substitute for
residential local exchange servie delivered over incumbent LEC networks. The Commission
must account for the role of cable telephony facilities as an alternative to incumbent LEC
networks.

The Commission's lists must reflect the market realities set out in great detail below. The

facts show that for many incumbent LEC network elements in many geographic areas there are
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more than adequate alternatives to incumbent LEC elements. The ease of self-provisioning some
elements means that CLECs could create alternatives in sufficiently short order that unbundling
would not meet section 251(d)(2)'s standards.

The Commission should simply disclaim any interest in unbundling new network
elements that incumbent LEC's are investing in to provide advanced services. Advanced
services.competition and competitive alternatives come from other networks as well the current
ability of CLECs to compete effectively using incumbent local loops and collocation. There are .
no "incumbents” in this market and there is no incumbent LEC network to unbundle. Because
incumbents have just begun deploying the new equipment necessary for them to provide
advanced services, any unbundling requirement would unbundle incumbent LEC investment
dollars rather than existing equipment. The Commission should be encouraging investment in
advanced services eé;uipment, not handicapping it. Any requirement that incumbent LECs invest
in new equipment only to turn it over to CLECs once a profit opportunity has been established
would create a substantial investment disincentive. -

Hc.eding the Court's advice to develop and apply a rational, limiting unbundling will

result in a list that reflects the many alternatives available to CLECs in the market.
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Before the
Federal Communications Commission
Washington, D.C. 20554

In the Matter of )
)
Implementation of the Local Competition ) CC Docket No. 96-98
Provisions in the Telecommunications Act )
of 1996 )
BELLSOUTH’S COMMENTS

BellSouth Corporation, on behalf of itself and BeliSouth Telecommunications

(BeliSouth), hereby files these Comments in connection with the Commission’s Second FNPRM

in CC Docket Nos. 96-98 and 95-185."

L INTRODUCTION

The Conunis.;ion’s First Report and Order misapplied section 251(d)(2)’s standards for
unbundling network elements. The Supreme Court has required the Commission to begin
entirely anew.? BellSouth's comments set out a framework for implementing the Court"s
directive tl‘mt the Commission develop and apply section 251(d)(2)'s necessary and impair
standard in a way that creates a rational "limiting standard” on unbundling network elements. In
applying this limiting standard, the Commission must look to the availability of competitive

alternatives outside incumﬁent networks and to the ability of competitive local exchange carriers

(CLECS) to self-provision network clements. Assessing competitive alternatives for particular

! In the Matter of Implementation of the Local Competition Provisions in the
Telecommunications Act of 1996, CC Docket Nos. 96-98. Second Further Notice of Proposed

Rulemaking, FCC 99-70, released April 16, 1999 (“Second FNPRM™).

? In the Matter of Implementation of the Local Competition Provisions in the
Telecommunications Act of 1996, CC Docket No. 96-98, First Report and Order, 11 FCC Red
15499 (1996)(“First Report and Order™), modified on reconsideration, 11 FCC Red 13042
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elements will require the Commission to define product and geographic markets for network
elements and to identify all sources of alternative facilities. BellSouth proposes a single
approach the Commission can use to assess whether incumbent LEC network elements meet
section 251(d)2)’s standard.

Although a single national standard is appropriate, a single national list of unbundled
elements is not. As Commissioner Powell points out in' his statement attached to the Second
fNPRM, the results of applying a national standard to local markets will yield results that depend
on local conditions. Providing local exchange service is a local business. The Commission
cannot blind itself to the fundamental fact that local competitive and economic conditions vary
widely across the country. The Commission’s desire for a national list is achievable only if the
list reflects the great variation in local conditions. A one-size fits all list would be inherently
arbitrary, anti-cons1;1:ner and contrary to the Court’s instructions. Any such list would conflict
with the Commission’s goal, consistent with the Telecommunications Act of 1996 (Act) and the
Court’s opinion, “to move away from ‘one size fits all’ regulation and reduce the regulatory
requiremeﬁts on incumbent carriers as competition develops in discrete geographic areas.” Local
Competition Survey at 4.

The Commission has, in the past, grouped geographic markets based on the competitive
similarity of choices available to consumers in each of the markets. BellSouth bcliéves that for
elements supplied in local geographic markets, such as loops and transport, the Commission
should apply its national standard to the three zone approach it has used to grant incumbent’s

special access and switched transport pricing flexibility. These zones reflect competition and the

(1996), vacared in part, lowa Utilities Bd'v. FCC, 120 F.2d 753 (8® Cir. 1997), aff"d in part and
rev'd in part sub nom. AT&T Corp. v. lowa Utilities Board, 119 S. Ct. 721 (1999).
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basic economics that influence construction of competitive facilities. The zones reflect a basic
distinction between large cities, smaller urban areas and rural areas. For local market elements,
the Commission could easily establish a three zone national list. For elements that are provided
in national markets, like operator services and directory assistance, a single national decision 1s
appropriate.

This approach would allow the Commis.sion to develop a workable list of network
elements that must be provided at cost-based prices. The list will reflect local conditions for
local elements. State commissions would then be free to apply the Commission’s national
analytic approach to assessing whether peculiar local market features are significant enough to
warrant a change in the Commission’s list. Based on a thorough fact-based record that reflects
local market conditions, a state commission could add to or subtract from the Commission’s list.

1. SUPREME bOURT’S OPINION

The Supreme Court singled out two overarching mistakes in the Commission’s original
approach to unbundling network elements. First, the Commission mistakenly prcsumed-that
Congress iﬁtended that network elements were to be unbundled wherever technically feasible.
This mistaken presumption was the linchpin for the First Report and Order’s analysis of
unbundling. By removing this linchpin, the Court’s ruling requires the Commission to start
entirely afresh and approach unbundling and the necessary and impair standard with a blank
slate. The Court’s second lesson is its conclusion that the Commission had failed to draw from
the Act’s necessary and impair language the rational limiting standard on unbundling that
Congress intended. Unbundling without meaningful limits is contrary to Congress’s basic pro-

competitive, deregulatory goal for the Act.

A, Technical Feasibility and Unbundling
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The Court identified 2 fundamental mistake underlying the Commission’s entire original
approach to network element unbundling. In the section of its First Report and Order addressing
unbundling, the Commission began “with the premise that an incumbent was obliged to turn over
as much of its network as was ‘technically feasible,” and viewed [the statutory necessary and
impair language] as merely permitting it to soften that obligation.” /d. This incorrect premise
led the Commission to misinterpret the Act as imposing a general duty on incumbent local
exchange carriers (LECs) to unbundle whenever technically feasible. The Court heid that the
Commission's “premise was wrong.” Rather, the Act’s “technically feasible” language in
section 251(c)(3) relates to “where unbundled access must occur, not which [network] elements
must be unbundled.” Jd. quoting 120 F. 3d, at 810 (emphasis in original).

Correcting this flaw will require the Commission to reverse its presumptioxis on
unbundling and recc;;lsider the basic competitive wisdom of regulatory unbundling. Jowa
Utilities Board, 119 S. Ct. 736. This will require the Commission to justify unbundling
requirements on an element-by-element basis. Doing so will put the Commission back.in touch
with Conéress’s pro-competitive intent. Reversing course will also put the Commission on the
same pro-competitive wavelength as the antitrust law, and will put it in accord with economic
thinking on regulation,

The Act requires the Commission to assess whether network elements should be
unbundled on an element-by-element basis. Unbundled access to an element may be required
only if the element meets section 251(d)(2)’s standard. The Act creates no general presumnption
in favor of unbundling as the Commission mistakenly concluded. The Court has required the
Commission to reverse its mistaken course of presuming that the Act mandates unbundling

unless proven otherwise. /d. Compare First Report and Order, 1§ 281(*a determination of
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technical feasibility would then create a presumption in favor of requiring an incumbent LEC to
provide the element”); 286 (*‘we conclude that the statute does not require us to interpret the
‘impairment’ standard in a way that would significantly diminish the obligation imposed by
section 251(c)(3)”). Similarly, the Act can not be read to suggest that more unbundling is bctt&
than less, as the Commission’s original approach seemed to read it. Jowa Utilities Board, 119 S.
Ct. 754 (Bﬁeycr, 5).

Unbundling is permissible only where it furthers Congress’s intent, and Congress
intended unbundling to occur only when the facts demonstrate that section 251(d)(2)’s necessary

and impair standard is satisfied.

B. The Court's Requirement That “Necessary and Impair” Serve As A Limiting
Principle _

The Court also held that the meaning the Commission gave to the necessary and impair
standard in the First Report and Order did not match the terms of the statute or Congress’s
intent. . The Court explained that “if Congress had wanted to give blanket access to incumbents’
networks on a basis as unrestricted as the scheme the Commission has come up with, it would
not have included § 251(d)(2) in the statute at all.” Jowa Utilities Board, 119 S. Ct. at 735. The
Court then held that section 251(d)(2) was intended to impose a limiting standard on unbundling,
and that the Commission must “apply some limiting standard, rationally related to the goais of
the Act, which it has simply failed to do.” Id. at 734-735 (emphasis in original).’

The Court singled out two of the Commission’s positions on necessary and impair for

discussion. Each independently supplied grounds for the Court’s holding that the Commission’s

3 The Commission’s freedom to consider “other factors” in addition to the necessary and impair
tests is discussed below. Whatever “other factors” the Commission may choose to consider, they
must be consistent with the Court’s instruction that section 251(d)2) provide a limiting standard.
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approach conflicted with the b'asic thrust of the Act’s limits on unbundling. First, the
Commission refused to consider the availability of elements outside incumbent networks in
assessing whether unbundling was necessary or the failure to unbundie would impair the ability
to provide service. The Court held that the “Commission cannot, consistent with the statute, |
blind itself to the availability of elements outside the incumbent’s network.” /d. at 735. Echoing
the antitrust laws, the Court specifically pointed to self-provisioning as an additional source of
competitive supply that the Commission must evaluate. /d. at 734-735.

Second, the Court held that the Commission’s conclusion that any increase in cost (or
decrease in quality) from failing to unbundle an element of an incumbent’s network was
sufficient to support an unbundling requirement was contrary to the plain language of the statute,
Id. at 735. The Commission’s approach is “simply not in accord with the ordinary' and fair
meaning of * neces;;.;y and impair. Taking a cost increase (or quality decrease) that simply
reduces a new entrant’s profits as creating an impairment does not supply the rational limiting
standard that the Act requires. /4., n. 11.

III. Dl::FINING AN APPROACH TO THE NECESSARY AND IMPAIR STANDARD

The Commission must now articulate a reasoned approach to implementing section
251(d}2)’s necessary and impair standard that resonates with Congress's pro-competitive
dercgulatory goals for the Act. As the Court made very clear, the Commission’s prior approach

did not do so.

A, The Court’s Rules For Necessary and Impair

Other factors that would expand unbundling beyond that available under the necessary and
impair standard would conflict with the Court’s opinion and the Act, as discussed below.
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The Court has supplied the Commission with guidance on how to properly approach the
necessary and impair standard. First, section 251(d)(2)’s necessary and impair standard must
supply a limiting principle on network unbundling that is rationally related to the Act’s pro-
competitive goals. This will require the Commission to give the statute’s words -- “nccessary‘;-
and “impair” -- the weight their “ordinary and fair meaning” requires. /d. at 735. “Necessary”
and “impair” are strong words. Second, the Commission must look outside incumbent networks
when assessing whether unbundling a network element meets the standard. This examination of -
competitive alternatives must include the ability of carriers to self-provision facilities. Third, the
Commission may not order unbundling based on any increase in cost (or decrease in quality). It
must articulate some rational standard for assessing the importance of the costs involved. Ata
minimum, the Commission’s approach must include each of these requirements set out by the
Court. )

1. Necessary and Impair Must Supply A Limiting Principle

The Court provided an essential insight by establishing that necessary and impair must
supply a li'miling standard on unbundling. /d. at 734-735. The essential reason for Congress’s
limiting standard is that the blanket sharing of incumbent networks is fundamentally inconsistent
with Congress’s “pro-competitive, de-regulatory” Act.

Justice Breyer supplied the reasoning behind the Court’s requirement that section
251(d)(2)’s necessary and impair language limit the sharing of elements of incumbent networks.
Increased sharing by itself does not automatically mean increased competition. It

is in the unshared, not in the shared, portions of the enterprise that meaningful

competition would likely emerge. Rules that force firms to share every resource

or element of a business would create, not competition, but pervasive regulation,
for the regulators, not the marketplace, would set the relevant terms.
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Id. at 754 (Breyer, 1.). Pervasive unbundling, as previously ordered by the Commission, limits
the potential for competition and maximizes the need for regulation. Both directly conflict with
Congress’s basic goal for the Act. “A totally unbundled world ... is a world in which
competitors would have little, if anything, to compete about. Such a world is not what the Act
envisions.” Id}

The principal cost of forced unbundling will spring from reduced investment by
incumbents and new entrants alike, and therefore reduced real competition.® 7d. at 31 (Breyer,
J.). These costs are discussed in more detail below.

Justice Breyer also spelled out that unbundling carries with it “significant” administrative
costs. Id. at 753. These costs increase as the complexity of the elements and their importance to
the incumbent firm increase. Id. at 753-754. One reason for this is the need for increasingly

complex administrative proceedings to set the terms and conditions for shan'ng.’ For example,

* The unbundled network element platform nicely illustrates Justice Breyer’s point. As
envisioned by at least some CLECs, the platform would have the incumbent supply all the
elements for CLECs to provide service in a single bundle. This bundle would be provided at
TELRIC prices without CLEC investment or risk. This platformt would reduce or eliminate the
need for CLECs to build competitive facilities, and thus reduce competition. Although it
provides for some form of retail arbitrage, this arbitrage hinders competition by sacrificing
normal, unregulated market incentives to invest in competitive facilities. The platform is sharing
every resource and leads to exactly Justice Breyer’s result — pervasive regulation substituting for
competition. The platform and other combinations are discussed in more detail below.

* The Jorde, Sidak and Teece affidavit, discussed in more detail below, expands upon Justice
Breyer's thinking. As Justice Breyer explained, a sharing requirement reduces incentives to
invest. The affidavit spells out just how serious a reduction in investment by both incumbent
ILECs and CLECs can occur. Mandatory unbundling is not itself a route to competition.

¢ The Commission's TELRIC pricing methodology maximizes the disincentives from cost-based
unbundling by minimizing the potential for obtaining market-based rewards for investment.

7 One example of how administrative complexity rapidly increases is the requirement that local
switching be unbundled. Although the Commission may view this requirement as creating a
single required element offering, in fact it has spawned many. BellSouth’s price lists include 8
different unbundled switch port offerings. Each much be separately priced and administered.
BellSouth’s unbundled element price list includes 61 primary offerings. The regulatory
literature does not support the notion regulators can set prices in such detail across such & broad
range of technologically complex products and services without harming consumer welfare. The
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BellSouth’s unbundled network element price list contains 18 densely packed pages of prices.
These regulatory proceedings create the delay and uncertainty that the Commission hopes to
avoid. Second FNPRM at §13. A rational limiting principle will account for both the
competitive and administrative costs of unbundling and the unnecessary delay and dependencé.

on regulatory proceedings that it occasions.

Regulatory rules that go too far, expanding the definition of what must be shared

beyond that which is essential to that which merely proves advantageous to a

single competitor, risk costs that, in terms of the Act’s objectives, may make the

game not worth the candie.

119 §.Ct. 754 (Breyer, J.).

These cautions against pervasive unbundling underlie Congress's choice of “necessary”
and “impair” as the measures of its standard. Both are strong words that were intended to create
a high threshold that parties must satisfy to claim an entitlement to unbundled elements. They
must be interpreted and applied consistent with the Court’s requirement that section 251(d)(2)
supply a limiting standard. Congress created less restrictive standards for mandating incumbent
LEC actions where it judged them, e.g. broad interconnection and resale requirements.
Congress’s desire for “rapid deployment” of advanced services provides another illustration of a
standard not inserted into section 251(d)(2).

Congress’s sharp distinction between resale and unbundling obligations, and the
establishment of a high standard for unbundling, reflects a reasoned decision based on the
economic realities set out by Justice Breyer that mandatory unbundling at prices set by regulators

has substantial, concrete costs that can easily outweigh any supposed consumer welfare benefits.

The Court’s opinion makes it clear that Congress’s procompetitive, deregulatory plan requires

rapid pace of change in the industry, both technological and in corporate alliances, magnifies the
potential harm of the Commission’s previous central-planning approach.
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that section 251(d)(2) be applied to create opportunities for competition rather than opportunities

for regulation.

2. The Commission Must Look Outside Incumbent Networks To
Alternative Facilities And Self-Provisioning

The Commission’s originai approach to the necessary and impair standards concluded -'
that the availability of network elements outside incumbent networks was irrelevant to the need
for a sharing requirement. The Court rejected this and required the Commission to weigh the
ability of new entrants to self-provision an elernent or purchase access to it from a provider other'
than the incumbent LEC. Jd. at 735. In doing so, the Court discussed and dismissed the
Commission’s underlying reasoning that *“’requiring new entrants to duplicate unnecessarily
even a part of the incumbent’s network’” justified imposing an unbundling requirement. /d.
quoting First Report and Order, 283.

The Court’s message is that having new entrants duplicate incumbent networks is to be
sought rather than avoided. Certainly the Commission’s prior approach of requiring unbundling
at cost-based prices in order to rninimize CLEC investment in local facilities makes little policy
sense. Investment in local facilities by CLECs and incumbents benefits consumers. By
providing CLEC:s risk-free access to elements at TELRIC prices, the Commission’s policy
provides a substantial disincentive to CLEC investment in facilities.

Limiting unbundling so that free-riding does not interfere with normal incentives to
invest in competitive facilities is a fundamental goal of section 251(d)(2)’s limiting principle and
should be a fundamental goal of the Commission. Where competitive facilities can coexist with

incumbent facilities, the Commission should not be providing incentives to CLECs to depend on
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regulation rather than their own investment.® Simply put, the Commission may not justify an
unbundling requirement because it saves CLECs from constructing network facilities.
Sacrificing competition in the unshared portions of the network for sharing would contravene the

Act and the Court’s opinion.

3. Any Increase In Cost Must Be Substantial To Meet The Necessary
And Impair Standard

The Court explicitly rejected the notion that any increase in cost justifies a sharing
requirement. /d. The Court found that an increase in cost from obtaining an alternative to an
incumbent element that only reduces a CLECs profit could not justify an unbundling
requirement. Any cost increase must be material enough to have some uitimate effects on
consumers, as discussed below.

The Court’s analogy was that as long as the light bulb could still be changed, the
incumbent’s longer ladder was neither necessary nor would its absence impair the CLEC. By
encouraging CLECs to substitute an incumbent’s ladder when their own could be made to work,
the Commission tipped the balance away from CLECs investing in their own facilities, and the
resulting competition in the unshared facilities, 1o pervasive regulation of the shared facilities.
The Court’s opinion requires the Commission to base an unbundling requirement only on
meaningful cost increases.

Comparing the costs of CLEC facilities to incumbent facilities must be done on an

apples-to-apples basis. TELRIC prices set under the Commission's rules cannot be the standard

® Following through on the Court’s mandate to look outside incumbent LECs’ networks will give
the Commission information on where, and what type of, CLEC facilities are currently operating
and what capabilities CLECs have for self-provisioning. For example, during the three years
since passage of the Act, CLECs have installed many switches and miles qf transport.
Commission examination of CLEC build-out plans would doubtless magnify this trend and
remove any factual basis for unbundling of advanced services, transport and switching elements.
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for comparison. For example, a CLEC claim that the costs of its own element so substantially
exceeds the costs of an incumbent element priced at TELR.IC that it cannot offer service is not
probative of anything. TELRIC is 2 hypothetical price and does not reflect the incumbent’s
actual costs. As long as the CLEC seeks to compare its actual cost to something, that something
must be the incumbent’s actual cost. The Court did not appear interested in comparing

hypothetical Jadders.

IV.  SOURCES OF PRACTICAL GUIDANCE FOR DEVELOPING A FRAMEWORK
FOR APPLYING THE NECESSARY AND IMPAIR STANDARD '

The Commission need not reinvent the wheel to develop a framework for applying the
necessary and impair standards in a way that meets the Act’s requirements. Although the
necessary standard creates a higher hurdle, the analytical approach outline below applies to both.
There is a large body of precedent at the Commission and developed under the antitrust laws that
addresses how to implement Congress’s procompetitive goal for ihe Act. Whether under the
necessary or the impair standard, the ultimate goal of creating entitlements to network elements
at cost-based prices is to maximize competition and the consumer welfare benefits competition
creates. See generally, 3A P. Areeda and H. Hovenkamp, Antitrust Law, 9§ 771-77 (1996);
Hausman and Sidak Affidavit, 1] 45-47 attached to USTA Comments filed in this proceeding.
(Hausman and Sidak Affidavit). Creating benefits for particular competitors alone will not
benefit competition or consumers, and thus can never meet Congress’s procompetitive goals for
the Act.

Commission and antitrust precedent set out below outline a clear and well-established
approach to evaluating competitive alternatives and the ability of firms to self-provision, as

required by the Act and the Court. These precedents create a logical process for assessing
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competitive alternatives and competition. The process requires that markets be defined,
competitors identified and the possibility for new entry and expansion be assessed. The final
assessment of competition also requires examination of alternative avenues to compete for end
user custorners.

A, Defining Product And Geographic Markets

Competition occurs within markets and it is only within properly defined markets that the
competitive effects of business and policy choices can be evaluated. Providing local exchange
and exchange access is fundamentally a local business, and the network elements used 10 provide
local service are often tied to these local markets. In order to determine whether unbundling a
network element would benefit competition and consumers, the Commission must understand
local market conditions. Antitrust analysis of essential facility claims is always pcffonned
within a defined uua;ket.9 This can only be done within the context of properly defined
economic markets.'°

The Commission has adopted the market definition principles set out in the Merger
Guideline.s;. LEC Regulatory Treatment Order at 15773-15774. The Merger Guidelines require
that both a product market and a geographic market be defined. Product markets are defined by
assessing whether a hypothetical monopolist of a particular product or service could profitably

raise price above competitive levels. If endugh consumers would shift to an alternative product

® See, e.g., Blue Cross & Blue Shield United of Wisconsin v. Marshfield Clinic, 65 F.3d 1406-10
(7" Cir. 1995); 3A P. Areeda & H. Hovenkamp, Antitrust Law, § 773 (1996).

1% See, e.g., In the Matter of Refulatory Treatment of LEC Provision of Interexchange Services
Originating in the LEC's Local Exchange Area and Policy and Rules Concerning the Interstate,
Interexchange Marketplace, CC Docket Nos. 96-149 and 96-61, Second Report and Order in CC
Docket No. 96-149 and Third Repart and Order in CC Docket No. 96-61, 12 FCC Red 13756
(1997) (LEC Regulatory Treatment Order) at 15800 (“a relevant geographic market must be
defined in order to conduct an accurate assessment of market power™).
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or service to make the price increase unprofitable, the alternative must be included in the market,

and the analytic process repeated. Id. at 15775-6, 15782 (demand-side considerations determine

product market definition).

Geographic markets are defined similarly by assessing whether a hypothetical monopolist
In a narrow geographic area could profitably raise prices above competitive levels. If enough
consumers would shift to suppliers in other areas to make the price increase unprofitable, the
alternative areas must be included in the geographic market, and the analytic process repeated.
ld

The Commission must place each network element it is evaluating in a defined product
and geographic market. It is only within properly defined markets that competitive alternatives
to a particular network element, or any other competitive asset, can be assessed. Geographic
markets for some elements like loops and transport are likely to be local. However, geographic

markets for other elements - operator services and directory assistance as examples -- are likely

to be national.

Soine network element markets are likely to be provided on an essentially point-to-point
basis.'" The Commission has established criteria for grouping individual point-to-point markets
into larger geographic markets. Where consumers in a larger area face “the same competitive
alternatives for a product,” that entire area can be treated as a single geographic market. Bell
Atlantic/NYNEX Order at 20016-7. Thus, the Commission has used LATAS and MSAS as

geographic markets for local exchange and exchange access. /d. at 20017-8. The Commission

"' In the Application of NYNEX Corporation, as transferor, and Bell Atlantic Corporation, as
Transferee, For Consent to Transfer Control of NYNEX Corporation and Its Subsidiaries, File
No. NSD-L-96-10, Memorandum Opinion and Order, 12 FCC Red 19985, 20016-7 (1997) (Bell

Atlantic/NYNEX Order).
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may similarly group point-to-point-type network elements and other elements delivered in local
geographic markets.

In the sections below, dealing with individual network elements, BellSouth suggests
appropriate product and geographic market definition and market groupings.

B. Identifying Market Participants And Their Significance

Once a market for a particular network element is defined, the Commission can identify
the competitors in that market and the competitive alternatives available to the network element
under consideration. Competitors include all those currently producing or selling in the market.
Merger Guidelines § 1.31. This includes the output of vertically integrated firms, id, and firms
that have committed to enter the market. /d, atn. 27. Firms or facilities not currently in the
market but which could enter within a year without the expenditure of significant sunk costs are
counted as current r;arket participants.'? Jd The Commission has recognized the importance of
supply substitution responses. LEC Regulatory Treatment Order at 15782, n. 121 (“supply
substitutability identifies all productive capacity that can be used to produce a particula-r good,
whether it‘is currently being used to produce that good or to produce some other, even unrelated,
good”™); AT& T Reclassification Order, 11 FCC Red 3271, 3303-05.

- In assessing competitive alternatives, self-provisioning or ease of entry may trump any

seeming limits on competitive alternatives. Merger Guidelines § 3; Areeda & Turner. The
government’s expert competition agencies have set a two year time hm:izon for assessing the

competitive benefits of entry. Merger Guidelines § 3.2. The judgment is that entry within two

12 This may be particularly relevant to the consideration of competition in switching. The
evidence indicates that switches may be installed in well under a year. Switch capacity already
in the market may be substantially expanded in that time. Wireless and long distance may be
converted at least partially to local use within a year through software upgrades. Sunk costs vary
among these different routes, but may not be “substantial” under any of them.
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competitor with a meaningful opportunity to compete.”?® First Report and Order at 15660. By
using an “efficient competitor” as the standard, the Commission properly focused the test on
competition instead of particular competitors. The Commission also avoided the quagmire of a
CLEC-by-CLEC opportunity test that would have set an incumbent’s provisioning requirements
by the ability or inability of each CLEC to manage its own business.

The Commission’s test also properly stressed that the measure is “meaningful
opportunity” to compete rather than some guarantee of competitive success. This test well
serves consumer welfare and Congress’ pro-competitive deregulatory goals by providing
efficient competitors the opportunity to compete, and then letting the market decide success or
failu;c.

If failing to unbundle a network element takes away an “efficient” competitor’s
“meaningful opport:mity to compete,” the impairment st_andard is properly met because
competition and consumer welfare may well suffer. 2! As noted above, the Commission has
already used this standard to determining kow network elements must be provided. The standard
fits equa]l.y well for defining which elcmenﬁ must be unbundled. This standard a]so meets the
Court’s requirement that the Commission assess competitive alternatives and the relative costs of
those alternatives. These are best measured by determining if an efficient competitor has a
meaningful competitive opportunity to compete without those facilities.

Assessing whether a meaningful opportunity to compete has been impaired requires a

point of comparison, a norm or baseline situation against which to measure. AT&T presents one

% No objection to this intcrpreiation has been lodged at the Commission or with the courts.

2! The reduction in investment, and consequent consumer harm, from cost-based unbundling
mandates must also be considered before unbundling is ordered. BellSouth suggests that this is

best done as proposed below.



extreme at which the baseline could be located. AT&T Ex Parte, Docket No. 96-98 “Remand
Proceeding on Rule 319” at 37. In essence, AT&T argues that the baseline should be a universal,
instant, problem-free rollout of the broadest possible line of loéal service at maximum
convenience to the CLEC. 4T&T Ex Parte at 11. If failing to unbundle a network element
would have a negative effect measured against that benchmark, AT&T would have the
Commission declare the impair standard met and require unbundling at cost-based prices. (For
whatever reason, the prospect of unbundling the other wireline network into the home draws
from AT&T a radically different answer. Apparently, AT&T believes that no degree of
impairment of the breadth, timing or convenience of competitors rolling out competitive
advanced services over the cable network could even begin to justify an unbundling
requirement.) |

Of course, A:i‘&T's suggested benchmark is ludicrous. It certainly violates the Court’s
requirement of a rational, limiting standard and the goal of the Court’s requiring the Commission
to decide whether unbundling meets the requirements of section 251(d)(2) rather than essentially
delegating.that decision to CLECs. Jowa Utilities Board, 119 S.Ct. 736. Creating some other
worldly CLEC utopia where work, risk and investment are reduced to a minimum by
entitlements to incurnbent network elements was not Congress’ goal.

Congress specified that impairment results from the inability to offer service, not the
inability to roll out service in a way that no business ever has. The proper standard against
which to measure impairment is a realistic business plan for service rollout that would create
competitive benefits for consumers. BellSouth has substantial experience rolling out service,

whether it invoives enhancements to its wireline network or construction from the ground-up of
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new cellular, PCS networks and networks in foreign countries. No business plan for creating a
new service offering is built on universal, instant, problem-free rollout of the broadest possible
line of local service at maximum convenience.

2. Applying The Impair Standard

Determining whether the lack of access to a particular element would impair an efficient
CLEC’s meaningful opportunity to compete requires a fact-based analysis of competitive
alternatives and the possibility of entry or self-provisioning. As noted above, the Commission
must also analyze end user competition to determine if unbundling would create competition that
benefits consumers or that just benefits particular firms. Mandatory unbundling at cost-based
prices will always create potentially lucrative possibilities for arbitrage, especially given the
historical end user pricing of local service. The Commission’s goal should be to determine that
impairment relates t; “meaningful opportunities to compete™ instead of to opportunities to profit
from arbitrage that creates no real consumer benefits.

The Commission and the antitrust agencies analyze competition by defining markets,
identifyiné the competitors and the competitive facilitiés in the market and then assessing entry
possibilities. Then the competitive situation can be meaningfully assessed. Bell Atlantic/NYNEX
Order at§ 37, LEC Regulatory Treatment Order, 12 FCC Rcd 15756; Merger Guidelines. The
Commission should follow those same steps in applying the impair standard. That analysis will
require facts on competitive facilities and competitive options, including installation of new
facilities and expansion of old, and the costs and benefits to CLECs from investing in alternative
facilities. Facts about alternatives routes to competition for end users must be gathered to assess
the potential consumer benefits or harms from unbundling.

C.  Other Factors
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Section 251(d)X3) allows the Commission to “consider” other factors. Fidelity to
Congress’s intent and basic rules of statutory construction require that any other factors that the
Commission considers be consistent with those Congress wrote into this section and the
“limiting” standard on unbundling that the Court held Congress intended.

Congress’s inclusion of the phrase “at a minimum” in Section 251{d)(2) indicates that the
Commission may establish principles for unbundling that go beyond the necessary and impair
standa}ds. But because “‘agency discretion . . . does not encompass the authority to contravene
statutory commands,” any additional factors that the Commission considers may not override the
necessary and impair tests expressly set forth in Section :ZSI(d)(I!).22

Specifically, the Commission permissibly might determine that a network element should
not be subject to mandatory unbmjdling even if it passes the necessary and impair standards.
Such a determination might be based on a judgment that requiring cost-based unbundling would,
on balance harm consumer welfare due to the disincentives it creates to investment, or simply
because of the administrative burden it may create. But the Commission may not require
unbmdliné of an element that fails the neccs‘sary or impair tests. Otherwise - if the Commission
could use additional factors to trump the necessary and impair tests — it could nullify the |
Supreme Court’s command that the Commission must “giv[e] some substance to the ‘necessary’

and ‘impair’ requirements.” AT&T Corp. v. Jowa Utils. Bd., 119 S. Ct. 721, 736 (1999). Indeed,

the Supreme Court made clear that the statutory necessary and impair tests are “standard{s] [that

2 Farmworker Justice Fungz Inc V. Brock, 811 F.2d 613, 622 (D.C. Cir. 1987); sec also Robbins

E_EEEE, 5) (per cunam) (Congress intends agencies to make
ecisions “based on factors solely related to the goal of implementing the stated statutory

purposes in a reasonable fashion, rather than taking irrelevant or impermissible factors into

account™).
(64
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must] be[] met,” not simply considerations that might be relevant to the Commission’s analysis.
See 119 8. Ct. at 735.

Reducing the statutory tests to subordinate “considerations” also would violate the dictate
that the Commission should “tak[e] into account the objectives of Act™ when applying Section
252(d)(2). 1d. at 736. Section 251(d)(2) implements Congress’s judgment that efficient,
facilities-based entry is the key to local telecommunications competition.® To encourage that
competition, Congress placed a “limitation upon network-element availability.” 119 S. Ct. at
734. Congress designed the 1996 Act to maximize incentives for investment and the welfare of
consumers, not the profits of competitors. Thus, Congress did not want new entrants to have a
mandatory right of access to the incumbent’s network when they are able to compete without
such access. Any attempt to evade this statutory limitation, and thereby extend reglﬂation to
areas where Conéres?: wanted unfettered competition, would slow or stop the deployment of new
facilities by incumbents and CLECs alike,

The social costs of creating a CLEC entitlement to incumbent LEC assets at cost-based
prices set b-y regulators must be considered in the Commission’s analysis. Otherwise, no
reasoned judgment on the consumer welfare effects of forced unbundling couid be made.

Although this essential analytical factor could be considered within the necessary and impair

3 See, e.g., AT&T Corp. v. lowa Utils. Bd., 119 S. Ct. at 753 (Breyer, J., concurring in part,
dissenting in part) ([tJhe unbundiing requirement seeks to facilitate the introduction of
competition where practical, i.e., without inordinate waste™); S. Conf. Rep. No. 104-230, at 1
(1996) (Act “designed to accelerate rapidly private sector deployment of advanced
telecommunications and information technologies™); id. at 148 (drafters contemplated that Act
would promote facilities-based, *local residential competition™); Notice of Proposed
Rulemaking, Order on Remand, and Waiver Order, Amendment of the Comm='n's Rules to
Establish Competitive Serv. Safe. s for Local Exchange Carrier Provisi~a of Commercial
obile Radio Servs., R =19, {t]he in*:rconnection
provisions of the Act, Section 251 and 252, are designed to promote facilities-based local

exchange competition™).
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analysis, the Commission and consumers would be best served by making it a third, explicit
factor.

The substance of this third factor is to require the introduction of facts concerning, and
explicit analysis of ho_w, unbundling and access under whatever the Commission’s then-current
pricing standard is likely to affect CLEC investment in competitive facilities and incumbent LEC
investment in new and improved facilities. This factor should be a necessary component of any
evaluauon of mandatory unbundling because forcing unbundling at cost-based prices has
substantial and far-reaching affects on competition and consumers.

Unbundling an incumbent LEC network element and requiring its provision at cost-based
prices creates disincentives to CLEC investment in competing facilities. Jorde, Sidak and Teece
Affidavit at 1Y 47-54; Hausman and Sidak Affidavit at 99 78, 86-88. Potential access to
unbundled incumbcr;t facilities at cost-based price introduces a new element into any CLEC’s
investment decision. Access to those elements “substantially decreases a CLEC’s incentives to
make a sunk investment.” Jorde, Sidak and Teece Affidavit at § 47. Where risky investments are
involved, unbundling “tips the balance of the CLEC’s ﬁalculus in favor of waiting” because the
CLEC can simply wait until the ILEC makes the investment to see if the investment will
succeed. The CLEC can then use the incumbent asset at a cost-based price. /d at §49.

Mandatory unbundling at cost-basc& prices wil] obviously reduce incumbent LECs'
investment incentives. Justice Breyer explained that “[n]or can one guarantee that firms will
undertake the investment necessary to produce complex technological innovations knowing that
any competitive benefits deriving from those innovations will be dissipated by the sharing

requirernent.” Jowa Ultilities Board, 119 S. Ct. at 753 (Breyer, I.).
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Regulatory use of cost-based rates (such as TELRIC) creates negative economic
incentives for new investment and for innovation in telecommunications. If the
new investment succeeds, the CLEC can purchase the ILEC’s unbundled
element at cost, as set by TELRIC. If the new investment does not succeed, the
CLEC competitor does not bear any of the cost.... If the cost-based rate of the
unbundled elements corresponding to the new service were set exactly at the cost
of providing the new service, with no return to R&D costs and no reward to
uncertainty, then regulation would completely eliminate the economic incentive
to provide the new service, because the expected return to the ILEC would

always be negative.
Hausman and Sidak Affidavit at 1] 75, 77 (footnotes omitted, emphasis in the original). -

The results of analyzing this factor may lead the Commission to refrain from unbundling
particular elements that it might otherwise have ordered unbundled. Such a result would be

consistent with consumer welfare and the Court’s insistence that Congress intended a limiting

standard rather than an expe‘msive one.

D. The Burden Of Proof

Unbundling is not always, or even usually likely to increase consumer welfare. Jorde,
Sidak and Teece Affidavit. Mandatory unbundling, particularly at cost-based prices, will always
have social costs, by reducing investment and imposing administrative costs on society. It may
have social benefits (and will have, if done properly) in a narrower set of circumstances. As
Justice Breyér explained in his opinion in Jowa Utilities Board, competition will occur in the
unshared parts of the network, not in the shared parts. The social costs of unbundling suggest
that the burden of proof be placed on the parties seeking unbundling.

Section 251(d)(2) contemplates placing the burden of proof on the same parties. It
requires a positive demonstration that a network element is necessary or that failure to unbundle

it would impair before unbundling the element can be justified.
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Finally, the burden of proof should also be placed on CLECs because the information is
most directly in their hands and they may have little incentive otherwise to produce it. BellSouth
does not have direct access to intemal CLEC information and the Commission has not gathered
the information from CLECs that would support a conclusion that any network element meets .
section 251(d)(2)’s standard for unbundling.?*

E. The Rol? Of The State Commissions

The Commission can and should articulate a single national approach to defining a
section 251(d)(2) test and a methodology for applying it. The Commission can and should
determine a list of unbundled network elements that reflects the diversity in local conditions. As
described in detail below, BellSouth believes that local markets can be grouped into three zones.
The Commission’s national list of these local markets would simply distinguish unbundling
obligations among t-l;c zones, as required by market facts.

State commissions, applying the Commission’s national test and methodology, would
then play two important roles where they could bring their knowledge of local market t—:ondiu'ons
to bear. F.irst, carefully applying the Commission's standards for applying section 251(d)(2),
they could modify the Commission’s three-zone national list where local market peculiarities
require. This would be limited to adding or removing network elements previously identified by
the Commission from the list of unbundled elements in a particular zone. As discussed above,

the burden of proof must ultimately be borne by the party seeking entitlement to an element

* Local Competition Survey at 1, 6(*[t]he voluntary surveys do not provide comprehensive
information about the number of switched lines CLECs provide to their customers solely over
their own facilities. This is the missing piece of information that is required”). Even as to
unbundling local loops, the Commission cannot simply assume that unbundling meets the
statutory standard given the dynamism inherent in today’s market. Cable telephony, fixed
wireless loops and cellular and PCS offerings require, at a minimum, careful consideration as
alternatives to the local telephony loop.
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under section 251(d)(2).2* The party would have to show that the local market is substantially
different from other markets in its geographic grouping and that the element met the
Commission's section 251(d)(2) standard. Given the rapid pace at which CLECs are deploying
competitive facilities, the Commission should mirror market realities and establish a strong
presumption against modifying its list through additions of elements it has not included on its list
of unbundled elements While reducing the list is consistent with Congress's de-regulatory goals,

adding to it is not. A party seeking to add an element should be required to demonstrate by clear
and convincing evidence that section 251(d)(2) is satisfied.

Second, state commissions would consider CLEC requests for creating new network
elements - that is, requests for elements that have not previously been defined as such by this
Commission. Such requests will fall into two categories, 6nly one of which should be open to
consideration. Reqni-ests in the other category should be precluded by Commission rule.

Some requests will be for elements that are present in incumbent LEC networks, but
which CLECs have not sought to unbundle yet. As set out above, given the rapid pace at which
CLECs are deploying competitive facilities and Congress's de-regulatory intent, requests for new
elements should be required to demonstrate by a clear and convincing margin that the new
element meets section 251(d)(2)'s requirements.

The Comsnission should adopt a rule precluding the unbundling of elements that are new
to incumbent LEC networks. Such elements can be deployed effectively by CLECs. The

- investment disincentives created by the possibility of unbundling new investment are very

substantial.

B The ultimate burden of proof must remain on the party seeking entitiement to unbundled
element even where removing an element is at issue. However, when an incumbent secks to
remove an element from the list, it should bear the initial burden of going forward.
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V1.  ANALYSIS OF SPECIFIC NETWORK ELEMENTS

The following sections analyze whether the Commission should order that particuiar
elements be unbundled and provided at cost-based prices. The best place to look for evidence of
the possibility that an efficient CLEC’s meaningful opportunity to compete may have been
impaired is the market. CLECs are competing successfully across the country without using
incumbent LEC network elements. Much of the existing marketplace evidence is presented
below.

A key common thread that emerges is that because the competitive situation for elements
varies so enormously by geographic market, the Commission must examine specific markets (or
groups of markets) in order to properly apply the necessary and impair standards. A single
national treatment oi: transport or loops, for example, could never be justified und& the
Commission’s well-established market definition precedents because the alternatives to network
elements and the overall competitive situation in major urban areas differs so greatly ﬁ'cirn rural
areas.

The elements analyzed below include all of the elements the Commission subjected to
unbundling under its original analysis as well as "new” elements discussed in the Second
FNPRM?* Operations support systems should be provided to support network elements that
must be unbundled. Where an element is not subject to unbundling, unbundling of OSS for that
element is not required by the section 251(d)(2).

Consistent with the approach outlined above, and the Commission’s traditional approach

1o competitive analysis, each of the foliowing sections defines a product and geographic market

% The Commission must approach each of these elements with a blank slate. Jowa Utilities
Board, 119 5.Ct. 736-737.
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(and, where appropriate, sets out the proper way to aggregate individual geographic markets
across the country to make analysis both accurate and manageable). Each section then describes
the current competitive facts. Next, the analysis compares facts to the Act’s standards, and
includes a specific discussion of the likely consumer effect of mandatory unbundling at cost-
based prices. Finally, each section inciudes a conclusion as to whether a particular element can
legally be unbundled.

A. Network Elements Used In The Provision Of Advanced Services

The Second FNPRM seeks comment on whether network elements used in the

provision of advanced services should be unbundled. Second FNPRM, { 35 (citing the Advanced
Services NPRM). The Commission singles out the incumbent LEC digital subscriber line access
multiplexer (DSLAM) and packet switch in particular for comment. Jd. As described below,
both these clcmcnts-arc used to provide advanced service over the networks of incumbent LECs.
The Commission has previously defined advanced services by their speed, rather than their
method of delivery -- transmission at Specd§ in excess of 200 kbps are, at least today, c;nsidered
to be adva-nccd services whether delivered over cable, wireless, satellite or traditional wireline
telephony facilities.?’

It would be extraordinary for the Commission to order unbundling in the advanced
services arena. This is a market that is just being created. An unbundling requirement here
would apply essentially to investment dollars, not existing networks or equipment. BellSouth

has deployed fewer than 150 DSLAMs. For perspective, BellSouth has about 1,600 central

%7 In the Matter of Inquiry Concerning the Deployment of Advanced Telecommunications
Capability to All Americans in a Reasonable and Timely Fashion, and Possible Steps to
Accelerate Such Deployment Pursuant to Section 706 of the Telecommunications Act of 1996,
CC Dkt. No. 98-146, Report FCC 99-5, released February 2, 1999, § 20 (Advanced Services

Reporr).
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offices. CLECs have installed more DSLAMs than "incumbents,” and there is no shortage of
capital that would stop them from continuing to do so. The Commission-should be encouraging
investment by all parties in this market. Unbundling incumbent LEC investment dollars does not
do this, as AT&T has so vigorously, and successfully argued conceming the directly analogouS :
investment it is making in upgrading its cable networks. C. Michael Armstrong, Telecom and
Cable TV: Shared Prospects for the Cammunications Future, delivered to the Washington
Metropolitan Cable Club (Nov. 2, 1998) available at <<www.att.com/speeches/98/981102.maa.
html.

Unbundling is doubly unnecessary because the market facts demonstrate competitive
advanced services may be i;:rovided equally well, or better, over other networks. In fact, both
cable and wireless providers are ahead of incumbent LECs in rolling out advanced services.?® As
discussed more fullg; 'bclow, competition from alternative networks “opens the possibility of
intermodal competition, like that between trucks, trains, and planes in transportation.” Advanced
Services Report, § 48 (footnotes omirted). Competition between networks promises a

“compctiti;re ‘broadband market.’” Id. {48 n. 46.

Unbundling the wireline network while leaving directly competing networks free of
unbundling obligations would be a short-sighted, fundamentally anti-consumer and anti- |
Congress act because it would substitute rcéulation for competition instead of the reverse.
Ignoring “intermodal™ competition is exactly the shortsighted regulatory mistake that led to the
deterioration of the nation’s railroads, which labored under regulatory burdens not imposed on

competitive forms of transportation. The Commission’s analysis of unbundling in the advanced

8 gdvanced Services Report, 19 53-58.
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services area must specifically account for the competitive discipline imposed by competing
methods of delivering advanced services.
1. DSLAMs and Packet Switches in the Wireline Network

As detailed in the UNE Fact Report: Advanced Services,” high-speed services can be -
delivered over traditional wireline neﬁorb. Doing so requires 2 digital modem at the
subscriber’s premises and a DLSAM at the end of the subscriber’s copper loop, generally the
nearest central office. The DSLAM separates the xDSL subscriber’s voice and data traffic.”
Voice traffic is routed to a traditional circuit switch while data traffic is routed to its destination
through a packet switch.?! The transport media used between the subscriber and the central
office is the same twisted pair loop as that used for today’s purely voice service.

To offer xDSL service to a particular subscriber, an incumbent LEC and a .CLEC must go
through exactly the -same steps. First, a DSLAM must be purchased and located in the particular
central office at which the subscriber’s copper loop terminates. Because xDSL is a copper loop
technology, the DSLAM cannot be located beyond the central office. Traffic beyond the central
office is éenerally digitized and transported on fiber facilities. xDSL technology will not

function in those circumstances. This technological fact means that enhanced extended links, for

* P. Huber and E. Leo UNE Fact Report, Prepared for Ameritch, Bell Atlantic, BeliSouth, GTE,
SBC, and US West, attached to the comments of the United States Telephone Association, filed

in this proceeding (May 26, 1999).

* In the Matter of Deployment of Wireline Services offering Advanced Telecommunications
Capability, CC Docket No. 98-147, First Report and Order and Further Notice of Proposed
Rulemaking, FCC 99-48, released March 31, 1999, 9§ 11-12 (Advanced Services Order).

3 The packet switch can be a frame relay or ATM switch. Both provide the same basic
functionality. The choice between them is driven by economics and quality of service needs.
Both switches are also used for a broad array of other data services.
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example, cannot be used by any carrier to provide xDSL service. All carriers, CLECs and
incumbents alike, have to place DSLAMs at the end of the copper loop. *?

As far as purchasing, DSLAMs are available equaily to incumbents and CLECs from
several vendors. UNE Fact Report: Advanced Services at 24-26. There are no standards or
manufacturer relationships that advantage Bell companies over CLECs. /d To date, CLECs
have purchased more DLSAMs than Bell companies, making CLECs the larger buyers. Id
CLEC relationships with well funded strategic partners, including the major IXCs, show that
they are very unlikely to be at any disadvantage to incumbent LECs when it comes to
purchasing DSLAMs.> d.

DSLAMs are essentially modular. Once purchased, they can be installed in racks as
demand warrants. Each -centra] office DSLAM installed by BellSouth serve 5§76 lihes. Remote
terminal DSLAMs serve 192 lines. This allows both CLECs and incumbents to tailor
deployment based on demand. Large start-up investments or traffic volumes are not necessary to
cost-effectively deploy DSLAMs, and service can be efficiently added in relatively small
incremen& No CLEC has introduced evidence in any of the Commission's proceedings
suggesting that they were at any disadvantage in purchasing DSLAMSs.

Once purchased, by either a CLEC or an incumnbent, a DSLAM must be installed.
Installation of a CLEC DSLAM in an incumbent LEC’s central office hardly impairs 2 CLEC’s

ability to offer services. There are about 1,000 CLEC collocation arrangements completed or

32 Current xDSL technology is designed to provide advanced service over copper facilities. In
order to provide service to a particular subscriber, the DSLAM must connect directly to the
copper loop serving the subscriber. Where a subscriber’s copper loop is connected thr‘:)dugh‘;b
digital loop carrier to fiber facilities before the central office, a DSLAM must be located in the
field where the digital cross connect is made. A DSLAM must be located where subscgl-ﬁr
copper facilities end. BellSouth provides CLECs the ability to locate DSLAM: in the field.
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underway in BellSouth facilities. A cost analysis of CLEC collocation under the Commission’s
previous rules is attached. Attachment A. This analysis supports the market reality that
collocation expenses are not impairing efficient CLECs’ meaningful opportunities to compete.

The Commission's recent Advanced Services Order provides a broad new range of
advantageous collocation opportunities for CLECs, further reducing their costs. The Advanced
Services Order provides CLECs with, among many other things, claims to shared and cageless
collocation in incumbent central offices, which provide opportunities to reduce collocations
expenses.’* BellSouth provides all these options. In addition, BellSouth provides CLECs and
state commissions with detailed performance data on its provision of collocation. State
commissions closely monitor BellSouth’s provision of collocation.

Next, subscriber loops must be individually tested to determine if the loop'can support
advanced service. I‘f the loop can support service, a modem must be available at the subscriber’s
premises.®® In some cases, the local Joop may need to be “conditioned” for service by removing
equipment that would interfere with an xDSL signal.*® BellSouth will condition loops for
CLECs ix; a nondiscriminatory manner for a fee. In fact, under the Commission’s rules,
incumbents must “take affirmative steps to condition existing loop facilities to enable” CLEC

provision of xDSL service. Advanced Services Order, § 53. However, in some cases, the loop

% If any particular CLEC did not have sufficient purchase volumes to justify lower prices, it
could pool its volume with other CLECs to get the lowest prices.

* A CLEC-t0-CLEC market for shared collocation expense will quickly emerge if collocation
does in fact represent a financial burden. If no market develops, that would suggest that CLECs
with current collocation arrangements do not view the expense as substantial, otherwise they
would seek to share the expense and the space.

3 Advanced Services Order at 1 10.

* Standard equipment to provide voice service such as bridge taps and load coils may have to be
removed to provide xDSL service.
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simply cannot support the technology, and xDSL service cannot be provided by any carrier over
the incumbent LEC network.”’

The next task is to connect the potential xDSL subscriber’s loop to the DSLAM. This
process is identical, whether the DSLAM is a CLEC's or an incumbent’s. If voice serviceis - -
being provided by the incumbent before xDSL service is initiated, the incumbent will disconnect
the subscriber’s loop from the MDF and provide a cross-connect to the DSLAM. The loop must
then be connected to the DSLAM.

Transport facilities to the CLEC voice and packet switches are available from numerous
CLECs in urban areas as .set out in the Transport section below. BellSouth transport facilities will
be available under 251(d)(2) where that standard is met, or under section 271 at market rates.

Finally, any CLEC offering xDSL service must be able to route data traﬁic.to a packet
switch to provide da-ta service. Packet switches are available from several manufacturers.
CLEC:s have deployed many packet switches. Because BellSouth cannot provide service across
LATA boundaries, BellSouth must locate packet switches within each of its LATAs. CLECs are
under no s'uch obligation, and can locate switches to maximize network efficiency. Transport
costs for data traffic are very low, and packet switches can effectively serve a very broad area.
The provision of data services using packet switching is a new and rapidly growing market.
UNE Fact Report: Switching at 32-34. Incumbent local providers trail the interexchange
carriers by a very substantial margin in this market, in large part because this market demands
national, not local, service. See Frost & Sullivan, U.S. Markets for ATM, Frame Relay, SMDS

and X.25 Public Data Services, at 1-5 (1998) (AT&T, MCI and Sprint account for about 75% of

*? For example, loops over 18,000 feet long generally cannot support xDSL technology. Of
course, cable, wireless or satellite networks are not restrained by xDSL limitations, and can

provide advanced service.
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business data services and over 90% of more advanced ATM and frame relay services); UNE
Fact Report: Switching at 32-34.
2. Competitive Provision of Advanced Service

As set out in Commission reports and orders and the UNE Fact Report: Advanced
Services, advanced services are provided over competing cable, wireless, satellite and telephony
networks.”® The Commission has suggested that cable providers are farthest ahead in the race to
provide advanced services, followed by wireless providers and CLECs. Advanced Services
Report, 19 53, 57, 58. Incumbent LECs and satellite providers follow. /d. The Commission’s
conclusions were informed by market and technological facts. Incumbent LECs are not
incumbents in the advanced services market. Inter-network competition in this market promises
to be vigorous. “Numerous companies in virtually all segments of the communications industry
are starting to deplO).f, or plan to deploy in the near future, broadband to the consumer market.”
Advanced Services Report,§ 12. These plans include enormous investment in facilities to
provide service over the last mile to the home. /d,, {34,

| a. Cable Providers |

Cable providers are perceived to enjoy three key advantages over incumbent LECs in the
advanced service race. These advantages may translate into permanent control of the advanced
services market. As detailed in the UNE Fact Report: Advanced Services, advanced services are
ﬁow available over cable networks to over 20 million homes, roughly 20 percent qf the U.S.

market. UNE Fact Report: Advanced Services at 7. Comparing the maps of cable and

* Advanced services are sometimes delivered over local elements like telephone or cable
company wires to houses, and sometimes delivered over elements that can serve the entire
nation, like satellites. Defining a geographic market for advanced services would be complex.
Given the newness of the market and the fact that consumers are expected to face the same types
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incumbent LEC advanced service deployment makes cable’s present lead clear. /4. at 4, Maps 1
and 2. Cable providers add to this present advantage aggressive deployment plans. Cable
advanced service will be available to over 30 million homes by the end of this year, while xDSL
service is predicted to be available over no more than 1 million lines. /4 at 9.

Cable’s broader rollout and other advantages has allowed it to develop a commanding
lead. Industry observers predict that cable’s “first mover” advantage is likely to translate into 2
commanding long-term position. See, e.g. Paul Kagan Associates, Inc., Cable TV Technology,
U.S. High-Speed Access Cable & ADSL Projection Model, 1997-2006 (Feb. 28, 1998)
(predicting three quarters of U.S. households using advanced services will obtain service over
cable networks); UNE Fact Report: Advanced Services at 11, n. 49 {collecting other citations).

Cable’s perceived second advantage is the fact that its “broadband platform makes cable
an optimal medium -t.'or transmitting large amounts of digital information - data, graphics, and
video - at high speeds. See, B. Esbin, Office of Plans and Policy, FCC, Internet Over Cable:
Defining the Future in Terms of the Pasr at 76, OPP Working Paper No. 30 (Aug. 1998); see ailso
UNE F. act' Report: Advanced Services at 11, n.49, That is, cable’s last mile hybrid-coaxial cable
infrastructure is generaily perceived to be superior for advanced service to the twisted pair of the
telepbony network.*

Cable’s perceived third key advantage is its freedom from FCC imposed restrictions that
hamper incumbent LEC investment in providing advanced services. Cable providers reject even

the prospect of allowing competitors access to their network, through unbundling or otherwise.

ﬁf competitive choices in essentially every market, no particular geographic market is defined
ere. .

% Of course, cable also has substantial advantages in constructing the long distance part of their
networks because they are free of intetLATA prohibitions.
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“No company would invest billions of dollars ... if competitors which have not invested a penny
of capital nor taken an ounce of risk can come along and get a free ride in the investments and
risks of others.” C. Michael Armstrong, Telecom and Cable TV: Shared Prospects for the
Communications Future, delivered to the Washington Metropolitan Cable Club (Nov. 2, 1998)".
available at <<www.att.com/speeches/98/981102.maa.html.
b. Wireless Providers

Advanced services are also being provided over wireless networks. UNE Fact Report:
Advanced Services at 11-15. Providers are using a variety of spectrum allocations to provide
service and have aggressive rollout plans. /d Wireless spectrum serves as a complete substitute
for incumbent LEC last mile facilities. In fact, the Commission has ranked wireless providers
ahead of incumbent LECs in the dcployment of broadband facilities that serve the last mile.
Advanced Services I‘teport at 9§ 53, 57, 58. MCI WorldCom and Sprint have been investing in
wireless providers to provide advanced services. UNE Fact Report: Advanced Services at 13.
Wireless providers have forged alliances with many major firms and have access to substantial
capital to ﬁmd additional service rollouts. /d at 13-14 and Table 4.

c. Satellite Providers

Satellite networks are already providing advanced services nationwide. Applications for
Consent to the Transfer of Control of Licenses and Section 214 Authorizations from Tele-
Communications, Inc. to0 AT&T Corp., Memorandum Opinion and Order, CS Dkt. No. 98-178,
FCC 99-245, § 74 (rel. Feb. 18, 1999)(Direct TV provides nationwide Internet access at speeds
up to 400 kbps). Satellite service avoids the incumbent LEC network completely. Satellite

providers are rapidly deploying and upgrading facilities. UNE Fact Report: Advanced Services
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at 15-16. AOL has re'cently signed with Direct TV to offer satellite access to AOL’s huge
subscriber base.
d. CLECs

The market facts set out in the UNE Report: Advanced Services at pp. 18-24 show that
the process for CLECs to deliver advanced services over incumbent networks is working. CLEC
business plans predict that it will continue to work. CLECs have used incumbent loops and
central office collocation to provide advanced service using their own DSLAMSs and packet
switches to such an extent that the Commission recently ranked CLECs ahead of “incumbents”
in providing xDSL service.* Advanced Services Report 1 53, 56, 58. ALTS claims, on behalf of
facilities-based CLECs, that CLECs using incumbent loops and collocation are leading
incumbents in providing advanced services. UNE Report: Advanced Services at 26. In fact, these
CLEC:s offered advanced services to over five million homes as of December, 1998, and expect
that number to quadruple by the end of 1999. Jd. A CLEC study claims that CLECs have also
used the current process to outstrip incumbent deployment of DSLAMs to provide advanced
services in rural areas. Economics and Technology, Inc., "Building a Broadband America: The
| Competitive Keys To The Future Of The Internet,” at iv. Aggressive CLEC service rollout

suggests that the process is working.*'

“0 1t is misleading to suggest that there are “incumbents” in the race to provide advanced
services. Incumbent LECs do have local loop and central office assets that CLECs may not
have. But these assets are available on a nondiscriminatory basis to CLEC:s as ordered by the
Commission. Thus, no incumbency advantage remains, and, if any did, the Commission could
remedy directly. In the other areas, there is no advantage. Incumbent LECs are not .
“incumbents” in the deployment of DSLAMs and packet switching. Instead, they are behind
other providers of advanced services. :

“! To the extent collocation or other issues are raised as handicapping CLEC rollout of xDSL
service, the Commission should address the issues directly, consistent with the Act and
Commission rules on such concems, rather than bootstrap an unbundling requirement,
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3. Will An Efficient CLEC’s Meaningful Opportunity To Compete Be
Impaired Without Access to Incumbent LEC DSLAMSs and Packet
Switches at Cost-Based Prices?

Efficient advanced services competitors have more than meaningful opportunities to
compete in the provision of advanced services without the Commission creating investment
disincentives for both CLECs and incumbents by mandating cost-based access to incumbent
LEC DSLAMs and packet switches. The answer to the question of whether consumers are likely
to benefit from forced unbundling of incumbent LEC advanced services network elements is
hardly theoretical. To-date, there has been no requirement that incumbents unbundie DSLAMs
or packet switches and “there are, or likely will soon be, a large number of actual participants
and potential entrants in this market.” Advanced Services Report, ] 48 (footnotes omitted). As
the Commission has noted, competition among cable, wireless, satellite and telephony networks
mean that “the preconditions for monopoly appear absent in the ‘last mile’ of the advanced
services market.... There is no indicat[ion) that the consumer market is inherently a natural
monopoly.” Jd. If the last mile for advanced services is not subject to monopoly, DSLAMs and
packet switches readily available for purchase can hardly be an impediment to competition.
Competition is serving consumers today without unbundling.

Advanced services competition comes from several sources. Cable networks appear to
have the lead and are predicted to translate their earlier start, network topography into a long-
term commanding lead in subscribers. The Commission has also ranked wireless providers
ahead of incumbent LECs in deploying service. Today’s market leaders have no need for

incumbent LEC elements to provide advanced services over their networks. The lack of

availability of those elements has not impaired, and could not impair, their opportunity to

compete.
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The Supreme Court’s requirement that the Commission look outside incumbent LEC
networks when considering whether not making an element available would impair competition
dictates that the Commission give great weight to this evidence of actual competition between
networks. This competition guarantees consumer welfare. By rights, the Commission should éo
no further. Antitrust precedent would end the analysis once it became apparent that firms could
successfﬁl]y compete without the facility. Requiring access to a facility that is “essential” or
important simply to benefit one set of competitors bound to a particular business plan will not
create any consumer benefits when competition already exists. Unbundling in these
circumstances will have only negative consequences -- reduced investment and administrative
cost burdens.

Even should the Commission seek to turn the impair test into a test of whether a
particular sort of co:;pctitive strategy should be favored over competition-- by substituting a test
of whether a “CLEC using an incumbent LEC’s loops has a meaningful opportunity to compete
without the incumbents DSLAMs and packet switches™ test, the evidence shows that su;:h
CLEGs are- competing successfully today, without unbundled DSLAMs and packet switching.

CLECs have been collocating their own DSLAMs and using their own packet switches to
provide advanced services over incumbent local loops. CLECs have been so successful at doing
this that the Commission has ranked them ahead of incumbents in deploying advanced services.
Advanced Services Report, 1] 53, 56, 58. CLECs themselves claim that they provide advanced
services to over five million homes, that they lead the incumbents in providing advanced

services, and that their services will continue to be rolied out on an aggressive schedule. UNE

Fact Report: Advanced Services at 20 (collecting citations).
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In effect, the Commission has conducted an experiment and the results are in. CLECs
have very successfully competed using their own DSLAMs and packet switching. Announced
CLEC plans for continued aggressive service roli out, in both urban and rura) areas, show that
lack of access to unbundled DSLAMs and packet switches is not impairing tomorrow’s CLECI'
advanced service. Without competitive impairment, there is no justification for unbundling these

elements.

4. What Effect On Investment In DSLAMSs And Packet Switches Will
An Unbundling Obligation Have?

Given advanced §ewice competition from other networks and from CLECs using basic
elements of incumbent networks, there is no competitive or consumer benefit to be eﬁtered on
the positive side of the ledger from unbundling incumbent DSLAMs and packet switches.
However, unbundling these particular elements would give rise to some especially substantial
negatives. As set out in the Jorde, Sidak and Teece Affidavit, unbundling reduces investment.
Given a no-risk no-cost option to use incumbent DSLAMs and packet switches at cost-based
prices, CLECs will exercise that option and forego investing in their own equipment in at least
some circumstances. This effect will be especially pronounced in areas where CLECs can avoid
risky investments in new technology by relying on incumbent LEC investments.

In addition, as set out in the Jarde; Sidak and Teece Affidavit, incumbent LEC investment
in advanced services technology will suffer from imposing obligations to share the technology at
cost-based prices. This effect will be especially pronounced in this innovative, relatively risky

technology.? That the reduction in investment is likely to be major is supported not just by

*2 This results from the relatively high risks of deploying facilities to offer untried advanced
services. Consumers may not accept the technology or may select alternative network providers,
so incumbent LEC investments may not prove profitable in the market. If the investments are
successful, forced unbundling at cost-based prices limits the investor’s returns to a
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academic analysis. AT&T, which is engaged in similarly upgrading its cable networks wams
that “no company will invest billions of dollars to become a facilities-based ... services provider
if competitors who have not invested a penny of capital nor taken an ounce of risk can come
along and get a free ride on the investments and risks of others.” Remarks of C. Michael
Armstrong, Chairman and CEQ, AT&T, delivered to Washington Metropolitan Cable Club,
Washington, D.C. (Nov. 2, 1998). |

5. Loop Spectrum May Not Be Unbundied Under Section 251(d)(2)

The Commission has raised the prospect of requiring unbundling of spectrum on
incumbent LEC loops in another proceeding.® Second Advanced Services Order at §99. The
Commission appears to be interested in spectrum unbundling based on the interests of a
particular subset of F:LECs. These CLECs would prefer to pay for only a "part of ﬂxc loop to
deliver advanced services, rather than the entire loop, as incumbents and CLECs now do.
Spectrum unbundling may not be ordered under section 251(d)(2). )

The Commission has rejected similar proposals on their merits in the past because they
were not in the interests of competition. In rejecting those proposals, the Comm_ission concluded
correctly that "[g)iving competing providers exclusive control over network facilities dedicated

to particular end users provides such carriers the maximum flexibility to offer new services to

such end users.” First Report and Order, 11 FCC Red at 15,693 § 385.

governmentally-set cost of capital. The investment examples presented in the Jorde, Sidak and
Teece Affidavit demonstrate how incumbent LEC investment in new technology will be reduced.

** Initially, loop spectrum is not likely to qualify as.a network element under the Act. And, providing access to
unbundled spectrum is unlikely to prove technically feasible. The operational problems alone of managing different
carriers using the same loop are likely 1o rise to the level of technical infeasibility. Bel!South will detail the
technical and operationat issues with spectrum unbundling in its comments in the Commission's advanced services
docket.
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Loop spectrumn will not pass section 25 1(d)(2)'s impair test because there are alternative
facilities to unbundled spectrum on the local loop that are being used to compete in the provision
of advanced services. As set out above, these alternative facilities include cable loops, wireless
and satellite access and the use of the incumbent's local loop. Cable and wireless providers,
using their own facilities, lead incumbents in deploying advanced services. As described above,
CLECs have been able to provide advanced services over incumbent loops to the extent that they
_can also claim to be ahead of incumbents in rolling out service. The availability of these
alternative facilities precludes a finding that failure to unbundle spectrum could impair an
efficient CLEC's meaningful opportunity to compete.

Unbundling incumbent loop spectrumn can have no consumer benefits because the
advanced services market is already competitive.* Even CLECs that wish to provide only
advanced services o;fer the telephone local loop have competitive options open to them — they
can ally with CLECs that offer voice services and offer voice and data separately or in a bundle
over a loop. In this case, the loop would be taken in its entirety, then shared depcnding- on the
responsibl;: CLEC's plans. Thus, CLECs have the same competitive options open to them as do
the incumbent LECs. Forcing the incumbent to unbundle loop spectrum would create only a
special advantage for particular CLECs.** Consumers benefit from rules that benefit competition
not from rules that benefit only particular competitors.

Although there are no consumer benefits from spectrum unbundling, it would have

substantial real costs. Unbundling under the Commission's TELRIC pricing scheme would

“ Any benefit that could be advocated at this stage would be premature until after the industry and the Commission
have gained experience with the Commission's recently changed collocation rules. .

** Pricing unbundled spectrum under the Commission's TELRC pricing scheme, given the cost aliocation issues, is
certain to create a fertile field for profitable arbitrage. The Commission shouid not mistake requests to create the
potential for arbitrage based on regulated prices with competition.

/'
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create a significant disincentive to incumbent LEC and CLEC investment in advanced services.
Jorde, Sidak and Teece at ¥ 57, 65 (calculating no net public benefits from spectrum
unbundling). The operational and regulatory costs to administer a spectrum unbundling scheme
would also be extremely high.
6. Conclusion

Failure to unbundle incumbent LEC DSLAMSs and packet switches would not impair the
opportunities for efficient competitors to compete in the provision of advanced services. Cable, -
wireless and satellite providers have rolled out service broadly and successfully without these
elements. In fact, incumbent LEC DSLAMs and packet switches have no place in these
alternative networks. CLECs have competed successfully to-date without unbundled DSLAMs
and packet switches._and continue to publicly announce their future success. Thus, lthe
impairment standard is not satisfied. On the other hand, forced unbundling of those elements
would reduce investment in the provision of advanced services by incumbents and CLECs alike.

Similaﬂy, the unbundling of loop spectrum cannot be justified under section 251(d)(2).

B. Interoffice Transmission Facilities |

The Commission’s First Report and Order recognized that “there are alternative
suppliers of interoffice facilities in a few areas.” First Report and Order at 15718. Although
there have been competing providers of local transport for years,* the Commission ordered that
these incumbent facilities be unbundled and provided at cost-based prices throughout the entire
United States because it felt that competitors would be better off with more rather than fewer

options. Jd The closer attention to competitive alternatives required by the Court and the

“S UNE Fact Report: Interoffice Transport Section at 1. In fact, both MCI and Sprint argued at
divestiture that local transport was not part of the local monopoly and should be opened to

competition. Jd. at 2.
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passage of three years during which CLECs have been installing fiber at a tremendous pace will
reveal that competitive interoffice transport is readily available in many areas. At least in these
areas, the fajlure to unbundle incumbent LEC interoffice transport facilities could not impair
meaningful opportunities to compete, ¢’

1. The Market For Interoffice Transmission Facilities

Interoffice transmission facilities provide transmission paths among end offices, tandem
switches and interexchange carrier Points of Presence (POP). First Report and Order at 15718.
Of course, transport is also provided between end offices and CLEC premises. Transport
facilities may be dedicated to the traffic of a particular carrier, or shared among a group. Id
Transport facilities are inherently local. They connect particular local points. Transport in one
city cannot be substituted for transport in another city, thus the geographic market m which to
assess transport competition and the availability of alternative facilities is local.

In similar circumnstances (involving local service) the Commission has aggregated point-
to-point markets based on the similarity of the competitive situation facing consumers. See, e.g.
Bell Atlantic/NYNEX Order at 20016-7 (Commission found it appropriate to treat as a separate
relevant geographic market “an area in which all customers in that area will likely fact the same
competitive alternatives for a product™); LEC Regulatory Trearment Order at 15794 (recognizing
that interstate, long distance calling is a point-to-point geographic market that could properly be

geographically aggregated into single national market because of “sufficiently similar

*? The fact that section 271 requires Bell companies to provide unbundled transport to obtain
long distance relief is hardly evidence that transport should be unbundled under section
251(d)X2)’s necessary and impair standard. Unlike section 251, section 271 does not mandate
unbundling at cost-based prices. Congress clearly intended that an additional CLEC entitiement
to cost-based prices could be created only after the separate section 251(d)}(2) requirements were
met. Also, since all section 251 UNESs must be unbundled under checklist item 2, checklist item
5 would be redundant if Congress had intended a particular outcome for transport under section

251(d)(2).
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competitive characteristics” facing purchasers). In the Bell Atlantic/NYNEX Order, the
Commission grouped local service customers into a LATA wide market and into a New York
City MSA market. Bell Atlantic/NYNEX Order at 20017-9.

Under these well-established Commission precedents, geographic markets for point-to- -
point local transport can be aggregated based on the considerable similarity of competitive
situations across defined geographic areas. Although MSAs, LATAS or other areas could be
useful foundations for this grouping, BellSouth suggests that the most focused approached would
be to adopt the three-zone approach the Commission established for special access and switched
transport service pricing flexibility.*®

The Commission found that DS1 and DS3 special access services were subject to
competition in 1992. Special Access Order at 7454-55, n. 412. The Commission aiso
recognized that corn-pctitive pressure was growing rapidly. Special Access Order at §] 7451,
7452 (recognizing that in 1992 “competition is already developing relatively rapidly in the urban
markets and will only accelerate with the implementation of expanded interconnection™);
Switched T ransport Order at 7423. This growing competition was occurring especially in urban
areas where costs are lower and traffic density higher, making the economics of competitive
transport particularly attractive. The Commission found that three geographic zones would
properly reflect competition and the underlying competitive economics. Special Access Order at

7454-55, n. 413,

“t See, In the Matter of Expanded Interconnection with Local Telephone Company Facilities and
Amendment of the Part 69 Allocation of General Support Facility Costs, CC Docket Nos. 91-141
and 92-222, Report and Order and Notice of Proposed Rulemaking, 7 FCC Red 7369, 7451-55
(1992) (Special Access Order); In the Matter of £:panded Interconnection with Local Telephone
Company Facilities, CC Docket No. 91-141 (Transport Phase 1), Second Report and Order and
Third Notice of Proposed Rulemaking, 8 FCC Red 7374, 7423-25 (1993) (Switched Transport

Order).
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The same economics drive the competitive provisioning of local transport, making these
zones and the Commission’s prior findings directly applicable to local transport. ** The three
zone approach results in narrowly tailored urban zones and larger geographic zones reflecting
rural areas, as reflected on the maps of BellSouth’s region attached as Attachment B. Because -'
these zones have been drawn based on the economics of transport competition, they better reflect
competiti;/e realities than MSAs or similar areas.

As might be expected, the competitive choices available in different areas within these
zones are also similar, making these zone groupings appropriate under the Commission’s
geographic market aggregation orders outlined above. For example, each of the sixteen Zone 1
areas in BellSouth’s region has multiple CLEC fiber networks. The minimum number of
separate alternative networks in Zone 1 areas ranges is three.’® There are generally -fewer in

Zone 2 cities. !

2 Competitive Providers and Facilities

The number and variety of CLECs with transport facilities jumps out from even a quick
glance at Appendixes A and B of the UNE Fact Report: Interoffice Transport, which lists CLEC
fiber routes city-by-city. The carriers listed are large and small, old and new. They include

IXCs, start-up CLECs and cable companies. There is enough CLEC fiber and wireless capacity

*® The Commission noted that several IXCs “say that special access is identical to dedicated
transport and directly related to common transport, and argue that consistent pricing guidelines
should be applied to all the services.” Special Access Order at 7450. The cost elements of
special access described by the Commission match up with the cost elements of local transport.

Ild at7452.

%% Given the difficulty in determining CLEC transport buildouts, and the pace with which new
networks are being installed, these numbers are likely to understate CLEC facilities.

*! Similar results could be obtained starting with MSA or other geographic areas and then
drawing reasonable distinctions based on the competitive choices available.
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to lead some to conclude that there is a CLEC fiber capacity glut.*? The Commission has long
recognized that transport was likely to become competitive quickly. Special Access Order at
7380, n.37. In 1997, the Commission found that “there are already a number of competitors
offering [transport] services.” Bell Atlantic/NYNEX, 12 FCC Red at 20042.

Competitive transport facilities are generally fiber-based or provided over wireless links.
Fiber facilities can carry very large amounts of traffic and that amount can be greatly increased
by substituting more powerful electronics along the fiber path. At a bare minimum, CLECs
account for “at least 11% of the total fiber optic system capacity potentially available to carry
calls within local telecommunications markets.” Local Competition Survey at 8; UNE Fact
Report: Dark Fiber at 28 (pointing out “vast understatement” in FCC estimates of CLEC fiber).
CLEC fiber generally provides interoffice transport between incumbent LEC wire centers, CLEC
offices, private s“rit;hes and interexchange carrier POPs. Local Competition Survey at 6. CLEC
fiber facilities can generally be extended economically to locations such as central offices or
business customer locations. Id. at 14-15. Central offices in Zone 1 and Zone 2 areas are quite
close togc'thcr. CLECs have access to incumbent LEC poles, ducts and conduits to connect
central offices to their fiber facilities.

CLECs are installing fiber at a rapid pace. “CLECs tripled fiber deployment from 0.4
million miles fiber miles at the end of 1994 to 1.3 million fiber miles ... at the end of 1996.”
AT&T/Teleport Order at 15250-15251. More recent figures on CLEC fiber builds are provided

in the UNE Fact Report: Interoffice Transport at 4-5.

32 Royce Holland, CEO of Allegiance Telecom, states “In Tier I markets today there is a
tremendous glut of capacity.” W.T. Scott, et al, ING Baring Furman Selz LLC, Investext Rpt.

No. 2787890, Telecommunications/Fiber vs. Fiberless (Sept. 30 1998).
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The extent and breadth of competitive transport offerings is supported by the amount of
collocation occurring in BellSouth’s region. BellSouth presently has about 1,000 CLEC
collocation arrangements in its central offices. Collocation is a good indicator of the presence of
CLEC transport facilities. Id at 7.

In addition, wireless spectrum can be, and is being, used to provide local transport
alternatives. There are at least five firms with essentially nationwide wireless coverage in the 28
and 38 GHz range. UNE Fact Report. Intercffice Transport at 14 Table 3. These firms include .
AT&T, WinStar, Teligent and NextLink. These wireless services can provide large volumes of
service on short notice. Jd at 13, n.35. The Commission has previously acknowledged that
these wireless services are used to bypass incumbent LEC service.”?

Where CLECs have transport facilities a CLEC-to-CLEC market for transport services
has arisen, as one w.;»uld expect. For example, e.spire and Hyperion have contracted for capacity
on each others’ networks. Hyperion obtained capacity on e.spire networks in fourteen cities,
including eight cities in BellSouth’s region. “E.spire, Hyperion Agee on Fiber Swap”,

T elecomr;zunicatiom Reports, April 19, 1999 at 6. Dark fiber, which is carrier inventory that can
be used to provide transport services, has become a commodity that is bought and sold by
CLECs on an open market. Advanced Services Report: Interoffice Transport at 4-5. Wireless
transport is also provided in a CLEC-t0-CLEC market. See, e.g., WinStar, Carrier Services
www. winstar.com/indexCarrServ.htm> (WinStar’s Wireless Fiber offers other camiers “a quick

and cost-efficient solution for extending the reach of an ekisting fiber ring providing local

%3 See, e.g., In the Matter of Expanded Interconnection with Local Telephone Company
Facilities, RM 7249, ENF-87-14, Notice of Proposed Rulemaking and Notice of Inquiry, 6 FCC
Red 3259, n.3 (1991).



transport”). This wholesale market provides CLECs the ability to aggregate traffic volumes

efficiently and to replicate incumbent LEC shared transport service.
3. Will An Efficient CLEC’s Meaningful Opportunity To Compete Be

Impaired Without Access to Incumbent LEC Interoffice Transport at
Cost-Based Prices '

By using pre-existing access pricing zones, the Commission can answer the question of
whether to unbundle incumbent LEC transport facilities in a way that meets the Act’s goals and
the Court’s requirement that it consider the presence of alternative facilities. The Commission’s -
original approach made no attempt to delineate geographic markets or examine the competitive
facts in those markets. First Repon.' and Order at 15718-9. Given the competitive facts outlined
above, where alternative facilities are present, CLECs cannot show that their opportunity to
compete would be impaired without acﬁess 1o incumbent LEC facilities at cost-based prices.

In Zone | areas in BellSouth’s serving territory, there are at least three and often many
more CLEC fiber networks in the ground now, with more planned. CLEC wireless networks are
operating in many of these areas as well. The number of CLEC transport alternatives to
incumbent facilities readily available in Zone 1 areas Shows that CLECs can self-provide or
obtain transport outside of incumbent networks in those areas.

In Zone 2 areas, there are generally fewer CLEC fiber alternatives. Wireless transport
provides additional alternatives. UNE Fi ac; Report: Interoffice Alternatives at 14, Table 3.
Given these alternatives, and the ability of CLECs to cnte-r and expand, the Commission should
also find that incumbent Zone 2 transport facilities should not be unbundled.

Other market facts support these conclusion. A market for CLEC transport already

exists. CLEC fiber and wireless networks have substantial capacity, perhaps excess capacity,
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and that capacity can easily be expanded.> CLECs are also installing new fiber at a rapid rate.
Id at2-5. Entry is relatively easy given the need only to connect points where substantia) traffic
is aggregated. Based on the presence of these alternatives and the relative ease of entry and
expansion, the Commission must conclude that CLECs will be unimpaired without cost-based
incumbent LEC transport facilities in these areas. The Commission should not include
interoffice transport in Zone 1 or Zone 2 on its list of UNEs.*

In Zone 3, the lack of competitive networks suggests that CLECs would have to use
wireless facilities or self-provision fiber facilities. Whether the use of wireless facilities or self-
provisioning would actually impair an efficient CLEC will require the Commission to collect

factual information from CLECs supporting that conclusion.’

4. What Effect Will Mandatory Unbundling at Cost-Based Prices Have
-* on Investment in Interoffice Transport Facilities

As set out in the affidavits attached to USTA’s Comments in this proceeding, , mandated
unbundling at cost-based prices significantly reduces consumer welfare costs. Creating a CLEC
entitlement to cost-based transport on incumbent LEC facilities will inevitably reduce CLEC
investment in creating and maintaining competitive facilities. Jorde, Sidak and Teece Affidavit.

This effect is likely to be particularly serious as it will also reduce CLEC demand for transport

* In determining that AT&T was no longer a “dominant” carrier in the interexchange market, the
Commission placed heavy reliance on the effectiveness of competitive capacity as a restraint.
AT&T Reclassification Order at 3303-3305.

%3 BellSouth would, of course, have to provide access to transport under section 271. However,
that access would be at market prices rather than at section 252’s cost-based prices.

* The Commission requested comments on unbundling dark fiber. Second FNPRM at § 34.
Even if “dark fiber” could be classified as a network element, despite the plain language of
section 3(29) of the Communications Act, given the huge amounts of CLEC fiber currently
deployed and planned, imposing any sort of blanket requirement that incumbent LEC dark fiber
be unbundled could not comport with section 251(d)}(2) and the Court’s requirement that the
Commission consider alternatives and self-provisioning. CLECs can self-provision fiber as
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alternatives from other CLECs. This may affect the viability of existing CLEC networks and
will discourage additional CLEC build outs. An unbundling requirement will also reduce
incumbent incentives to invest in transport networks. /d. BellSouth, for one, makes substantial
on-going investment in maintaining and upgrading its transport networks. The value of this
investment will be reduced by a cost-based unbundling requirement.
S. Conclusion

Given the presence of substantial competitive alternatives in Zone 1 and Zone 2 (or urban
areas generally, if the Commission prefers a different geographic measure), ease of entry and
expansion and the presence of a CLEC-to-CLEC transport market, the Commission cannot find
that an efficient CLEC’s meamngful opportunity to compete could be impaired without access to
xncumbem transport at cost-based prices. Imposing an unbundhng aobligation would not benefit
competition or consumer welfare, but would create an important disincentive to investment in
facilities that would benefit consumers. In Zone 3, the Commission must balance the investment
disincentives against any concrete evidence of impairment sibmitted by CLECs.

C.  Swiching

After very cursory analysis, ﬁhe Commission found that incumbent switches should be
unbundled and priced based at cost because there was no evidence that other elements of
incumbent networks could substitute for the switching element. First Report and Order at

15710-11. The Commission must now assess the competitive availability of switching and

efficiently as incumbents and can, and are, buying dark fiber from one another. Thus, CLEC
opportunities are not impaired. g}



weigh the costs and benefits of unbundling.’’ This section is limited to traditional voice, circuit
switching. Packet switching is dealt \ﬁth in the Advanced Services section above.
1. The Market for Switching

The local switching element includes line-side and trunk-side facilities and the features; -
functions and capabilities of switch. First Report and Order at 15706, Switching provides the
functionaiity needed to connect lines and trunks. Determining the correct geographic market for
switching is complex. The geographic market is a function of the reach of a switch. The reach
of a switch is determined by its technical capabilities and the economics of transport. The UNE
Fact Report: Switching makes a compelling case that given today’s technology for extending the
reach of switches, the breadth and depth of CLEC switch deployment, and the ease of entry and
expansion, that the most accurate geographic market may be the entire United Sntés. Based on
the similarity of the competitive facilities choices available, the Commission could treat the
geographic market for switching as a national one. .

An.altemative approach to defining the geogrgphic market for switching is also explored
here. This approach would tailor the gea‘graphic mﬁrket by using ilic zones prescribed for special
access and switched transport pricing flexibility. As discussed in detail in the Interoffice
Transport sectioﬁ above, these zones reflect basic economics of providing telecommunications
service. The zones reflect telecommunications costs and traffic densities that affect the

economics of providing competitive transport. These same factors affect the economics of

57 The fact that section 271 requires Bell companies to provide unbundled switching to obtain
long distance relief is hardly evidence that switching should be unbundled under section
251(dX2)’s necessary and impair standard. Unlike section 251, section 2_7 1 does not mandate
unbundling at cost-based prices. Congress clearly intended that an additional CLEC entitiement
to cost-based prices could be created only after the separate section 251(A)(2) requirements were
met. Also, since all section 251 UNEs must be unbundied under checklist item 2, checklist item
5 would be redundant if Congress had intended a particular outcome for transport under section

251(d)}2).

/'
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deploying competitive switches. The pattern of CLEC switch deployment, which focuses on
more urban areas demonstrates this. UNE Fact Report: Switching. These zones also reflect the
availability of competitive transport options that allow CLECs to obtain transport from sources
other than the incumbent.

2. Competitive Providers and Facilities

Switches are available from numerous manufacturers. UNE Fact Report: Switching at
27. Switch prices have been falling for years. On a per-line basis, prices have declined 60
percent from 1986 to 1996 and are projected to fall another 12 percent by 2000. /d. at 27.
CLEC: installing switches now benefit from much improved switch pricing and technology and
the consequent cost advantage over older incumbent LEC switching.

Switch manufacturers are actively competing for business from CLECs of aﬂ sizes. The
largest switch manuf;lcturers specifically tailor switches for small CLECs, reducing their entry
costs and promising quick paybacks. /d. at 27-28. New, smaller manufacturers are targeting the
smaller CLEC market specifically. These manufacturers are providing CLECs access to new
technology ;uch as server-based switching solutions that further lowers costs and provides
additional flexibility and efficiency. Jd. at 28-29. CLECs can puréhase switches for as little as
$100,000. /d at 28.

In addition to installing new switché, CLECs can look to other sources of switching.
Long distance and wireless switches can be upgraded to perform local switching functions and
PBX systems can substitute for Centrex services. AT&T has been upgrading 4ESS switches to
offer bundled local and long distance services in at least 45 states. /d at 30. There are
approximately 2,500 wireless switches owned by carriers other than the Bell companies and

GTE. Id at 31. These switches can substitute for wireline switches. Jd The Commission, state
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Loops vary from the most basic 2-wire analog loop used to provide traditional residential
voice service to DS1 and higher capacity loops serving large business users. Transmission
capabilities of loops range from basic 56 kpbs analog loops to 1.544 Mbps DS1 and higher. The
Merger Guidelines test for defining product markets would clearly separate 2-wire analog loops
from 4-wire loops. Larger businesses tend to use high capacity loop products. Mass market
customers generally use traditional 2-wire analog loops.

The Commission has consistently recognized a distinction between larger businesses and
mass market telecommunications needs. AT&T/Teleport Order at 15247, Bell Atlantic/NYNEX
Order at 20016; UNE Fact Report: Local Loops at 2, n. 8(collecting citations). Incumbents are
“facing increasing competition from numerous new entrants ... that are building facilities as they
seek to provide services to larger business customers.” AT&T/Teleport Order at 15250 and n. 85
(recognizing that it 1s easier for CLECs to enter the larger business market).

Demand considerations and competitive reality require the Commission to translate this
local service distinction into the Joop facilities that underlie the service. Although the line may
fairly be d}awn in more than one place, it must continue the Commission's long-established
separation between larger businesses and the mass market. Perhaps the best approach would be
to draw the line to separate 2-wire loops from 4-wire and higher capacity loops. This would
generally separate larger businesses from small business and residential users that rely almost

exclusively on 2-wire loops.%

Consistent with Commission practice, these two markets will be referred to as the larger

business market and the mass market.

82 This facility-based distinction would not stand in the way of prov:dmg il_:creased capacity over
the 2-wire {oops through xDSL technology. The loop would remain a 2-wire loop. To the
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b. Loop Geographic Markets

The market evidence is compelling that geography matters in addition to type of cutomer
in the provision of alternative facilities to incumbent local loops. It appears to be universally
recognized that CLECs are successfully connecting larger business customers to their net»vork;s'
without incumbent loops. CLECs can and do extend fiber facilities directly to customer
premises. UNE Fact Report: Local Loops at 3, n. 12 (collecting examples). Within the tdp 30
MSAs, CLECs have deployed nearly 30,000 miles of fiber. Id. CLECs are present in all but
one of the top 150 MSAs, and serve in excess of 350 Basic Trading Areas. /Jd CLEC local
loops reach into nearly 15 percent of all commercial office buildings in the country. UNE Fact
Report: Local Loops at 3. Just as businesses are clustered in urban areas and business parks,
CLEC have built and extended local loops in those areas and anywhere else busine.ss customers
are concentrated. It-i. at 3-9.

Local loops provide a point-to-point service connecting a customer to a particular
network. As noted earlier, the Commission’s practice is to aggregate point-to-point markets into
larger geographic areas based on the similarity of the competitive choices available within those.
areas. Geogfaphic market distinctions between large urban, small urban and rural areas would
provide a reasonably accurate line.

BellSouth would again suggest that the best approach would be to adopt and apply the
three zone approach the Commission adopted in the Special Access Order and the Switched
Transport Order, as discussed in detail in the Transport section above. These three zones

generally correspond to big city, small city and rural areas. Attachment B (State maps with

extent DSL technology is used to deliver high capacity services to larger businesses in place of
traditional higher capacity service, the Commission can revisit this distinction.
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Zones). The Commission has already found that these zones reflect competitive
telecommunication realities and the underlying costs and traffic densities that drive them.5
Adopting these zones would provide the basis for consistent approach to determining where local
elements should be unbundled.

The presence today of cable telephony networks coupled with cable operators' public
commitments to its broad and rapid deployment across the country raise an additional geographic
market definition issue. In areas where cable telephony is offered, essentially all consumers
within the cable operator’s franchise have or will have that competitive choice available to
them.* In Atlanta, all 850,000 homes passed by Media One’s cable facilities will be able to
choose cable telephony service by January of 2000.%° Cable telephony will be broadly available
throughout the country in short order. |

Under its traditional approach to defining geographic markets, the Commission must treat
as a geographic market the franchise area of cable operators offering cable telepbony service.
Cable offerings are bounded by franchise areas. Within those areas, consumers share two of the
same choices for local telephony. Cable franchise areas where cable telephony service is offered
meet the Merger Guidelines ' test for constituting a separate geographic market.

2. Competitive Providers And Facilities

3 In the Matter of BellSouth Telecommunications, Inc. Revised Zone Density Pricing Plan,
Order, 11 FCC 